

University of Lille: Sciences and Technologies École Doctorale BIOLOGIE SANTÉ (ED n° 446)





SAPIENZA UNIVERSITY Scuola di dottorato farmacologia e tossicologia



Double-PhD Thesis

Defended on September 28th, 2020 by

Rémy VERHAEGHE

ROLE OF EARLY-LIFE STRESS AND METABOTROPIC GLUTAMATE RECEPTORS IN THE DEVELOPMENTAL TRAJECTORY OF THE CENTRAL NERVOUS SYSTEM

Members of the Jury:

Prof. Paolo CALABRESI, MD	Policlinico Universitario Agostino	President of the Jury
	Gemelli IRCCS Italy	
Prof. Anna PITTALUGA, PhD	University of Genoa, Italy	Reporter
Prof. Richard N'GOMBA, PhD	University of Lincoln, United Kingdom	Reporter
Prof. Giuseppe BATTAGLIA, MD, PhD	Sapienza University of Rome	Examiner
Dr. Sebastien CARNICELLA, PhD	INSERM U1216 Grenoble	Examiner
	Institut des Neurosciences (GIN)	
	La Tronche, France	
Prof. Sara MORLEY-FLETCHER, PhD	University of Lille, France	Examiner

Co-supervisor of PhD thesis and Co-directors of LIA PSND France/Italy

Prof. Stefania MACCARI, 2PhDs	University of Lille, France	Supervisor
Prof. Ferdinando NICOLETTI, MD	Sapienza University of Rome, Italy	Supervisor







ABSTRACT

Stressful events occurring during perinatal life programs the emergence of pathological phenotypes later in life. By using the perinatal stress rat model, we investigated the longlasting effects of perinatal stress (PRS) on the glutamatergic synapse in males and females. Remarkably, we demonstrated that long-term programming of PRS is strictly sex-dependent and induce a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse whereas old females PRS rats were protected. Because motor functions decrease during aging, we further investigated the long-term effects of PRS on the basal ganglia, a group of subcortical nuclei involved in motor functions. We could demonstrate that perinatal programs an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system. Since metabotropic glutamate receptors 2/3 (mGlu2/3) are constantly decreased by PRS across lifespan in both sexes, we studied the role of mGlu2 and mGlu3 in brain development. We showed that mGlu3 receptors shape the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic system. Considering our findings showing that mGlu3 receptors and early life stress influence the brain development, we investigated how the interplay between these environmental and genetic factors impact neuroplasticity markers during development in hippocampus, a central region in stress response. We observed that mGlu3 and maternal restraint stress (MRS) alter GABAergic interneurons related genes expression, stress and epigenetic markers. Surprisingly, mice lacking mGlu3 receptors submitted to MRS showed compensatory mechanisms during specific time window during development. Taken together our results strengthen the idea that nature and nurture shape brain development.



Université de Lille : Sciences et Technologies École Doctorale BIOLOGIE SANTÉ (ED n° 446)





UNIVERSITÉ DE LA SAPIENZA Ecole doctorale de pharmacologie et toxicologie



Thèse de double-PhD

Défendue le 28 Septembre 2020

Rémy VERHAEGHE

RÔLE DU STRESS PRÉCOCE ET DES RÉCEPTEURS MÉTABOTROPIQUES AU GLUTAMATE DANS LA TRAJECTOIRE DÉVELOPPEMENTALE DU SYSTÈME NERVEUX CENTRAL

Membres du Jury :

Prof. Paolo CALABRESI, MD	Polyclinique de l'Université Agostino	Président du Jury
	Gemelli IRCCS Italie	
Prof. Anna PITTALUGA, PhD	Université de Gênes, Italie	Rapporteur
Prof. Richard N'GOMBA, PhD	Université de Lincoln, Royaume-Uni	Rapporteur
Prof. Giuseppe BATTAGLIA, MD, PhD	Université de la Sapienza, Italie	Examinateur
Dr. Sebastien CARNICELLA, PhD	INSERM U1216 Grenoble	Examinateur
	Institut des Neurosciences (GIN)	
	La Tronche, France	
Prof. Sara MORLEY-FLETCHER, PhD	Université de Lille, France	Examinateur

Co-superviseur de la these de doctorat et Co-directeur du LIA PSND

France/Italie

Prof. Stefania MACCARI, 2PhDs	Université de Lille, France	Superviseur
Prof. Ferdinando NICOLETTI, MD	Université de la Sapienza, Italie	Superviseur







RESUME

Les événements stressants survenant au cours de la vie périnatale programment l'émergence de maladies au cours de la vie. En utilisant le modèle de rat de stress périnatal, nous avons étudié les effets à long terme du stress périnatal (PRS) sur la synapse glutamatergique chez les mâles et les femelles. Remarquablement, nous avons démontré que la programmation à long terme du PRS est strictement dépendante du sexe et induit une démasculinisation de la synapse glutamatergique alors que les femelles PRS âgés étaient protégées. Parce que les fonctions motrices diminuent au cours du vieillissement, nous avons approfondi les effets à long terme du PRS sur les ganglions de la base, un groupe de noyaux sous-corticaux impliqués dans les fonctions motrices. Ainsi, nous avons pu démontrer qu'un stress périnatal induit un vieillissement accéléré du système moteur des ganglions de la base. Étant donné que les récepteurs métabotropiques au glutamate 2/3 (mGlu2/3) sont constamment diminués par le PRS chez les mâles et femelles au cours de la vie, nous avons étudié le rôle des récepteurs mGlu2 et mGlu3 dans le développement du cerveau. Nous avons montré que les récepteurs mGlu3 façonnent la trajectoire développementale du système GABAergique cortical. Compte tenu de nos résultats montrant que les récepteurs mGlu3 et le stress précoce influencent le développement du cerveau, nous avons étudié l'influence de l'interaction entre ces facteurs environnementaux et génétiques sur les marqueurs de la neuroplasticité lors du développement dans l'hippocampe, une région centrale de la réponse au stress. Nous avons observé que les récepteurs mGlu3 et le stress précoce (MRS) altèrent l'expression des gènes liés aux interneurones GABAergiques ainsi que les marqueurs du stress et les marqueurs épigénétiques. Étonnamment, les souris dépourvues de récepteurs mGlu3 soumis au MRS ont montré des mécanismes compensatoires pendant une fenêtre de temps spécifique au cours du développement. Ensemble, nos résultats renforcent l'idée que les gènes et l'environnement façonnent le développement du cerveau.

Université de Lille, CNRS UMR8576

Unité de Glycobiologie Structurale et Fonctionnelle (Directeur : Y. Gueradel)

Equipe Glycobiologie des Maladies liées au Stress (Responsable : S. Morley-

<u>Fletcher)</u>



Sapienza University

Laboratorio di Neurofarmacologia, Neuromed IRCCS (Responsable : F.

<u>Nicoletti)</u>



Laboratoire International Associé « Stress Prénatal et Maladies Neurodégénératives (Co-Directeurs : S. Maccari et F. Nicoletti)



These last four years of my double PhD have been the occasion to meet and interact with a lot of people. All of them contributed to make these four years, an amazing period of my life. While I shared few moments with some persons, other are by my side since the beginning. This is the occasion for me to thank my father, my sister and Christian for being my family. I thank particularly my mother who was always there for me in any situation and supported me continuously. We can't decide where our life begin but I'm so grateful it begun with you.

I wish to express my sincere gratitude to Prof. Christophe D'Hulst, Head of the Laboratory of Structural and Functional Glycobiology Unit (UGSF) when I arrived at the UGSF and Prof. Yann Guerardel, new head of the UGSF for having hosted me in such a nice, warm and perfect scientific environment. I express my gratitude to the Neuromed IRCCS Institute for providing over the years an excellent scientific environment.

I would like to show my greatest appreciation to Professors Anna Pittaluga and Richard N'Gomba for having kindly accepted to review my thesis. Your helpful comments will surely allow me to develop my scientific mind and improve myself as a (future) doctor.

Many thanks to Prof Paolo Calabresi, Dr. Sebastien Carnicella, Prof Giuseppe Battaglia and Prof. Sara Morley-Fletcher for having accepted to be part of my thesis defense. I'm sure that your high scientific expertise will help me to improve my work.

My research project was supported by the Glycobiology of stress-related disorders Team that has continuously evolved during these years.

I want to thank Dr. Hammou Bouwarleh for your informatic skills and your good humor everyday that made the laboratory a great place to work. Dr Gilles Van Camp, sharing your animal and ethical knowledges with me was very precious. I'm very grateful for your kind support, help and assistance in all my experiments.

Thank you so much Dr. Vance Gao. I feel lucky to know you, your computer skills amazed me everyday, it was such a pleasure to work with you and to share all those great moments inside and outside of the lab. Francesca, we only shared few months together, but it was enough to see how a great colleague and friend you are. I'm grateful to know you and for all these moments inside and outside the lab we had. I wish to express my sincere gratitude to Farzaneh. It was such a pleasure to work by your sides.

I wish to express my special gratitude to Prof. Sara Morley-Fletcher for constantly supporting me in any situation. You constantly motivated me and pushed me to improve my research. It was a joy working with you.

My double PhD project was supported by "il laboratorio di neurofarmacologia IRCCS Neuromed" that was my home during those last years spent in Italy.

I still remember the first time I came into the Neuromed Institut. Dr. Milena Cannella, you were here since the first day to guide me along the experiments with your scientific skills. Thank you for allowing me to learn new techniques and for answering to all my questions always with calm and expertise.

I would like to express my heartfelt thanks to Dr. Tiziana Imbriglio, my dear colleague and friend. From the first day, we shared so much time together, so many ideas and thoughts. I feel lucky to have you as a colleague and friend. You were one the big part that make my stay in Italy wonderful.

I take immense pleasure in thanking Luisa Di Menna. The energy you put in your work is an exemple. I will remember for a very long time our famous experiment until 2 a.m in Lille. You are not only a colleague but also an incredible friend. I cherish all the moments we spent together. Thank you for bringing good vibes and being by my side every day inside and outside the lab.

A profound thank to Dr. Valentina Busa for your kind support and good humor every day.

A special thank goes to Sara and Giulia who helped me during their internships, with freshness and enthusiasm.

I wish to express my sincere gratitude to Prof. Giuseppe Battaglia that shared with me his scientific knowledge and spent plenty of time helping me with brain dissections. You were also present for me to allowing me to go further on my different projects. Thank you for your patience, your calm and for allowing me to become a better scientist.

I wish to express my deepest gratitude to Prof. Ferdinando Nicoletti that gave me the opportunity to pursue a double PhD thesis in his laboratory. It was an incredible chance for me to be under your supervision and be able to interact with you during our several meetings. Your scientific knowledges truly inspired me and pushed me to contantly improve myself.

These last four years were truly an oddyssey, a beautiful oddyssey. My deepest gratefulness goes to Prof. Stefania Maccari that supported me and trusted in me along all those years. I am grateful to have been under your supervision. You continuously helped me whatever where I was, whatever the situation with your incredible scientific leadership but also with your life advices. Thank you.

Rémy Verhaeghe

a) 171 rue Paul Lenne, 59283 Raimbeaucourt, France b) 56 via campania, 86079 Venafro, Italy remy.v59@hotmail.fr +39 3384743472

Education

- 2016 2020PhD student in Neuroscience and Pharmacology, double-PhD thesis between Sapienza University of
Rome (Italy) and Lille University (France)2015Master's in Biology and Health, specialty in Physiology and Physiopathology of Human Diseases, Lille
University2013Bachelor's Degree in Biology, Lille University. Research label, obtained for participating at several
research conferences2011Technological University Degree (DUT) in Chemistry (Bethune, France)
- 2009 Baccalauréat of Sciences, Châtelet High School (Douai, France)

Work Experience

2015-2016 Research Engineer, Neuromed Institute (Italy)

2016-2020 **Double-PhD thesis student** at Lille University and Sapienza University of Rome. <u>Thesis</u>: Early life stress and metabotropic glutamate receptors in the developmental trajectory of the central nervous system, under the co-supervision of Profs. Ferdinando Nicoletti and Stefania Maccari. Funded by Neuromed (IRCCS NEUROMED Mediterranean Neurological Institute).

<u>Projects at the Neuromed Institute and Sapienza University</u>: 1) Study of the role of metabotropic glutamate receptors (mGlu receptors) in the cortical GABAergic interneurons development. 2) Investigating the interplay between maternal restraint stress and genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors on the developmental trajectory of the GABAergic system in hippocampus.

<u>Projects at Lille University</u>: 1) Study the long-lasting effects of perinatal stress on the glutamatergic synapse in prefrontal cortex and hippocampus in aged male and female rats. 2) Investigating long-term effects of perinatal stress on the basal ganglia motor circuit in adult and aged rats.

2015 **Research Intern,** six months during my master 2 recherche, at the "Glycobiology of Stress-related Disorders" team (Prof. Stefania Maccari, Lille Univ.). <u>Project:</u> study the long-lasting behavioral effects of perinatal stress (PRS) in aged male and female rats, and the involvement of the glutamatergic and dopaminergic synapse in the hippocampus, prefrontal cortex and the striatum.

- 2014 Research Intern, six weeks during my master 1st year, at the "Glycobiolgy of Stress-related Disorders" team. <u>Project</u>: Investigated perinatal stress effects in rats and glutamatergic hypothesis in stress related alterations induced by PRS (supervisor: Prof Stefania Maccari).
- 2013 **Research Intern,** six weeks, during my bachelor 3rd year in the laboratory of Functional Neurosciences and Pathologies (supervisor: Prof. Muriel Boucart, Lille Univ.). <u>Project</u>: studied peripheral vision in healthy individuals by oculometry.
- 2013 **Research Intern,** one month during my bachelor 3rd year. Alzheimer & Tauopathies team (Prof. Luc Buee, Lille Univ.) <u>Project</u>: investigation of epigenetic marks in an animal model of Alzheimer's disease. (supervisor: Dr Marie Christine Galas)

Publications

Genetic deletion of mGlu2 metabotropic glutamate receptors improves the short-term outcome of cerebral transient focal ischemia. Mastroiacovo F, Moyanova S, Cannella M, Gaglione A, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Bozza G, Madonna M, Motolese M, Traficante A, Riozzi B, Bruno V, Battaglia G, Lodge D, Nicoletti F. *Mol Brain*. 2017 IF : 4.1

Developmental abnormalities in cortical GABAergic system in mice lacking mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors Imbriglio T*, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>*, Martinello K, Pascarelli MT, Chece G, Bucci D, Notartomaso S, Quattromani M, Mascio G, Scalabrì F, Simeone A, Maccari S, Del Percio C, Wieloch T, Fucile S, Babiloni C, Battaglia G, Limatola C, Nicoletti F, Cannella M. *FASEB J*. 2019 (*co-first author) IF : 5.4

Maternal stress programs dysmasculization of the glutamatergic synapse in aged offspring <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Morley-Fletcher S, Bouwalerh H, Van Camp G, Cisani F, Nicoletti F, Maccari S. *To be submitted to GeroScience* IF : 6.4

Maternal stress induces an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system in rats. Jordan Marrocco*, <u>Remy</u> <u>Verhaeghe</u>*, Domenico Bucci, Luisa Di Menna, Anna Traficante, Hammou Bouwalerh, Gilles Van Camp, Veronica Ghiglieri, Barbara Picconi, Paolo Calabresi, Laura Ravasi, Francesca Cisani, Farzaneh Bagheri, Anna Pittaluga, Valeria Bruno, Giuseppe Battaglia, Sara Morley-Fletcher, Ferdinando Nicoletti, Stefania Maccari. To be submitted to Annals of Neurology (*co-first author) IF : 10.2

Interplay between mGlu3 receptor and maternal restraint stress on GABAergic system development in mice hippocampus. <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Imbriglio T, Maccari S, Battaglia G, Cannella M, Nicoletti F. *In preparation*.

Talks

- 2018 **Programming of the glutamatergic, GABAergic and dopaminergic synapse along life-span: genetic vs. environmental approaches**. 1st workshop "When neuroscience meets Glycobiology" at the University of Lille.
- 2018 Genetic and environmental factors shape the brain development. 21th EURON PhD Days at the Catholic University of Louvain in Belgium
- 2019 Perinatal stress programs sex differences in the glutamatergic synapse and related behaviors during aging. 22th EURON PhD Days at the Luxembourg University

Posters

2019 Society for Neuroscience meeting, San Diego

Perinatal stress programs sex differences in the glutamatergic synapse pf brain regions and related behaviors during aging. <u>Remy Verhaeghe</u>, Sara Morley-Fletcher, Hammou Bouwalerh, Gilles Van Camp, Charlotte Clarisse, Francesca Cisani, Vance Gao, Yann Guerardel, [#]Ferdinando Nicoletti, Stefania Maccari

Early life stress causes a long-lasting dopaminergic synaptopathy in the striatal motor circuit and related behaviours Stefania Maccari, Sara Morley-Fletcher, Jordan Marrocco, <u>Remy Verhaeghe</u>, Gilles Van Camp, Hammou Bouwalerh, Domenico Bucci, Milena Cannella, Anna Pittaluga, Giuseppe Battaglia, Ferdinando Nicoletti

Changes in interneurons related gened in the prefrontal cortex and hippocampus of mice lacking mGlu5 receptors during early postnatal development. Tiziana Imbriglio, <u>Remy Verhaeghe</u>, Milena Cannella, Anna Traficante, Giada Mascio, Stefania Maccari, Giuseppe Battaglia, Ferdinando Nicoletti

2019 PhD Days, Lille

Perinatal stress programs sex differences in the glutamatergic synapse of brain regions and related behaviors during aging. <u>Remy Verhaeghe</u>, Sara Morley-Fletcher, Hammou Bouwalerh, Gilles Van Camp, Charlotte Clarisse, Francesca Cisani, Vance Gao, Yann Guerardel, [#]Ferdinando Nicoletti, Stefania Maccari

2018 Society for Neuroscience meeting, San Diego

Genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors caused developmental abnormalities in GABAergic neurons and cortical neural synchronization in mice: a multi-modal and -scale approach. Imbriglio T, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Martinello K, Del Percio C, Pascarelli M.T, Lopez S, Chece G, Bucci D, Nortomaso S, Mascio G, Quattromani M, Scalabri F, Simeone A, Maccari S, Wieloch T, Fucile S, Babiloni C, Battaglia G, Limatola C, Nicoletti F, Cannella M.

Early life stress causes dopaminergic dysfunction in the basal ganglia motor circuit and related behaviours in adult and aged rats. Maccari S, Morley-Fletcher S, Marrocco J, Zuena AR, Bucci D, Pittaluga A, Cannella M, Motolese M, Battaglia G, Mairesse J, Bouwarlerh H, Van Camp G, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Nicoletti F

2017 Society for Neuroscience meeting, Washington

Expression of GABAergic interneuron-related genes in mice with genetic deletion of mGlu2 and mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors Cannella M, Imbriglio T, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Bucci D, Scalabri F, Simeone A, Maccari S, Battaglia G, Nicoletti F

2017 International Meeting on Metabotropic Glutamate Receptors, Taormina, Italy

Expression of GABAergic interneuron-related genes in mice with genetic deletion of mGlu2 or mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors M. Cannella, T. Imbriglio, <u>R. Verhaeghe</u>, M. Quattromani, D. Bucci, F. Scalabrì, A. Simeone, S. Maccari, T. Wieloch, G. Battaglia, F. Nicoletti

NeuroFrance 17-19 Mai 2017 Bordeaux

Perinatal stress causes cognitive dysfunctions during ageing in rats reversed by oxytocin agonist. Van Camp G, Bouwalerh H, Morley-Fletcher S, Gatta E, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Mairesse J, Nicoletti F, Maccari S

Lifelong effect of perinatal stress on basal ganglia motor function in rats Morley-Fletcher S, Bouwalerh H, Van Camp G, Marrocco J, Cannella M, Motolese M, Battaglia G, Ravasi L, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Nicoletti F, Maccari S

2016 International Symposium on Research on Healthy Ageing, Lille

Lifelong effect of perinatal stress on basal ganglia motor function in rats Maccari S, Marrocco J, <u>Verhaeghe R</u>, Cannella M, Motolese M, Battaglia G, Ravasi L, Bouwalerh H, Van Camp G, Morley- Fletcher S, Nicoletti F

Languages and Hobbies

French:	Native
English:	C1 (Able to communicate fluently and without difficulty)
<u>Italian</u> :	C1 (Able to communicate fluently and without difficulty)
Hobbies:	Tennis (club and competition), nature travel, cinema

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL SUMMARY	15-
GENERAL INTRODUCTION	18-
I. STRESS	18-
1. Stress introduction	18-
2. ALLOSTASIS AND ALLOSTATIC LOAD	19-
3. STRESS CIRCUITRY	20-
4. BRAIN REGIONS SENSITIVE TO STRESS	21-
4.a. Hippocampus	21-
4.b. Amygdala	22-
4.c. Prefrontal cortex	22-
5. STRESS AND SEX DIFFERENCES	23-
II. AGING	24-
1. Aging hallmarks	24-
2. STRESS AND AGING	26-
<i>3. SEX DIFFERENCES, AGING AND STRESS</i>	27-
4. DOPAMINE	28-
4.a. Dopamine and aging	28-
4.b. Aging and stress	29-
III. EARLY LIFE STRESS	30-
1. DEVELOPMENTAL ORIGINS OF HEALTH AND DISEASE	30-
2. EARLY LIFE STRESS PROGRAMMING	31-
3. MATERNAL CARE AND EPIGENETIC MECHANISMS	33-
4. TRANSGENERATIONAL PROGRAMMING	35-
5. ANIMAL MODEL OF EARLY LIFE STRESS	37-
6. BEHAVIORAL CHARACTERIZATION OF EARLY LIFE STRESS RODENT ANIMAL MODEL	38-
7. EARLY LIFE STRESS AFFECTS AGING PROCESS	39-
8. SEX DIFFERENCES IN EARLY LIFE STRESS RESPONSES	39-
9. EARLY LIFE STRESS DISRUPTS MASCULINIZATION OF THE MALE BRAIN	41-
IV. NEUROPLASTICITY: GLUTAMATERGIC AND GABAERGIC SYNAPS	ES41-
1. NEUROTRANSMITTER RELEASE	41-
2. GLUTAMATE	45-
2.a. The glutamate-glutamine cycle	46-
2.b. Metabotropic glutamate receptors	46-
2.c. Ionotropic glutamate receptors	48-

2.d. Interaction between metabotropic and ionotropic glutamate rea	ceptors51-
2.e. Early life stress impairs glutamatergic synapse	52-
3. GABA	53-
3.a. GABA metabolism	53-
3.b. GABA receptors	54-
3.c. GABA: an excitatory neurotransmitter during development	55-
3.d. GABAergic interneurons	56-
3.e. GABAergic interneurons development	58-
3.f. Early life stress and GABAergic interneurons	61-
AIM OF THE THESIS	63-
RESULTS	67-

CHAPTER I: LONG-LASTING EFFECTS OF PRS ON BASAL GANGLIA AND GLUTAMATERGIC SYNAPSE......-67-

1-2. MATERNAL STRESS PROGRAMS AN ACCELERATED AGING OF THE BASAL GANGLIA MOTOR SYSTEM <u>MARROCCO* AND VERHAEGHE* ET AL., TO BE SUBMITTED TO ANNALS</u> <u>NEUROLOGY</u>.....-102-

CHAPTER II: ROLE OF MGLU2 AND MGLU3 RECEPTORS IN BRAIN DEVELOPMENT.....-134-

Developmental abnormalities in cortical GABAergic system in mice lacking mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors <u>Imbriglio* and Verhaeghe* et al., 2019</u>..-136-

CHAPTER III: INFLUENCE OF THE INTERPLAY BETWEEN MGLU3 RECEPTORS AND MATERNAL STRESS ON BRAIN DEVELOPMENT-154-

GENERAL DISCUSSION174	4-
1. Alteration of the glutamergic synapse lies at the core of PRS phenotypes across the lifespan174	'Е 4-
2. PERINATAL STRESS INDUCES SEX-DIMORPHIC EFFECTS DURING AGING175	5-
3. PERINATAL STRESS PROGRAMS AN ACCELERATION AGING OF THE BASAL GANGLIA176	5-
4. MGLU3 RECEPTOR IS IMPORTANT FOR CORTICAL GABAERGIC SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT178	8-
5. <i>MGLU3</i> RECEPTORS AND <i>MRS</i> INFLUENCE TOGETHER NEUROPLASTICITY GENES EXPRESSION IN HIPPOCAMPUS DURING DEVELOPMENT179	9-
CONCLUSION AND PERSPECTIVES180	0-
REFERENCES183	3-

GENERAL SUMMARY

Brain development and behavioral responses are shaped by a complex interaction between genes and environment. Stressful events occurring during prenatal and early post-natal life (e.g. perinatal period) contribute to program the developmental trajectory of the offspring. Adverse environment during perinatal period can lead to maladaptive responses resulting in an increase of the risk to develop diseases such as metabolic diseases (*Barker et al., 1995*) or psychiatric disorders involving the postnatal human relationship (*Maccari et al., 2017*).

In order to investigate programming effects triggered by early exposure to environmental stressors, animal models of early life stress have been designed. In this project, we used the perinatal stress model in rats, described by Prof Stefania Maccari (*Maccari et al., 1995*). Perinatal stress paradigm in rats consists of submitting pregnant dams to multiple episodes of restraint stress under bright light. The offspring of stressed dams (here, called perinatally stressed rat or "PRS" rats) develop long-lasting biochemical and behavioral changes that likely reflect the induction of a pathological programming caused by early-life stress.

PRS induces glutamatergic synaptic transmission abnormalities in ventral hippocampus, a brain region encoding memories related to stress and emotions (Fanselow and Dong, 2010), thereby enhancing the vulnerability to stress-related disorders in adult life (Marrocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014; Mairesse et al., 2015; Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018). PRS triggers a decrease of glutamatergic release in ventral hippocampus associated with a reduction of risk-taking behavior (Marrocco et al., 2012). Remarkably, alterations of risktaking behavior were abolished by reversing glutamatergic release in ventral hippocampus (Marrocco et al., 2012) suggesting that glutamatergic synapse impairment lies at the core of the altered phenotype caused by early life stress. Consistently with the idea that glutamatergic system plays a central role in PRS, metabotropic glutamate receptors 2/3 (mGlu2/3) are reduced by PRS in pups (Laloux et al., 2012) and in adult males and females (Zuena et al., 2008). Programming effects induced by PRS diverge between males and females. For example, at a behavioral level, PRS decrease risk-taking behavior in males whereas it increases risk-taking behavior in females. Sex differences are also observed in addictive like behavior (*Reynaert et al., 2016*). Besides these behavioral changes, other symptoms appear during aging in PRS rats. Aged PRS rats exhibit cognitive and metabolic dysfunctions, as reflected by impairment in spatial learning (Vallée et al., 1999) and abnormalities in glucose metabolism (*Lesage et al., 2004*) suggesting that PRS could affect aging related processes. Alteration of the nigrostriatal system represents a risk factor for age-related disorders. Several evidences suggest that early life stress modulate the nigrostriatal system. Indeed, PRS affects the symmetry of D₂ receptor expression in the medial caudate/putamen (*Adrover et al., 2007*), and to restrain haloperidol-induced catalepsy and enhance apomorphine-induced stereotypies (*Marrocco et al., 2013*) in adult rats.

Additionally, to environmental factors, genes shape brain development. Correct balance between neuronal excitation and inhibition is critical for neuronal networks formation. Because mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors regulate glutamate release, these two receptors are very important in the excitation/inhibition (E/I) balance. Neuronal inhibition mainly relies on GABAergic neurotransmission. While GABA is essentially known for its inhibitory effects, it acts as an excitatory neurotransmitter during development. Hence, GABA is essential for sculpting neuronal connections during brain development. Although glutamate and GABA systems influence together E/I balance, the role of mGlu3 and mGlu2 receptors on GABAergic system development is poorly understood.

Within this context, the main objective of my PhD program was to establish the role of early life stress and metabotropic glutamate receptors on the central nervous system development across life span.

In the **chapter 1** of the thesis, we could demonstrate that lifelong programming triggered by early life stress is sex-dependent in aged rats. This is remarkably reflected by the dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse induced by PRS in males whereas females PRS displayed protective effects during aging. Since motor functions degrade during aging, we further investigated the effects of PRS on basal ganglia motor system and motor behaviors. We showed that PRS programs an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system.

These findings are particularly important because of the progressively increased of the aged population. Understanding how early life environment make individuals more vulnerable to age-related disorder could be very helpful for the quality of life of our modern society. Our data may provide a first step into this direction.

Because metabotropic glutamate receptors 2/3 (mGlu2/3) are constantly decreased by PRS across lifespan in both sexes, we further investigated the role of mGlu2 and mGlu3 in brain development in **chapter 2**. We could demonstrate that mGlu3 receptors shape the

developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic system. These results could encourage a pharmacological approach targeting mGlu3 receptors in order to correct developmental abnormalities of GABAergic system observed in neuropsychiatric disorders such as schizophrenia.

The last part of the project, in **chapter 3**, was to investigate the influence of the interplay between maternal restraint stress (MRS) and mGlu3 receptors on neuroplasticity genes expression in hippocampus, a central brain region involved in stress response. We showed that mGlu3 and MRS alter GABAergic interneurons related genes expression, stress and epigenetic markers. Interestingly, mice lacking mGlu3 receptors submitted to MRS showed compensatory mechanisms during specific time window during development.

Taken together, our results indicate that 1) long-lasting programming effects induced by PRS are sex-dependent, 2) PRS accelerates aging of the basal ganglia motor system, 3) mGlu3 receptors shape the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic system, and, 4) MRS and mGlu3 influence together the expression of neuroplasticity genes in hippocampus during development.

Hence, our results may help to understanding sex-differences and to introducing new therapeutic and research approaches also in clinic aiming to reverse central nervous system developmental abnormalities and to reduce vulnerability to aged related disorders. Finally, understanding how perturbations of the early life environment, shape the vulnerability to age-related disorders could be very helpful for the quality of life of our modern society.

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

I. STRESS

1. STRESS INTRODUCTION

We live in a constantly changing environment. In order to adapt, the organism evaluate these environmental modifications as a threat or not and react in consequence. In 1915, Walter Bradford Cannon coined the term fight or flight to describe an animal's response to threats. In "Bodily Changes in Pain, Hunger, Fear and Rage" he explained that the fight or flight response is a physiological reaction that occurs in response to a perceived harmful event, attack, or threat to survival. When animals perceive an event as harmful, as an attack or as a threat, a physiological reaction occurs characterizing by a general discharge of the sympathetic nervous system, priming the animal for fighting or fleeing in order to survive (*Canon, 1915*).

In 1926, Walter Bradford Cannon extended Bernard's "milieu intérieur" concept to *homeostasis (homeo* meaning "similar" and *stasis* for "standing still"). He wrote "*The word does not imply something set and immobile, a stagnation. It means a condition - a condition which may vary, but which is relatively constant*" (*Canon 1926; Canon 1932*). Some years later, in 1936, Hans Selye, the "father of stress", described "a syndrome caused by nocuous agent" that was the premise of what will be called later the stress response (Selye 1936). Using acute non-specific nocuous agents in rats Hans Selye observed a typical syndrome that can be divided in three stages. The General Adaptation Syndrome (GAS) is a profile of how organisms respond to stress; GAS is characterized by three phases:

1) a nonspecific mobilization phase, which promotes sympathetic nervous system activity

2) a resistance phase, during which the organism makes efforts to cope with the threat

3) an exhaustion phase, which occurs if the organism fails to overcome the threat and depletes its physiological resources. (*Selye 1950*)

Because the concept of homeostasis didn't fit with the long-term effects of semi-chronic or chronic stress, an effort from the scientific community has been made later to established new concepts that explain the physiological changes induced by stress.

2. ALLOSTASIS AND ALLOSTATIC LOAD

When a chronic stress occurs, physiological parameters are modified and tend to reach a new stability when stress ends. For example, during stress the blood pressure increases. If stress becomes chronic it leads to the adaptation of the organism. In this purpose the blood pressure baseline reachs a new equilibrium and is higher than previously as seen in rats (*Folkow and Rubinstein, 1966*) and in monkeys (*Hoffbrand and Forsyth 1969*). Hence, the organism will be prepared to respond with some form of coping behavior to an environmental challenge that generally requires a rise in blood pressure. So rather than maintaining constant physiological parameters (homeostasis), the organism must vary all the parameters of its internal milieu and match them appropriately to environmental demands. This concept has been called allostasis (allos for "other" and stasis for "standing still"), meaning "stability through change" (*Sterling and Eyer, 1988*).



Figure 1. The brain is a primary organ that perceives and responds to what is stressful to an individual. The major function of cortisol and other mediators of allostasis is to promote adaptation. However, overuse and/or dysregulation among the mediators of allostasis lead to allostatic load (or overload) and accelerate disease processes such as cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and affective disorders. Three limbic brain regions are noted. (*From McEwen & Akil, 2020*)

Reaching this new equilibrium is costly to the organism. Responding to stress costs energy from the organism and if this process becomes chronic, it predisposes individuals to chronic

diseases. Bruce Mc Ewen reinforced the concept of allostasis describing the allostatic load. He stipulated that "allostatic load refers to the price the body pays for being forced to adapt to adverse psychosocial or physical situations" (*McEwen, 2000*). As depicted in figure 1, individuals along their life face many types of stress, such as chronic social, physiological stress and even trauma. Each individual responds to stress differently depending on genes, development and experience. They use different coping strategies determined by their individual differences in vulnerability and display an adaptive or maladaptive behavioral response. The more that individuals face stress during their lives the more the allostatic load is elevated, and thus, individuals will be more prone to develop chronic diseases.

3. STRESS CIRCUITRY

Over time, the human stress response has evolved to maintain homeostasis under conditions of real or perceived stress. This objective is achieved through autoregulatory neural and hormonal systems. The hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis is a key regulatory pathway in the maintenance of these homeostatic processes.



Figure 2. Organization of the hypothalamopituitary-adrenocortical (HPA) axis (*from Herman et al.*, 2016).

The HPA axis is activated by the stimulation of neurons in the medial parvocellular region of the (PVN) paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus. Neurons in the PVN secrete corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) and arginine vasopressin (AVP) into the portal vessel system. These neurohormones trigger the synthesis of pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC) in the anterior pituitary, which is cleaved to corticotropin (ACTH), opioid and melanocortin peptides, including other peptide hormones. ACTH initiated the release of glucocorticoids from the adrenal cortex and adrenaline and noradrenaline from the adrenal medulla. When stress ends, the HPA axis

returns to a baseline state by the action of several feedback loops. In order to shut down the

activation of HPA axis glucocorticoids bind to glucocorticoids receptors in hippocampus and frontal cortex that project back to the hypothalamus. Adrenal glucocorticoid hormones are crucial for maintenance of homeostasis and adaptation to stress. Glucocorticoids act through two receptors subtypes; the mineralocorticoid receptors (MR) and the glucocorticoid receptors (GR) (*Reul and De Kloet., 1985*). These receptors are widely expressed in the body and profusely co-expressed in the neurons of limbic structures (*Herman et al., 1989*). MR has higher affinity (tenfold difference) for glucocorticoids than GR, thus MR is activated at basal levels and GR at stress levels. In the brain, MR functions coordinately with GR in the control of stress and its impact on affective and cognitive function (*De Kloet et al., 2005, Herman et al., 2016*). Both receptor types can mediate fast nongenomic steroid effects through classical cell signaling pathway, but they are best understood as ligand-activated transcription factors.

MR is involved in the evaluation process and the beginning of the stress response. GR, which is only activated by large amounts of glucocorticoids, terminates the stress reactions, mobilizes the energy resources required for this purpose and facilitates recovery. GR promotes memory storage in order to be prepared for future events. Therefore, the two-stress systems form interacting signaling networks that underlie adaptive processes ranging from the appraisal of an unfamiliar stimulus to memory storage and retrieval. Notably, these two receptors also participate in various aspects of the control of energy metabolism, from appetite and macronutrient choice to energy disposition and storage (*De Kloet et al., 2005*).

4. BRAIN REGIONS SENSITIVE TO STRESS

4.a. Hippocampus

The hippocampus is the principal target site in the brain for adrenocortical steroids, as it has the highest concentration of receptor sites for glucocorticoids (*McEwen et al., 1969; McEwen 1982*). The hippocampus plays a role of feedback of the HPA axis during stress. Indeed, the stimulation of the hippocampus induces a reduction of glucocorticoids release (*Dunn and Orr, 1984*). The glucocorticoid feedback process implies mainly the subiculum of the ventral hippocampus. The glutamatergic neurons project to GABAergic interneurons expressed in hypothalamic (mPOA, DMH, periPVN) and medial forebrain (BST) structures that inhibit the PVN (*Herman et al., 2005*). One of the other main features of the hippocampus is its high neuroplasticity. Indeed, repeated restraint stress produces significant remodeling in CA3 pyramidal neurons (*Magarinos et al., 1996; Sousa et al., 2000*). These dendritic morphological changes are characterized by a reversible shortening and debranching of apical

dendrites (*Conrad et al., 1996*; *McEwen, 1999*). Hence, the hippocampus is one of the main brain regions involved in the stress response and displays a high neuronal structural plasticity.

4.b. Amygdala

CRH neurons of the hypothalamus are mainly regulated by the hippocampus and the amygdala. Well known for its critical role in fear responses, the amygdala has emerged as another key region of the brain in the modulation of stress responses. Basolateral amygdala process sensory information from the thalamus that are relayed to neurons in the central nucleus. The central nucleus of the amygdala becomes active and project to the BNST that contains neurons that stimulate the hypothalamus and activate the stress response. In contrast to the hippocampus that suppress the HPA system, the amygdala stimulates the HPA axis and the stress response (Figure 3).



4.c. Prefrontal cortex

The amygdala presents a special connection with the prefrontal cortex (PFC). The PFC-the most evolved brain region- regulates our thoughts, actions and emotions through extensive connections with other brain regions. Acting with the amygdala, the PFC regulates emotion in adults (*Banks et al., 2007; Hariri et al., 2003*) and helps to evaluate the danger of an event. Hence, the prefrontal cortex plays a primary role in translating stressful emotional information into action. The PFC displays an elevated expression of GR that made this brain region highly sensitive to stress. A common task used to evaluate PFC cognitive function is the spatial working memory task. Rats and monkeys display an impairment of the spatial working memory after a mild acute stress (*Murphy et al., 1996; Shansky et al., 2006*). PFC seems to be particularly sensitive to architectural changes induced by chronic stress compared with other brain regions. While the hippocampus needs several weeks of stress exposure to show

neuronal structural changes (*McEwen et al., 2004*), dendrites in the PFC begin to change after only one week of stress (*Brown et al., 2005*) or possibly even a single exposure (*Izquierdo et al., 2006*).

5. STRESS AND SEX DIFFERENCES

Dysregulation of stress neurocircuitry is the most common feature across neuropsychiatric diseases, with both hyper- and hypo-reactivity of the HPA stress axis being reported (Martin et al., 2010; Bale 2015). Across lifespan men and women display a different prevalence for stress-related disorder. Epidemiological studies consistently show that women display a twofold higher risk for any anxiety-related disorder and depression compared to men (Breslau et al., 1997; Kessler et al., 2005; Altemus et al., 2014). At the contrary, men are more susceptible de develop antisocial behavior or substance abuse than women (Weich et al., 2001). Moreover, female victims of traumatic events are at higher risk for posttraumatic stress disorders than male victims (Breslau, 2009). Interestingly, the higher risk to develop affective disorders for women arise during the hormonally dynamic period called puberty pointing out the role of sex hormones in stress-related disorders (Rubinow and Schmidt, 2019). Sex differences are also present in the HPA axis. Studies in rodents reported sex differences in the HPA axis in response to acute stress. When rodents are in presence of physical and psychological stressors, females secrete higher absolute concentrations of corticosterone than males. Notably, this higher corticosterone concentration is observed basally and following a 30min restrain stress (Aloisi et al., 1998; Mitsushima et al., 2003). Moreover, both predictable and unpredictable stressors result in greater corticosterone release in females (Heinsbroek et al., 1991). Females respond also better than males 5min after stressor onset because corticosterone increases more rapidly in females than in males (Kant et al., 1983) and levels remain elevated for a longer period (Heinsbroek et al., 1991). In human, the literature concerning sex differences in the stress response is less consistent than rodent studies because of the use of different methods, the diversity of age, health status and origin of subjects. Studies reported no difference or greater HPA activation in women. After exhaustive physical exercise no difference in cortisol has been reported (Fridedmann et al., 1989), however, another study showed that women display plasma ACTH and cortisol level higher than men following 1h of cold exposure (Gerra et al., 1992). The HPA axis in females seem to initiate more rapidly and produces a greater output of stress hormones compare to males. Because males and females display a different stress response, the inclusion of sex as a biological variable in stress research is necessary for improving our understanding of disease mechanisms contributing to risk and resilience.

The brain is particularly sensitive to stress during specific period across lifespan. Chronic exposure to stress hormones, whether it occurs during the prenatal period, infancy, childhood, adolescence, adulthood or aging, has an impact on brain structures involved in cognition and mental health (*Lupien et al., 2009; McEwen et al., 2012*).

II. AGING

1. AGING HALLMARKS

Aging is characterized by a progressive loss of physiological integrity, leading to impaired function and increased vulnerability to death. This deterioration is the primary risk factor for



Figure 4. The hallmarks of Aging (from Lopez-Otin et al., 2013)

principal human pathologies such as cancer, diabetes, cardiovascular disorders, and neurodegenerative diseases. Until now, several hallmarks of aging have been found on mammalian aging. These hallmarks include genomic instability, telomere attrition, epigenetic alterations, loss of proteostasis, deregulated nutrient sensing, mitochondrial dysfunction, cellular senescence, stem cell exhaustion, and altered intercellular communication (*Carlos Lopez-Otin et al.*, 2013).

A common characteristic of aging is genetic damages that accumulate throughout life (Moskalev et al., 2012). Accordingly, mutations and deletions in aged mtDNA contribute to aging (Park and Larsson, 2011) as well as defects in the nuclear lamina that can cause genome instability (Dechat et al., 2008). Aging causes telomere (repetitive nucleotide sequences at both chromosome extremities) exhaustion characterized by shorter telomere throughout normal aging in both human and mice (Blasco et al., 2007) and by telomere attrition. Importantly, stimulation of telomerase can delay aging in mice. Epigenetic alteration including histone modifications, chromatin remodeling, DNA methylation, constitutes another hallmark of aging. It has been shown that epigenetic marks such as H4K16 acetylation, H4K20 trimethylation or H3K4 trimethylation are increased during aging (Fraga and Esteller, 2007; Han and Brunet, 2012). Other evidence suggest that aging is associated with perturbed proteostasis, Indeed, perturbation of proteostasis can precipitate age-associated pathologies and improving proteostasis may delay aging in mammals (Zhang and Cuervo, 2008). The deregulation of nutrient sensing including the Insulin IGF-1 pathway as well as mTor, AMPK and Sirtuins is also considered as a hallmark of aging. The idea is supported by evidence showing that anabolic signaling accelerates aging and decreased nutrient signaling extends longevity (Fontana et al., 2010). Mitochondrial dysfunction is one of the most known aging marks and is characterized by deficiency of the respiratory chain that diminish with age and lead to electron leakage and a decrease of ATP generation (Green et al., 2011). The theory of mitochondrial free radical states that progressive mitochondrial dysfunction that occurs with aging results in increased production of ROS, which in turn causes further mitochondrial deterioration and global cellular damage (Lopez-Otin et al., 2013). The decline in the regenerative potential of tissues is one of the most obvious characteristics of aging. For example, hematopoiesis decreases with age leading to a diminution of adaptive immune cells production (Shaw et al., 2010). Similarly, stem cells attrition has been found in essentially all adult stem cell compartments, including the mouse forebrain (Molofsky et al., 2006). However, there is hope because of the reversal of stem cell aging at the cellular level might lead to the rejuvenation of the animal at an organismic level and the prevention of aging

(*Randoand Chang, 2012; Neves et al., 2017*). Aging also induces changes at the level of intercellular communication, be it endocrine, neuroendocrine, or neuronal (*Laplante and Sabatini, 2012; Rando and Chang, 2012*). Notably, neurohormonal signaling including adrenergic, insulin-IGF1 signaling tends to be deregulated in aging suggesting that altered intercellular communication is another aging hallmark.

Understanding aging process is essential to push the limits of human lifespan but also, and maybe more importantly nowadays, the life quality of the aging population.

2. STRESS AND AGING

Stress is an integral part of individuals 'life. Stressful experiences shape individuals. The relation between stress and aging has already been suggested in 1950 by Hans Selye stipulating that "every stress leaves an indelible scar, and the organism pays for its survival after a stressful situation by becoming a little older". Several evidences reinforced the idea that chronic stress could accelerate aging process. Different hypotheses have been suggested to explain the relation between aging and the stress response. One of the most well-known is the "glucocorticoid cascade hypothesis of aging" (Sapolsky et al., 1986). The idea that glucocorticoids could promote brain aging originally came from studies showing a positive correlation between biomarkers of hippocampal aging and plasma corticosterone in aging rats. Landfield and colleagues selected astrocyte reactivity as an aging biomarker in hippocampus and found that it increased steadily with aging, being apparent even by mid-life. The increasing astrogliosis was correlated quantitatively with plasma corticosterone and adrenal weight, which also increased by mid-life. Moreover, they found that the exposition of middleaged rat to high levels of exogenous glucocorticoids for a long period led to the development of hippocampal atrophy and memory impairment (Landfield et al., 1978a, b). Following these pioneer studies, Sapolsky, McEwen and collaborators found that hippocampal glucocorticoid receptors were reduced during aging with loss of negative feedback explaining the elevation of glucocorticoids and its neurotoxicity (Sapolsky et al., 1986; Sapolsky et al., 1988) These data provided extensive support for the view that glucocorticoids receptors were elevated with aging and could damage the hippocampus or increase its vulnerability. More recently, a causal relationship has been established between longevity genes expression in the hippocampus such as sirtuin-1, NADPH oxidase, p53 and chronic stress (Sanchez-Hidalgo et al., 2016). In human, a reduction of telomere length has been found in individuals with depression or Post-traumatic stress disorders (Zhang et al., 2014). Further human studies revealed that

elevated plasma glucocorticoid levels over years in older adults negatively correlates with

hippocampal volume and memory (*Lupien et al., 1998*). Interestingly, individuals with Alzheimer disease display memory impairment, hippocampal atrophy and higher basal glucocorticoid levels compare to controls (*Giubilei et al., 2001*). Furthermore, a randomized controlled trial of chronic glucocorticoid treatment (prednisone) has been shown to worsen cognition in people with Alzheimer's disease (*Aisen et al. 2000*)

All these data highlight the tight relation between chronic stress and aging mediated, in part, by the deleterious effect of glucocorticoids. Sex differences can be found at all stages of life and therefore influence the longevity of individuals.

3. SEX DIFFERENCES, AGING AND STRESS

Men and women are not equal in the face of aging. Indeed, one of the most potent characteristics of human biology is women's superiority in survival and longevity (Austad 2019). Women display a higher longevity than men around the world independently of culture or socio-economic status (Zarulli et al., 2018). Female longevity is also observed in the animal kingdom (Austad and Fisher, 2016). More specifically, most studies in rats found that female rats live longer than males ranging from 2% to 15% of survival advantage rate in females (Austad 1997; Swindell, 2012; Turturro et al., 1999). One of the biggest questions of this field is to find the mechanisms that can explain these sex differences in longevity. It is well known that sex chromosomes or gonads cause intrinsic sex differences in mammals and therefore could explain sex differences in longevity. In order to test whether they directly contribute to increased female lifespan, Davis and colleagues used a genetic manipulation that generates XX and XY mice, each with either ovaries or testes. They found that XX mice with ovaries or testes lived longer than XY mice of either gonadal phenotype, indicating a main effect of sex chromosomes on lifespan. Furthermore, mice with ovaries (XX & XY) tended to live longer than those with testes (XX and XY), suggesting a gonadal influence on lifespan. Carrying XX sex chromosome and ovaries extends lifespan in mice in mice highlighting that sex chromosomes and gonads influence mice longevity (Davis et al., 2019).

During aging, the brain is also at risk to the effects of stress, where the rapid decline of gonadal hormones in women in addition with cellular aging processes build up sex biases in stress dysregulation. Knowing the important roles of reproductive hormones on stress neural circuitry and HPA axis function, it is not surprising to see that women are two to three times more likely to experience a first episode of depression during the perimenopausal period, and the onset of schizophrenia after age 40 is two times higher in women than in men (*Nemeroff*,

2007; Freeman et al., 2014). Gonadal hormones impact brain structure, synaptic plasticity and are critical for executive function, learning and memory, and stress regulation. Hence, gonadal hormones can promote sex-specific outcomes during aging (*Shanmugan and Epperson, 2014*). Sex hormones influence the HPA axis as revealed by animal studies showing that aged female rats have higher basal corticosterone levels compared to same age males (*Bowman et al., 2006*). Moreover, testosterone reduces global corticosterone levels in response to a stressor and affect vasopressin as well as CRH synthesis and release (*Viau,* 2002). Thus, a reduction in testosterone in the brain in aging males would result in an increased stress response. On the other hand, estrogen is vital for neural plasticity because this hormone affects hippocampal and hypothalamic synaptogenesis and neuronal membrane firing potential (*Woolley, 2007*). Hence, a decrease of estrogen, notably during menopause transition in women can alter cellular processes involved in HPA axis activation and feedback.

Taken together, these studies strengthen the crucial role of gonadal hormones in the modulation of stress responsivity across the lifespan, and further suggest the influence of rapidly declining hormone levels in aging on how the brain perceives and responds to stress, especially in women (*Bale and Epperson, 2015*).

4. DOPAMINE

4.A. Dopamine and aging

Aging is associated with prominent declines in multiple components of the brain's dopamine system which have been linked to disrupted cognition, executive and motor functions (*Erixon-Lindroth et al., 2005; Li et al., 2020; Reeves et al., 2002*). Aging is well known to be the main risk factor for neurodegenerative pathologies including Parkinson's disease (PD) and Alzheimer's disease (AD) and alterations of the dopaminergic system have been linked to Alzheimer and Parkinson diseases. Nobili and colleagues found an age-dependent dopaminergic neuron loss in the ventral tegmental area (VTA) in a mice model of Alzheimer disease (*Nobili et al., 2017*). In Parkinson's disease, motor symptoms result from the loss of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra (*Kalia and Lang 2015*).

Dopaminergic synapse

Dopamine is a neurotransmitter that is well known for its key role in reward system and motivation but is also involved in cognitive, motor functions and memory. In the central nervous system, dopamine-producing neurons are predominantly concentrated in the substantia nigra (SN) and the ventral tegmental area (VTA). Dopamine (DA) terminals are

widespread in the brain, dominating in the hippocampus, prefrontal cortex, striatum, and olfactory bulbs (*Beaulieu et al., 2011*)). Dopamine is synthetized in neurons from tyrosine. Tyrosine hydroxylase transforms tyrosine into DOPA and DOPA is synthetized into dopamine by DOPA-decarboxylase. Dopamine is then charged into synaptic vesicles via VMAT-2 (Vesicular monoamine transporter 2) and released into the synaptic cleft. In the extracellular space, dopamine can bind its post-synaptic receptors that induce a post-synaptic signal. Importantly, most of the dopamine released is recaptured by dopaminergic neurons via the dopaminergic transporter (DAT) (*Rice et al., 2011*).

Dopaminergic receptors are G-protein coupled receptors divided in two class: D1 and D2class receptors. They share a high level of homology of their transmembrane domains and have distinct pharmacological properties. D1-class receptors include D1 and D5 that are coupled to Gs protein and are found exclusively at the post-synaptic level. Functionally, they activate the adenylate cyclase (AC) that stimulate cAMP production that lead, usually, to an increase of the neuronal excitability. At the contrary, D2-class receptors include D2, D3 and D4, are coupled to Gi protein and thus induce inhibition of AC. D2 and D3 dopamine receptors are expressed both post-synaptically on dopamine target cells and presynaptically on dopaminergic neurons (*Sokoloff et al., 2006; Rankin et al., 2010; Rondou et al., 2010)*. In the central nervous system, dopaminergic receptors display different brain region localization. For example, D1 and D2 are both expressed in the striatum but not D3, D4, D5. Moreover, D4 and D5 can be found in the hippocampus at the contrary of D1, D2 and D3 revealing a heterogeneity of dopaminergic receptor along their brain region localizations (*levey et al., 1993; Bouthenet et al., 1991*).

4.B. Stress and dopamine

Stress directly influences several basic behaviors which are mediated by the dopaminergic system such as sensorimotor functions, incentive motivation, reward processing, and reinforcement learning (*Pani et al., 2000; Cabib and Puglisi-Allegra, 2012; Ljungberg et al., 1992*). Furthermore, it is becoming evident that the dopamine system plays a key role in the stress response, in particular, in the pathological response observed in many psychiatric disorders (*Belujon and Grace, 2015*). A link between stress and the dopaminergic system could be the glucocorticoids that increase tonic VTA excitability. Moreover, after a transient rise in excitability following chronic stress, VTA-DA neurons degenerate (*Douma and De kloet, 2020*) showing the deleterious effect of high levels of glucocorticoids on VTA-DA neurons.

Stress affect also the function of the motor system in both human (*Maki & McIlroy, 1996*) and rats (*Metz et al., 2001, 2005*) and a comorbidity between motor and stress-related disorders has been found (*Laureti et al., 2016*; *Suguma et al., 2016*). With aging, motor performance decline (*Vanden Noven, 2014, Rantanen et al., 1998*). Age-related changes in the basic functional unit of the neuromuscular system, the motor unit, and its neural inputs have a profound effect on motor function.

The striatum is a critical component of the motor and reward system. Dopaminergic neurons from the substantia nigra project to the striatum that serves as the primary input to the rest of the basal ganglia; a group of subcortical nuclei. Several lines of evidence suggest that stress impairs the dopaminergic system in the striatum. For example, mice exposed to a temporary reduction of food (12 days) availability display a reduction of striatal D2 receptors, a known marker of addiction-associated aberrant neuroplasticity, as well as liability to relapse into maladaptive stress coping strategies (Campus et al., 2017). Other studies shed the light of the impact of stress on motor functions. Smith and colleagues showed that chronic stress and elevated corticosterone levels exaggerate motor deficits and neurodegenerative events in a Parkinson's disease rat model (Smith et al., 2008). A follow-up study showed that an antagonist treatment blocking MR or GR prevent motor impairments caused by acute restraint stress or corticosterone treatment (Jadavji et al., 2011). Moreover, changes in the activity of the direct and indirect pathways of the striatal motor circuit have been reported after exposure to uncontrollable stress (Clark et al., 2015) as well as alteration in striatal DA levels in response to chronic stress in adult rats (Ida et al., 1982). These data strengthen the idea that stress and glucocorticoids influence motor functions across lifespan.

The capacity of an individual to cope with stress during across lifespan is influenced by stressful events occurring during early life (*Maccari et al., 2014; Maccari et al., 2017*).

III. EARLY LIFE STRESS

1. DEVELOPMENTAL ORIGINS OF HEALTH AND DISEASE

It is commonly known that the interaction between factors in our lifestyle, like diet, physical exercises, smoking, drugs and genetical factors determine the susceptibility to develop major disorders of adult life such as diabetes, stroke and heart disease. A less well-known factor but as important as the others, if not more, is the growth in utero. This concept arises in the end of the 1900s when several epidemiolocal studies showed that undernutrition during fetal growth

increase the susceptibly to develop major disorders during adult life. The fetal growth need oxygen and nutrient to develop properly. When the intrauterine environment is poor in nutrient, meaning in undernutrition, the fetus adapts in order to sustain its development. This adaptation results in a low birthweight in human. Low birthweight has been linked with coronary heart disease in adult life (Barker and Osmond, 1986, Barker et al., 1993) pointing out a possible programming of coronary heart disease from poor intrauterine environment. Moreover, low birthweight was also associated with the insulin-resistance syndrome and its associated disorders later in life (Barker et al., 1993), as well as raised blood pressure in childhood and adult life (Barker et al., 1990) showing that fetal undernutrition is linked to hypertension in humans. Numerous animal experiments also showed that undernutrition in utero leads to persisting changes in blood pressure, cholesterol metabolism, insulin response to glucose, and a range of other metabolic, endocrine and immune functions known to be important in human disease (Barker et al., 1997, Lucas, 1991). This plethora of epidemiological studies gave rise to the concept of the intrauterine programming of adult disease (Barker et al., 1995) more commonly called the Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD).

2. EARLY LIFE STRESS PROGRAMMING

Programming denotes that an environmental factor acts during a sensitive developmental period to affect the development and subsequent organization of specific tissues, which produces effects that persist throughout life (Seckl et al., 2007, Weinstock. 2008). As explained before, fetal malnutrition programs the mammalian fetal but this is not the only major environmental hypothesis that has been proposed. Indeed, an overexposure of the fetus to glucocorticoids or stress is also a major environmental hypothesis that have been proposed to underlie mammalian fetal programming. Offspring from pregnant dams submitted to prenatal restraint stress during the last week of gestation display increased plasma corticosterone levels at 3 and 21 days after exposure to novelty. At 90 days, prenatally stressed rats showed a longer duration of corticosterone secretion when exposed to an acute stress. These alterations of the corticosterone secretion were associated with a decrease of glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid receptors densities in the hippocampus of prenatally stressed rats at 21 and 90 days but not at 3 days (Henry et al., 1994). These data were confirmed by another study showing that prenatal stress prolongs the corticosterone secretion two hours after an acute stress in adult male rats. This long-lasting corticosterone secretion pic in prenatally stressed rat was associated with a diminution of corticosteroid receptors in hippocampus (*Maccari et al., 1995*). Hence, the HPA axis is suggested to be one of the biological substrates of the long-term effects of certain perinatal events. Glucocorticoids are crucial during fetal development for the maturation of tissues and organs, promoting cellular differentiation, and most notably acting during late gestation to stimulate surfactant production by the lung. Meanwhile this action is critical to prepare the fetus for extrauterine life, an overexposure of the fetus to glucocorticoids has adverse effects (*Seckl et al., 2009*). In concordance with this idea, prenatal exposure to dexamethasone or betamethasone (synthetic glucocorticoids) reduces birth weight (*Benediktsson et al., 1993*) and adult cortico steroid-exposed offspring are characterized by hypertension, hyper insulinemia, hyperglycemia, hyperactivity of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis and affective disorders (*Seckl et al., 2004*).

During normal pregnancy, maternal glucocorticoid levels are significantly higher than those in the fetal circulation. In order to avoid a too high concentration of glucocorticoids the fetus is protected from the relatively high maternal glucocorticoid levels of pregnancy by the placental inactivation of active glucocorticoids to its inactive forms by the enzyme 11 β hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (11 β - HSD2). This enzyme acts as a 'barrier' to prevent premature or inappropriate action at glucocorticoid-responsive tissues during fetal development.

Reduced placental 11 β -HSD2 in human pregnancy correlates with lower birth weight and higher blood pressure in later life (*Lindsay et al., 1996*; *Murphy et al., 2002*) and mutations in the HSD11B2 gene in humans, markedly reduce birth weight (*Dave-Sharma et al., 1998*). Furthermore, in animal models, inhibition or knockout of placental 11 β -HSD2 decreases offspring birth weight, in part by lowering glucose delivery to the developing fetus in late gestation (*Holmes et al., 2006*). Molecular mechanisms thought to underlie the programming effects of early life stress and glucocorticoids include epigenetic changes in target chromatin, notably affecting tissue-specific expression of the intracellular glucocorticoid receptor (GR). Hence, excess glucocorticoids in early life can permanently alter tissue glucocorticoid signaling effects which may have short-term adaptive benefits but increase the risk of later disease (*Seckl et al., 2009, Patrick O. McGowan et al., 2018*).



Figure 4. The concept of developmental programming. Maternal factors that affect the fetus during a short timewindow can have long-lasting effects on exposed offspring, perhaps epigenetic via phenomena. In mammals this concept is exemplified by variable maternal environmental factors that modify placental function and consequently affecting growth and development in the fetus. These modifications result in alterations of cell structure, function and number. The effects of these modifications might be transient or persistent. In conjunction with classical

genetic factors, these alterations might allow the fetus, and later the adult, to adapt to their predicted environment and benefit in evolutionary terms; however, in conjunction with modern environmental risk factors, the alterations might instead increase the risks of cardiovascular, metabolic, neurological and endocrine disorders in later life. Abbreviations: CNS, central nervous system; T2DM, type 2 diabetes mellitus. *From Seckl et al.*, 2007.

3. MATERNAL CARE AND EPIGENETIC MECHANISMS

Another critical sensitive developmental time window is early days after birth when maternal care plays a key role. Pioneer work by Meaney and collaborators shed light on how maternal care (licking, grooming and arched-back nursing) in rodents can program stress response in the offspring. Liu and colleagues showed that variation of maternal care program the HPA axis. Indeed, offspring from mother with high maternal care display, during their adult life, reduced plasma adrenocorticotropic hormone and corticosterone responses to acute stress, increased hippocampal glucocorticoid receptor messenger RNA expression, enhanced glucocorticoid feedback sensitivity, and decreased levels of hypothalamic corticotropin-

releasing hormone messenger RNA (*Liu et al., 1997*). Moreover, variations in maternal care appears to be associated with the development of individual differences in behavioral responses to stress in the offspring such as "anxiety-like behavior" and the expression of fearfulness in rats (*Caldji et al., 1998*). Interestingly, cross-fostering experiment showed that pups from stressed mothers that are adopted by a mother not stressed display a reversal of the effects of prenatal stress (*Maccari et al., 1995*). Furthermore, adoption per se increases maternal behavior and decreases the stress-induced corticosterone secretion peak in the adult offspring reinforcing the concept of programming by the maternal care. It has been shown later that this "programming" by maternal care involves epigenetic modifications defined as "stably heritable phenotype resulting from changes in a chromosome without alterations in the DNA sequence". There are several processes acting on the DNA, by modifying the transcription machinery without modify the DNA molecule itself.

Among these processes it is well known that the DNA methylation (*Hotchkiss, 1948*) and hydroxymethylation (*Kriaucionis et al., 2009*) act on the transcription machinery. DNA is wrapped around histone octamers to form nucleosomes-the unit of chromatin (*Nestler et al., 2016*). These histone proteins are modulated by a large set of chemical modifications such as acetylation (*Wade et al., 1997*) methylation (*Jenuwein, 2001*), phosphorylation ubiquitination (*Shilatifard, 2006*) and sumoylation (*Shiio et al., 2003*). These chemical modifications open or close the chromatin leading to the transcription or repression of specific gene and then influence the gene expression.

In 2004, Meaney and collaborators showed for the first time that increased maternal behavior as pup licking, grooming and arched-back nursing by rat mothers altered the offspring epigenome at a glucocorticoid receptor gene promoter in the hippocampus. DNA methylation (one of the core modifications of the epigenome) was significantly different in the offspring depending of the level of maternal care. These differences persisted into adulthood and were associated with altered histone acetylation and transcription factor (NGFI-A) binding to the GR promoter. A pharmacological approach using histone deacetylase inhibitor reversed the epigenetic differences observed previously highlighting a causal relation among epigenomic state, GR expression and the maternal effect on stress responses in the offspring (*Weaver et al., 2004*). These results have been also observed in humans where researchers examined hippocampi from humans who were exposed to child abuse. They compared the DNA methylation at the same NR3C1 promoter and showed that child abuse is associated with hypermethylation of several sites, including the NGFI-A recognition element that was implicated in targeting demethylation in response to maternal care licking and grooming in rats. The changes in DNA methylation are associated with differences in expression of the NR3C1 receptor, linking child abuse and hippocampal regulation of stress responses (*Mc Gowan et al., 2009*). Since then, a plethora of studies showed convincingly that the epigenetic regulation of gene expression plays a key role in mediating the programming effects of stressful conditions during early development, with implications for neurobiological functioning and behavior in human (*Wadhwa et al., 2009*; *Champagne 2012*; *Champagne 2013*; *Klengel, et al., 2013*) as well in rodents (*Roth et al., 2009*; *Murgatroyd et al., 2009*).

4. TRANSGENERATIONAL PROGRAMMING

Meanwhile most of the studies on early life stress focused their attention on the detrimental effects in the first-generation offspring, new studies showed that the effects of early life stress can be transmitted to future generations via epigenetic mechanisms. The idea that environmental factors not only programs the individual that is directly exposed to them, but that this programming is also transmitted across one or more generations (Dunn et al., 2011) has become clearer these last years. Most of the behavioral alterations observed in the offspring submitted to a post-natal stress (maternal separation) were also found in the subsequent generation. Chronic and unpredictable maternal separation also alters the profile of DNA methylation in the promoter of several candidate genes in the germline of the separated males (Franklin et al., 2010). A treatment targeting the epigenetic marks can prevent the emergence of either emotional or cognitive deficits in the mother and also prevent the establishment of such deficits in offspring, indicating that transgenerational effects of early life stress can be prevented (Schmauss et al., 2014). Inducing a model of prenatal immune activation in mice, Weber-Stadlbauer and colleagues showed a reduced sociability and increased cued fear expression that were present in the first- and second-generation offspring. They further demonstrated that sensorimotor gating impairments are confined to the direct descendants of infected mothers, whereas increased behavioral despair emerges as a novel phenotype in the second generation showing that prenatal immune activation can negatively affect brain and behavioral functions in multiple generations (Weber-Stadlbauer et al., 2017). Moreover, studies in which female mice were exposed to nutritional challenges have provided some of the clearest examples of how phenotypes can be lost or retained across generations (Dunn and Bale, 2009; Burdge et al., 2007). While transgenerational effects of various changes in the maternal environment are well characterized, fewer studies have examined possible paternal modes of transmission. Paternal stress reduces HPA axis responsivity in the offspring. This alteration of the HPA axis is associated with robust changes in sperm microRNA showing that paternal experience induces germ cell epigenetic reprogramming and impacts HPA axis (*Rodgers et al., 2013*). Using olfactory molecular specificity, another study showed that subsequent generations of mice subjected to odor fear conditioning displayed an increased behavioral sensitivity to the F0-conditioned odor. Further experiments revealed that the specific gene involves in this olfactory molecular pathway was hypomethylated in both F0 and F1 generations (*Dias and Ressler, 2014*). Furthermore, a recent study reported a transgenerational transmission of behavioral and metabolic phenotypes up to the 4th generation in a mouse model of paternal postnatal trauma (MSUS) (*van Steenwyk et al., 2018*).

These transgenerational studies highlight the idea that both maternal and paternal environment program the offspring and subsequent generations via the modulation of epigenetic marks.



Figure 6. Mechanisms of transfer of information about ancestral environment or physiology over generations. a, Many mechanisms of transmission of information about environmental experience or physiological state can underlie inheritance over a single generation, from parents to
progeny, both genome associated (for example, covalent modifications of histones, sncRNAs, including tsRNAs and miRNAs, and DNA methylation, among others) and genome independent (for example, microbiome transfer). Paternal effects are not always mediated by gametes but may act via the mother indirectly. **b**, Gradual changes in epigenetic marks might underlie transgenerational memory. A loss of gene repression caused by an environmental or physiological insult, for example, by perturbation of heterochromatin-mediated transcriptional repression, can reset gradually over generations, providing a transgenerational memory of ancestral experience (From *Perez and Lehner, 2019*).

5. ANIMAL MODEL OF EARLY LIFE STRESS

In order to study the effects and the programming induced by the modification of the environment during early life, different animal model of early life stress has been developed. The first animal model of early life stress was set up in the middle of 1950s by Levine. This animal model of postnatal adversity consists of a daily separation of pups as a litter from the mother for 15 minutes from postnatal dal 1 to postnatal day 21 (Levine 1957). Following this, others animal model using handling procedure appeared. Maternal separation consisting of daily separation of the pups individually or as a litter from the mother for 3h or more from PND1 to PND14 was set up by Plotsky and Meaney (Plotsky and Meaney, 1993). George and collaborators developed a model of Maternal Separation with Early Weaning Model consisting of 3h of maternal separation between PND2 (post-natal day 2) and PND17 followed by early weaning at PND17. Interestingly maternal separation alone didn't induce any behavioral alteration in elevated plus maze or in the forced swim test maybe because of potential compensatory effects from maternal care (George et al., 2010). Another post-natal handling consists to remove the mother for 24h at PND9. This procedure is called maternal deprivation (*Roceri et al., 2002*). Every mother displays different maternal care to her pups. Hence mother with low maternal care and high maternal care can be differentiate knowing the time spent of licking, grooming and arched back nursing). Separating low maternal care versus high maternal care consists of another paradigm used to study postnatal environmental alterations (Liu et al., 1997; Champagne et al., 2003, Weaver et al., 2004). Besides models of postnatal stress, models of prenatal stress are also critical for the programming of a vulnerable phenotype in the offspring. Plenty of different kind of prenatal stress are commonly use nowadays such as undernutrition, infection, hormonal manipulation, physical stress, drug intake (Bock and Braun, 2011; Muhammad and Kolb, 2011; Suenaga et al., 2012; Mychasiuk et al., 2011; Xu et al., 2013). A rodent model of prenatal social stress has been raised by

Brunton and Russell. This model consists to expose pregnant rats to social stress by placing them into a cage with unknown lactating mother. The time of exposing is variable but is usually 10min/day form days 16 to 20 of pregnancy (*Brunton and Russell 2010*; *Brunton 2013*). These animal models are commonly used to study programming, to model stress-related disorders later in life as well as understand better involved in the long-term and transgenerational effects of prenatal stress and to develop and long-term effects and the potential strategies to adopt to cope with stress-induced diseases.

Very interestingly, the animal model that we used in our laboratory combines both prenatal stress and post-natal stress. The early-life stress procedure we use consists to submit pregnant dams to a restraint stress procedure (*Maccari et al., 1995; Mairesse et al., 2015; Marocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014; Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018; Reynaert et al., 2014*).From day 11 of pregnancy until delivery, the dams are subjected to three stress sessions per day (45 min each during the light phase around 9:00 am, 12:00 pm, and 3:00 pm.), during which they are taken to a different room and placed in transparent plastic cylinders with conical end caps and exposed to bright light. At birth, pups were left undisturbed with their mother until weaning 21 days after birth. Mothers submitted to this restraint stress procedure display a low maternal care compared to unstressed mothers (control). Hence our animal model of early life stress integrates a pre- and post-natal stress and thus is defined as perinatal stress.

6. <u>BEHAVIORAL CHARACTERIZATION OF EARLY LIFE STRESS</u> <u>RODENT ANIMAL MODEL</u>

The face validity corresponds to the similarity in some mechanisms observed in human in the animal model. The construct validity represents similar causes between human and animals. Finally, the predictive validity corresponds to how a pharmacological treatment can be translated from human to the animal model (*Wilner., 1984; Berton., 2012*). Considering these three criteria, several lines of evidence showed that early life stress lead to decrease of the risk-taking behavior in the elevated plus maze, a reduction of the time spent in the center of the open field, a diminution of the time spent in the light space of the light/dark box test (*Zuena et al., 2008; Marrocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014*). Altered risk-taking behavior observed in PRS rats is correlated to a decrease of the glutamatergic release specifically in the ventral hippocampus in adult rats and is reversed after increasing glutamatergic release via pharmacological approach (*Marrocco et al., 2012*). Furthermore, chronic treatment with two classical antidepressants corrects the defect in glutamate release and altered behavioral phenotype in PRS rats supporting the glutamatergic hypothesis of

stress-related disorders (*Marrocco et al., 2014*). Because studies suggest that early-life stress in rats predisposes to drug addiction (*Morley-Fletcher et al., 2004*; *Darnaudery and Maccari,* 2008; *Maccari et al., 2014*; *Galler and Rabinowitz, 2014, Reynaert et al., 2014*) animal models of early life stress are also used to study addictive behaviors. Indeed, it has been shown that early life stress enhances the vulnerability toward addiction (*Deminière et al. 1992*; *Morley-Fletcher et al. 2004*; *Kippin et al. 2008*; *VanWaes et al. 2009*). Moreover, early life stress has a profound impact on hedonic sensitivity to high-palatable food in a sexdependent manner via long-lasting changes in gonadal hormones (*Reynaert et al., 2014*). Furthermore, studies on social interaction, locomotor activity, and prepulse inhibition showed that early life stress induces also a deficit in these behaviors associated with glutamate receptor activities (*Matrisciano et al., 2012*; *Matrisciano et al., 2013*; *Dong et al., 2015*; *Matrisciano et al., 2018*; *Nicoletti et al., 2019*).

7. EARLY LIFE STRESS EFFECTS ON AGING PROCESS

Besides to model neurological disorders, early life stress has long-lasting effects and alters different physiological parameters involved in aging process. Early-life stress induces long-term effects on the HPA axis characterized by the prolongation of the secretion of glucocorticoids following acute stress exposure in adult as well as in aged rats. Notably early life stress leads to cognitive deficit in aged rats but not in adult rats (*Vallee et al., 1999*; *Maccari et al., 1995*; *Henry et al., 1994*). Additionally of accelerating the HPA axis aging, early life stress accelerates aging process in adult rat depicted by a decrease of neurogenesis (*Lemaire et al., 2000*) and inflammation markers (*Vanbesien et al., 2007*) and an alteration of social memory and synaptic plasticity (*Marrocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014; Brunson et al., 2005*). Another important characteristic of the anticipated aging triggered by early life stress is the decrease of sex hormones levels (*Van-Camp et al., 2018; Reynaert et al., 2014*) suggesting sex differences in early life stress responses.

8. SEX DIFFERENCES IN EARLY LIFE STRESS RESPONSES

The sexually dimorphic developing brain is dependent of developmental hormone exposure. Males face elevated testosterone levels during the process of normal testes development, mainly in utero, although the exact timing is species dependent. Aromatization of testosterone to estradiol in the brain drives masculinization, an active process affecting cell differentiation and connectivity in the brain in rodents (Figure 7; *McCarthy, 1994; McCarthy, 2016*). Hence

this is not surprising that early life stress occurring during critical time window for the sexual brain differentiation has different effects on males and females.

This is notably the case concerning neurodevelopmental disorders in human. Where studies have linked sex-biased neurodevelopmental disorders, including autism and schizophrenia, with fetal antecedents such as prenatal stress. Consistently with this idea, epidemiological studies showed that women exposed during their second trimester of pregnancy to the stress of the 1940 invasion of The Netherlands had male, but not female, children with an increased risk of schizophrenia (*Os and Selten, 1998*). A significant association between maternal psychosocial stress experienced during the first trimester of pregnancy has also been reported to significantly increase the risk of schizophrenia, once aging, only in male children (*Khashan et al. 2008*).



Figure 7. **Masculinization of the male brain.** In most mammalian species, testosterone is produced by the testes during testes development in late gestation. The presence of testes results from the testis-determining factor, Sry, on the Y chromosome that determines the direction the bipotential gonad develops. Circulating testosterone enters the brain and is aromatized to estradiol during this critical organizational window. Estradiol produces hosts of cellular effects to then 'masculinize' the male brain (*Bale and Epperson, 2017*).

Moreover, exposure to maternal stress before 32 weeks of gestation contribute to develop autism spectrum disorder (ASD), also a male-biased neurodevelopmental disorder (*Beversdorf et al. 2005*). Another study detected a significant effect of maternal depression during pregnancy on offspring postnatal anxiety development, an effect that was again significant only in boys (*Gerardin et al. 2011*). These studies suggest a higher sensibility in males to develop neurodevelopmental disorders and stress-related disorders following early life exposure and highlight the importance of fetal sex in the association between maternal stress and offspring long-term disease risk. (*Bale and Epperson, 2015*).

Sex is a critical factor in some behavioral phenotypes induced by perinatal stress (PRS) in rats, with males displaying higher susceptibility to emotional behavior in adult life (*Vallee et al., 1997, 1999; Zuena et al., 2008*), and reduced social play during adolescence (*Morley-Fletcher et al., 2003*). Moreover, PRS causes sex-dependent changes in hedonic sensitivity to highly palatable foods (milk chocolate) in adult life (*Reynaert et al., 2014*). Importantly, time exposure and type of early life stress leads to different effects as shown in this recent study where three different early life stress exposure paradigms impact differentially mast cell dynamics in the developing brain of male and female rats in hippocampus and hypothalamus (*Joshi et al., 2019*).

9. <u>EARLY LIFE STRESS DISRUPTS MASCULINIZATION OF THE MALE</u> <u>BRAIN</u>

Another particularly interesting point concern prenatal stress that feminizes and demasculinizes the behavior of males displaying a low level of copulatory behavior associated with low level of testosterone (*Ward 1972*). Prenatal stress in rats diminishes significantly the plasma testosterone values of male fetuses and newborns, so that the differences normally occurring between the two sexes is clearly reduced. This dysmasculinization of the brain in prenatally stressed rats was notably prevented by androgen administration in perinatal life (*Dorner et al., 1983*). More recently, Bale and collaborators showed that prenatal stress establishes sex differences by dysmasculinizing male offspring measures of stress responsivity (*Mueller and Bale, 2007; Mueller and Bale, 2008*) and epigenetically programs dysmasculinization in second-generation offspring via the paternal lineage (*Morgan and Bale, 2011*). Several line of evidences from our lab found a similar profile in perinatally stressed male rats. Indeed, PRS affects males to greater extent than females on the set-up of the circadian system, and cause dysmasculinization of PRS males related to locomotor activity phenotype as well as in gene expression in the central nervous system (*Morley-Fletcher et al., 2019*).

Globally, these few data provide evidence for a dysmasculinization profile induced by PRS at the behavioral and molecular level, highlighting the crucial need to include sex as a biological variable.

IV. NEUROPLASTICITY: GLUTAMATERGIC AND GABAERGIC SYNAPSES

1. <u>NEUROTRANSMITTERS RELEASE</u>

The human brain is composed of about 86 000 000 neurons (*Azavedo et al., 2009*; *Herculano-Houzel et al., 2012*). The incredible variety of functions performed by the brain is made possible by the ability of neurons to communicate with each other, which occurs primarily via chemical synaptic transmission. The synapse is composed of presynaptic and postsynaptic components. The presynaptic side of the synapse, usually an axon terminal, contains synaptic vesicles that store neurotransmitter. The arrival of an action potential triggers the neurotransmitter release in the synaptic cleft. This process involves neurotransmitters that are packaged in vesicles at presynaptic nerve terminals and are released by Ca^{2+} -evoked synaptic vesicle exocytosis. Proteins accumulate under the postsynaptic membrane that contains the neurotransmitter receptors. The activation of this receptor by the neurotransmitters release depends of an exquisite and amazingly precise mechanism as we will discuss in the following part.



Figure 8. Organization of the Presynaptic Release Machinery (A) Drawing of a synapse with synaptic vesicles (SV, red), an active zone containing Ca2+ channels (blue), and a postsynaptic cluster of receptors (orange). One vesicle in the active zone is depicted in the process of fusing, with red neurotransmitters emitting from the fusion pore. (B) Schematic of the molecular machinery mediating Ca2+-triggered vesicle fusion. The drawing depicts a segment of a docked synaptic vesicle on the top right and the presynaptic active zone in the middle. The three functional elements of the neurotransmitter release machinery are depicted from right to left. On the right, the core fusion machine composed of the SNARE/SM protein complex is shown; this machine comprises the SNARE proteins synaptobrevin/VAMP, syntaxin-1, and SNAP-25 and the SM protein Munc18-1. The Ca2+ sensor synaptotagmin-1 is depicted in the middle; it is composed of a short intravesicular sequence, a single transmembrane region, and two cytoplasmic C2 domains that bind Ca2+, and it functions using complexin (bound to the SNARE complex) as an assistant. The active zone protein complex containing RIM, Munc13, and RIM-BP and a Ca2+ channel in the presynaptic plasma membrane is shown on the left. In this protein complex, RIM binding to specific target proteins coordinates all three functions of the active zone: RIM binding to vesicular rab proteins (Rab3 and Rab27 isoforms) mediates vesicle docking; RIM binding to the central priming factor Munc13 activates vesicle priming; and RIM binding to the Ca2+ channel, both directly and indirectly via RIMBP, recruits the Ca2+ channels within 100 nm of the docked vesicles for fast excitation-secretion coupling. The overall design of the neurotransmitter release machinery depicted here enables in a single nanodevice fast and efficient triggering of release in response to an action potential by combining a fusion machine with a Ca2+ trigger and an active zone protein complex that positions all elements into appropriate proximity (From Sudhof 2013).

The neurotransmitter release process begins with an action potential arriving at a presynaptic nerve terminal and gates Ca2+ channels. Ca2+ triggers the exocytotic fusion of synaptic vesicles containing neurotransmitters and the following neurotransmitter release in the synaptic cleft produce a postsynaptic signal (*Katz*, 1969). The docking and the fusion of synaptic vesicles containing neurotransmitters are critical steps requiring the orchestration and functioning of the core fusion machinery composed of specific proteins.

This intracellular membrane fusion is mediated by SNARE (for "soluble NSF attachment receptor proteins") and SM (for "Sec1/Munc18-like proteins") proteins. The neuronal SNAREs involved in neurotransmitter release are syntaxin-1, SNAP-25 and synaptobrevin-2 (also called VAMP2). Synaptobrevin is referred to as a v-SNARE because of its vesicle localization, while syntaxin-1 and SNAP-25 are called t-SNAREs because they reside on the target membrane (*Sollner et al., 1993*). The underlying principle of SNARE and SM protein function is as follow. SNARE proteins embedded in the two fusing membranes form a trans-

complex that involves a progressive zippering of the four-helical SNARE complex in an N- to C-terminal direction (Hanson et al., 1997). Zippering of trans-SNARE complexes forces the fusing membranes into close proximity, destabilizing their hydrophilic surfaces. Assembly of the full trans-SNARE complex together with the action of the SM protein opens the fusion pore. Fusion pore expansion transforms the initial "trans"-SNARE complexes into "cis"-SNARE complexes that are then dissociated by NSF (which binds to SNARE complexes via SNAP adaptor proteins), completing the cycle (Sudhof 2013; Sudhof 2012). Importantly, the assembly of the SNARE complex provides the energy necessary for membrane fusion (Sutton et al., 1998). Since SNARE complex formation is not sensitive to Ca2+, other factors introduce the Ca2+ sensitivity that is required for synaptic vesicle fusion. Synaptotagmins are transmembrane proteins with two cytoplasmic C2 domains (Perin et al., 1990, 1991) that bind Ca^{2+} (*Brose et al.*, 1992). Importantly, sixteen synaptotagmins are expressed in brain but only eight of which bind Ca2+. Among these eight proteins, synaptotagmin-1 (Syt1), which resides on the synaptic vesicle, appears to be vital for synchronous Ca2+-triggered synaptic vesicle fusion (Fernandez-Chacon et al., 2001; Geppert M et al., 1994). All synaptotagmin controlled fusion reactions appear to require complexin as a cofactor (Reim et al., 2001; Jorquera et al., 2012; Cao et al., 2013).

In summary, during an action potential, Ca^{2+} enters in a presynaptic terminal. Ca^{2+} binding to synaptotagmin triggers release by stimulating synaptotagmin binding to a core fusion machinery composed of SNARE and SM proteins that mediates membrane fusion during exocytosis. This process is assisted by complexin adaptors which activate and clamp this core fusion machinery.



Figure 9. The roles of SNAREs in the synaptic vesicle cycle. SNAREs form a *trans* complex that juxtaposes membranes after synaptic vesicle docking and priming, and when it combines with Syt1, evoked fusion occurs upon an action potential. During fusion, SNARE complexes are fully formed (*cis* complex). *Cis* SNARE complexes are disassembled by the ATPase NSF in conjunction with SNAPs and made available for another round of synaptic vesicle formation. Abbreviations: NSF, *N*-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor; SNAP, soluble NSF adaptor protein; SNARE, soluble *N*-ethylmaleimide sensitive factor attachment protein receptor; Syt1, synaptotagmin-1 (*from Brunger et al., 2018*).

2. GLUTAMATE

Neurotransmitters are usually divided in three chemical categories: amino acids, amines and peptides. Glutamate is the most abundant excitatory neurotransmitter in the central nervous system. Glutamatergic neurotransmission occurs mostly within a tripartite synapse including presynaptic membrane and postsynaptic membrane surrounding by glia. There are several regulatory processes within the glutamatergic synapse including basal and stimulated presynaptic glutamate release; postsynaptic receptor trafficking and function; transporter-mediated uptake and recycling of glutamate through the glutamate–glutamine cycle (*Nicoletti et al., 2011*).

2.A. The glutamate-glutamine cycle

That cycle of neuronal-astrocytic interactions plays a major role in the metabolism of glutamate (*Berg and Garfinkel, 1971*; *Benjamin and Quastel, 1972*). Neuronal glutamate is both synthesized *de novo* from glucose via the TCA cycle (tricarboxylic acid cycle) and from glutamine (Gln) supplied by glial cells. Glutamate synthetized in the presynaptic terminal is packaged into synaptic vesicles by glutamatergic transporters (vGLUTs). As described previously, glutamate is released into the synaptic cleft and bind glutamatergic receptors expressed at the presynaptic membrane, postsynaptic membrane or glial cells. After that, glutamate is cleared from the synaptic cleft through excitatory amino acid transporters (EAATs) on neighboring glial cells (EAAT1 and 2). Glutamate is converted into glutamine via the glutamine synthetase pathway. Glutamine is then released into the extracellular space and taken up by presynaptic neurons and metabolized into glutamate by the phosphate-activated glutaminase completing the glutamate-glutamine cycle. This process between synaptic terminals and glial cells is essential in order to preserve a proper amount of glutamate (*Sonnewald and Schousboe, 2016*).

Glutamate, when released into the synaptic cleft, binds glutamatergic receptors which are divided into two categories: metabotropic glutamate receptors and ionotropic glutamate receptors.

2.B. Metabotropic glutamate receptors

The evidence that quisqualate and glutamate stimulated inositol phosphate formation in cultured striatal neurons (Sladeczek et al., 1985) offered the first demonstration that excitatory amino acids could activate receptors other than the classical ligand-gated ion Channels (ionotropic glutamate receptors). Meanwhile, ibotenic acid, an analogue of glutamate was found to enhance the hydrolysis of membrane inositol phospholipids in rat hippocampal slices suggesting the existence of a class of dicarboxylic amino acid recognition sites coupled with phospholipase C (Nicoletti et al., 1986a,b) called later by Sugiyama and collaborators metabotropic glutamate receptors (Sugiyama et al., 1987). The first metabotropic glutamate subtypes (mGlu1 receptor or mGluR1) was cloned and characterized by the team of Nakinishi (Masu et al., 1991) and led to the discovery of others metabotropic glutamate receptors. There are eight metabotropic glutamate receptors that has been identified until now. They are divided in three groups with group I including mGlu1 and mGlu5, groupII including mGlu2 and mGlu3, and group III including mGlu4, mGlu6, mGlu7, and mGlu8. mGlu1 and mGlu5 receptors are coupled to Gq/G11, whereas all other subtypes are coupled to Gi/Go (Nicoletti et al., 2011). mGlu receptors are G-protein coupled receptors (GPCR) that are membrane-bound proteins activating by extracellular ligands such as neurotransmitters and transduce intracellular signals via interactions with G proteins. The resulting change in conformation of the GPCR induced by ligand binding activates the G protein, which is composed of a heterotrimeric complex of α , β , and γ subunits. Activated G protein subunits modulate the function of various effector molecules such as enzymes, ion channels, and transcription factors (Niswander and Conn, 2010).

Structurally, these receptors have a large extracellular domain made of a Venus Fly Trap (VFT) domain linked to the first transmembrane domain (of 7 TM) via a cysteine-rich domain (CRD) containing 9 highly conserved cysteine residues (*O'Hara et al., 1993*; *Muto et al., 2007*). mGlu receptors are not only complex proteins because of their structural organization but also because they form dimers stabilized by an intersubunit disulfide bond (*Romano et al., 1996, Kunishima et al., 2000*). Until recently these receptors have been only considered as homodimers, but several studies revealed the possible existence of heterodimeric mGluRs (*Doumazane et al., 2011; Kammermeier, 2012*). Accordingly, metabotropic glutamate

receptors of the same group can form heterodimers and group-II and group-III mGlu receptors can form intergroup heterodimers. Among these heterodimers mGlu receptors, mGlu2-4 was the most studied pair due to its important physiological interest and has been observed in vitro as well as in native rat and mouse tissues (Kammermeier, 2012; Niswender et al., 2016). Importantly, no heterodimers can be formed between group-I and group-II/III mGlu receptors (e.g., mGlu1 and mGlu2 or mGlu4), suggesting that only mGlu receptor subtypes coupled to the same G protein can form heterodimers. mGlu receptors are broadly distributed throughout the CNS and are specifically localized at discrete synaptic and extrasynaptic sites in both neurons and glia in potentially every major brain region (figure 10). The metabotropic glutamate receptors participate in the modulation of synaptic transmission and neuronal excitability throughout the central nervous system. mGlu receptors from group I are often localized postsynaptically, and their activation usually leads to cell depolarization and to an increase of the neuronal excitability. Modulation of neuronal excitability results from modulation of several ion channels and can range from robust excitation to more subtle changes in patterns or frequency of cell firing or responses to excitatory inputs (Conn and Pin, 1997, Anwyl, 1999)). In contrast, group II and group III mGlu receptors are often localized on presynaptic terminals or preterminal axons where they inhibit neurotransmitter release. This occurs at excitatory (glutamatergic), inhibitory (GABAergic), and neuromodulatory (i.e., monoamines, ACh, peptides) synapses (Niswander and Conn, 2010; Nicoletti et al., 2011).

2.C. Ionotropic glutamate receptors

NMDA receptors

Glutamate acts on various membrane receptors, including ionotropic glutamate receptors (iGluRs), which form cation-permeable ion channel receptors and can be subdivided into three large families: NMDA receptors (NMDARs), AMPA receptors (AMPARs) and kainate receptors.

NMDARs have kept captivating neuroscientists because of their key roles in central nervous system function. These glutamate-gated ion channels are essential mediators of brain plasticity and are capable of converting specific patterns of neuronal activity into long-term changes in synapse structure and function that are thought to underlie higher cognitive functions. NMDARs are assembled as heteromers differing in subunit composition. Seven different subunits have been found. They are divided in three subfamilies following to

sequence homology: the GluN1 subunit, four distinct GluN2 subunits (GluN2A, GluN2B, GluN2C and GluN2D), which are encoded by four different genes, and a pair of GluN3 subunits (GluN3A and GluN3B) (*Traynelis et al., 2010; Cull-Candy and Leszkiewicz, 2004; Paoletti, 2011*). Importantly, subunit composition varies across CNS regions during development and in disease states (*Lau and Zukin, 2007*) (figure 11). Moreover, their subunit composition is essential because it determines receptor properties.

NMDARs have very special characteristics compared to other ionotropic receptors. The ion channel of NMDARs is subject to a voltage-dependent block by Mg^{2+} , NMDARs channel are highly permeable to Ca^{2+} , their activation requires the presence of glutamate and of glycine or D-serine. Well known for their crucial role in brain development and synaptic plasticity via the induction of long-term potentiation (The persistent strengthening of synaptic transmission) and long-term depression (A long-lasting decrease in synaptic strength), NMDARs are also found in presynaptic membrane where they may facilitate glutamatergic release. Importantly, NMDARs overactivating by glutamate allow high levels of Ca^{2+} to enter the cell. Calcium influx into cells activates different enzymes that damage the cell structures such as endonucleases, proteases and ultimately cause cell death. This process is called excitotoxicity. The dysfunction of NMDARs has been shown to be involved in multiple neurological and psychiatric disorder. (*Mohn et al., 1999; Gonzales-Burgos and Lewis, 2015; Tang et al., 2011*). NMDARs is usually associated with AMPA receptors because of its crucial role is long-term potentiation and long-term depression.



Figure 10. Localization of metabotropic glutamate receptor subtypes. Schematic representation of the predominant locations of mGlu receptors at the synapse. mGlu1 (light blue) is found on postsynaptic glutamatergic neurons as well as on GABAergic neurons. mGlu5 (yellow) can be located on the same neurons as mGlu1 as well as on glia. mGlu2 (purple) is found primarily presynaptically as both a homodimer as well as a heterodimer with mGlu4 (red). mGlu3 (dark blue) is found on both presynaptic and postsynaptic glutamatergic, GABAergic, and neuromodulatory neurons as well on glia. mGlu4 is localized to both modulatory neurons as well as on presynaptic glutamatergic neurons as either a homodimer or heterodimer. mGlu7 (green) is localized to presynaptically neurons as well as GABAergic neurons. Lastly, mGlu8 (orange) is primarily localized presynaptically and mGlu6 is not shown since it is restricted to the retina (*from Maksymetz et al., 2017*)



Figure 11. NMDAR subunit diversity during development. The developmental profile of GluN subunit expression in the mouse brain at day of birth (postnatal day 0 (P0)), 2 weeks following birth (P14) and at the adult stage (*From Paoletti et al., 2013*).

AMPA receptors

AMPARs are glutamate-gated ion channels permeable to Na⁺ and K⁺ that mediate most of the fast-excitatory synaptic transmission in the brain. AMPARs that are localized at the postsynaptic membrane are essential for excitatory synapse formation, stabilization, synaptic plasticity and neural circuit formation. Four subunits, GluA1–GluA4, assemble into tetramers to make up the core functional ion channel, with different combinations conferring unique cellular trafficking behaviors and biophysical characteristics (*Shepherd and Huganir, 2007; Diering and Huganir, 2018*). GluA1–GluA3 are expressed in the majority of neurons in the nervous system while GluA4 is primarily expressed early in life (*Zhu et al., 2000*). Changes in the properties and postsynaptic abundance of AMPARs) are major mechanisms implicated in synaptic plasticity. Along the type of synaptic plasticity (long-term potentiation or long-term depression) the function and the trafficking of AMPARs to and from synapses is modulated by specific AMPAR GluA1–GluA4 subunits, subunit-specific protein interactors, auxiliary subunits, and posttranslational modifications. Accordingly, Diering and Huganir proposed recently an AMPAR code where they hypothesize that AMPAR variants will be predictive of the types and extent of synaptic plasticity (*Diering and Huganir, 2018*).

Kainate receptors

Kainate receptors (KARs) are glutamate-gated ion channels that play fundamental roles in regulating neuronal excitability and network function in the brain. KARs are widely distributed throughout the brain and, depending on the cell type in question, they can be localized at pre-, post- and/or extrasynaptic sites. In general, presynaptic KARs modulate both excitatory and inhibitory neurotransmitter release, postsynaptic KARs contribute to excitatory neurotransmission and extrasynaptic KARs play a role in determining neuronal excitability (*Sihra TS, et al., 2014; Carta M et al., 2014*). There are five subunits of KARs named GluK1,

GluK2, GluK3, GluK4 and GluK5. They can be assembled in different ways in order to form a tetramer. Postsynaptic KARs are implicated in synaptic plasticity. Accordingly, activating postsynaptic KARs on CA1 neurons induce LTP of AMPARs via a metabotropic signaling pathway (*Petrovic MM et al., 2017*). Furthemore, KARs are involved in both excitatory and inhibitory neurotransmission. Indeed, presynaptic KARs decrease glutamate release at CA3-CA1 pyramidal cell synapses (*Chittajallu R et al., 1996*; *Frerking M et al., 2001*). However, activation of KARs with very low amount of kainate facilitates glutamatergic release (*Schmitz D, et al, 2001*; *Andrade-Talavera Y et al., 2013*) suggesting bidirectional modulalatory actions on glutamate (*Ashley J. Evans et al., 2019*). In addition to their role in excitatory neurotransmission, KARs has also been shown to be involved in the inhibitory neurotransmission where Presynaptic KARs downregulate GABA release from interneurons in the hippocampus via a metabotropic PKC and PLC dependent pathway reducing inhibitory postsynaptic currents (*Rodriguez-Moreno et al., 1998*).

2.D. Interactions between metabotropic and ionotropic glutamate receptors

Although glutamatergic receptors are subdivided in two groups, metabotropic and ionotropic glutamate receptor interact with each other. GluRs crosstalk occurs via functional and physical interactions. Scarce evidences suggest direct iGluR-mGluR interaction. Accordingly, BRET (Bioluminescence Resonance Energy Transfer) studies showed dynamic interaction between mGluR5 and NMDARs in HEK cells (Perroy et al., 2008) as well as in dendritic spines of hippocampal neurons (Moutin et al., 2012). iGluRs and mGluRs can also interact via synaptic scaffolding proteins that provide ample crosstalk opportunities by bridging different receptor complexes. Such interactions have been very well characterized between NMDARs and mGlu5 receptors that communicate via Homer-Shank-DLGAP-PSD95 (Tu et al., 1999, Schwenk et al., 2012). Instead of favorizing synergy between both classes of GluRs, the same scaffold protein can provide the possibility of competition. Such phenomenon has been observed for PICK1, a Ca²⁺ sensor (*Peter et al.*, 2004), that contains a common binding site for mGlu7 receptors and AMPARs (Hirbec et al., 2002). Another potential mechanism of crosstalk between iGluRs and mGluRs is mediated by downstream signals that are activated by both iGluRs and mGluRs. Several works on GluRs mediated second messenger signaling crosstalk has focused on Ca²⁺ which is considered as the most important second messenger in the central nervous system because of its pivotal roles in presynaptic neurotransmitter release, postsynaptic responses, and plasticity induction (Reiner and Levitz, 2018). Glutamate-evoked channel opening of NMDARs and a less extend KARS and AMPARs produces Ca^{2+} influx, whereas group I mGluRs (mGlu1 and mGlu5) induce Ca^{2+} release from intracellular stores. Both iGluRs and mGluRs can modulate the function of voltage-gated Ca^{2+} channels (VGCCs), and elevations in cytosolic Ca^{2+} can lead to Ca^{2+} -induced Ca^{2+} release (CICR) from the ER, providing many opportunities for crosstalk where Ca^{2+} signals act cooperatively to control cellular processes (*Reiner and Levitz, 2018*). Furthermore, iGluRs and mGluRs can interact also via the convergence of second messenger signaling such as kinases and phosphatases (*Lisman, J., et al., 2012*). GluRs crosstalk has been found to be involved in different neuropsychiatric disorders. One of the most striking examples is about the depression and the ketamine. This non-competitive NMDAR antagonist works as an antidepressant with rapid onset and long-lasting effects (*Duman et al., 2016*). Depression induces alteration of glutamatergic synapses mainly in the prefrontal cortex and ventral hippocampus. Accordingly, antagonism of either group I (*Hughes et al., 2013*) or group II (*Chaki, 2017*) mGluRs shows similar rapid anti-depressant effects in mouse models, suggesting overlapping mechanisms.

2.E. Early life stress impairs glutamatergic synapse

Alterations of synaptic transmission and plasticity in the hippocampus are an integral part of the abnormal programming triggered by early life stress. Early life stress reduces the glutamatergic release selectively in the ventral hippocampus of adult rats. Abnormalities of glutamatergic release was associated with large reductions of synaptic vesicle related proteins in the ventral hippocampus. The use of both mGlu2/3 receptor antagonist and GABAB receptor antagonist enhanced the glutamatergic release and abolished anxiety like behavior in perinatally stressed (PRS) rats suggesting a causal relationship between anxiety-like behavior and reduction in glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus of PRS rats (Marrocco et al., 2012). Moreover, antidepressant treatment such as agomelatine and fluoxetine corrected the glutamatergic release as well as anxiety-like behavior and social memory in PRS rats (Marrocco et al., 2014). The reduction of glutamate release and emotional behaviors are also corrected by the positive allosteric modulator of AMPA receptors reinforcing the central role of the glutamatergic system in PRS rats. Furthemore, GluRs are altered by early life stress. Indeed, PRS decreases the expression of mGlu2/3 receptors in the hippocampus of pups at postnatal day 22 (PND22) (Laloux et al., 2012) as well as in adult rats in both sexes (Zuena et al., 2008). mGluR2 and mGluR3 transcripts as well as mGluR2/3 protein levels were also reduced in the frontal cortex of adult male mice submitted to a prenatal stress (Matrisciano et al., 2012). In addition, PRS induces long-lasting alteration of mGluR5 protein levels

characterized by the decrease of mGluR5 in the hippocampus of pups at PND14 and PND22 (*Laloux et al., 2012*) as well as in aged rats (*Gatta et al., 2018*). Interestingly, in adult PRS rats, mGluR5 has been shown to be reduced in males but not in females (*Zuena et al., 2008*). These data suggest that the alteration of the glutamatergic synapse in brain region sensitive to stress, such as hippocampus and frontal cortex, lies at the core of the pathological phenotype caused by early life stress.

3. <u>GABA</u>

The interplay between synaptic excitation and inhibition lies at the core of brain function. An alteration of the balance between neuronal excitation and inhibition has been found in several neurological disorders such as epilepsy, schizophrenia, autism, stress-related disorders. GABA (*gamma*-aminobutyric acid) is the major inhibitory neurotransmitter in the mature mammalian central nervous system (*Bowery and Smart, 2006*).

3.A. GABA metabolism

Glutamate and GABA metabolism are intimately linked because glutaminase converts glutamine to glutamate. GABA is synthesized by decarboxylation of glutamate by glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD) (*Roberts and Frankel, 1950*). GAD exists in two isoforms, GAD65and GAD67, which have different molecular weights (65 and 67KDa), catalytic and kinetic properties, and subcellular localization (*Walls et al., 2010*). GABA is stocked inside synaptic vesicles via vGAT (vesicular GABA transporter). The action potential triggers the increase of intracellular calcium and lead to the GABA release inside the synaptic cleft. GABA bind GABAergic receptors expressed in the post-synaptic membrane. GABA remaining in the synaptic cleft is reuptake by astrocyte mediated by GAT2 (GABA transporter type 2) or by the presynaptic neurons via GAT1. The GABA reuptake by glial cells and neurons is transformed to succinate and enter to Krebs (leading to ATP synthesis) to finally synthetize glutamate (in neurons) and glutamine (in astrocytes) that will be converted to GABA.

3.B. GABA receptors

GABA acts via two type of receptors: ionotropic GABA_A receptor and metabotropic GABA_B receptor.

GABA_A receptors

In adult brain, the activation of $GABA_A$ receptors leads to fast hyperpolarization. The binding of GABA in $GABA_A$ receptors open the ion channel leading to the diffusion of chloride (Cl⁻)

into the cell along its concentration gradient, thus hyperpolarizing the post-synaptic mature neuron (*Blednov et al 2014; Luján et al. 2005*). GABA_A receptors are ligand-gated chloride ion channels comprised of α , β , γ and δ subunits in a heteropentameric structure (*Macdonald and Olsen 1994; Blednov et al. 2014*). More diversity exists within subunit families leading to further heterogeneity of the GABA_A receptor (*Macdonald and Olsen 1994*). Depending of the subunit compositions, GABA_A receptors are distributed differentially in the adult brain. Notably, receptors containing α 1 and γ 2 subunits localize in the synaptic cleft whereas receptors containing α 4, α 5, α 6, and δ subunits localize extrasynaptically/perisynaptically. Extrasynaptic GABA_A receptors are high-affinity GABA receptors implicated in tonic inhibition, whereas synaptic GABA_A receptors are those involved in fast, phasic inhibition (*Farrant and Nusser, 2005; Lee and Maguire 2014*)

<u>GABA_B receptors</u>

GABA_B receptors (GABA_BRs) are the G protein-coupled receptors for the inhibitory neurotransmitter GABA. GABA_BRs are composed of principal GABA_{B1a}, GABA_{B1b} and GABA_{B2} subunits, which form the core of the receptor. Principal subunits form functional GABA_{B(1a,2)} and GABA_{B(1β,2)} heterodimers that shape higher-order oligomers (*Gassman and Bettler*, 2012). At the opposite to GABA_A receptors, GABA_B receptors are responsible for the later and slower component of inhibitory transmission (*Couve et al. 2000*). GABA_BRs are localized at the pre and post synaptic membrane (*Misgeld et al. 1995*). Activation of these receptors mobilizes second messengers which then which then diffuse and activate various intracellular signal cascades and ultimately lead to either activation of postsynaptic K⁺ channels or inhibition of presynaptic Ca2+ channels (*Couve et al. 2000*). At the presynaptic level, activation of GABAB receptors decrease Ca2+ conductance leading to a reduction of neurotransmitter release (*Misgeld et al. 1995*).

3.C. GABA: an excitatory neurotransmitter during development

While GABA is an inhibitory transmitter in the adult brain, GABA exerts excitatory effects in the developing brain. Early in development, including fetal stages and the first post-natal week in rodents, activation of GABA_A receptors depolarizes the membrane and thus has excitatory effects (*Ben-Ari et al., 1989*; *Cherubini et al., 1991*). The GABAergic depolarization acts in synergy with NMDA receptor inducing depolarization and Ca^{2+} influx through voltage-operated Ca^{2+} channels (VOCC) that control wide spectrum of developmental phenomena including cell differentiation, migration, and synaptic plasticity (*Ben-Ari et al., 1989*). Until now, the change of GABA polarity has been shown to have two main phases: in

rats the first one happens shortly before delivery, where a rapid and completely reversed excitatory to inhibitory switch of GABA occurs. This event is triggered by maternal oxytocin in order to protect fetal neurons in increasing their resistance to insults during delivery (*Tyzio et al., 2006*). The second phase, usually assigned as "GABA switch", is a progressive and permanent switch starting soon after birth and is complete, in rodents, by the end of the first postnatal week (*Valeeva et al., 2013*). The molecular mechanism underpinned the GABA switch rely on the developmental induction of the expression of the neuronal (Cl⁻)-extruding K⁺/Cl⁻ co-transporter (KCC2) and the Na⁺-K⁺-2Cl⁻ cotransporter 1 (NKCC1). In immature neurons, NKCC1, a Cl⁻ importer, is highly expressed leading to an accumulation of Cl⁻ inside the cell. Because of this increased amount of this anion, GABA_AR opening induces Cl⁻ efflux and hence generates membrane depolarization. At the contrary, mature neurons express higher levels of KCC2, a Cl⁻ exporter, resulting in a lower intracellular Cl⁻ concentration generating Cl- influx upon GABAAR activation and ultimately to the membrane hyperpolarization (figure12) (*Kakazu et al., 1999; Rivera et al., 1999; Dzhala et al., 2005; Ben-Ari et al., 2007*).



Figure 12. GABA shift. The GABA shift of actions is determined in part by a sequential development of two major chloride cotransporters, NKCC1 and KCC2. The former, which imports chloride, but not the latter, which exports it, is present in utero already. In more adult neurons, KCC2 fully operates, whereas NKCC1 is less active, leading to a higher accumulation of chloride in immature neurons (*From Ben-Ari et al., 2012*).

3.D. GABAergic interneurons

Although GABA interneurons (INs) are a minority population in the brain, they are essential for the control of inhibition (*Kepecs and Fishell, 2014*). The activity patterns of these

GABAergic interneurons (INs) play a critical role in information processing in cortex. To maximize flexibility, the cortex relies on the existence of a large diversity of GABAergic (*Ascoli et al., 2008*). This distinction of INs relies on their diversity in terms of morphology, connectivity, markers and physiological properties (figure 13). Cortical INs display a wide range of anatomical variety of somatic, dendritic and axonal morphologies. Moreover, INs's axons target specific subcellular domain (*Kubota, 2014; Markramet al., 2004*). INs exhibit different firing patterns, a consequence of the interplay of membrane cable properties and ion channel composition defining the passive and active membrane biophysical properties impact IN responses to excitatory inputs and their postsynaptic impact onto target cells. Lastly, INs express different molecules such as calcium-binding proteins and neuropeptides (*Kepecs and Fishell, 2014*). All these characteristics put the light on a large diversity within the GABAergic interneuronal population, and particularly that they can have tremendous consequences on cellular and network neuronal circuits (*Tremblay et al., 2016*).



Figure 13 Multiple dimensions of interneuron diversity. Interneuron cell types are usually defined using a combination of criteria based on morphology, connectivity pattern, synaptic properties, marker expression and intrinsic firing properties. The highlighted connections define fast-spiking cortical basket cells (*from Kepecs et al., 2014*).

INs expressing the calcium-binding protein parvalbumin (PV) or the neuropeptide somatostatin (SST) represent 70% of cortical INs. Additionally, to these INs, the other 30% of INs express the ionotropic serotonin receptor 5HT3a. Importantly, these three markers are expressed in largely non-overlapping GABAergic interneurons populations in cortex (*Zeisel et al.*, 2015; *Tasic et al.*, 2016).

Parvalbumin interneurons

 PV^+ interneurons (for interneurons expressing parvalbumin) exhibit fast spiking firing properties. Three different PV^+ interneurons has been found: chandelier cells, basket cells, and translaminar interneurons although translaminar interneurons constitute a relatively rare type of fast-spiking interneurons (*Bortone et al., 2014*). Chandelier cells have a very typical morphology because their shape is similar to a chandelier light fixture. Chandelier cells form synapses onto the axon initial segment of pyramidal cells (*Somogyi et al., 1982*). Chandelier cells are well represented between layers 1 and 2 and in layer 6 (*Taniguchi et al., 2013*). On the other hand, PV^+ basket cells are the most abundant type of interneuron in the neocortex. Their axons form synapses on the soma and proximal dendrites of pyramidal cells and other interneurons (*Hu et al., 2014; Lim et al., 2018*).

Somatostatin interneurons

Interneurons expressing somatostatin (SST⁺ interneurons) are a second class of interneurons that usually project to the dendrites. As for PV⁺, SST⁺ cells can be subdivided in two major interneurons: Martinotti cells and non-Martinotti cells. SST⁺ Martinotti cells display ascending axon that arborizing profusely in layer 1 (*Xu et al., 2006; Hilscher et al., 2017*). They are particularly abundant in layer 5, but they can also be found easily in layers 2 and 3. Martinotti cells, often mediate disynaptic inhibition (*Silberberg and Markram, 2007*). Differentially, SST⁺ non-Martinotti cells are abundant throughout layers 2 to 6 and particularly in layer 4 (*Ma et al., 2006*), where they primarily target PV+ basket cells (*Xu et al., 2013*). SST⁺ non-Martinotti cells display lower resting membrane potential and higher firing frequency than Martinotti cells but lower than PV⁺ basket cells (*Nigro et al., 2018; Lim et al., 2018*).

5HT3aR interneurons

The last and third class of_cortical interneuron expresses the serotonin receptor 5HT3aR (*Rudy et al., 2011*).5HT3aR+ interneurons co-express mostly the vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP). They principally target SST⁺ and PV⁺ interneurons (*Jiang et al., 2015*) thus displaying a disinhibitory effect. VIP⁺ interneurons are bipolar cells with vertically oriented axons. They are abundant in layers 2 and 3, and often display continuous adapting firing properties (*Prönneke et al., 2015; Lim et al., 2018*) and co-express the calcium-binding protein calretinin (CR).

A very important question rising by the diversity observed in the GABAergic interneurons is to understand how such a diversity is created.

3.E. GABAergic interneurons development

Most GABAergic interneurons within the telencephalon arise from one of two embryonic subcortical progenitor zones, the medial ganglionic eminence (MGE) and caudal ganglionic eminence (CGE). GABAergic interneurons are distributed through the amygdala, striatum, and cerebral cortex. Within the cortex, the MGE gives rise to the PV⁺ and SST⁺ interneurons. (Butt et al., 2005; Fogarty et al., 2007). The CGE produces relatively rarer subtypes, including neurogliaform, bipolar and vasointestinal peptide (VIP)-expressing multipolar interneurons (Lee et al., 2010). Importantly, genetic lineage analysis within the hippocampus reinforces the idea that specific interneurons arise from specific structures but demonstrates that a simple correspondence across forebrain regions is untenable. Accordingly, it has been shown in the cortex that neurogliaform neurons are CGE-derived but a large proportion of these neurogliaform neurons in the hippocampus arises from the MGE, (Tricoire et al., 2010) highlighting differences in GABAergic interneurons development across brain regions (Kepecs et al., 2014). In order to understand better the differentiation of GABAergic interneurons during development it has been necessary to map interneurons diversity onto molecular mechanism. All GABAergic neurons seem to use the transcription factor encoded by Dlx1, Dlx2, Ascl2, Gsx1 and Gsx2. Notably, Dlx1 and Dlx2 function at multiple stages of GABAergic maturation: in the acquisition of GABAergic identity (Stühmer et al., 2002), the initiation and cessation of tangential migration (Cobos et al., 2007) and in the morphological and physiological maturation of specific subclasses (Cobos et al 2005). Furthermore, Nkxx2-1 has emerged as a key regulator for the MGE-derived PV and SST lineages. Indeed, Nkxx2-1 promotes MGE-derived interneuron fates over CGE-derived cell types (Sussel et al., 1999).

There are currently two main hypotheses about the specification of GABAergic interneurons highlighted by Brie Wamsley and Gord Fishell. The first one suggests that interneuron identity is established approximately at birth through environmental cues that shape intrinsic progenitor identity. The most extreme version of this model posits that, upon generation, interneurons are bestowed with a covertly encoded blueprint that allows them to follow a precise differentiation and maturation program to develop into a specific subtype. The second possibility is that the genetic information necessary to shape the identity of interneuron subtypes is only



Figure 14. Milestones in the **Development** of Cortical **Interneurons** (A) Timeline of the development of cortical interneurons in the mouse. The have main events been highlighted in corresponding temporal periods: neurogenesis, tangential migration, laminar allocation (which involves radial migration), wiring (dendritic and axonal morphogenesis and establishment of synapses), cell programmed death, and circuit refinement. Interneuron identity is likely specified at neuronal birth, but it unfolds over a protracted period of time through which the final characteristics of each type of interneuron are acquired. (B) The development of layer 2/3 SST+ Martinotti cells is used here as an example to illustrate the main developmental milestones in the of generation cortical

interneurons in mice. At least a population of SST+ Martinotti cells is generated from progenitor cells in the dorsal aspect of the MGE. SST+ Martinotti cells preferentially migrate to the embryonic cortex

- 59 -

through the marginal zone (MZ) stream. During radial migration into the cortical plate (CP), SST+ Martinotti cells leave their trailing neurite in the MZ, which will eventually develop into a characteristic axonal arborization in layer 1. By the end of the first postnatal week, about 30% of interneurons undergo program cell death, including SST+ Martinotti cells. This process depends on the integration of these cells into cortical circuits. The surviving SST+ Martinotti cells remodel their synaptic connections during the second and third week of postnatal development. For example, layer 2/3 SST+ Martinotti cells end up establishing preferential connections with the apical dendrites of pyramidal cells also located in layer 2/3. The yellow thunderbolt symbol indicates processes that strongly depend on neuronal activity. MGE, medial ganglionic eminence ; NCx, neocortex; SVZ, subventricular zone; VZ, ventricular zone (*from Lim et al., 2018*).

acquired post-mitotically, later in development. The progressive specification model, like the progenitor specification model, posits that interneurons are restricted into a general class at birth. However, in this progressive specification scenario, the determinants of cortical interneuron subtype identity are established relatively late through the interaction with their cortical environment (*Wamsley and Fishell, 2017*).

A growing body of evidence demonstrates that the development of cortical and hippocampal GABAergic interneurons is altered by early life stress (*Fine et al., 2014*).

3.F. Early life stress and GABAergic interneurons

Prenatal stress delays inhibitory neuron progenitor migration in the developing neocortex associated with changes in two transcription factors, dlx2 and nkx2.1 (*Stevens et al., 2013*) that are involved in cortical interneuron migration (*Lim et al., 2018*; *Kepecs et al., 2014*). A follow up of this study showed that prenatal stress alters parvalbumin neurons proportions in adult medial prefrontal cortex and hippocampus. Moreover, number of GABAergic cells were correlated with behavioral tasks such as a lack of social preference, an increase of anxiety-like behavior on the elevated plus maze, and reduced time in the center of an open field (*Lussier and Stevens, 2016*). Accordingly, to the idea that GABAergic cells play a key role in emotional behaviors, it has been shown recently that alteration of GABAergic interneurons in the ventral hippocampus by prenatal stress is associated with anxiety-like behavior. Furthermore, prenatal stress alters neuronal oscillations characterized by an increase of theta and gamma power in the ventral hippocampus. Interestingly, parvalbumin intensity was also reduced by prenatal stress and perineuronal nets (a specialized extracellular matrix important for the maturation, synaptic stabilization and plasticity of PV⁺ neurons) were increased alongside OTX2, a critical transcriptional factor for GABAergic interneurons development

(Murthy et al., 2019). Although prenatal stress seems to alter GABAergic development, a causal link among PV⁺ interneurons, PNNs, OTX2 and anxiety-like behavior remains to be determined. In another study, PNNs and density of PV⁺ interneurons were reduced in the hippocampus of heterozygous GAD67-GFP (Knock-In; GAD67^{+/GFP}) mice subjected to prenatal stress from embryonic day 15.0 to 17.5. Very interestingly, no change was observed in naïve mice and wild-type mice suggesting that both prenatal stress and reduced Gad1 gene expression are prerequisites for these changes (Wang et al., 2018; Uchida et al., 2014). Another study using the animal model of prenatal restraint stress in mice showed a decrease of protein levels of glutamic acid decarboxylase 67 (GAD67) and reelin protein level that was associated with an increase of MeCP2 bound to GAD67 promoter (Matrisciano et al., 2012). Notably other epigenetic linked to GABAergic interneurons has been found. Indeed, DNMT1 and DNMT3a were upregulated preferentially in GABAergic neurons of frontal cortex and hippocampus. Moreover, PRS increased binding of DNMT1 and MeCP2, and an increase in 5-methylcytosine and 5-hydroxymethylcytosine in specific CpG-rich regions of the reelin and GAD67 (Matrisciano et al., 2013). Maternal separation delays the timing of the GABA switch in the hippocampus and inhibited the increase in membrane KCC2 expression (Furukawa et al., 2017) and alters protein levels of GABA transporter (vGAT) and glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD65) (Martisova et al., 2012). In addition to the increase of KCC2 induced by maternal separation, Hu and colleagues observed an increase of NKCC1. Interestingly, daily administration of bumetamide (a NKCC1 blocker) during the first two postnatal weeks decreased the expression of NKCC1, KCC2 in the hippocampus of stressed mice (*Hu et al.*, 2017).

Taken together, these data strengthen the idea that early life stress impacts the developmental trajectory of GABAergic interneurons and have long-lasting effect of the GABAergic system. Investigating the links between early life stress and inhibitory systems of the forebrain is critic to enhance our understanding of the etiology and physiopathology for several psychiatric disorders in which inhibitory neurons pathology is implicated.

AIM OF THE THESIS

Nature and nurture (e.g genes and environment) shape, together, the behavior (*Meaney 2004*; *Normile, 2016*). Nature can be modeled by nurture through epigenetic process (*Meaney 2010*; *Powledg, 2011; Maccari et al., 2014; Maccari et al., 2017*). Adverse environment during perinatal period can lead to maladaptative responses resulting in an increase of the risk to develop diseases such as metabolic diseases (*Barker et al., 1995*) or psychiatric disorders involving the postnatal human relationship (*Maccari et al., 2017*). Hence, animal models of early life stress allow us to study in depth and understand better the consequences of early life events on the organism and how they shape neurobehavioral adaptations to environmental challenges later in life.

The perinatal stress rat model (PRS) is characterized by abnormalities of synaptic transmission in the hippocampus, which enhances the vulnerability to stress-related phenotypes in the adult rat life (Marrocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014; Mairesse et al., 2015; Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018). The decrease of the risk-taking behavior observed in males PRS is associated with a selective reduction of glutamate release. By using antidepressants or drugs cocktail that increase the glutamate release, the altered phenotype triggered by early life stress was reversed (Marrocco et al. 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014) suggesting that glutamatergic synapse impairment lies at the core of the altered phenotype caused by early life stress. Accordingly, mGlu2/3 receptors, regulating the glutamate release, are reduced in males PRS during early life as well as in both sexes in adult PRS (Zuena et al., 2008). Differentially to mGluR2/3, PRS reduces the expression of mGluR5 in hippocampus in males but not in females (Zuena et al., 2008). Sexual differences are also observed at a behavioral level where males PRS display decrease of risk-taking behavior (measured in the elevated plus maze) but not females, which increase risk-taking behavior (Zuena et al., 2008). Moreover, PRS differentially affects addictive behaviors in males and females (Reynaert et al., 2016). Gonadal hormones that contribute to sex differences in stress responsivity are modified by early life stress (Goel and Bale, 2008). Plasma dihydrotestosterone (DHT) levels are increased in adult male PRS and female PRS rats show lower plasma estradiol (E_2) levels. Interestingly, this estradiol decrease was still observed in middle-aged female rats highlighting that PRS accelerates the ageing-related-disruption in the estrous cycle (Van Camp et al., 2018). PRS affects also other important aging-related process as depicted by the increase of pro-inflammatory markers (Vanbesien-Mailliot et al., 2007), the inhibition of neurogenesis in the hippocampus (Lemaire et al., 2000) and the accelerating aging of the HPA axis (Maccari et al., 1995). Consistently, cognitive deficits are observed in aged male rats as showed by the impairment of the spatial memory in Y-maze (Valle et al., 1999) strengthen the idea that PRS could have long-lasting effects on aging-related process notably involving the hippocampus. With the hippocampus, the alteration of the development of the nigrostriatal system represents also risk factor for age-related disorders. Several evidences suggest that PRS modulate the nigrostriatal system. Indeed, PRS affects the symmetry of D₂ receptor expression in the medial caudate/putamen (Adrover et al., 2007), and to restrain haloperidol-induced catalepsy and enhance apomorphine-induced stereotypies (Marrocco et al., 2013) in adult rats. Although the effects of PRS on the dopaminergic system in the nucleus accumbens are well established, very little is known about how PRS programs the dopaminergic synapse in the nigrostriatal system. Some evidences suggest that glutamatergic projections to the striatum could play an important role by modulating the dopaminergic system (Lipska et al., 1995). Besides its close connection with the dopaminergic system, glutamate interacts very closely with the GABAergic system.

The excitatory-inhibitory balance is essential in shaping neuronal networks. Disruption of this balance is associated with neuropsychiatric disorders, such as schizophrenia and autism (*Yoon et al., 2010; Hashimoto et al., 2003; Horder et al., 2018*). This excitatory-inhibitory balance is critically regulated by mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors mostly because they modulate glutamate release from presynaptic terminals. The group I metabotropic glutamate receptors are also known to be important because they regulate a variety of ion channels, leading to the alteration of neuronal excitability (*El-Hassar et al. 2011; Yu et al., 2018*). Other studies have linked metabotropic glutamatergic receptors to GABAergic system. Pharmacological activation of mGlu group II and I reduce the amplitude of GABA-mediated inhibitory postsynaptic currents in the CA1 region of the hippocampus (*Liu et al., 1993; Jouvenceau et al., 1995*). These data suggest that mGlu2 and mGlu3 could be involved in the development of the GABAergic system.

Within this context, the objective of my thesis was to shed new light on **the role of early life** stress and metabotropic glutamate receptors on the central nervous system development across life span.

In **chapter 1**, we investigated the long-lasting effects of PRS on the dopaminergic synapse in basal ganglia and on glutamate system in rats. To this aim, we used the perinatal restraint

stress (PRS) in rats, an animal model well characterized and used for almost three decades by Pr. Maccari's team.

a) Since sex differences are poorly studied and because PRS alters aging-related process, we first investigated long-term effects induced by PRS in aged male and female rats with a focus on behaviors and on the glutamatergic synapse across different brain regions involved in the stress-response.

b) Because alteration of the nigrostriatal system development represents a risk factor for agerelated disorders, we analyzed the long-lasting effects of perinatal stress on neurochemical, electrophysiological, and behavioral correlates of striatal motor function in adult and old male rats.

The alteration of the glutamatergic synapse is core in the phenotype triggered by PRS (*Marrocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014, Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018*) as discussed in the chapter one, which strengthens considerably this idea. One of the most striking results was the decrease of mGlu2/3 receptors in ventral hippocampus in aged males and females PRS rats. Because mGlu2/3 receptors are also reduced by PRS in pups (*Laloux et al., 2012*) and adult rats (*Zuena et al., 2008*) we wanted further investigate the role of mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors in the CNS development. Several evidences suggest that mGlu2 and mGlu3 interact with GABAergic system as demonstrated for example by epigenetic modifications on reelin and GAD67 promoters induced by activation of mGlu2/3 receptors (*Matrisciano et al., 2011*). Moreover, the deletion of mGlu3 receptors in mice impairs working memory (*Lainiola et al., 2014*; *Fujioka et al., 2014*), a cognitive process linked to GABAergic system in prefrontal cortex (*Enomoto et al., 2011*; *Banuelos and Woloszynowska-Fraser 2017*). Furthermore, GABA plays a key role in brain development because it shapes and refines the neuronal circuits during early brain development (*Lim et al, 2018*).

Hence, the **chapter 2** was dedicated to elucidate the role of mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors in the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic interneurons. Using knockout mice for mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors we analyzed critical events that shapes the developmental trajectory of GABAergic interneurons during early-postnatal days.

In the **chapter 3**, we moved to the investigation of the interaction between genes and environment that shape brain development and behavior. Hence, we studied the interplay between mGlu3 receptors and early life stress. To this aim, we used pregnant wild-type mice and mGlu3^{-/-} mice that underwent to a maternal restraint stress (MRS) during a sensitive time window for GABAergic interneurons proliferation and migration. Following this procedure,

we analyzed several GABAergic interneurons related genes as well as stress and epigenetic markers in the hippocampus during the first 30 days post-natal using real-time PCR

RESULTS

CHAPTER 1

LONG-LASTING EFFECTS OF PRS ON GLUTAMATERGIC SYNAPSE AND BASAL GANGLIA

There is a growing interest on how stressful events occurring early in life influence brain development shaping the risk to develop CNS disorders in the adult life. So far, most of the studies have focused on the programming effects of early life stress in adult males. For example, rats exposed to a perinatal stress (PRS) display a decrease of the risk-taking behavior, social impairment in the adult life. This phenotype triggered by PRS is associated with a hyperactivity of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis, a reduced glutamatergic transmission in the ventral hippocampus, and changes in the expression of mGlu2/3 and mGlu5 receptors (Zuena et al., 2008; Marrocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014). Importantly, PRS differentially affects males and females at a behavioral and neurochemical level (Zuena et al., 2008; Reynaert et al., 2014). In the previous years, it is becoming clear that considering the sex as a biological variable is essential for our understanding of factors contributing to disease vulnerability or resilience. Growing body of evidences demonstrated that sex differences across lifespan differ significantly between males and females, from development until aging. These differences are notably driven by the role of gonadal hormones and disparities in gene dosage and regulatory mechanisms (Ward, 1972; Bale, 2019; Nugent et al., 2018; Lee et al., 2017; Bale 2016; Bronson 2017; McCarthy and Arnold, 2011).

Although, the programming effects triggered by early life stress are becoming clearer, very little is known about the long-lasting effects of PRS in both sexes.

Hence, the first part of the chapter one aimed to elucidate the life-long program triggered by PRS in aged male and female rats. In other words, we investigated how early life stress impacts aging process in male and female rats.

In this context, we carried out a behavioral characterization of aged male and female PRS rats. Then, we performed proteomic analysis in different brain region involved in stress response with a focus on the glutamatergic synapse, synaptic vesicle-associated proteins as well as proteins involved in the stress response.

In the second part of the chapter one, we moved from the evidence that PRS has a profound impact on aged male rats to investigate the effects of PRS on the basal ganglia system associated with motor behavior. Aging is associated with motor impairment and alteration of the nigro-striatal system (Volkow et al., 1998; Alder et al., 2002). The dopaminergic system plays a central role in the nigro-striatal system related to motor function (Kalia and Land, 2015). Early life stress influences the normal expression of dopaminergic receptors and impairs dopaminergic neurotransmission and metabolism (Diaz et al., 1995, 1997; Fride and Weinstock, 1989). Moreover, rodents submitted to perinatal stress display an alteration of the symmetry of D2 receptor expression in the medial caudate/putamen (Adrover et al., 2007), and to restrain haloperidol-induced catalepsy and enhance apomorphine-induced stereotypies (Marrocco et al., 2013). Only few studies focused on the impact of early life stress on the nigro-striatal system and the dopaminergic system in adult life and no studies have been ever performed in old animals. Taken together, these data drove us to examine nigro-striatal programming induced by perinatal stress in a longitudinal study in adult and old male rats. To this aim, we used neurochemical, electrophysiological and behavioral correlates of striatal motor programming, and examined if the changed observed in adult were persistent in aged rats.

All together these articles show that maternal stress programs dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse in aged offspring suggesting that males are more sensitive than females to PRS. Hence, PRS induced long-term effects on basal ganglia motor system involving nigrostriatal dopaminergic system indicating an accelerated aging.

ARTICLE 1

MATERNAL STRESS PROGRAMS DYSMASCULINIZATION OF THE GLUTAMATERGIC SYNAPSE IN AGED OFFSPRING

Remy Verhaeghe^{1,3}, Vance Gao⁴, Sara Morley-Fletcher^{4,5}, Hammou Bouwalerh^{4,5}, Gilles Van Camp^{4,5}, Francesca Cisani^{4,6}, [#]Ferdinando Nicoletti^{1,3}, [#]Stefania Maccari^{2,4}

Departments of ¹Physiology and Pharmacology "V. Erspamer", ²Science and Medical -Surgical Biotechnology, University Sapienza of Rome, Italy;

³IRCCS Neuromed, Pozzilli (IS), Italy;

⁴Univ.Lille, CNRS, UMR 8576, UGSF, Unité de Glycobiologie Structurale et Fonctionnelle, F-59000 Lille, France;

⁵International Associated Laboratory (LIA), France/Italy "Perinatal Stress and Neurodegenerative Diseases". Univ. Lille - CNRS, UMR 8576, and Sapienza University of Rome - IRCCS Neuromed.

⁶Department of Pharmacy (DiFar), University of Genoa, Viale Cembrano 4, 16148 Genoa, Italy

[#]Co-Heads of LIA France/Italy and Co-supervisors of R. Verhaeghe (PhD Thesis, Double Degree)

Corresponding author:

Pr. Stefania Maccari, 2PhDs, stefania.maccari@univ-lille.fr

UMR8576 CNRS, UGSF Unit, University of Lille, Rue Mendeleiev, 59655, Villeneuve d'Ascq, France

Abstract

Studies on programming by early life stress in animal models have been essentially limited to adult males. Using the perinatal stress (PRS) rat model we investigated the programming effects in aged male and female rats. We show that, at the behavioral level, PRS decreased risk-taking behavior, spatial memory, and gross and fine motor skills specifically in males. In contrast, female PRS showed an increased risk-taking behavior but no change in spatial memory and gross or fine motor skills. A common effect induced by PRS in both sexes was the diminution of the exploratory behavior. Impressively, we observed a massive hypofunction of the glutamatergic synapse (receptors and synaptic vesicles-associated proteins) in the hippocampus (ventral and dorsal) and in prefrontal cortex only in males. PRS decreased glucocorticoid (GR) and mineralocorticoid (MR) receptors in males whereas it increased MR receptors, GFAP and BDNF in females. Multidimensional analysis revealed that PRS induces a dysmasculinization profile of the glutamatergic synapse in hippocampus, ventral and dorsal, and prefrontal cortex while it induces a dysmasculinization profile of stress markers only in the dorsal hippocampus. The reduction of testosterone and the increased of estradiol levels in plasma and aromatase expression support the dysmasculinization triggered by PRS. This could explain, in part, the higher vulnerability displayed by males against PRS effects during aging while increased MR, BDNF expression and GFAP in female rats may act as protective factors towards PRS and aging effects.

<u>Keywords (4-6)</u>: early restraint stress, aging, MR/GR, sex hormones, long-term programming, dysmasculinization

1. Introduction

Aging is characterized by a progressive loss of physiological integrity, leading to impaired function and increased risk of death (Carlos Lopez-Otin et al., 2013). Stress is well known to contribute to the variability of the aging process and to the development of age-related neuropsychopathologies (Heim and Nemeroff, 1999; McEwen, 2002; Miller and O'Callaghan, 2005). The glucocorticoid stress hormones regulate a cohort of physiological functions such as intermediary metabolism and the immune system and influence development, growth and aging (Gray et al., 2017). Excess of glucocorticoids as occurs during chronic stress may alter the physiological aging process (Sapolsky et al., 1986 Lupien et al., 2009; McEwen et al., 2020). Studies in animals and human have shown that stressful events occurring during critical period of brain development have lifelong altered programming effects (de Rooij et al., 2010; Maccari et al., 2017). Early life stress impacts cognitive processing during aging as demonstrated in middle-aged and aged rodents performing the Y-maze test and touch panel operant task (Vallee et al., 1999; Yajima et al., 2018). Perinatal stress (PRS) affects other aging-related processes in adult male rats as demonstrated by the increase of pro-inflammatory markers (Vanbesien-Mailliot et al., 2007), the inhibition of neurogenesis in the hippocampus (Lemaire et al., 2000) and the accelerating aging of the HPA axis (Maccari et al., 1995, Vallée et al., 1999). Furthermore, glutamate (Nicoletti et al., 2011), the most abundant excitatory neurotransmitter in the CNS, is deeply involved in stress-related disorders (Popoli et al., 2011; Kadriu et al., 2019). Glutamatergic pyramidal neurons that furnish corticocortical connections between the association cortices as well as excitatory hippocampal connections are particularly vulnerable to aging (Morrison and Baxter, 2012; Morrison and Hof, 1997). Importantly, glutamate plays a key role in programming effects induced by PRS. Indeed, PRS massively reduces glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus of adult male rats, which is associated with a reduced expression of synaptic vesicle-associated proteins (Marrocco et al., 2012; Mairesse et al., 2015; Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018). Enhancing the glutamate release using a cocktail of mGlu2/3 and GABA_B receptor antagonists reversed the alterations in risk-taking behavior in PRS rats (Marrocco et al., 2012), reinforcing the idea that the impairment of the glutamatergic synapse in the ventral hippocampus lies at the core of the pathological phenotype triggered by PRS.

In women and men, the decline in gonadal hormones occurring during aging, in addition to cellular aging processes are associated with stress deregulation (McEwen 2002; Bale and Epperson, 2015). Furthermore, gonadal hormones are altered by PRS as demonstrated by

increased plasma dihydrotestosterone (DHT) levels in adult male PRS rats and lower plasma estradiol (E₂) levels in adult females PRS (Reynaert et al., 2016). Interestingly, the decrease of estradiol levels was still observed in middle-aged female rats highlighting that PRS accelerates the aging-related-disruption in the estrous cycle (Van-Camp et al., 2018). These hormonal changes are associated with sex differences in behavior in adult PRS rats. For example, PRS decreases risk-taking behavior (measured in the elevated plus maze) in males but not in females (Zuena et al., 2008). Moreover, PRS differentially affects addictive behaviors in males and females (Reynaert et al., 2016). Other studies using prenatal stress paradigms have previously reported disruptions of sex differences in behavior, morphology, sex hormones and gene expression profiles (Ward, 1972; Meisel et al., 1979; Reznikov et al., 1999; Kapoor and Matthews, 2005; Biala et al., 2010). This highlight that early perinatal period of life represents a specific window of sensitivity during which offspring is susceptible to the programming effects of PRS. Most of the studies concerning perinatal stressful events have focused in adult males. To our knowledge, no study has ever analyzed the effects of PRS during aging in males and females. In order to fill this gap, we investigated the long-term programming effects of PRS in both sexes on behaviors, glutamatergic synapses, stress and neuroplasticity markers, which are known to be sex dependent. To this purpose, we used the PRS rat model, in which exposure of the pregnant mother to restraint stress reduces maternal behavior, to study neuroplasticity in brain regions sensitive to stress (ventral and dorsal hippocampus, prefrontal cortex and striatum), and cognitive and motor behaviors in 21-22 months aged male and female rats.

2. MATERIAL AND METHODS

Experimental design

The experimental timeline is shown in **Figure 1**. After the PRS procedure consisting of the-restraint stress of pregnant mothers and in the reduction of maternal behavior in the first postpartum week, behavioral and biochemical measurements in the hippocampus (ventral and dorsal) and the prefrontal cortex in both males and females (21-22 months) have been studied. Behavioral tests were performed when rats were 21 months old. One week after the last behavioral test brain structures and blood (plasma and serum) were collected. All experiments followed the rules of European Communities Council Directive 86/609/EEC. The Local Committee CEEA-75 (Comité d'Ethique en Experimentation Animale Nord-Pas de Calais, 75) approved the experimental procedures.



Experimental design

Behaviour, glutamatergic receptors and synaptic proteins

Fig 1 Experimental design and timeline

Induction of PRS and analysis of maternal behavior in the first *postpartum* week were followed by behavioral, and biochemical measurements in the old (21-22 months old) male and female progeny as indicated. Several multidimensional analysis have been performed.

2.1 Animals

Thirty nulliparous female Sprague–Dawley rats, weighing approximately 250 g, were purchased from Charles River (France) and housed under standard conditions with a 12 h light/dark cycle. After group housing (5 females/cage) for two weeks, each female was individually housed for one week with a
sexually experienced male rat. Following that, a gain of at least 10 grams was considered as index of pregnant status.

2.2 Stress procedure

The stress procedure was performed on 1 set of breeding, using 30 females (15 CONT and 15 stressed dams). PRS, i.e., the adult offspring of dams exposed to multiple episodes of restraint stress during pregnancy causing reduced maternal care, was obtained according to our standard protocol (Maccari et al., 1995) and showed in the **Fig. 1**. Briefly, from day 11 of pregnancy until delivery, pregnant females were subjected to restraint in a transparent plastic cylinder and exposed to bright light during three daily sessions of 45 minutes. Control pregnant females were left undisturbed in their home cages and were handled once per week during body weight gain. After weaning, male and female offspring from litter with a balanced sex ratio were used for the experiments. Animals were housed in-group of two or three and maintained under similar environmental condition during their entire life span, 21-22 months-old rats were used in all experiments.

2.3 Behavioral studies

2.3.1 Risk taking behavior in elevated-plus maze test and exploratory behavior

Behavior of PRS or control progeny was assessed in the elevated-plus maze (EPM) (Pellow et al., 1985; Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018). Briefly, the test was performed early in the afternoon between 1.00 p.m. and 4.00 p.m., lasted for 5 min and began with the placement of the rat in the center of the maze with the head facing a closed arm. We used a custom-made EPM apparatus as described by Vallée et al. 1999, with closed and open arms 20 x 20 cm. The luminosity of closed arms was about 25 lux and the luminosity of open arms was about 50 lux. Behavior was recorded on-line by a video camera and manually scored by a trained observer blind to animals' conditions (PRS and control) by using a specific software (Noldus, The Observer®). The time spent in open and closed arms was measured and the percentage of time spent in open arms was calculated and analyzed as risk-taking behavior. The number of closed arms entries was analyzed as exploratory behavior.

2.3.2 Fine motor skills in ladder-rung walking test

The horizontal ladder rung walking test apparatus (Metz and Whishaw, 2002) consisted of side walls made of clear plexiglas and metal rungs (3 mm diameter), which could be inserted to create a floor with a minimum distance of 1 cm between rungs. The sidewalls were 1 m long and 19 cm high measured from the height of the rungs. The ladder was elevated 30 cm above the ground with a refuge

(home cage) at the end. Varying the position of the metal rungs modified the difficulty of the task. A regular pattern of the rungs allowed the animals to learn the pattern over several training sessions and to anticipate the position of the rungs. After the training sessions an irregular pattern has been made in order to analyze how rats managed to cross the ladder with an increase of the difficulty. The test was recording using two video cameras. One video camera was placed in front of the first half of the ladder in a slight ventral angle and the other was placed in front of the second half of the ladder in a slight ventral angle in order to analyze precisely the misplacement of the rats' paw. Following the video recording the foot faults were scored. A score of one was attributed when the rat's paw was misplaced and a score of two was attributed when the rat's paw severely slipped or missed. Then, the percent increase in errors between the last training and the test with the irregular pattern was calculated as follow: (error score irregular pattern-error score last training)/ error score last training *100.

2.3.3 Spatial recognition memory in Y maze and exploratory behavior

Spatial recognition memory was measured in a two-trial memory task in a Y maze (Vallee et al., 1999) made of grey plastic with three identical arms (50 cm) enclosed with 32-cm high sidewall and illuminated by dim light (40 lux). Each arm was equipped with two infrared beams, one at each end of the arm. The floor of the maze was covered with rat odor-saturated sawdust, and between each session the sawdust was mixed in order to eliminate olfactory cues. Visual cues were placed in the testing room and kept constant during the behavioral testing sessions. The task consisted of two trials separated by a time interval. In the first trial (acquisition phase), one arm of the Y maze was closed, and animals could visit the two other arms for 5 min. During the interval (ITI), rats were housed in their home cages located in a room different from the test room. During the second trial (retention phase), animals had free access to the three arms and were again allowed to explore the maze for 5 min. The time spent in the novel arm (previously closed in the first trial) was calculated as a percentage of the total time spent in all three arms during the first 3 min of the second trial; time spent in the novel arm above chance (i.e. 33%) indicates spatial recognition. Memory performance was tested with an ITI =6 h. Total arm entries for 5 minutes was also analyzed as a measure of exploratory behavior.

2.3.4 Gross motor skills-locomotor activity in the open field arena

Exploratory behavior was evaluated by placing a rat into a corner of an open-field arena (100x100x50 cm) and allowing the rat to freely explore the field for 10min. Lightning was approximatively 60lux inside the arena. Activity and the trajectory length in the open field was recorded and quantified by Video Track® (Viewpoint, Lyon France).

2.4 Western blot analysis

Hippocampus (ventral and dorsal), striatum and prefrontal cortex of control (CONT) and PRS, male and female rats were rapidly dissected and immediately stored at -80°C. Glutamatergic proteins and synaptic vesicle-associated proteins were assessed in synaptosomes. To isolate synaptosomes, tissue was manually homogenized with a potter in 10 volumes of HEPES-buffered sucrose (0.32M sucrose, 4mM HEPES pH 7.4). All procedures were performed at 4°C. Homogenates were centrifuged at 1000 g for 10 min, and the resulting supernatants were centrifuged at 10,000 g for 15 min. The pellet obtained from the second centrifugation was re-suspended in 10 vol of HEPES-buffered sucrose (Marrocco et al., 2012). This pellet contained the crude synaptosomal fraction. BCA assay were used to determine protein concentration. Synaptosome lysates were re-suspended in Laemmli reducing buffer and 15µg for synaptosomal fraction or 30µg from total homogenates of each sample were loaded. Two gels were needed to carry all samples; one intern control was loaded in the different gels in order to compare samples from different gels together.

Proteins from synaptosomal fraction and total homogenate were first separated by electrophoresis on SDS-polyacrylamide gels according to their molecular weight and then transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (Bio-Rad). Transfer was performed at 4°C in a buffer containing 35mM Tris, 192mM glycine and 20% methanol. After transfer, blots were incubated in a blocking solution containing Trisbuffered saline (TBS), 5% (w/v) non-fat milk. We used the following primary antibodies on synaptosomal fraction: mouse polyclonal anti-SNAP25, rabbit polyclonal anti-synapsin Ia/b (1:4000; catalog #20780), rabbit polyclonal anti-synaptophysin (1:8000; catalog #9116), rabbit polyclonal antisyntaxin (1:4000, catalog #13994), rabbit polyclonal anti-synapsin IIa (1:4000; catalog #25538), all purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology; mouse monoclonal anti-rab3a (1:2000; catalog #107111), mouse monoclonal anti-Munc-18 (1:2000; catalog #116011), mouse polyclonal anti-VAMP (1:1500; catalog #104 111) which were purchased from Synaptic Systems; rabbit polyclonal anti-mGlu5 receptors (1:1000; catalog #AB5675), rabbit polyclonal anti-mGlu2/3 receptors (1:1000; catalog #06-676) all purchased from Millipore; rabbit polyclonal anti-GluN1 (1:2000; catalog #EPR2481(2)) purchased from Abcam, GluA2, GluA3, GluN2a, GluN2b, xCT, vGlut1, vGlut2. We used the following primary antibodies on total homogenates: GR, MR, OXTR, GFAP, BDNF and aromatase. To ensure that each lane was loaded with an equivalent amount of proteins, the blots were probed with a mouse monoclonal anti-\beta-actin (1:5000; catalog #A5316, Sigma). All primary antibodies were incubated overnight at 4°C. HRP-conjugated secondary anti-mouse or anti-rabbit antibodies (purchased from GE-Healthcare) were used at a dilution of 1:7500 and were incubated for 1 h at room temperature. Bands were visualized with an enhanced chemiluminescence system (ECL enhancer Thermofisher). After immunoblotting, digitized images of bands immunoreactive for target antibodies and actin were acquired (FUSION®) and the area of immunoreactivity corresponding to each band was measured using the ImageJ imaging software. A ratio of target to actin was then determined, and these values were compared for statistical significance.

2.5 Measurement of interleukin-6 levels, oxytocin and sex hormones

Interleukin-6 (pg/ml), oxytocin (pg/ml), testosterone (ng/ml) and estradiol levels (pg/ml) were determined in plasma extracted from blood samples.

Plasma was collected using EDTA as an anticoagulant and centrifuged for 15 minutes at 1000 g at 4°C. Plasma was stored at -20°C until assessment. All ELISA Kits were used according to the manufacturer's protocol. All standards, blood samples, and controls were analyzed concurrently, in duplicate. The optical density (OD) of the sample was determined at 450 nm using a microplate reader (BioTek Instruments, Winooski, USA).

<u>ELISA kit</u>	<u>Manufacture</u>	Sensibility range
Interleukin-6	CUSABIO (CSB-E04640r)	0.312 pg/ml-20 pg/ml
Oxytocin	CUSABIO (CSB-E14197r)	7.5 pg/ml-600 pg/ml
Testosterone	DEMEDITECH (DEV9911)	0.066 pg/ml-25 pg/ml
Estradiol	DEMEDITECH (DEV9999)	2.5 pg/ml-1.280 pg/ml

2.6 Multidimensional analyses

To see how sex and stress affects protein quantities or behavior in a more general manner, we performed multidimensional analysis on sets of multiple proteins or behaviors. Proteins were categorized as glutamatergic signaling proteins or as synaptic vesicle proteins, and analyses were carried out for each protein set in each brain region.

Since protein levels tended to be correlated with each other, we used principal components analysis (PCA) to summarize the variation in a protein set and for plotting. For PCA, individuals who were missing more than 50% of protein measurements were excluded. Missing values were replaced with the mean of the Sex-by-PRS group. To quantify distances between groups, we used the mean of the Manhattan distances between each individual in one group with the centroid of another group. We created a "dysmasculinization score", meant to represent the phenomenon in which PRS causes males to become more similar to females in various aspects. The dysmasculinization score was the distance from control males to control females divided by the distance from PRS males to control females. A score greater than 1 thus signifies that PRS males are more similar to control females than control males are.

2.7 Partial correlation

To determine significant relationships between two measures, we calculated the correlation between the two measures after controlling for Sex and Stress, using MANOVA on the following linear model, $Y = \beta_0 + \beta_1 * X + \beta_2 * Sex + \beta_3 * Stress + \beta_4 * Sex * Stress + \epsilon$. Generally, Y is a behavior and X is a neurophysiological measure such as protein or hormone levels. Significant $\beta_1 \neq 0$ indicates significant correlation between X and Y.

2.8 Statistical analysis

Behavioral and biochemical data were expressed as the mean \pm SEM and analyzed using a parametric analysis of variance (ANOVA) with group (CONT *vs.* PRS) and sex (males and females) as independent variables. When group x sex interaction was present, post-hoc comparisons were performed with Fisher test. The level of significance was set at p<0.05.

Permutational MANOVA (PERMANOVA) (Anderson, 2017) was used to test group differences for principal component analysis (PCA). A Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test was used to determine if the difference between these distances were significant.

RESULTS

Effect of sex and PRS on behaviors and peripheral markers during aging

We carried out a behavioral characterization of aged male and female PRS rats. *Risk-taking behavior* was assessed in the elevated plus maze (EPM) (**Fig 2A**) analyzing both latency to open arm and time spent in open arm. We observed a sex-dimorphic profile that was inverted by PRS (latency to open arm: *Group x Sex effect*, $F_{(1,35)}$ =19.184, p=0.0001; % time spent in the open arm, $F_{(1,35)}$ =13.821, p=0.0007; n=8-12 rats/group). We found a clear-cut sex effect in the EPM for unstressed control rats, with increased latency to enter the open arm in females with respect to males (Post-hoc Fisher, p=0.014). Remarkably, PRS females showed reduced latency (Fisher, p=0.00088) and increased time spent in open arm (Fisher, p=0.00056) and increased the time spent in open arm as compared to controls (Fisher, p=0.003). PRS in males increased latency (Fisher, p=0.0025) and reduced time spent in open arm compare to controls (Fisher, p=0.02). Thus, PRS increased risk-taking behavior in females while reduced it in males. *Spatial recognition memory* was studied in the Y-maze and is represented by the recognition score as shown in **figure 2B**. The recognition score was changed (recognition score (%): *Group x Sex effect*, $F_{(1,29)}$ = 4.641, p=0.04; n=8-9 rats/group) driven by the diminution of the time spent in the novel arm in PRS males compared to control male rats (Post-hoc Fisher, p=0.014) and

relative to PRS females (Fisher, p=0.04). Overall, PRS did not affect spatial learning in females but it decreased it in males. In order to study fine motor skills, we submitted the animals to the *ladder rung* walking test (Fig. 2C) analyzing the number of errors. PRS increased the percentage of errors in both sexes (Group effect: F_(1,35)=5.235, p=0.028, n=8-12 rats/group). Furthermore, males displayed higher percentage of errors than females (Sex effect: F_(1,35)=4.55, p=0.04, n=8-12 rats/group). The overall reduction of percentage of errors by PRS was mainly driven by males (Fisher, p=0.012) than females (Fisher, p=0.92). The *exploratory behavior* was assessed in three different tests (Fig 2D). In the EPM, PRS reduced the closed arm entries in both sexes (closed arm entries: Group effect: F_(1,35)=5.147, p=0.04, n=8-12 rats/group). In the open field, PRS reduced the distance travelled in both sexes (distance travelled (cm): Group effect, F_(1,36)=11.004, p=0.002; n=8-11 rats/group). Furthermore, females showed higher distance travelled than males (distance travelled (cm): Sex effect, $F_{(1,36)}=20.823$, p=0.00005; n=8-11 rats/group). The same profile was observed in the Y-maze where PRS decreased the total arms entries (total arms entries: Group effect, F_(1,29)=11.023, p=0.0024; n=8-9 rats/group) and, moreover, females showed increased total arm entries compare to males (total arms entries: Sex effect, F_(1,29)=4.251, p=<0.048; n=8-9 rats/group). Hence, PRS reduced the exploratory behavior in both sexes in all three tests. *Peripheral markers* were measured and are shown in **figure 2E**. No change in plasmatic oxytocin level was observed (n=4-6 rats/group), while for IL-6 levels we noticed a group x sex interaction (IL-6: Group x Sex effect, F_(1,20)=22.901, p=0.00007; n=5-9 rats/group). PRS led to a massive decrease of IL-6 in females (Fisher, p=0.00031), as opposed to male PRS, which displayed higher IL-6 levels than male controls (Fisher, p=0.024). Furthermore, female controls showed an increase of IL-6 compared to male controls (Fisher, p=0.000004). In addition, partial correlations have been performed to determine significant relationships between behaviors and the two peripheral markers after controlling for sex and PRS group. We found a negative and positive correlation between risk-taking behavior in the EPM respectively for IL6 ((Beh.|(Sex, Stress) p=0.013; n= (5-9 rats/group; Fig. 2F)) and plasma oxytocin levels ((Beh.](Sex, Stress) p=0.027; n=4-5 rats/group; Fig 2G)).



Fig 2 Effect of sex and PRS on behaviors and peripheral markers during aging

Risk-taking behavior in the elevated plus maze is shown in **2A**. The latency to open arm and the time spent in open arm were the two parameters analyzed. The spatial recognition memory was study using the Y-maze. The recognition score (%) is represented in **2B**. The ladder rung-walking test was used to study fine motor skills. The % of errors is shown in **2C**. The exploratory behavior was analyzed in the elevated plus maze considering the closed arms entries, in the open field with the distance travelled (n=8-11 rats/group) as well as in the Y-maze where we analyzed the total arm entries (**2D**). Oxytocin (pg/m) and interleukin-6 (pg/m) levels in plasma are shown in **2E**. Partial correlation between risk-taking behavior and IL-6 is represented in **2F**. Partial correlation between risk-taking behavior and oxytocin levels is shown in **2G**. Error bars represent SEM. CONT *vs* PRS * = p<0.05; **= p<0.01; ***= p<0.001. Males vs Females # = p<0.05; ##= p<0.01; ###= p<0.001.

Effect of sex and PRS on neuroplasticity of glutamatergic synapses in aged rats

We analyzed by western blot, proteins related to the glutamatergic synapse, including metabotropic and ionotropic glutamate receptors and glutamate transporters in brain regions sensitive to stress (**Fig. 3**). In the *ventral hippocampus* (**Fig. 3A**) PRS decreased *mGlu2/3 receptors* in both sexes (*Group effect*, $F_{(1,17)}$ =8.472, p=0.0097; n=5-6 rats/group). Moreover, females, independently of the group, showed a diminution of mGlu2/3 receptor protein levels compared to males (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,17)}$ =4.827, p=0.042). *mGlu5 receptors* (*Group x Sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}$ =3.734, p=0.063; n=6-7 rats/group) were reduced in male PRS rats (Fisher, p=0.049) and female controls (Fisher, p=0.034) with respect to control males. In addition, females displayed a reduction in *post-synaptic density protein 95* (PSD95) (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,19)}$ =6.919, p=0.016; n=5-7 rats/group). *The GluN1* subunit of NMDA receptors (*Group per sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}$ =7.362, p=0.012, n=6-7 rats/group) was reduced in males PRS (Fisher, p=0.0013) and

in CONT females (Fisher, p=0.00018) compared to control males. Differentially to GluN1, *GluN2A* protein levels were increased in females with respect to males (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,17)}$ =6.944, p=0.017; n=2-8 rats/group). Interestingly, female PRS rats showed an opposite profile for vGlut1 and vGlut2. Indeed, *vGlut1* (n=3-4 rats/group) was decreased in PRS females (Fisher, p=0.04) while *vGlut2* expression (n=5-8 rats/group) was higher than PRS males (Fisher, p=0.028). *xCT* protein levels were modified in the ventral hippocampus (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,22)}$ =12.394, p=0.0019, n=5-7 rats/group). In particular, *xCT protein* levels increased in male PRS rats (Fisher, p=0.0026) and in control females (Fisher, p=0.00008) compared to male control rats. A selection of immunoblots of **Fig. 3A** are shown in supplementary **Fig. S1**. To examine how sex and PRS affect protein levels in a more general manner, we performed *multidimensional analysis* on sets of protein related to glutamatergic synapse (**Fig. 3B**). This revealed that PRS induces a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse in ventral hippocampus (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.41; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.005; n=5-7 rats/group).

In the *dorsal hippocampus* (Fig. 3C) no difference in mGlu2/3 protein levels were observed. Similarly to what found in the ventral hippocampus, mGlu5 receptors in the dorsal hippocampus were modified (Group x sex effect, $F_{(1,2)}=13.886$, p=0.0012, n=5-7 rats/group). We observed largely reduction of mGlu5 receptors in male PRS rats (Fisher, p=0.00004) and females control (Fisher, p=0.0011) with respect to control males. *GluN1 protein levels* were reduced in females (*Sex effect*, F_(1,23)=10.308; n=6-7 rats/group). The GluA2 subunit of AMPA receptors was reduced by PRS in both sexes (Group effect, $F_{(1,22)}=6.179$, p=0.021; n=5-9 rats/group). We noticed a group x sex interaction for GluN2b (Group x sex effect, F_(1,21)=11.696, p=0.0026, n=4-9 rats/group), GluA3 (Group x sex effect, F_(1,22)=4.964, p=0.036, n=5-9 rats/group), vGlut1 (Group x sex effect, F_(1,21)=10.885, p=0.0034, n=4-9 rats/group) and xCT (Group x sex effect, F_(1,21)=16.044, p=0.00064, n=5-7 rats/group). Post-hoc analysis revealed that PRS males displayed reductions in protein levels with respect to control males for GluN2b (Fisher, p=0.00023), GluA3 (Fisher, p=0.009), vGlut1 (Fisher, p=0.00024) and xCT (Fisher, p=0.00084). Similarly, control females showed a reduction of GluN2B (Fisher, p=0.00022), GluA3 (Fisher, p=0.037), vGlut1 (Fisher, p=0.00082) and xCT (Fisher, p=0.014) with respect to control males. A selection of immunoblots of Fig. 3C are shown in supplementary Fig. S2. Similarly to what found in the ventral hippocampus, there was an overall dysmasculinization profile of the glutamatergic synapse induced by PRS in the dorsal hippocampus (Fig. 3D) (dysmasculinization score: 1.61; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.0009; n=5-9 rats/group).

Interestingly, we observed a reduction of mGlu2/3 receptor protein levels in response to PRS in the *prefrontal cortex* (**Fig. 3E**; *Group effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=13.858$, p=0.0011 n=6-7 rats/group) and in female rats (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=$ 7.436, p=0.012 n=6-7 rats/group). Also, *the mGlu5 receptors* were modified (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=3.093$, p=0.093, n=6-7 rats/group). In particular, we observed a reduction in PRS males (Fisher, p=0.02) and control females (Fisher, p=0.035) compared to CONT males.

Moreover, protein levels of *PSD95* were decreased by PRS (*Group effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=25.134$, p=0.00005; n=6-7 rats/group) and in female rats (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=5.47$, p=0.029; n=6-7 rats/group). PRS also reduced *GluN1* protein levels in both sexes (*Group effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=5.615$, p=0.027; n=6-7 rats/group). A Group x Sex interaction was found for *GluN2B* ($F_{(1,18)}=6.658$, p=0.019, n=4-7 rats/group), *GluA2* ($F_{(1,20)}=3.494$, p=0.076; n=6-7 rats/group) and *GluA3* ($F_{(1,22)}=11.528$, p=0.0026; n=5-7 rats/group). In particular, PRS males displayed a reduction of protein expression respectively to control males for GluN2B (Fisher, p=0.0045; p=0.0096), GluA2 (Fisher, p=0.016) and GluA3 (Fisher, p=0.0001). Similarly, control females showed reduced protein levels of GluN2b (Fisher, p=0.0004), GluA2 (Fisher, p=0.0059) and GluA3 (Fisher, p=0.0004) compared to control males. Furthermore, females of both groups showed an increase of xCT protein levels (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,19)}=5.76$, p=0.027; n=4-7 rats/group). A selection of immunoblots of **Fig. 3E** are shown in supplementary **Fig. S3**. In prefrontal cortex, we again see a pattern of dysmasculinization profile of the glutamatergic synapse triggered by PRS (**Fig. 3F**) (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.91; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.0003; n=5-7 rats/group).

In the *striatum* (**Fig. 3G**), protein levels of *PSD95* (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,18)}=11.978$, p=0.0028; n=4-7 rats/group) were reduced in PRS males (Fisher, p=0.0013) and control females (p=0.00029) compared to control males. Moreover, PRS increased *GluN1* (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}=5.24$, p=0.032, n=6-7 rats/group) only in females (Fisher, p=0.0056). *GluA2* was decreased in females of both groups (*Sex effect*: $F_{(1,18)}=4.872$, p=0.04; n=4-6 rats/group). Concerning *vGlut2* protein levels, we observed a sex-dimorphic profile that was inverted by PRS (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(3,18)}=9.119$, p=0.0074; n=4-7 rats/group). PRS decreased vGlut2 in males (Fisher, p=0.035) but increased vGlut2 in females (Fisher, p=0.0036) with respect to control males. A selection of immunoblots of **Fig. 3G** is shown in supplementary **Fig. S4**. Contrary to hippocampus (ventral and dorsal) and prefrontal cortex, there was not a dysmasculinization profile of the glutamatergic synapse in the striatum (**Fig. 3H**) (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.38; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=1; n=5-7 rats/group).



Fig 3 Effect of sex and PRS on neuroplasticity of glutamatergic synapses in aged rats Immunoblot analysis of metabotropic, ionotropic glutamate receptors and glutamate transporters in synaptosomal fractions collected from the ventral hippocampus (**A**), dorsal hippocampus (**C**), prefrontal cortex (**E**) and striatum (**G**) of aged male and female PRS and control (CONT) rats. Muldimensional analysis of glutamatergic proteins in ventral hippocampus (**B**), dorsal hippocampus (**D**), prefrontal cortex (**F**) and striatum (**H**) are represented. Error bars represent SEM. CONT *vs* PRS * = p<0.05; **= p<0.01; ***= p<0.001. Males vs Females # = p<0.05; ###= p<0.01; ###= p<0.001.

Effect of sex and PRS on synaptic vesicles-associated proteins levels in aged rats

In the *ventral hippocampus* (**Fig. 4A**) we observed a *Group x Sex interaction* for protein levels of *SNAP25* ($F_{(1,23)}$ =6.879, p=0.015, n=6-7 rats/group), *Syntaxin* ($F_{(1,23)}$ =14.301, p=0.00096, n=6-7 rats/group) and *Rab3a* ($F_{(1,23)}$ =5.981, p=0,022, n=6-7 rats/group). Indeed, PRS decreased the expression of SNAP25 (Fisher, p=0.0051), Syntaxin (Fisher, p=0.0014), and Rab3a (Fisher, p=0.0018) specifically in males. Moreover, we noticed a decrease of SNAP25 (Fisher, p<0.00007), Syntaxin (Fisher, p=0.00012) and Rab3a (Fisher, p=0.0034) in control females with respect to control males. A selection of immunoblots of **Fig. 4A** is shown in supplementary **Fig. S5**. By considering all these results together, multidimensional analysis revealed that PRS induced a dysmasculinization profile of synaptic vesicle-associated proteins (**Fig. 4B**) (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.58; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.0057; n=6-7 rats/group).

Fewer changes were found in the *dorsal hippocampus* (**Fig. 4C**). PRS reduced *SNAP25* in both sexes (*Group effect*, $F_{(1,23)}$ =6.487, p=0.018; n=6-7 rats/group). In addition, SNAP25 (*sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}$ =5.484, p=0.02) and *SYP* (*sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}$ =4.956, p=0.036; n=6-7 rats/group) were decreased in females of both groups. A selection of immunoblots of **Fig. 4C** is shown in supplementary **Fig. S6**. Although we did not observed huge change of protein levels in the dorsal hippocampus, we observed a dysmasculinization profile of synaptic proteins induced by PRS (**Fig. 4D**) (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.66; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.026; n=6-7 rats/group).

In the prefrontal cortex (Fig. 4E), syntaxin expression was modified (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}=14.301$, p=0.067, n=6-7 rats/group) and was only reduced in PRS males compared to control males (Fisher, p=0.015). In contrast, *synapsinIIa* was increased by PRS in both sexes (*Group effect*, $F_{(1,23)}=5.318$, p=0.011; n=6-7 rats/group). A selection of immunoblots of Fig. 4E is shown in supplementary Fig. S7. Considering all protein data, *a multidimensional analysis* showed that PRS led to a dysmasculinization of synaptic vesicle-associated protein profile in the prefrontal cortex (Fig. 4F) (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.29; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.049; n=6-7 rats/group).

In the striatum, (**Fig. 4G**), a *Group x Sex interaction* was showed for the expression of *SNAP25* ($F_{(1,23)}$ =8.441, p=0.008; n=6-7 rats/group), *Munc-18* ($F_{(1,23)}$ =4.26, p=0.05; n=5-7 rats/group) and *VAMP* ($F_{(1,21)}$ =11.51, p=0.0027; n=5-7 rats/group). Indeed, PRS males displayed a reduction of SNAP25 (Fisher, p=0.0022), Munc-18 (Fisher, p=0.017) and VAMP (Fisher, p=0.014) compared to control males. Moreover, female controls showed reduced protein levels of SNAP25 (Fisher, p=0.019). Similarly, protein levels of *synapsinIab* were modified (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,24)}$ =11.51, p=0.074; n=7 rats/group) and were decreased in control females compared to control males (p=0.02). A selection of immunoblots of **Fig. 4G** is shown in supplementary **Fig. S8**. As opposed to what found in the ventral hippocampus, *dorsal hippocampus and prefrontal cortex*, no dysmasculinization profile of synaptic vesicle-associated proteins was observed in the striatum with *multidimensional analysis* (**Fig. 4H**) (*dysmasculinization score*: 0.99; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.61; n=6-7 rats/group). This result was similar to that found with glutamatergic proteins.



Fig. 4 Effect of sex and PRS on the expression of synaptic vesicle-associated proteins in aged rats Immunoblot analysis of SNAREs and vesicle-associated proteins in synaptosomal fractions collected from the ventral hippocampus (**A**), dorsal hippocampus (**C**), prefrontal cortex (**E**) and striatum (**G**) of aged male and female PRS and control (CONT) rats. Principal component analysis of synaptic vesicle associated proteins in ventral hippocampus (**B**), dorsal hippocampus (**D**), prefrontal cortex (**F**) and striatum (**H**) are represented. Error bars represent SEM. CONT *vs* PRS * = p<0.05; **= p<0.01; ***= p<0.001. Males vs Females # = p<0.05; ##= p<0.01; ###= p<0.001.

Effect of sex and PRS on receptors for stress and anti-stress hormones and BDNF protein levels in aged rats

In the *ventral hippocampus* (**Fig. 5A**), *GR protein levels* are modified (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}=2.913$, p=0.101, n=6-7 rats/group) and were reduced by PRS only in males (Fisher, p=0.014). The same profile was observed for *MR* (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=7.703$, p=0.011, n=5-7 rats/group) where PRS males showed a reduction of MR as compared to control males (p=0.02). Interestingly, PRS females showed higher protein expression of GR (Fisher, p=0.025) and MR (Fisher, p=0.031) than PRS males. Moreover, also protein levels of *OXTR* are modified (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}=8.325$, p=0.0083, n=6-7 rats/group) and were higher in control females than control males (Fisher, p=0.007) but PRS reduced OXTR expression in females (Fisher, p=0.02). Interestingly, *BDNF* was increased in females, independently of the group (*sex effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=6.354$, p=0.019; n=6-7 rats/group). PRS did not induced dysmasculinization of the neuroplasticity markers in the ventral hippocampus (**Fig. 5B**) (*dysmasculinization score:* 1.21; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.19; n=6-7 rats/group).

In dorsal hippocampus (Fig. 5C), *MR* protein levels were altered (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}=10.853$, p=0.0032, n=6-7 rats/group) and were higher in PRS males (Fisher, p=0.0082) and control females (Fisher, p=0.0011) compared to control males. A sex-dimorphic profile was observed for *GFAP* (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,22)}=8.690$, p=0.0074, n=5-7 rats/group). Indeed, PRS reduced the expression of GFAP only in males (Fisher, p=0.008) meanwhile GFAP was increased in PRS females respectively to males (Fisher, p=0.033). A multidimensional analysis revealed a dysmasculinization profile of the neuroplasticity markers induced by PRS in the dorsal hippocampus (**Fig. 5D**) (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.42; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.0021; n=6-7 rats/group).

In the prefrontal cortex (**Fig. 5E**), *MRs* were modified (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,20)} = 6.486$, p=0.019, n=6 rats/group) and were increased in PRS females with respect to PRS males (Fisher, p=0.036) and compared to control females (Fisher, p=0.028). Furthermore, females in both groups displayed higher protein expression of *OXTR* (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,19)}=8.829$, p=0.01; n=5-6 rats/group). Interestingly, we found a higher expression of *BDNF* (*Group effect*, $F_{(1,20)}=13.705$, p=0.0014; n=6 rats/group) and GFAP (*Group effect*, GFAP, $F_{(1,19)}=16.466$, p=0.00067; n=6 rats/group) in females of both groups. A selection of immunoblots of **Fig. 5E** is shown in supplementary **Fig. S11**. We did not observe a dysmasculinization of the neuroplasticity markers induced by PRS in the prefrontal cortex (**Fig. 5F**) (*dysmasculinization score*: 1.57; Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon test, p=0.066; n=5-7 rats/group).





Fig. 5 Effect of sex and PRS on neurobiological markers of neuroplasticity in aged rats

Immunoblot analysis of GR, MR, OXTR, GFAP and BDNF in total homogenates collected from the ventral hippocampus (**A**), dorsal hippocampus (**C**) and prefrontal cortex (**E**) of aged male and female PRS and control (CONT) rats. Principal component analysis of neurobiological markers of neuroplasticity in ventral hippocampus (**B**), dorsal hippocampus (**D**), prefrontal cortex (**F**) are shown. Error bars represent SEM. CONT *vs* PRS * = p<0.05; **= p<0.01; ***= p<0.001. Males vs Females # = p<0.05; ##= p<0.01; ###= p<0.001.

Effect of sex and PRS on sex hormones in aged rats

Because sex hormones are known to be one of the main factors leading to sex differences, we assessed plasma testosterone and estradiol levels (**Fig. 6**). We found a significant reduction of *testosterone* by PRS in both sexes (*Group effect*, $F_{(1,24)}=5.882$, p=0.023; n=9-5 rats/group. Moreover, females displayed lower levels of testosterone than males (*Sex effect*, $F_{(1,24)}=4.42$, p=0.046; n=7-4 rats/group) (**Fig. 6A**). *Estradiol levels* in plasma revealed a *Group x Sex interaction* ($F_{(1, 21)}=5.3$, p=0.032; n=6 rats/group) where PRS females showed lower levels of estradiol than PRS males (Fisher, p=0.034) and PRS males a trend to a increase of estradiol levels (Fisher, p=0.2) (**Fig. 6B**). Protein levels of *aromatase*, the enzyme that converts testosterone to estradiol, were assessed by western blot analysis in the dorsal hippocampus (**Fig. 6C**). We observed a sex-dimorphic profile induced by PRS (*Group x sex effect*, $F_{(1,23)}=12.071$, p=0.0021; n=6-7 rats/group), with increased aromatase levels in PRS males.





Testosterone (ng/m) estradiol (pg/mL) levels in plasma are respectively shown in **A** and **B**. Immunoblot analysis of aromatase in total homogenates collected from the dorsal hippocampus of aged male and female PRS and control (CONT) rat is represented in **C**.

Error bars represent SEM. CONT *vs* PRS * = p<0.05; **= p<0.01; ***= p<0.001. Males vs Females # = p<0.05; ##= p<0.01; ###= p<0.001; \$: group x sex interaction.

DISCUSSION

We showed that perinatal stress cause life-long changes in mechanisms that shape the balance between vulnerability and resilience to stress, and, remarkably, the direction of changes were sex-dependent. At a behavioral level, PRS increased risk-taking behavior in females but decreased it in males. These results are reminiscent of those observed in adult rats (Zuena et al., 2008) indicating that the sex-dependent programming induced by PRS is persistent and uniform. While spatial memory was impaired by PRS in males, no changes were observed in females. These results are also consistent with previous findings obtained in males (Vallee et al., 1999) and suggest that females are resilience to changes in neuroplasticity caused by early life stress. Motor performance declines during aging as shown by an increased variability of movement (Contreras-Vidal et al., 1998; Darling et al., 1989), slowing of movement (Diggles-Buckles, 1993), coordination difficulty (Seidler et al., 2002) and difficulties with balance and gait (Tang & Woollacott, 1996). Using the ladder rung walking test, we showed that PRS increased the numbers of errors essentially in males, lending credit to the hypothesis that aged females cope better with PRS even if PRS decreased the exploratory behavior in elevated-plus maze, Y maze and open field equally in both sexes. The immune system is altered by PRS during adulthood as demonstrated by a pro-inflammatory state (Vanbesien-Mailliot et al., 2007). Here, we have reported that PRS increases IL-6 levels in males but decreased IL-6 levels in females. It is known that IL-6 levels increase with age in both rats (Foster et al., 1992) and humans (Fagiolo et al., 1993). Thus, our findings suggest that females are protected against age-dependent inflammation caused by early life stress. Interestingly, rats with higher levels of IL-6 showed a reduced risk-taking behavior in the EPM, and this negative correlation is consistent with the current belief that inflammation highly contributes to behavioral changes associated with age and age-related disorders. Finally, levels of the anti-stress hormone oxytocin, which corrects behavioral and biochemical abnormalities caused PRS in adult rats (Gatta et al., 2018), showed a positive correlation with risk-taking behavior. Indeed, rats with increased levels of oxytocin presented an increased risk-taking behavior, reinforcing the neuroprotective effects of oxytocin.

Impressively, these alterations were associated with large reductions in biochemical markers of the glutamatergic synapse in the hippocampus (ventral and dorsal) and in prefrontal cortex, which were exclusively seen in males. PRS decreased protein levels of mGlu5 receptors, and the GluN1, subunit of NMDA receptors in male rats. A similar scenario has been reported in adult rats, in which PRS reduced hippocampal mGlu5 receptors only in males (Zuena et al., 2008). mGlu5 and NMDA receptors are physically linked by a chain of scaffolding proteins, and they functionally interact in the induction of activity-dependent synaptic plasticity (Alagarsamy et al., 1999; Rosenbrock et al., 2010). This suggests that PRS impairs the receptor substrates of synaptic plasticity in aged male rats. Interestingly, the effect of PRS on mGlu2/3 protein levels in aged rats was not gender-dependent, as shown by a reduction in the

ventral hippocampus and prefrontal cortex of both sexes. Again, this finding was similar to what reported in the past in whole hippocampus of adult rats, where PRS reduced mGlu2/3 receptor protein levels in both sexes (Zuena et al., 2008). Activation of the mGlu2/3 receptors with the agonist, LY354740, induces an increased risk-taking behavior in male rats (Schoepp DD et al., 2003; Linden AM et al., 2005), and mGlu2/3 receptors are targets for anxiety and stress disorders in humans (Swanson et al., Nat. Rev. Drug Disc., 2005). Here, the reduced mGlu2/3 receptor expression was associated with a decreased exploratory behavior in PRS rats of both sexes. mGlu2/3 receptors are preferentially localized in presynaptic terminals and are known to negatively regulate glutamate release (Nicoletti et al., 2011). Using adult rats, we have found that PRS leads to a reduction in glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus (Marrocco et al., 2012). Hence, the reduction of mGlu2/3 receptor expression seen during early life (Laloux et al., 2012), in the adult life (Zuena et al., 2008), and during ageing (present data) could represent an allostatic compensatory mechanism, which operates across the entire lifespan. One the most interesting findings related to a possible hypofunction of the glutamatergic synapse in PRS males was the reduction of NMDA and AMPA receptor subunits. NMDA and AMPA receptors are ligand-gated ion channels that are involved in the induction and expression of long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD) of excitatory synaptic transmission, respectively (Paoletti et al., 2013; Diering and Huganir, 2018). Consistently with our results, Derks and collaborators reported that early life stress impairs the development of synaptic plasticity in the CA1 hippocampus in a sex-dependent manner, with males being more vulnerable (Derks et al., 2016). Furthermore, a decrease in GluN2B following early life stress has been reported in the hippocampus (Lesuis et al., 2019). We also found an increase in the expression of the cystine-glutamate antiporter (xCT) in the ventral hippocampus and prefrontal cortex of female rats. Interestingly, xCT protein levels in PRS female rats differed between the dorsal and ventral hippocampus. While xCT protein levels were increased in the ventral hippocampus, they were decreased in the dorsal hippocampus of female with respect to male PRS rats. xCT in the hippocampal dentate gyrus has been implicated in mechanisms of resilience to stress (Nasca et al., 2017). Glutamate homeostasis differs between the ventral and dorsal hippocampus (Marrocco et al., 2012; Nasca et al., 2017), and, therefore, the differential expression of xCT we have found in PRS rats could help explain the greater involvement of the ventral hippocampus in the "pathological" phenotype triggered by PRS. Glutamatergic neurotransmission depends also of synaptic vesicle-related proteins that are involved in glutamate release (Augustin et al., 1999; Südhof, 2012). Synaptic vesicle-associated proteins were decreased by PRS in the ventral hippocampus and striatum of male rats, whereas no changes were found in female PRS rats. The hypofunction of glutamate transmission observed in the ventral hippocampus of aged male PRS rats is in agreement with previous results obtained in adult male PRS rats (Marrocco et al., 2012; Marrocco et al., 2014, Mairesse et al., 2015; Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018) supporting the hypothesis that alterations in the glutamate synapse in the ventral hippocampus lies at the core of the programming triggered by PRS in adult male rats.

Glucocorticoids regulate glutamate transmission via mineralocorticoid receptors (MRs) and glucocorticoid receptors (GRs) (Popoli et al., 2011; Karst et al, 2005; Di et al., 2009). Furthermore, it has been described an underlying mechanism by which glucocorticoids, acting via MRs, decrease resilience to stress via downregulation of mGlu2 receptors (Nasca et al., 2014). In this study we showed that PRS decreased GR and MR protein levels in the ventral hippocampus of male rats. Activation of GRs by glucocorticoids mediates the negative feedback of the HPA axis. Hence a decreased GRs and MRs expression could impair the functioning and regulation of the HPA axis. Accordingly, prolonged corticosterone secretion following acute stress associated with reduced GR/MR protein levels in the hippocampus has been reported in male adult PRS rats (Maccari et al., 1995; Maccari et al., 2017). Furthermore, Vallee and collaborators (1999) demonstrated that circulating glucocorticoids levels of PRS middle-aged rats were similar to the levels of old control rats, suggesting that PRS accelerated the age-related dysfunction of the HPA axis. These data raise the attractive possibility that the impairment of the HPA axis in PRS rats may be involved in programming a hypofunction of the glutamatergic synapse until aging. Oxytocin, which is involved in maternal care (Batz et al., 2010; Champagne et al., 2001; Gatta et al., 2018) acts as an anti-stress hormone (Windle et al., 1997, 2004; Bartz et al., 2011; Mairesse et al., 2015). Although plasma oxytocin levels were unchanged by PRS and sex, we observed an increase of oxytocin receptors in the prefrontal cortex in female PRS rats, which is indicative of an increased oxytocinergic transmission. Brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) is another key factor in stress response. BDNF-mediated signaling is involved in the structural effects of stress and plays an important role in dendritic remodeling (Magariños et al., 2011; Pawluski et al., 2012). Similarly to oxytocin, BDNF has anti-stress effects since overexpression of BDNF occludes effects of chronic stress (Lakshminarasimhan and Chattarji, 2012) and chronic stress decreases BDNF levels (Shou-Sen Shi et al., 2010). Furthermore, BDNF expression is influenced by maternal separation early in life (Suri et al., 2013). PRS also increased glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) levels in females as compared to PRS males in the dorsal

hippocampus and reduced GFAP levels in PRS males with respect to unstressed males. It has been previously shown that GFAP levels were increased in adult female compared to male rats (Zuena et al., 2008). GFAP is an astrocyte-specific intermediate filament protein (Norton et al., 1992; Middeldorp and Hol, 2011), which increase during reactive astrogliosis associated with neurodegeneration. Changes in BDNF and GFAP observed in male and female PRS rats raise the possibility that early life stress shapes vulnerability to age-related neurodegeneration in a sex-dependent manner.

In order to have a global picture of the overall proteomic profile, we performed multidimensional analyses on collected sets of proteomic data. This revealed a dysmasculinization profile of the glutamatergic synapse and synaptic vesicles related proteins in the ventral hippocampus, dorsal hippocampus and prefrontal cortex, the main brain regions related to stress (McEwen et al., 2016), but not in the striatum. The stress and anti-stress markers showed a dysmasculinization only in the dorsal hippocampus showing a prominent role of glutamatergic synapses than stress system. The dysmasculinization induced by PRS is explained, at least in part, by the decrease of testosterone and increased of estradiol levels in males in the dorsal hippocampus. This is in agreement with earlier works of Ward (1972; 1980) showing decreased testosterone during the fetal period. Interestingly, testosterone reversed the age-related increase in GFAP (Day et al., 1998), which was associated with lower testosterone concentrations in older rats (Nichols et al., 1993). Here, this is particularly true in PRS aged females that have reduced testosterone and an increased GFAP. Furthermore, we showed that aromatase, the enzyme converting testosterone into estradiol, was respectively upregulated in the dorsal hippocampus of PRS males and downregulated in PRS females in agreement with the reduced levels of estradiol in female PRS rats. Although, specific patterns of dysmasculinization have already been reported in fetal and adult life at physiological, and behavioral level in the past decades (Ward, 1972, 1984; Becker and Kowall, 1977; Dahlöf et al., 1977; Dörner et al., 1983; Ward and Weisz, 1984; Morgan and Bale, 2011), our results show that PRS programs a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic system also during aging. Instead, lower levels of pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6, higher levels of BDNF and GFAP may protect females against the detrimental consequences of PRS.

Conclusion. Our findings provide the first evidence that long-term programming effects of PRS are strictly sex-dependent and lead to a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse during aging, reinforcing the idea that early stressful events have long-lasting effects on brain development. The neuroprotective effects against PRS displayed by aged females resonates

with a recent study in human showing that stressors in pregnant women are associated with male vulnerability and poor fetal outcomes (Walsh et al., 2019). Because the aged population is progressively increasing studies aimed at understanding how perturbations of the early life environment, shape the vulnerability to age-related disorders could be very helpful for the quality of life of our modern society. Our data may provide a first step into this direction.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest

Acknowledgments: Most of the behavioral assessments were carried out using the animal and experimental facility PHExMAR of the University of Lille. We are indebted to the Research Federation FRABio (Univ. Lille, CNRS, FR 3688, FRABio, Biochimie Structurale et Fonctionnelle des Assemblages Biomoléculaires) for providing the scientific and technical environment conducive to completing this body of work. This study was supported by 1) the University of Lille, Sapienza University of Rome (Framework Agreement signed on February 15th, 2007); 2) Neuromed IRRCS (funds by the Italian Minestry of Health); and 3) the CNRS within the framework of the Prenatal Stress and Neurodegenerative Diseases International Associated Laboratory (LIA-PSND), co-directed by Professors S. Maccari and F. Nicoletti.

References

- Alagarsamy S, Marino MJ, Rouse ST, Gereau RW 4th, Heinemann SF, Conn PJ. Activation of NMDA receptors reverses desensitization of mGluR5 in native and recombinant systems. *Nat Neurosci.* 1999;2(3):234-240. doi:10.1038/6338
- Anderson MJ. 2017. Permutational Multivariate Analysis of Variance (PERMANOVA). Wiley StatsRef: Statistics Reference Online
- Augustin I, Rosenmund C, Südhof TC, Brose N. Munc13-1 is essential for fusion competence of glutamatergic synaptic vesicles. *Nature*. 1999;400(6743):457-461. doi:10.1038/22768
- Bale TL, Epperson CN. Sex differences and stress across the lifespan. *Nat Neurosci*. 2015;18(10):1413-1420. doi:10.1038/nn.4112
- Bartz JA, Zaki J, Bolger N, Ochsner KN. Social effects of oxytocin in humans: context and person matter. *Trends Cogn Sci.* 2011;15(7):301-309. doi:10.1016/j.tics.2011.05.002

- Bartz JA, Zaki J, Ochsner KN, et al. Effects of oxytocin on recollections of maternal care and closeness. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2010;107(50):21371-21375. doi:10.1073/pnas.1012669107
- Becker G, Kowall M. Crucial role of the postnatal maternal environment in the expression of prenatal stress effects in the male rats. *J Comp Physiol Psychol*. 1977;91(6):1432-1446. doi:10.1037/h0077401
- Biala YN, Bogoch Y, Bejar C, Linial M, Weinstock M. Prenatal stress diminishes gender differences in behavior and in expression of hippocampal synaptic genes and proteins in rats. *Hippocampus*. 2011;21(10):1114-1125. doi:10.1002/hipo.20825
- Cartmell J, Schoepp DD. Regulation of neurotransmitter release by metabotropic glutamate receptors. *J Neurochem*. 2000;75(3):889-907. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.2000.0750889
- Champagne F, Diorio J, Sharma S, Meaney MJ. Naturally occurring variations in maternal behavior in the rat are associated with differences in estrogen-inducible central oxytocin receptors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2001;98(22):12736-12741. doi:10.1073/pnas.221224598
- Contreras-Vidal JL, Teulings HL, Stelmach GE. Elderly subjects are impaired in spatial coordination in fine motor control. *Acta Psychol (Amst)*. 1998;100(1-2):25-35. doi:10.1016/s0001-6918(98)00023-7
- Dahlöf LG, Hård E, Larsson K. Influence of maternal stress on offspring sexual behaviour. Anim Behav. 1977;25(4):958-968. doi:10.1016/0003-3472(77)90047-1
- Day JR, Frank AT, O'Callaghan JP, Jones BC, Anderson JE. The effect of age and testosterone on the expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein in the rat cerebellum. *Exp Neurol*. 1998;151(2):343-346. doi:10.1006/exnr.1998.6801
- de Rooij SR, Wouters H, Yonker JE, Painter RC, Roseboom TJ. Prenatal undernutrition and cognitive function in late adulthood. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2010;107(39):16881-16886. doi:10.1073/pnas.1009459107
- Derks NA, Krugers HJ, Hoogenraad CC, Joëls M, Sarabdjitsingh RA. Effects of Early Life Stress on Synaptic Plasticity in the Developing Hippocampus of Male and Female Rats. *PLoS One*. 2016;11(10):e0164551. Published 2016 Oct 10. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0164551
- Di S, Maxson MM, Franco A, Tasker JG. Glucocorticoids regulate glutamate and GABA synapsespecific retrograde transmission via divergent nongenomic signaling pathways. *J Neurosci*. 2009;29(2):393-401. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4546-08.2009
- Diering GH, Huganir RL. The AMPA Receptor Code of Synaptic Plasticity. *Neuron*. 2018;100(2):314-329. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2018.10.018
- Diggles-Buckles V. Age-related slowing. In: Stelmach GE, Homberg V, editors. Sensorimotor impairment in the elderly. Norwell, MA: Kluwer Academic; 1993
- Dörner G, Schenk B, Schmiedel B, Ahrens L. Stressful events in prenatal life of bi- and homosexual men. *Exp Clin Endocrinol*. 1983;81(1):83-87. doi:10.1055/s-0029-1210210
- Fagiolo U, Cossarizza A, Scala E, et al. Increased cytokine production in mononuclear cells of healthy elderly people. *Eur J Immunol*. 1993;23(9):2375-2378. doi:10.1002/eji.1830230950

- Foster KD, Conn CA, Kluger MJ. Fever, tumor necrosis factor, and interleukin-6 in young, mature, and aged Fischer 344 rats. *Am J Physiol.* 1992;262(2 Pt 2):R211-R215. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.1992.262.2.R211
- Gatta E, Mairesse J, Deruyter L, et al. Reduced maternal behavior caused by gestational stress is predictive of life span changes in risk-taking behavior and gene expression due to altering of the stress/anti-stress balance. *Neurotoxicology*. 2018;66:138-149. doi:10.1016/j.neuro.2018.04.005
- Gray JD, Kogan JF, Marrocco J, McEwen BS. Genomic and epigenomic mechanisms of glucocorticoids in the brain. *Nat Rev Endocrinol.* 2017;13(11):661-673. doi:10.1038/nrendo.2017.97
- Heim C, Nemeroff CB. The impact of early adverse experiences on brain systems involved in the pathophysiology of anxiety and affective disorders. *Biol Psychiatry*. 1999;46(11):1509-1522. doi:10.1016/s0006-3223(99)00224-3
- Kadriu B, Musazzi L, Henter ID, Graves M, Popoli M, Zarate CA Jr. Glutamatergic Neurotransmission: Pathway to Developing Novel Rapid-Acting Antidepressant Treatments. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol. 2019;22(2):119-135. doi:10.1093/ijnp/pyy094
- Karst H, Berger S, Turiault M, Tronche F, Schütz G, Joëls M. Mineralocorticoid receptors are indispensable for nongenomic modulation of hippocampal glutamate transmission by corticosterone. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2005;102(52):19204-19207. doi:10.1073/pnas.0507572102
- Lakshminarasimhan H, Chattarji S. Stress leads to contrasting effects on the levels of brain derived neurotrophic factor in the hippocampus and amygdala. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(1):e30481. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030481
- Laloux C, Mairesse J, Van Camp G, et al. Anxiety-like behaviour and associated neurochemical and endocrinological alterations in male pups exposed to prenatal stress. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2012;37(10):1646-1658. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012.02.010
- Lesuis SL, Lucassen PJ, Krugers HJ. Early life stress impairs fear memory and synaptic plasticity; a potential role for GluN2B. *Neuropharmacology*. 2019;149:195-203. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2019.01.010
- Linden AM, Shannon H, Baez M, Yu JL, Koester A, Schoepp DD. Anxiolytic-like activity of the mGLU2/3 receptor agonist LY354740 in the elevated plus maze test is disrupted in metabotropic glutamate receptor 2 and 3 knock-out mice. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*. 2005;179(1):284-291. doi:10.1007/s00213-004-2098
- López-Otín C, Blasco MA, Partridge L, Serrano M, Kroemer G. The hallmarks of aging. *Cell*. 2013;153(6):1194-1217. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.039
- Lupien SJ, McEwen BS, Gunnar MR, Heim C. Effects of stress throughout the lifespan on the brain, behaviour and cognition. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2009;10(6):434-445. doi:10.1038/nrn2639
- Maccari S, Krugers HJ, Morley-Fletcher S, Szyf M, Brunton PJ. The consequences of early-life adversity: neurobiological, behavioural and epigenetic adaptations. *J Neuroendocrinol*. 2014;26(10):707-723. doi:10.1111/jne.12175
- Maccari S, Piazza PV, Kabbaj M, Barbazanges A, Simon H, Le Moal M. Adoption reverses the longterm impairment in glucocorticoid feedback induced by prenatal stress. *J Neurosci*. 1995;15(1 Pt 1):110-116. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-01-00110.1995

- Maccari S, Polese D, Reynaert ML, Amici T, Morley-Fletcher S, Fagioli F. Early-life experiences and the development of adult diseases with a focus on mental illness: The Human Birth Theory. *Neuroscience*. 2017;342:232-251. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.042
- Magariños AM, Li CJ, Gal Toth J, et al. Effect of brain-derived neurotrophic factor haploinsufficiency on stress-induced remodeling of hippocampal neurons. *Hippocampus*. 2011;21(3):253-264. doi:10.1002/hipo.20744
- Mairesse J, Gatta E, Reynaert ML, et al. Activation of presynaptic oxytocin receptors enhances glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus of prenatally restraint stressed rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2015;62:36-46. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2015.07.005
- Marrocco J, Mairesse J, Ngomba RT, et al. Anxiety-like behavior of prenatally stressed rats is associated with a selective reduction of glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus. *J Neurosci*. 2012;32(48):17143-17154. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1040-12.2012
- Marrocco J, Reynaert ML, Gatta E, et al. The effects of antidepressant treatment in prenatally stressed rats support the glutamatergic hypothesis of stress-related disorders. *J Neurosci*. 2014;34(6):2015-2024. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4131-13.2014
- McEwen BS, Akil H. Revisiting the Stress Concept: Implications for Affective Disorders. *J Neurosci*. 2020;40(1):12-21. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0733-19.2019
- McEwen BS, Nasca C, Gray JD. Stress Effects on Neuronal Structure: Hippocampus, Amygdala, and Prefrontal Cortex. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2016;41(1):3-23. doi:10.1038/npp.2015.171
- McEwen BS. Sex, stress and the hippocampus: allostasis, allostatic load and the aging process. *Neurobiol Aging*. 2002;23(5):921-939. doi:10.1016/s0197-4580(02)00027-1
- Meisel RL, Dohanich GP, Ward IL. Effects of prenatal stress on avoidance acquisition, open-field performance and lordotic behavior in male rats. *Physiol Behav.* 1979;22(3):527-530. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(79)90020-9
- Middeldorp J, Hol EM. GFAP in health and disease. *Prog Neurobiol*. 2011;93(3):421-443. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011.01.005
- Miller DB, O'Callaghan JP. Aging, stress and the hippocampus. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2005;4(2):123-140. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2005.03.002
- Morgan CP, Bale TL. Early prenatal stress epigenetically programs dysmasculinization in secondgeneration offspring via the paternal lineage. *J Neurosci.* 2011;31(33):11748-11755. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1887-11.2011
- Morley-Fletcher S, Mairesse J, Van Camp G, et al. Perinatal Stress Programs Sex Differences in the Behavioral and Molecular Chronobiological Profile of Rats Maintained Under a 12-h Light-Dark Cycle. *Front Mol Neurosci.* 2019;12:89. Published 2019 May 1. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2019.00089
- Morley-Fletcher S, Zuena AR, Mairesse J, et al. The reduction in glutamate release is predictive of cognitive and emotional alterations that are corrected by the positive modulator of AMPA receptors S 47445 in perinatal stressed rats. *Neuropharmacology*. 2018;135:284-296. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2018.03.018
- Morrison JH, Baxter MG. The ageing cortical synapse: hallmarks and implications for cognitive decline. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2012;13(4):240-250. Published 2012 Mar 7. doi:10.1038/nrn3200
- Morrison JH, Hof PR. Life and death of neurons in the aging brain. *Science*. 1997;278(5337):412-419. doi:10.1126/science.278.5337.412

- Nasca C, Bigio B, Zelli D, et al. Role of the Astroglial Glutamate Exchanger xCT in Ventral Hippocampus in Resilience to Stress. *Neuron*. 2017;96(2):402-413.e5. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2017.09.020
- Nasca C, Bigio B, Zelli D, Nicoletti F, McEwen BS. Mind the gap: glucocorticoids modulate hippocampal glutamate tone underlying individual differences in stress susceptibility. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2015;20(6):755-763. doi:10.1038/mp.2014.96
- Nichols NR, Day JR, Laping NJ, Johnson SA, Finch CE. GFAP mRNA increases with age in rat and human brain. *Neurobiol Aging*. 1993;14(5):421-429. doi:10.1016/0197-4580(93)90100-p
- Nicoletti F, Bockaert J, Collingridge GL, et al. Metabotropic glutamate receptors: from the workbench to the bedside. *Neuropharmacology*. 2011;60(7-8):1017-1041. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2010.10.022
- Niswender CM, Conn PJ. Metabotropic glutamate receptors: physiology, pharmacology, and disease. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol.* 2010;50:295-322. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.011008.145533
- Norton WT, Aquino DA, Hozumi I, Chiu FC, Brosnan CF. Quantitative aspects of reactive gliosis: a review. *Neurochem Res.* 1992;17(9):877-885. doi:10.1007/BF00993263
- Paoletti P, Bellone C, Zhou Q. NMDA receptor subunit diversity: impact on receptor properties, synaptic plasticity and disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2013;14(6):383-400. doi:10.1038/nrn3504
- Pawluski JL, Valença A, Santos AI, Costa-Nunes JP, Steinbusch HW, Strekalova T. Pregnancy or stress decrease complexity of CA3 pyramidal neurons in the hippocampus of adult female rats. *Neuroscience*. 2012;227:201-210. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2012.09.059
- Pellow S, Chopin P, File SE, Briley M. Validation of open:closed arm entries in an elevated plus-maze as a measure of anxiety in the rat. *J Neurosci Methods*. 1985;14(3):149-167. doi:10.1016/0165-0270(85)90031-7
- Popoli M, Yan Z, McEwen BS, Sanacora G. The stressed synapse: the impact of stress and glucocorticoids on glutamate transmission. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2011;13(1):22-37. Published 2011 Nov 30. doi:10.1038/nrn3138
- Reynaert ML, Marrocco J, Mairesse J, et al. Hedonic sensitivity to natural rewards is affected by prenatal stress in a sex-dependent manner. *Addict Biol.* 2016;21(6):1072-1085. doi:10.1111/adb.12270
- Rosenbrock H, Kramer G, Hobson S, et al. Functional interaction of metabotropic glutamate receptor 5 and NMDA-receptor by a metabotropic glutamate receptor 5 positive allosteric modulator. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 2010;639(1-3):40-46. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2010.02.057
- Sapolsky RM, Krey LC, McEwen BS. The neuroendocrinology of stress and aging: the glucocorticoid cascade hypothesis. *Endocr Rev.* 1986;7(3):284-301. doi:10.1210/edrv-7-3-284
- Schoepp DD, Wright RA, Levine LR, Gaydos B, Potter WZ. LY354740, an mGlu2/3 receptor agonist as a novel approach to treat anxiety/stress. *Stress*. 2003;6(3):189-197. doi:10.1080/1025389031000146773
- Seidler RD, Alberts JL, Stelmach GE. Changes in multi-joint performance with age. *Motor Control*. 2002;6(1):19-31. doi:10.1123/mcj.6.1.19

- Shi SS, Shao SH, Yuan BP, Pan F, Li ZL. Acute stress and chronic stress change brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and tyrosine kinase-coupled receptor (TrkB) expression in both young and aged rat hippocampus. *Yonsei Med J.* 2010;51(5):661-671. doi:10.3349/ymj.2010.51.5.661
- Südhof TC. The presynaptic active zone. *Neuron*. 2012;75(1):11-25. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.06.012
- Suri D, Veenit V, Sarkar A, et al. Early stress evokes age-dependent biphasic changes in hippocampal neurogenesis, BDNF expression, and cognition. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2013;73(7):658-666. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.10.023
- Tang PF, Woollacott MH. Balance control in the elderly. In: Bronstein AM, Brandt T, Woollacott MH, editors. Clinical disorders of balance, posture and gait. London: Arnold; 1996.
- Vallée M, MacCari S, Dellu F, Simon H, Le Moal M, Mayo W. Long-term effects of prenatal stress and postnatal handling on age-related glucocorticoid secretion and cognitive performance: a longitudinal study in the rat. *Eur J Neurosci*. 1999;11(8):2906-2916. doi:10.1046/j.1460-9568.1999.00705
- Vanbesien-Mailliot CC, Wolowczuk I, Mairesse J, et al. Prenatal stress has pro-inflammatory consequences on the immune system in adult rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2007;32(2):114-124. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2006.11.005
- Walsh K, McCormack CA, Webster R, et al. Maternal prenatal stress phenotypes associate with fetal neurodevelopment and birth outcomes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2019;116(48):23996-24005. doi:10.1073/pnas.1905890116
- Ward IL, Weisz J. Differential effects of maternal stress on circulating levels of corticosterone, progesterone, and testosterone in male and female rat fetuses and their mothers. *Endocrinology*. 1984;114(5):1635-1644. doi:10.1210/endo-114-5-1635
- Ward IL. Prenatal stress feminizes and demasculinizes the behavior of males. *Science*. 1972;175(4017):82-84. doi:10.1126/science.175.4017.82
- Windle RJ, Kershaw YM, Shanks N, Wood SA, Lightman SL, Ingram CD. Oxytocin attenuates stressinduced c-fos mRNA expression in specific forebrain regions associated with modulation of hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal activity. J Neurosci. 2004;24(12):2974-2982. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3432-03.2004
- Windle RJ, Shanks N, Lightman SL, Ingram CD. Central oxytocin administration reduces stressinduced corticosterone release and anxiety behavior in rats. *Endocrinology*. 1997;138(7):2829-2834. doi:10.1210/endo.138.7.5255
- Yajima H, Haijima A, Khairinisa MA, Shimokawa N, Amano I, Takatsuru Y. Early-life stress induces cognitive disorder in middle-aged mice. *Neurobiol Aging*. 2018;64:139-146. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2017.12.021
- Zuena AR, Mairesse J, Casolini P, et al. Prenatal restraint stress generates two distinct behavioral and neurochemical profiles in male and female rats. *PLoS One*. 2008;3(5):e2170. Published 2008 May 14. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002170

Supplementary figures



Fig S1a. Immunoblots glutamatergic proteins in the *ventral hippocampus* of aged male female control and PRS rats



Fig S1b. Immunoblots glutamatergic proteins in the *dorsal hippocampus* of aged male female control and PRS rats



Fig S1c. Immunoblots glutamatergic proteins in the *prefrontal cortex* of aged male female control and PRS rats



Fig S1d. Immunoblots glutamatergic proteins in the *striatum* of aged male female control and PRS rats

ARTICLE 2

MATERNAL STRESS PROGRAMS AN ACCELERATED AGING OF THE BASAL GANGLIA MOTOR SYSTEM

Running title: Early stress induces dysfunctions of aging in rats

^{*}Jordan Marrocco PhD¹¹, ^{*}**Remy Verhaeghe^{1,2}** MS, Domenico Bucci² MS, Luisa Di Menna² MS, Anna Traficante² MS, Hammou Bouwalerh PhD^{1,11}, Gilles Van Camp PhD^{1,11}, Veronica Ghiglieri

PhD³,⁴ Barbara Picconi PhD⁵, Paolo Calabresi MD⁶, Laura Ravasi PhD⁷, Francesca Cisani^{1,8}, Farzaneh Bagheri^{1,13}, Anna Pittaluga PhD^{8,9}, Valeria Bruno MD, PhD^{2,10}, Giuseppe Battaglia MD, PhD^{2,10}, Sara Morley-Fletcher PhD^{1,12}, [#]Ferdinando Nicoletti MD^{2,10}, [#]Stefania Maccari 2PhDs^{1,11}.

*These authors contributed equally; # Co-Head of LIA

¹Univ. Lille, CNRS, UMR 8576 - UGSF - Unité de Glycobiologie Structurale et Fonctionnelle, F-59000 Lille, France

²IRCCS Neuromed, Località Camerelle, 86077 Pozzilli, Italy

³IRCCS Santa Lucia Foundation, Laboratory of Neurophysiology, via del Fosso di Fiorano, 64, 00143 Rome, Italy

⁴Department of Medicine, University of Perugia, Italy
⁵ Laboratory of Experimental Neurophysiology, IRCCS San Raffaele Pisana, Rome, Italy Hospital, via Gambuli, 1, 06132 Perugia, Italy

⁶Neurologia, Fondazione Policlinico Universitario Agostino Gemelli IRCCS, Piazzale Agostino Gemelli 8, 00168, Rome, Italy

⁷EA1046, IMPRT-IFR114, Faculty of Medicine, University of Lille, 59000 Lille, France

⁸Dept. of Pharmacology, School of Medical and Pharmaceutical Sciences, Center of Excellence for Biochemical Research (CEBR), University of Genova, Italy

⁹IRCCS San Martino Hospital Genova Italy

¹⁰Departments of Physiology and Pharmacology "V. Erspamer", ¹¹Science and Medical -Surgical Biotechnology, University Sapienza of Rome, 00185 Rome, Italy

¹²International Associated Laboratory (LIA) "Perinatal Stress and Neurodegenerative Diseases": University of Lille - CNRS, UMR 8576 - Sapienza University of Rome and IRCCS Neuromed

¹³School of biology, Damghan University, Damghan, Iran

Corresponding author: Pr. Stefania Maccari, 2PhDs, stefania.maccari@univ-lille.fr

UMR8576 CNRS, UGSF Unit, University of Lille, Rue Mendeleiev, 59655, Villeneuve d'Ascq, France

¹ Present address: Harold and Margaret Milliken Hatch Laboratory of Neuroendocrinology, The Rockefeller University, 10065 NY, USA

ABSTRACT

Objective. Early life stress involved in programing stress-related illnesses can have a toxic influence on the functioning of the nigrostriatal motor system during aging.

Methods. We examined the effect of perinatal stress (PRS) on neurochemical, electrophysiological, histological, neuroimaging and behavioral correlates of striatal motor function in adult and old male rats.

Results. Adult PRS offspring rats showed reduced dopamine (DA) release in the striatum associated with a reduction of TH+ cells and DA transporter (DAT), with no loss of striatal dopaminergic terminals as assessed by PET analysis with ¹⁸F-DOPA. Striatal levels of DA and its metabolites were increased in PRS rats. In contrast, D₂ DA receptor signaling was reduced and A_{2A} adenosine receptor signaling was increased in the striatum of adult PRS rats. This indicates an enhanced activity of the indirect pathway of the basal ganglia motor circuit. Adult PRS rats also showed reduced performance in the grip strength test and in motor learning tasks. In the aged PRS rats there is also a persistent reduction in striatal DA release and defective motor skills in the pasta matrix, and ladder rung walking tests. In addition, in the striatum, old rats showed large increase of SNAP-25 and SYP synaptic vesicle-related proteins and, PRS group only, a reduction of Syntaxin-1 and Rab3a proteins.

Interpretation. The age-dependent threshold for motor dysfunction is lowered in PRS rats. This area of research is underdeveloped and raises the attractive possibility that PRS contributes to the understanding of the way aging diseases are programmed in early life.

Keywords: Perinatal Stress, nigrostriatal development, motor behavior, dopamine, adenosine receptors, synaptic proteins, integrated longitudinal study, aging

INTRODUCTION

The comorbidity between motor and stress-related disorders is well established (Laureti et al., 2016; Suguma et al., 2016), but the nature of this association remains largely unexplored. In particular, little is known on how early life stress, which predisposes to stress-related disorders, affects the development of the nigrostriatal system and represents a risk factor for age-related disorders. The neostriatum, the major input station of the basal ganglia motor circuit, is connected to output stations (the internal globus pallidus and the substantia nigra pars reticulata) through the direct and indirect pathways. An increased activity of the indirect pathway involving D₂ dopamine (DA) and A_{2A} adenosine receptors, as occurs in Parkinson's disease (PD), enhances the inhibitory control of the output stations on thalamocortical neurons. In contrast, an increased activity of the direct pathway involving D₁ receptors, leads to an exaggerated motor activity as it occurs in L-DOPA-induced dyskinesias (Conn et al., 2005; Cenci et al., 2009; Calabresi et al., 2014). Not surprisingly, most of the studies on stress and DA have focused on the mesolimbic system. However, changes in the activity of the direct and indirect pathways of the striatal motor circuit have been reported after exposure to uncontrollable stress (Clark et al., 2014), and changes in striatal DA levels are observed in response to chronic stress in adult rats (Ida et al., 1982). Interestingly, early life stress causes changes in DA turnover in the striatum, nucleus accumbens, and prefrontal cortex (Fride and Weinstock, 1988; Alonso et al., 1997), leading to a delay in motor development (Barlow et al., 1978).

The rat model of perinatal stress (PRS), in which exposure of pregnant dams to restraint stress reduces maternal behavior (Gatta et al., 2018), has face, construct, and pharmacological validity as an epigenetic model of stress-related disorders (Maccari et al., 2014). PRS alters the developmental trajectory of the offspring, causing long-lasting neurochemical, endocrine, and behavioral alterations (Maccari et al., 2017). These alterations are associated with a large reduction in glutamate release and in the expression of synaptic vesicle-associated proteins in the ventral hippocampus (Marrocco et al., 2012; Morley-Fletcher et al. 2018). PRS also affects the mesolimbic dopaminergic system, increasing amphetamine self-administration and hedonic sensitivity to natural reward (Deminiere et al., 1992; Reynaert et al., 2016). There are only a few studies on how early life stress programs the activity of the basal ganglia motor circuit in the adult life. For example, PRS was shown to affect the symmetry of D₂ receptor expression in the medial caudate/putamen (Adrover et al., 2007), and to restrain haloperidol-induced catalepsy and enhance apomorphine-induced stereotypies (Marrocco et al., 2013).

However, no studies have ever been performed in old rats even if it is well known that there exists a decline of mobility with age and, age is an established risk factor for motor disorders as observed in the PD. These observations gave us the impetus to examine whether PRS causes long-lasting changes in the striatal motor programming, and whether some of these changes persist during aging.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experimental design

The experimental timelines are shown in **Figure 1**. After PRS procedure consisting in the restraint stress of the pregnant dams and reduced maternal behavior in the first *postpartum* week, behavioral, and biochemical measurements in the striatum of adult (3-5 months old) and aged (21 months old) male progeny were studied. All experiments followed the rules of European Communities Council Directive 86/609/EEC. The Local Committee CEEA-75 (Comité d'Ethique en Experimentation Animale Nord-Pas de Calais, 75) approved the experimental protocol.

Animals

Ninety nulliparous female Sprague–Dawley rats, weighing approximately 250 g, were purchased from Charles River (France) and housed under standard conditions with a 12 h light/dark cycle. After a group housing (5 females/cage) for two weeks, each female was individually housed for one week with a sexually experienced male rat. Following that, a gain of at least 10 grams was considered as index of pregnant status.

Stress procedure

The stress procedure was performed on 3 separate sets of breeding, each set using 30 females (15 control and 15 stressed dams). PRS, i.e., the adult offspring of dams exposed to multiple episodes of restraint stress during pregnancy causing reduced maternal care, was obtained according to our standard protocol (Maccari et al., 1995) and showed in the **Fig. 1**. Briefly, from day 11 of pregnancy until delivery, pregnant females were subjected to restraint in a transparent plastic cylinder and exposed to bright light during three daily sessions of 45 min. Control pregnant females were left undisturbed in their home cages and weekly handled. After weaning, only male offspring from litter with a balanced sex ratio were used for the experiments. Animals were housed in-group of two or three and maintained under similar environmental condition all life span.

Behavioral studies

Two-way active avoidance test

Motor learning and locomotion rats were measured through a two-way active avoidance (AA) test by means of a shuttle-box. AA task requires learning that an explicit conditioned stimulus (CS, light) precedes the delivery of a negative unconditioned stimulus (US, foot-shock).

Exp. 1: PRS effect on cortico-nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission and related behavior in adulthood



Exp. 2: PRS effects on nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission and related behavior during lifespan



Figure 1. Experimental design and timeline of experiment 1 and 2

Induction of PRS and analysis of maternal behavior in the first *postpartum* week were followed by behavioral, and biochemical measurements in the adult (3-5 months old) and old (21-22 month-old) male progeny as indicated. D_1R , D_2R , $A_{2A}R = D_1$, D_2 , and A_{2A} receptors; SNpc = substantia nigra pars compacta.

A shuttle box (40x10x15 cm) equipped with transparent cover, light bulb, stainless-steel grid at the floor and two communicating compartments was used. Rats were subjected to one AA session (duration, 30 min; 60 avoidance trials) for 5 consecutive days. Each trial consisted of 22 sec of darkness followed by a 4 sec light signal (CS) presented in one compartment and subsequently 4 sec of light associated to an electric foot-shock (0.2 mA, 25 sec) in the same compartment (US). The number of conditioned responses in the AA (crossings occurring within 8 sec of CS), the average escape latency to cross to the other compartment after the beginning of each CS, and the number of inter-trial crossings between the two compartments were automatically recorded (Ugo Basile). Footshock sensitivity was evaluated by measuring pain thresholds with increasing current intensities (0-0.6 mA) and the minimal intensity eliciting vocalization and jumping was retained as the score. Rats failing to squeak were given the maximum score of 0.6 mA.

Grip strength test

Grip strength of adult and PRS rats was measured using an automated grip strength meter (BiosebLab, Vitrolles, France). The apparatus consisted of a single grip crossbar linked to a single strain gauge connected to a printed circuit chip for a direct digital readout of measurements. Rats per group were trained to grasp the grid and subsequently tested for three consecutive days. Rats were held by the tail and their hind-limbs over the mesh grid of the meter, and once the forepaws, but neither hind-limbs, were both firmly grasping the grid, rats were pulled by the tail along the axis of the force sensor until they were unable to retain their grip. Three measurements per trial were then averaged for each rat on each day for analysis.

Pasta matrix reaching test

Fine motor skills of adult and aged control and PRS rats were assessed in the pasta matrix-reaching task (adapted from Ballermann et al., 2001). The experimental apparatus consisted of a transparent box in plexiglass (14x35x35 cm), which housed the animal that included a 4 mm wide vertical slit on one side. A shelf made of 230 holes, inside which pieces of raw spaghetti (Spaghettini Barilla # 3) were vertically inserted, was placed next to the vertical slit. One week before the test, rats were individually housed into single cages and given the pasta pieces in their home cage *ad libitum* for 1 week in addition to their food pellets. On day 1, rats were food-deprived at 7:00 pm for 24 hours and then received the pasta pieces in their home cage from 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm. On day 4, rats were placed into the experimental apparatus containing spaghettis and left undisturbed from 7:00 to 9:00 pm. The coordinates and total number of pasta pieces retrieved on day 4 were recorded by observing the pasta shelf at the end of the session. An Excel matrix obtained from the number of retrieved spaghettis per box was created to visualize the results that were plotted using a heat-map.

Elevated Plus Maze

Risk-taking behavior of PRS or control adult and aged progeny was assessed in the elevated-plus maze (EPM) (Pellow et al., 1985; Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018). Briefly, the test was performed between 1.00 pm and 4.00 pm, lasted for 5 min and began with the placement of the rat in the center of the maze with the head facing a closed arm. For adult animals we used a standard EPM apparatus with closed and open arms 10 x 10 cm, while for aged animals we used a custom-made EPM apparatus as described by Vallée et al. (1999), with closed and open arms 20 x 20 cm. The luminosity of closed arms was about 25 lux and the luminosity of open arms was about 50 lux. Behavior was recorded on-line by a video camera and manually scored by a trained observer blind to animals' conditions (PRS and control) by using a specific software (The Observer®, Noldus, The Netherlands). The time spent in open arms was calculated.

Ladder rung walking test

Fine motor skills of aged control and PRS rats were assessed in the horizontal ladder rung walking test (Metz and Whishaw, 2002). The apparatus consisted of side walls made of clear Plexiglas and metal rungs (3 mm diameter), which could be inserted to create a floor with a minimum distance of 1 cm between rungs. The sidewalls were 1 m long and 19 cm high measured from the height of the rungs. The ladder was elevated 30 cm above the ground with a refuge (home cage) at the end. Varying the position of the metal rungs modified the difficulty of the task. A regular pattern of the rungs allowed the animals to learn the pattern over several training sessions and to anticipate the position of the rungs. After the training sessions an irregular pattern has been made in order to analyze how rats managed to cross the ladder with an increase of the difficulty. The behavior of the rat on the ladder was recorded using two video cameras. One video camera was placed in front of the first half of the ladder in a slight ventral angle and the other was placed in front of the second half of the ladder in a slight ventral angle in order to analyze precisely the misplacement of the rat's paw. Following the video recording, the foot fault scoring was analyzed. The score of one was attributed when one rat's paw was misplaced and the score of two was attributed when one rat's paw deeply slipped or missed. Then, the percentage of error increased between the last training and the test with the irregular pattern has been calculated as follow: (error score irregular pattern-error score last training)/ error score last training *100.

Electrophysiology

The preparation and maintenance of coronal corticostriatal slices have been described previously (Cacace et al., 2017). Whole-cell patch-clamp recordings were performed as previously described from medium spiny neurons (MSNs) (Bagetta et al., 2012) visualized using infrared differential interference contrast microscopy in the dorsal striatum (Eclipse FN1, Nikon) (Bagetta et al., 2011).

Induction of long-term depression (LTD) of excitatory transmission in the striatum

After recording evoked EPSPs of stable amplitudes for at least 10 min, to induce LTD, a high-frequency stimulation (HFS) protocol consisting of three trains of 3 seconds (20 seconds interval) was delivered at 100 Hz. LTD plots were obtained by averaging the peak amplitudes of EPSPs every minute. Changes of EPSP amplitude induced by stimulation protocols were expressed as a percentage of the baseline, the latter representing the normalized EPSP mean amplitude acquired during a stable period (10–15 min.) before delivering stimulation.

[¹⁸F]-DOPA PET imaging procedure

Rats were taken to imaging facility (Univ Lille, Medical Campus) the night before imaging and kept at room temperature with free access to food and water. An i.p. injection of carbidopa (10 mg/kg, Sigma-Aldrich, Saint-Quentin Fallavier, France) was administered 30-60 min prior to radiotracer administration.

Each rat was anesthetized with isoflurane (5% for induction and 1.5-2.5% for maintenance in 100% O_2 at a flow rate of 1 L/min) using a nose cone and positioned so that the center of the field of view was 2 mm caudal to the line between the lateral edges of the eyes, with the help of a laser alignment device within to the scanner. A CT scan (80KV and 500 mA) was run right before the rat moved into the PET field of view. A i.v. bolus injection of [¹⁸F]-DOPA (30±5 MBq; 400-900 µl in volume, IBA-CisBio, Saclay, France) was administered via the caudal vein. PET scanning was initiated at the onset of [¹⁸F]-DOPA administration. Total scanning time was 55 min. Data from the scanner were formatted into 30 frames, OSEM2D reconstructed and corrected for scatter and attenuation. Counts detected by the scanner were converted into percentage of injected dose/g by use of IRW software (Inveon Research Workflow, version 3.0, Siemens). This software enables PET-CT co-registration and allows imaging realignment with brain rat T2-weighted MRI. ROIs were manually drawn on axial and coronal views of the MRI scan, then transferred to the PET images. A background ROI was also drawn outside the brain region. In all cases, the apparent activity in this region reflected the contributions from random coincidence events and from scatter and was found to be very small throughout the course of the studies.

Measurements of catecholamines in the striatum

Analysis of DA, 3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetic (DOPAC) and homovanillic acid (HVA) was performed by HPLC equipped with an autosampler 507 (Beckman Instruments, Fullerton, CA), a programmable solvent module 126 (Beckman), an analytical C18 reverse-phase column kept at 30°C (Ultrasphere ODS 5 mm, 80 Å pore, 250 x 4.6 mm (Beckman), and a Coulochem II electrochemical detector (ESA, Inc., Chelmsford, MA). The holding potentials were set at +350 and -350 mV for the detection of DA, DOPAC and HVA. The mobile phase consisted of 80 mM sodium phosphate, 40 mM citric acid, 0.4
mM EDTA, 3 mM 1-heptansulphonic acid and 12.5% methanol, brought to pH 2.75 with phosphoric acid (run under isocratic conditions, at 1 ml/min).

Microdialysis in freely moving rats

Control male rats and PRS male rats, 5-months old (350-400 g), were used to assess the release of DA in the striatum of freely moving rats by microdialysis. Rats were implanted with microdialysis intracerebral guides (CMA/12 Guide Cannula, CMA/Microdialysis, Stockholm, Sweden), under isoflurane (5% for induction and 2% for maintenance) anesthesia, in a Kopf stereotaxic frame. The site of implantation was the left striatum at the following coordinates: 0.7 mm anterior to the bregma, 2.5 mm lateral to the midline, 3.5-5.5 mm ventral from the surface of skull, according to the atlas of Paxinos and Watson (1998). After surgery, each rat was housed in a cage in a temperature-controlled environment on a 12-hour light/dark cycle, with water and food *ad libitum*, and allowed to recover for four days before the experiment. On the evening before the experiment, a concentric vertical microdialysis probe (2 mm long and 0.24 mm in outer diameter having a cuprophane membrane with a molecular cut-off of 6,000 Daltons, CMA/12 Microdialysis Probe, CMA/Microdialysis) was inserted into the intracerebral guide, after removing a dummy, and the rat was transferred to a plastic bowl cage with a moving arm (CMA/120 System for Freely-Moving Animals, CMA/Microdialysis) with free access to water and food. The probe was perfused continuously with artificial cerebro-spinal fluid containing 150 mM NaCl, 3 mM KCl, 1.7 mM CaCl₂, 0.9 mM MgCl₂, at a flow rate of 1.5 ml/min, using a microinjection pump (Bioanalytical System Inc., West Lafayette, Indiana, USA). On the following morning, 45 ml (30 min) of consecutive perfusate sample fractions were continuously collected by a fraction collector (CMA/142 Microfraction Collector, CMA/Microdialysis). After 4 sample fractions, used to determine the basal levels of DA, veratridine (100 mM) was perfused for 20 min and sample fractions were collected for the next 2 hours. Changes in the perfusion medium were performed by a liquid switch (CMA/111 syringe selector, CMA/Microdialysis) to avoid any interruption of flow. The analysis of DA was performed as above.

Measurements of neurotransmitter release from superfused striatal synaptosomes

Striatal samples were homogenized in 10 volumes of 0.32 M sucrose containing buffered to pH 7.4 with Tris (0.01 M) and synaptosomes isolated by centrifugation as previously described by Marrocco et al., (2012). The synaptosomal pellet was then resuspended in medium containing (mM): NaCl, 140 KCl, 3 MgSO4, 1.2 CaCl2, 1.2 NaH2PO4, 1.2 NaHCO3, 5 HEPES, 10 mM, glucose, 10 pH 7.2-7.4. Striatal synaptosomes were labeled with [³H]-DA, D-[³H] aspartate or [³H]-GABA. Labeling of dopaminergic terminals with [³H]-DA was carried out in the presence of ascorbic acid, pargyline, and 6-nitroquipazine and desipramine to avoid labeling of serotonergic or noradrenergic terminals, respectively. Release experiment was performed as described previously on Marrocco et al., (2012).

Western blot analysis in the striatum

Immunoblot analysis was carried out under standard conditions (Marrocco et al., 2012) using the following primary antibodies: anti-tyrosine hydroxylase (TH H126, Santa Cruz, 1:1000); anti-D1 receptors (Ab20066, Abcam 1:500), anti-D2 receptors (Ab85367, Abcam, 1:500); anti-DAT (high affinity DA transporter) (ab111468, Abcam, 1:1000); anti-adenosine receptors (sc-13937, Santa Cruz, 1:500), synaptic vesicle-associated proteins: anti-Rab3a (#107111, Synaptic System, 1:2000); anti-Munc18 (#116011, Synaptic System 1:2000; anti-SNAP 25 (sc-136267, Santa Cruz 1:5000); anti-SYP (sc-9116 Santa Cruz 1:8000), anti-syntaxin (sc-13994, Santa Cruz 1:4000). Secondary antibodies directed against rabbit or mouse (Amersham) were used at 1:7500 dilution. After immunoblotting, digitized images of bands immunoreactive for target antibodies and actin were acquired (FUSION®) and the area of immunoreactivity corresponding to each band was measured using the ImageJ imaging software. A ratio of target to actin was then determined, and these values were compared for statistical significance.

Measurement of cAMP formation in striatal slices

The striatum from adult control and PRS rats was dissected and sliced with a McIlwain tissue chopper (350x350 mm). Slices were incubated in Krebs-Henseleit buffer (equilibrated with 95% O₂/5% CO₂ to pH 7.4) for 35-45 min at 37°C under constant oxygenation to allow metabolic recovery. Then, an aliquot (40 mL) of gravity-packed slices was transferred to polyethylene tubes and incubated for 45 min prior to the addition of specific drugs. Slices were then incubated in the presence of 0.5 mM 3-isobutyl-1-methylxanthine (IBMX) for 15 min. Slices were then challenged with either SKF-38393 (10 mM), 2-chloro-adenosine (100 mM and 500 mM), forskolin (10 mM) or quinpirole (10 mM) + forskolin (quinpirole was added 2 min prior to forskolin). After the addition of drugs, the incubation was continued for 20 min. The reaction was stopped by adding ice-cold 0.4 N HClO₄. Samples were rapidly placed on ice and left at -20°C overnight. On the day of the experiment, samples were sonicated for 10-15 s. Samples were added to 2 N K₂CO₃ and then centrifuged at low speed. An aliquot of supernatant was diluted and then used for cyclic AMP determination. Cyclic AMP formation was quantified using a commercially available ELISA kit (Tema Ricerca, Italy). IBMX, forskolin, SKF-38393 and quinpirole were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

TH immunostaining in the substantia nigra

Brains were dissected out, fixed in Carnoy solution (ethanol, acetic acid, and chloroform, 6:1:3), and included in paraffin. Tissue sections (15 mm) were incubated overnight with mouse monoclonal anti-TH antibodies (1:200, Sigma, Italy, Milano, cat. T1299) and then for 1 h with secondary biotin-coupled anti-mouse antibody (1:200; Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA, BA2000). 3,3-Diaminobenzidine tetrachloride (Sigma) was used for detection.

Stereological cell counting

The number of TH⁺ cells in the substantia nigra was assessed by stereological technique and optical fractionator using a Zeiss Axio Imager M1 microscope equipped with a motorized stage and focus control system (Zeta axis), and with a digital video camera. The software Image-Pro Plus 6.2 for Windows (Media Cybernetics, Inc., Bethesda, MD) equipped with a Macro was used for the analysis of digital images. The Macro was obtained by Immagine and Computer, Bareggio, Italy. The analysis was performed on 7 sections of 15 mm, sampled every 200 mm in a rostrocaudal extension of the substantia nigra from bregma level -4.80 to -6.30. In each stained section the area was identified and outlined at 2.5X magnification. TH+ cells were counted at 100X magnification. For stereological analysis, we used a grid of disectors (counting frame of 50x50 mm; grid size 150x150 mm). The total number of TH-immunoreactive neurons per each rostrocaudal level was computed from the formula $N = \Sigma(n) \times 1/SSF \times 1/ASF \times 1/TSF$, where N is the total number of neurons counted on each disector, SSF (fraction of sections sampled) is the number of regularly spaced sections used for counts divided by the total number of sections through the substantia nigra pars compacta (= 1/12); ASF (area sampling frequency) is the disector area divided by the area between disectors [= $(2500 \ \mu m^2 \times$ dissectors number)/region area], and TSF (thickness sampling frequency) is the disector thickness divided by the section thickness. The total number of TH-immunoreactive neurons in the substantia nigra pars compacta is the sum of the total number of TH-immunoreactive neurons per rostrocaudal level.

Statistical analysis

Behavioral, electrophysiological and biochemical data were expressed as the mean \pm SEM and analyzed using a parametric analysis of variance (ANOVA) with group as independent variable (CONT *vs.* PRS) and days or treatment as repeated measures (active avoidance and grip strength tests or A_{2A} functionality respectively). When group x day or treatment interaction was present, post-hoc comparisons were performed with Newman-Keul's test. The LTD statistical comparisons between different groups over time were analyzed using two-way ANOVA. The level of significance was set at p<0.05.

RESULTS

Experimental design and timeline of experiment 1 and 2 are indicated in Figure 1.

Effect of PRS on striatum-related behaviors

In the active avoidance test (Fig. 2A), PRS reduced the number of conditioned responses as well as the number of box switching (number of conditioned responses, group effect $F_{(1,1)} = 6.086$, p=0.031; number of box switching, group effect F_(1,11)=17.691, p=0.001; n=6-7 rats/group). Adult PRS male rats also showed impaired striatal motor performance in the grip strength test (Fig. 2B) i.e. they exhibited reduced strength over three consecutive days of training (group effect $F_{(1,10)} = 47.682$, p=0.000042; n=6 rats/group). In the *ladder rung walking test* (Fig. 2C), we observed an interaction between aging and group ($F_{(1,20)}$ =9.956, p=0.0049 n=6 rats/group). By comparing adult and aged rats, we noticed that aging induced defective striatal motor performance in the ladder rung walking test (Age effect, $F_{(1,20)}=28,445$, p=0.00004, n= 6 rats/group). Moreover, there was also a group difference (*Group effect* $F_{(1,20)}=11.004$, p=0.0034 n=6 rats/group) as displayed by PRS inducing more errors in both adult and aged rats in the ladder rung walking test when compared to unstressed control rats, although only PRS aged rats made more errors compared to the other groups (Newman-Keuls, p=0.00015). Moreover, PRS affected both age groups in the pasta matrix reaching test (Fig. 2D), i.e. PRS rats removed a reduced number of pasta pieces associated with decreased extension of the forepaws, as reported in the matrix, with respect to unstressed control rats (group effect, $F_{(1,24)}=15.184$, p=0.001, n=6-7 rats/group). Also, in the elevated-plus maze test (Fig. 2E) PRS rats of both ages showed reduced exploratory activity in the open arm indicating reduced risk-taking behavior (group effect, $F_{(1,24)}$ =54.838 p=0.001; n=7 rats/group). Thus, PRS induced impairment in striatal behavior both in adult and aged rats.





In the *active avoidance test* (Fig. 2A), PRS reduced the number of conditioned responses as well as the number of box switching (n=6-7 adult rats/group). Adult PRS male rats showed a defective striatal motor performance also in the *grip strength test* (Fig. 2B) by displaying reduced strength over three

consecutive days of training (n=6 adult rats/group). Aging induced a defective striatal motor performance only in the *ladder rung-walking test* (Fig. 2C, n= 6 rats/group) where aged rats performed more errors than adults. PRS effect was also reported in both age groups, thus indicating striatal impairment induced by early life stress. In the *pasta matrix-reaching test* (Fig.2D), PRS affected both age groups in the pasta matrix-reaching test, where PRS rats removed a reduced number of pasta pieces with consequent decreased extension of the matrix with respect to unstressed control rats (n=6-7 rats/group). Also, in the *elevated-plus maze test* (Fig. 2E) PRS rats of both ages showed a reduced exploratory of the open arm and consequent risk-taking behavior (n=7 rats/group). Thus, PRS induced a long-lasting impairment in striatal behavior. CONT *vs* PRS * = p<0.05; **= p<0.01; ***= p<0.001; adult *vs* aged ###=p<0.001.

Effect of PRS on cortico- nigrostriatal synaptic transmission in adulthood

In the table 3A, basal and depolarization-evoked release of glutamate or GABA in superfused striatal synaptosomes did not differ between PRS rats and unstressed controls (group effect: glutamate release, F_(1,10)=0.024, p=0.87, n=6 rats/group; GABA release F_(1,4)=0.171, p=0.7, n=3 rats/group). Striatal projection neurons of PRS rats did not show changes in resting membrane potential (group effect, $F_{(1,23)}=0.085$, p=0.772; n=12-13 rats/group) spontaneous excitatory synaptic transmission (measures in Hz: group effect F_(1,22)=0.00571, p=0.940, n=10-14; measures in pA: group effect F_(1,21)=1.597, p=0.220, n=10-13 rats/group), NMDA/AMPA ratio-mediated inward currents (group effect $F_{(1,13)}=0.00001$, p= 0.992, n=7-8 rats/group), or LTD (Fig. 3B) of excitatory synaptic transmission in response to high frequency stimulation of the corticostriatal pathway (group x time interaction $F_{(1,18)}=0.729$, p=0.75; n=6 rats/group). Thus, no changes in corticostriatal glutamatergic synaptic transmission and plasticity were found in adult PRS rats. Stereological counting in the substantia *nigra* pars compact showed a reduction in the number of TH^+ cells of PRS rats (Fig. 3C); (group effect: TH+ cell counting, $F_{(1,13)}$ = 6.066, p=0.028, n=7-8 animals/group). In the striatum (Fig. 3D), PRS did not induce changes in TH protein levels. TH immunoblotting, F_(1,2)=0.0147 p=0.0906, n=6 rats/group), but reduced DAT (all immunoblots of Fig. 3 are shown in supplementary Fig. S3) (group effect: DAT, F_(1,12)=7.542, p=0.017; n=7 rats/group). In vivo micro-PET analysis of [¹⁸F]-DOPA uptake in the striatum (Fig. 3E) showed no difference between controls and PRS rats (group effect, $F_{(1,6)}=0.455$, p=0.525, n=4 rats/group). In contrast, PRS increased the steady-state levels of DA and its metabolites (DOPAC and HVA) in striatal homogenates compared to controls (Fig. 3F, group effect: DA, F_(1,20)=6.403, p=0.019 HVA, F_(1,20)=6.717, p=0.017; DOPAC, F_(1,20)=5.216, p=0.033; n=10-12 rats/group).



Figure 3. PRS effect on cortico-nigrostriatal synaptic transmission in adulthood

In the table 3A, basal and depolarization-evoked release of glutamate or GABA in superfused striatal synaptosomes did not differ between PRS rats and unstressed controls (glutamate n=6 rats/group; GABA release n=3 rats/group). Striatal projection neurons of PRS rats did not show changes in resting membrane potential (n=13 rats/group), spontaneous excitatory synaptic transmission (n=10-15 rats/group), NMDA/AMPA ratio-mediated inward currents (n=7 Ctrl, 9 PRS; Table 3A), and LTD of excitatory synaptic transmission in response to high frequency stimulation of the cortico-striatal pathway (n=6 rats/group) (Fig. 3B). Thus, no changes in cortico-striatal glutamatergic synaptic transmission and plasticity could be detected in adult PRS rats. In the substantia nigra, PRS reduced the number of cells expressing the DA synthesizing enzyme tyrosine-hydroxylase (TH), (Fig. 3C; n=7-8 animals/group; but induced no differences in TH protein levels in the striatum (Fig. 3D, n=6 adult rats/group). On the other hand, in the striatum PRS reduced the high affinity DA transporter, DAT (Fig. 3D) (n=7 animals/group). In vivo micro-PET analysis of $[^{18}F]$ -DOPA uptake in the striatum (Fig. 3E) showed no difference between controls and PRS rats (n=4 animals/group), suggesting that PRS did not cause detectable changes in the density of dopaminergic nerve terminals in the striatum. In contrast, PRS increased the steady-state levels of DA and its metabolites (DOPAC and HVA) in striatal homogenates (Fig. 3F, n=10-12 rats/group). CONT vs PRS * = p < 0.05

Effect of PRS on nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission and indirect and direct pathway in adulthood

Microdialysis studies in freely moving rats (Fig. 4A), showed a significant decrease in veratridinestimulated DA release in the striatum of PRS rats compared to controls (group effect, interval 150-240 min post-veratridine, $F_{(1,8)}=5.651$, p=0.0017, n=5 rats/group). A reduction in preloaded [³H]-DA release was also found in purified striatal synaptosomes prepared from PRS rats vs. those prepared from control rats, in response to depolarizing concentrations of K+ (Fig. 4B) using an up-down superfusion system that prevents indirect effects of endogenous molecules on neurotransmitter release (group effect, $F_{(1,8)}=36.717$, p=0.0003, n=5 rats/group). Together, measurements of DA neurotransmission suggest that PRS reduced DA release in the striatum of adult rats. Immunoblot analysis revealed that PRS downregulated striatal D₁ receptor protein levels (Fig. 4C; all immunoblots of Fig. 4 are shown in supplementary Fig. S4), with no changes in the levels of D_2 receptors and A_{2A} adenosine receptors, (group effect: D1R, F(1,10)= 9.088, p=0.013; D2R F(1,10)=0.559, p=0.471; A2AR $F_{(1,10)}=1.312$, p=0.278; n=6 rats/group). We extended the analysis to D₁, D₂ and A_{2A} receptor signaling by measuring cAMP levels in striatal slices from PRS and unstressed controls. In spite of the reduction of D_1 receptor protein levels, the ability of the D_1 receptor agonist, SKF-38393 to enhance cAMP formation (treatment effect, F_(1,20)=30.819, p=0.00002, n=6/rats/group) was unchanged in the striatum of PRS rats (group effect, F_(1,20)= 0.591, p=0.450, n=6 rats/group) (Fig. 4D). In contrast, PRS reduced D₂ receptor signaling (Fig. 4E) and amplified A_{2A} receptor signaling (Fig. 4F) in the striatum. Accordingly, the extent of inhibition of forskolin-stimulated cAMP formation by the D_2 receptor agonist, quinpirole, was lower in striatal slices prepared from PRS (group effect, F_(1,13)=15.337, p=0.001, n=7-8 rats/group), whereas stimulation of cAMP formation by the A2A receptor agonist, 2chloroadenosine, was amplified (Group x Treatment effect, F_(2,18)=17.877, p=0.001, n=4 rats/group). Thus, the activity of D₂ and A_{2A} was respectively downregulated and upregulated in the striatum of adult PRS rats. Changes in nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission found in adult PRS rats are summarized in the schematic model in Fig. 5.



Figure 4. Effect of PRS on nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission and indirect and direct pathway in adulthood

Microdialysis studies in freely moving rats (Fig. 4A), showed a significant decrease in veratridinestimulated DA release in the striatum of PRS rats (n=5 rats/group). A reduction in preloaded [³H]-DA release was also found in purified striatal synaptosomes challenged with depolarizing concentrations of K+ (Fig. 4B) using an up-down superfusion system that prevents indirect effects of endogenous molecules on neurotransmitter release (n=5 rats/group). Thus, PRS reduced DA release in the striatum of adult rats. Immunoblot analysis (Fig. 4C) revealed that PRS caused a significant reduction in striatal D₁ receptor protein levels, with no changes in the levels of D₂ receptors and A_{2A} adenosine receptors, (n=6 rats/group). We extended the analysis to D₁, D₂ and A_{2A} receptor signaling by measuring cAMP levels in striatal slices from PRS and unstressed controls. In spite of the reduction of D₁ receptor protein levels, the ability of the D₁ receptor agonist, SKF-38393 to enhance cAMP formation (n=6/rats/group) was unchanged in the striatum of PRS rats (n=6 rats/group) (Fig. 4D). In contrast, PRS reduced D₂ receptor signaling (Fig. 4E) and amplified A_{2A} receptor signaling (Fig. 4F) in the striatum. Accordingly, the extent of inhibition of forskolin-stimulated cAMP formation by the D₂ receptor agonist, quinpirole, was lower in striatal slices prepared from PRS (n=7-8 rats/group), whereas stimulation of cAMP formation by the A_{2A} receptor agonist, 2-chloroadenosine, was amplified (n=4 rats/group). Thus, D_2 and A_{2A} were respectively inhibited and activated in the striatum of adult PRS rats. CONT *vs* PRS * = p<0.05; ***= p<0.001; treatment *vs* basal \$\$\$=p<0.001



Modeling dopaminergic transmission in adult PRS rats

Figure 5. Modeling dopaminergic transmission in adult PRS rats

The net effect of activation of the nigrostriatal pathway is to excite the direct pathway and inhibit the indirect pathway. Adult PRS rats present a reduced striatal dopamine release associated with opposite changes in D_2 and A_{2A} receptor signaling (i.e., a decrease and an increase, respectively) in the striatum. D_2 and A_{2A} receptors form functional antagonistic heteromers that regulate the activity of striato-pallidal neurons of the indirect pathway. The prevalence of A_{2A} over D_2 receptor signaling suggests that the indirect pathway is overactive in the striatum of adult PRS rats. This, combined with the reduced dopamine release, reinforces the inhibitory action of the overactive indirect pathway on the execution of motor program and may account for the lower behavioral performance shown by PRS rats in tests that require a correct functioning of the striatal motor programming.

The comparison adult and aged offspring was studied on the effects of PRS on nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission.

The absolute number of TH+ cells was reduced by aging in both groups (PRS and unstressed rats) compared to adult rats (**Fig. 6A**; age effect, $F_{(1,26)}=79.535$, p=0.0001; group x age effect $F_{(1,26)}=3.490$, p=0.073; *post- hoc*: CONT *vs.* PRS in adult p= 0.0025, n=7-8 rats/group), *a representative image of TH immunostaining in the substantia nigra of adult and aged rats is shown in the supplementary figure S6a*. ³H-DA release evoked by high concentrations of K+ (12 mM) in striatal synaptosomes was markedly reduced by PRS in both age groups, and, interestingly, DA-evoked release was similar in adult PRS rats and aged unstressed rats. Aging reduced DA release in both unstressed and PRS rats (**Fig. 6B**; group effect, $F_{(1,16)}=63.324$, p=0.00000006; age effect, $F_{(1,16)}=52.432$, p=0.0000002, n=5 rats/group). We then measured dopaminergic proteins in adult and aged rats (**Fig. 6C**). No changes

were reported in striatal levels of TH and A_{2A}R (TH n.s ; A_{2A}R n.s; n=4-8 rats/group), while an age effect was observed for D₁ receptors in both unstressed and PRS groups with reduced levels in old animals in comparison to adult rats (D₁R age effect, $F_{(1,21)}$ = 22.796, p=0.0001) and group effect with reduced levels in PRS compared to controls $F_{(1,21)}$ =4.785, p=0.04 ; n=4-8 rats/group). Interestingly, in PRS rats, D₁ receptor protein levels were downregulated in both age groups, with a marked effect in adult animals (adult group, CONT *vs.* PRS p=0.037; aged group, CONT *vs.* PRS = 0.315) while DAT was already low in adult PRS rats. Thus, aging reduced DAT protein only in unstressed rats (DAT group x age effect $F_{(1,21)}$ =17.317, p=0.0004; n=5-8 rats/group; p=0.00008). Aging also increased D₂ receptor proteins in both unstressed and PRS groups (D₂R age effect $F_{(1,20)}$ =11.576, p= 0.002; n=4-8 rats/group).

The striatal synaptic machinery is indicated in **Fig. 6D**. Indeed, PRS reduced levels of syntaxin-1 at both ages (syntaxin-1 group effect $F_{(1,21)}$ =8.526, p=0.008), with a more prominent effect in aged animals (adult group CONT *vs.* PRS p=0.07, aged group CONT *vs.* PRS p=0.029). Rab3a levels were also reduced in PRS rats at both ages (Rab3a group effect $F_{(1,21)}$ = 5.810, p=0.02 n=5-8 rats/group) however with a significant group effect only in adult rats (CONT adult *vs.* PRS adult p= 0.044). Synaptophysin (SYP) was increased by aging in both unstressed and PRS rats (SYP age effect, $F_{(1,20)}$ =21.020, p=0.001; n=5-8 rats/group). Aging enhanced SNAP-25 protein levels in both groups (SNAP-25 age effect $F_{(1,21)}$ =40.515, p=0.000002, n=5-8 rats/group). Munc-18 protein levels were not affected by either aging or PRS (munc-18: $F_{(1,20)}$ =0.530, p=0.474; n=5-8 rats/group; *all blots of Fig. 6 are shown in supplementary figure S6b*).



Figure 6. PRS effect nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission during lifespan.

Here we compared adult and aged rats. In adult, PRS reduced the number of TH expressing cells with respect to age-matched control rats, while aging reduced the absolute number of TH+ cells in both groups compared to adult rats (Fig. 6A; n=7-8 rats/group). Interestingly, ³H-DA release evoked by high concentrations of 12K+ in striatal synaptosomes was significantly reduced by PRS in both age groups, with comparable DA-evoked release in adult PRS rats and aged unstressed rats. Aging reduced DA release in both unstressed and PRS rats (Fig. 6B; n=5 rats/group). We then measured dopaminergic proteins in adult and aged rats (Fig. 6C). No changes were reported in the striatal levels of TH and $A_{2A}R$ (n=4-8 rats/group), while an age effect was observed in D_1R in both unstressed and PRS groups with reduced levels in comparison to adult rats (n=4-8 rats/group). Interestingly, in PRS rats, D_1R protein was lower in both age groups, with a marked effect in adult animals while DAT was already low at adulthood. Aging reduced expression of DAT protein only in unstressed rats (n=4-8 rats/group). On the other hand, aging increased D_2R protein in both unstressed and PRS groups (n=4-8 rats/group). PRS had a major impact on the striatal synaptic machinery (Fig. 6D). Indeed, PRS reduced levels of syntaxin-1 in both ages but mainly in old. Rab 3a levels were also reduce by PRS of both ages (n=5-8 rats/group) however with a significant group effect only in the adult rats. Synaptophysin (SYP) was increased by aging in both unstressed and PRS groups (n=5-8 rats/group). Aging increased levels of SNAP-25 in both groups when compared to adults. Aging and PRS affect the expression of munc-18 protein (n=5-8 rats/group). CONT vs PRS * = p<0.05; **= p<0.01; ***= p<0.001; adult vs aged ###=p<0.001.

DISCUSSION

Adult PRS rats displayed poor performance in a battery of behavioral tests that require a correct functioning of the striatal motor programming. Animal studies and functional imaging studies in humans suggest that the striatum is involved in instrumental conditioning (O'Doherty et al. 2004; Melief et al., 2018), and that experience of an active control over threat in the active avoidance test engage the striatum (Boeke et al., 2017). The grip strength test in rats, which measures muscular tension and rigidity, is also dependent on a correct functioning of the nigrostriatal system. In the grip strength test, lesions of the nigrostriatal system enhance the muscular force (Dunnett et al., 1998; Ma et al., 2014), and this may reflect a rat homologue of the rigidity that is a hallmark feature of DA loss in PD (Dunnett et al., 1998). Interestingly, changes induced by PRS were long lasting, and persisted in 21 monthsold rats. This finding is highly relevant from a translational standpoint because age is an established risk factor for mobility decline and PD. In adult and aged PRS rats, we observed impaired behavioral performance in the pasta matrix-reaching test, which measures skilled reaching distance, direction and dexterity in rats, and in the horizontal ladder rung walking test, a task that allows the evaluation of fore- and hindlimb stepping, placing, and coordination. Of note, the lesion of the nigrostriatal system also affects these behavioral tests (Metz and Whishaw, 2002; Ballermann et al., 2001). Adult and aged PRS rats showed reduced risk-taking behavior in the open arm of the EPM. Although the EPM is not generally considered a striatum-dependent test, dopamine receptor agonists enhance the risk-taking behavior measured in this test (Drui et al., 2014). In the pasta matrix test and in the EPM, adult and aged rats behaved similarly wheras aged rats showed a poorer performance in the ladder running walking test. Interstingly, the deteriorating effect of PRS was significant in both adult and aged rats in EPM, pastax matrix and ladder rung walking test.

Neurochemical changes found in the striatum of adult PRS rats are suggestive of an impaired nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission associated with an increased activity of the indirect pathway. The most consistent change found in both adult and aged PRS rats was a reduction of striatal DA release. In adult PRS rats, dopaminergic changes cannot be ascribed to a non-specific impairment in the release machinery, because levels of synaptic vesicle-associated proteins, except for Rab3a, and glutamate and GABA release were unchanged in adult PRS rats. In addition, in the *substantia nigra*, PRS and aging reduced the number of cells expressing TH. PRS also reduced striatal levels of DAT. Taken collectively, these findings may explain, at least in part, the reduction in DA release found in the striatum of both adult

and aged PRS rats. Surprisingly, PRS induced no changes in striatal TH protein levels in rats but increased striatal levels of DA contents and its metabolites. This could reflect a compensatory effect in response to high levels of corticosterone induced by PRS (Maccari et al., 1995), considering that corticosterone enhances catecholamine and TH levels (Busceti et al., 2019). In this regard, it has also been shown that early life stress increases corticosterone levels in the striatum (Mpofana, Daniels and Madandla, 2016). A small increase in the density of [³H]-nemonapride-labeled D₂ receptors has been reported in the medial caudate/putamen of PRS rats (Adrover et al., 2007). In contrast, we found a reduction in D_1 and no changes in D_2 receptor protein levels in the striatum of adult PRS rats. The reduction in D1 receptor expression is consistent with the poor motor performance of PRS rats because selective D₁ receptor agonists display antiparkinsonian activity (Asin et al, 1997; Martini et al., 2019). Interestingly, we found opposite changes in D₂ and A_{2A} receptor signaling (i.e., a decrease and an increase, respectively) in the striatum of adult PRS rats. D₂ and A_{2A} receptors form functional antagonistic heteromers that regulate the activity of striatopallidal neurons of the indirect pathway (Ferrè et al., 2008; Calabresi et al., 2013). For this reason, A_{2A} receptor antagonists are under clinical development for the treatment of PD (Armantero et al., 2011). It is likely that the prevalence of A2A over D2 receptor signaling in the striatum may also contribute to the impairment in striatum-dependent motor performance in PRS rats. A2A receptors could be particularly sensitive to stress-related mechanisms because overexpression of A_{2A} receptors induces age-like HPA axis dysfunction by changing the activity of hippocampal glucocorticoid receptors (Batalha et al., 2016), and A2A receptor blockade corrects behavioral, electrophysiological, and morphological abnormalities, and restores the activity of the HPA axis in rats subjected to maternal separation (Batalha et al., 2013). As modeled in Figure 5, this suggests that the hyperactivity of indirect pathway, which includes a prevalence of A_{2A} over D₂ receptor signaling, combined with the reduced dopamine release and D₂ receptor activity, as observed in adult PRS rats, can be associated with a lower performance of these animals in the behavioral tests and increase the risk for persistent and long-lasting disorders.

It was interesting to find that adult PRS rats did not show changes in striatal glutamatergic transmission and LTD at corticostriatal synapses, although striatal LTD requires a co-activation of D_1 and D_2 receptors (Calabresi et al., 1992). Early-life stress is known to induce robust changes in glutamatergic transmission in the hippocampus and prefrontal cortex (Wang et al., 2016), including deficits in the machinery controlling exocytotic glutamate release in

the ventral hippocampus (Marrocco et al., 2012, Morley-Fletcher et al., 2018). In addition, early life stress causes an impaired function of NMDA receptors and a defective long-term potentiation (LTP) of excitatory synaptic transmission in the hippocampus (Son et al., 2006). Our data suggest that the impact of PRS on glutamatergic neurotransmission and mechanisms of activity-dependent synaptic plasticity is not a general phenomenon but is strictly region-dependent.

Aging also impairs the nigrostriatal development. Indeed, in the *substantia nigra*, a reduction of the number of TH expressing cells has been shown in aged rats. In the striatum, aging reduced DAT in both groups compared to unstressed adult rats. Also, we observed a reduced effect of aging in D₁ receptors while, aging increased D₂ receptor proteins in both unstressed and PRS groups. The increased D₂ receptor protein levels during ageing could represent a compensatory mechanism aimed at mitigating the age-dependent impairment in striatal motor programming. Accumulating evidence highlight a role for synaptic vesicle-associated proteins in neurodevelopmental and neurodegenerative disorders. Functionality of the SNARE protein interactome is considered a major determinant for cognitive reserve during ageing (Ramos-Miguel et al., 2018). Aged rats showed increased striatal levels of synaptophysin and SNAP-25. SNAP-25 was found to be elevated in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with neurodegenerative disorders or mild cognitive impairment (Brinkmalm et al., 2014), suggesting that SNAP-25 is a candidate biomarker for synapse degeneration. Interestingly, SNAP-25 co-localized with D₁ receptors in cultured dopaminergic cells, and genetic deletion of SNAP-25 downregulated D₁ receptors in these cells (Yang et al., 2019). PRS reduced Rab3a protein levels in adult rats (with a trend in aged rats), and syntaxin levels in both adult and aged rats. This suggests that PRS and aging predisposes a long-term dysfunction of the release machinery in the striatum, which is relevant to the observed changes.

In conclusion, we have shown that PRS in rats causes life-long abnormalities in nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission and reduces the performance in striatum-dependent motor tasks. In adult, a hyperactivity of the indirect pathway caused by a reduction of DA release and opposite alterations in D_2 and A_{2A} receptor signaling may lie at the core of these basal ganglia motor dysfunctions. We suggest that, PRS accelerates striatal ageing altering the developmental trajectory of the basal ganglia motor circuit. This may lower the age-dependent threshold for motor dysfunction. Dallé and Mabandla (2018) have illustrated that early life stress can induce depression and depressed patients are at risk of developing PD later in life. All together, sheds light on the nature of the motor developmental programming induced by

early life stress and indicate that early life stress is a risk factor for motor disorders in the elderly. This raises the attractive possibility that early life stress, which is poorly investigated, contributes to the understanding of the programing of human motor diseases in adulthood and aging.

Acknowledgments: Most of the behavioral assessments were carried out using the animal and experimental facility PHExMAR of the University of Lille. We are indebted to the Research Federation FRABio (Univ. Lille, CNRS, FR 3688, FRABio, Biochimie Structurale et Fonctionnelle des Assemblages Biomoléculaires) for providing the scientific and technical environment conducive to completing this body of work.

Funding sources: This study was supported by 1) the University of Lille, Sapienza University of Rome (Framework Agreement signed on February 15th, 2007); 2) Neuromed IRRCS (funds by the Italian Minestry of Health); and 3) the CNRS within the framework of the Prenatal Stress and Neurodegenerative Diseases International Associated Laboratory (LIA-PSND), co-directed by Professors S. Maccari and F. Nicoletti.

Author Contributions: SM and FN conceived and design the study; JM, RV, DB, LDM, AT, HB, GVC, VG, BP, PC, LR, FC, FB, AP, VB, GB, SMF, FN and SM acquired and analyzed the data; JM, RV, HB, GB, BP, PC, SMF, FN and SM drafted a significant portion of the manuscript or figures.

Conflict of interest: Any relevant conflicts of interest for each author.

REFERENCES

- Adrover E, Berger MA, Pérez AA, Tarazi FI, Antonelli MC. Effects of prenatal stress on dopamine D2 receptor asymmetry in rat brain. Synapse 2007; 61:459-462. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/syn.20389.</u>
- Alonso SJ, Navarro E Santana C, Rodriguez M. Motor lateralization, behavioral despair and dopaminergic brain asymmetry after prenatal stress. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 1997; 58:443-448. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0091-3057(97)00009-9.

- Armentero MT, Pinna A, Ferré S, Lanciego JL, Müller CE, Franco R. Past, present and future of A(2A) adenosine receptor antagonists in the therapy of Parkinson's disease. Pharmacol Ther 2011; 132: 280-299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pharmthera.2011.07.004.</u>
- Asin KE, Domino EF, Nikkel A, Shiosaki K. The selective dopamine D1 receptor agonist A-86929 maintains efficacy with repeated treatment in rodent and primate models of Parkinson's disease. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1997; 281(1):454-9
- Bagetta V, Picconi B, Marinucci S, Sgobio C, Pendolino V, Ghiglieri V, Fusco FR, Giampà C, Calabresi P. Dopamine-dependent long-term depression is expressed in striatal spiny neurons of both direct and indirect pathways: implications for Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci 2011; 31: 12513-12522. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2236-11.2011.
- Bagetta V, Sgobio C, Pendolino V, Del Papa G, Tozzi A, Ghiglieri V, Giampà C, Zianni E, Gardoni F, Calabresi P, Picconi B. Rebalance of striatal NMDA/AMPA receptor ratio underlies the reduced emergence of dyskinesia during D2-like dopamine agonist treatment in experimental Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci 2012; 32:17921-17931. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2664-12.2012.
- Ballermann M, Metz GA, McKenna JE, Klassen F, Whishaw IQ. The pasta matrix reaching task: a simple test for measuring skilled reaching distance, direction, and dexterity in rats. J Neurosci Methods 2001; 106:39-45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0165-0270(01)00326-0.</u>
- Batalha VL, Pego JM, Fontinha BM, Costenla AR, Valadas JS, Baqi Y, Radjainia H, Müller CE, Sebastião AM, Lopes LV. Adenosine A(2A) receptor blockade reverts hippocampal stress-induced deficits and restores corticosterone circadian oscillation. Mol Psychiatry 2013; 18(3):320-31. doi: <u>10.1038/mp.2012.8.</u>
- Batalha VL, Ferreira DG, Coelho JE, Valadas JS, Gomes R, Temido-Ferreira M, Shmidt T, Baqi Y, Buée L, Müller CE, Hamdane M, Outeiro TF, Bader M, Meijsing SH, Sadri-Vakili G, Blum D, Lopes LV. The caffeine-binding adenosine A2A receptor induces age-like HPA-axis dysfunction by targeting glucocorticoid receptor function. Sci Rep 2016; 6:31493. doi: 10.1038/srep31493.
- Barlow SM, Knight AF, Sullivan FM. Delay in postnatal growth and development of offspring produced by maternal restraint stress during pregnancy in the rat. Teratology 1978; 18 : 211-218. https://doi.org/10.1002/tera.1420180206.
- Boeke EA, Moscarello JM, LeDoux JE, Phelps EA, Hartley CA. Active Avoidance: Neural Mechanisms and Attenuation of Pavlovian Conditioned Responding. J Neurosci 2017; 37: 4808-4818. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.3261-16.2017.</u>
- Brinkmalm A, Brinkmalm G, Honer WG, Frölich L, Hausner L, Minthon L, Hansson O, Wallin A, Zetterberg H, Blennow K, Ohrfelt A. SNAP-25 is a promising novel cerebrospinal fluid biomarker for

synapse degeneration in Alzheimer's disease. Mol Neurodegener 2014; 9:53. https://doi. org/10.1186/1750-1326-9-53

- Busceti CL, Ferese R, Bucci D, Ryskalin L, Gambardella S, Madonna M, Nicoletti F, Fornai F. Corticosterone Upregulates Gene and Protein Expression of Catecholamine Markers in Organotypic Brainstem Cultures. Int J Mol Sci. 2019; 20(12). pii: E2901. doi: 10.3390/ijms20122901.
- Cacace F, Mineo D, Viscomi MT, Latagliata EC, Mancini M, Sasso V, Vannelli A, Pascucci T, Pendolino V, Marcello E, Pelucchi S, Puglisi-Allegra S, Molinari M, Picconi B, Calabresi P, Ghiglieri V. Intermittent theta-burst stimulation rescues dopamine-dependent corticostriatal synaptic plasticity and motor behavior in experimental parkinsonism: Possible role of glial activity. Mov Disord 2017; 32: 1035-1046. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/mds.26982.</u>
- Calabresi P, Maj R, Pisani A, Mercuri NB, Bernardi G. Long-term synaptic depression in the striatum: physiological and pharmacological characterization. *J. Neurosci.* 1992 ; 12 : 4224–4233
- Calabresi P, Di Filippo M, Gallina A, Wang Y, Stankowski JN, Picconi B, Dawson VL, Dawson TM. New synaptic and molecular targets for neuroprotection in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2013; 28: 51-60. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/mds.25096.</u>
- Calabresi P, Picconi B, Tozzi A, Ghiglieri V, Di Filippo M. Direct and indirect pathways of basal ganglia: a critical reappraisal. Nat Neurosci 2014; 17 : 1022-1030. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3743.</u>
- Cenci MA, Ohlin KE, Rylander D. Plastic effects of L-DOPA treatment in the basal ganglia and their relevance to the development of dyskinesia. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2009; S59-63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s1353-8020(09)70782-5.</u>
- Clark PJ, Ghasem PR, Mika A, Day HE, Herrera JJ, Greenwood BN, Fleshner M. Wheel running alters patterns of uncontrollable stress-induced cfos mRNA expression in rat dorsal striatum direct and indirect pathways: A possible role for plasticity in adenosine receptors. Behav Brain Res 2014; 272: 252-263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.07.006.</u>
- Conn PJ, Battaglia G, Marino MJ, Nicoletti F. Metabotropic glutamate receptors in the basal ganglia motor circuit. Nat Rev Neurosci 2005; 6: 787-798. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn1763</u>.
- Dallé E, Mabandla MV. Early Life Stress, Depression And Parkinson's Disease: A New Approach. Mol Brain. 2018; 11(1):18. doi: 10.1186/s13041-018-0356-9. Review.
- Deminière JM, Piazza PV, Guegan G, Abrous, N, Maccari S, Le Moal M, Simon H. Increased locomotor response to novelty and propensity to intravenous amphetamine self-administration in adult offspring of stressed mothers. Brain Res 1992; 586: 135-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(92)91383-p.</u>

- Drui G, Carnicella S, Carcenac C, Favier M, Bertrand A, Boulet S, Savasta M. Loss of dopaminergic nigrostriatal neurons accounts for the motivational and affective deficits in Parkinson's disease. Mol Psychiatry 2014 ; 19: 358-67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2013.3.</u>
- Dunnett SB, Torres EM, Annett LE. A lateralised grip strength test to evaluate unilateral nigrostriatal lesions in rats. Neurosci Lett 1998; 246: 1-4. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0304-3940(98)00194-3.</u>
- Ferré S, Quiroz C, Woods AS, Cunha R, Popoli P, Ciruela F, Lluis C, Franco R, Azdad K, Schiffmann SN. An update on adenosine A2A-dopamine D2 receptor interactions: implications for the function of G protein-coupled receptors. Curr Pharm Des 2008; 14: 1468-74. https://doi.org/10.2174/138161208784480108.
- Fride E, Weinstock M. Prenatal stress increases anxiety related behavior and alters cerebral lateralization of dopamine activity. Life Sci 1988; 42: 1059-65. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0024-3205(88)90561-9.</u>
- Gatta E, Mairesse J, Deruyter L, Marrocco J, Van Camp G, Bouwalerh H, Lo Guidice JM, Morley-Fletcher S, Nicoletti F, Maccari S. Reduced maternal behavior caused by gestational stress is predictive of life span changes in risk-taking behavior and gene expression due to altering of the stress/anti-stress balance. Neurotoxicology 2018; 66: 138-149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuro.2018.04.005.
- Ida Y, Tanaka M, Kohno Y, Tsuda A, Hoaki Y, Nakagawa R, Iimori K, Nagasaki N. Effects of age and stress on dopamine levels in basal ganglia of rats. Kurume Med J 1982; 29: 97-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.2739/kurumemedj.29.97.</u>
- Lauretti E, Di Meco A, Merali S, Praticò D. Chronic behavioral stress exaggerates motor deficit and neuroinflammation in the MPTP mouse model of Parkinson's disease. Transl Psychiatry 2016; 733: 1-6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/tp.2016.1.</u>
- Ma Y, Zhan M, OuYang L, Li Y, Chen S, Wu J, Chen J, Luo C, Lei W. The effects of unilateral 6-OHDA lesion in medial forebrain bundle on the motor, cognitive dysfunctions and vulnerability of different striatal interneuron types in rats. Behav Brain Res 2014; 266: 37-45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.02.039.
- Maccari S, Piazza PV, Kabbaj M, Barbazanges A, Simon H, Le Moal M. Adoption reverses the longterm impairment in glucocorticoid feedback induced by prenatal stress. J Neurosci 1995; 15: 110-6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.15-01-00110.1995.</u>
- Maccari S, Krugers HJ, Morley-Fletcher S, Szyf M, Brunton PJ. The consequences of early-life adversity: neurobiological, behavioural and epigenetic adaptations. J Neuroendocrinol 2014; 26: 707-23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jne.12175.</u>

- Maccari S, Polese D, Reynaert ML, Amici T, Morley-Fletcher S, Fagioli F. Early-life experiences and the development of adult diseases with a focus on mental illness: The Human Birth Theory. Neuroscience 2017; 342: 232-251. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.042.</u>
- Marrocco J, Mairesse J, Ngomba RT, Silletti V, Van Camp G, Bouwalerh H, Summa M, Pittaluga A, Nicoletti F, Maccari S, Morley-Fletcher S. Anxiety-like behavior of prenatally stressed rats is associated with a selective reduction of glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus. J Neurosci 2012; 32: 17143-54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.1040-12.2012</u>.
- Marrocco J, Mairesse J, Bucci D, Lionetto L, Battaglia G, Consolazione M, Ravasi L, Simmaco M, Morley-Fletcher S, Maccari S, Nicoletti F. Early life stress causes refractoriness to haloperidolinduced catalepsy. Mol Pharmacol 2013; 84: 244-51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.113.085530.</u>
- Martini ML, Ray C, Yu X, Liu J, Pogorelov VM, Wetsel WC, Huang XP, McCorvy JD, Caron MG, Jin J. Designing Functionally Selective Noncatechol Dopamine D(1) Receptor Agonists with Potent In Vivo Antiparkinsonian Activity. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2019; 10(9):4160-4182. doi: 10.1021/acschemneuro.9b00410.
- Melief EJ, McKinley JW, Lam JY, Whiteley NM, Gibson AW, Neumaier JF, Henschen CW, Palmiter RD, Bamford NS, Darvas M. Loss of glutamate signaling from the thalamus to dorsal striatum impairs motor function and slows the execution of learned behaviors. NPJ Parkinsons Dis 2018; 4: 23. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41531-018-0060-6.
- Metz GA, Whishaw IQ. Cortical and subcortical lesions impair skilled walking in the ladder rung walking test: a new task to evaluate fore- and hindlimb stepping, placing, and co-ordination. J Neurosci Methods 2002; 115: 169-79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0165-0270(02)00012-2.</u>
- Mpofana T, Daniels WM, Mabandla MV. Exposure to Early Life Stress Results in Epigenetic Changes in Neurotrophic Factor Gene Expression in a Parkinsonian Rat Model. Parkinsons Dis. 2016; 6438783. doi: 10.1155/2016/6438783.
- Morley-Fletcher S, Zuena AR, Mairesse J, Gatta E, Van Camp G, Bouwalerh H, Riozzi, B, Battaglia G, Pittaluga A, Olivero G, Mocaer, E, Bretin S, Nicoletti F, Maccari S. The reduction in glutamate release is predictive of cognitive and emotional alterations that are corrected by the positive modulator of AMPA receptors S 47445 in perinatal stressed rats. Neuropharmacology 2018; 135: 284-296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2018.03.018.
- O'Doherty J, Dayan P, Schultz J, Deichmann R, Friston K, Dolan RJ. Dissociable roles of ventral and dorsal striatum in instrumental conditioning. Science 2004; 304: 452-4. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1094285.</u>

- Paxinos G, Watson C. The rat brain in stereotaxic coordinates. The Academic Press, London 1998 https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-547620-1.50007-2.
- Pellow S, Chopin P, File SE, Briley M. Validation of open:closed arm entries in an elevated plus-maze as a measure of anxiety in the rat. J Neurosci Methods 1985; 14: 149-67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-0270(85)90031-7.</u>
- Ramos-Miguel A, Jones AA, Sawada K, Barr AM, Bayer TA, Falkai P, Leurgans SE, Schneider, JA, Bennett DA, Honer WG. Frontotemporal dysregulation of the SNARE protein interactome is associated with faster cognitive decline in old age. Neurobiol Dis 2018; 114: 31-44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2018.02.006.</u>
- Reynaert ML, Marrocco J, Mairesse J, Lionetto L, Simmaco M, Deruyter L, Allorge D, Moles A, Pittaluga A, Maccari S, Morley-Fletcher S, Van Camp G, Nicoletti F. Hedonic sensitivity to natural rewards is affected by prenatal stress in a sex-dependent manner. Addict Biol 2016; 21: 1072-1085. https://doi.org/10.1111/adb.12270.
- Son GH, Geum D, Chung S, Kim EJ, Jo JH, Kim CM, Lee KH, Kim H, Choi S, Kim HT, Lee, CJ, Kim K. Maternal stress produces learning deficits associated with impairment of NMDA receptor-mediated synaptic plasticity. J Neurosci 2006; 26:3309-18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.3850-05.2006.</u>
- Sugama S, Sekiyama K, Kodama T, Takamatsu Y, Takenouchi T, Hashimoto M, Bruno C, Kakinuma Y. Chronic restraint stress triggers dopaminergic and noradrenergic neurodegeneration: Possible role of chronic stress in the onset of Parkinson's disease. Brain Behav Immun 2016; 51: 39-46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2015.08.015.
- Yang K, Jiang X, Cheng S, Bai L, Xia Y, Chen C, Meng P, Wang J, Li C, Tang Q, Cao X, Tu B. Synaptic dopamine release is positively regulated by SNAP-25 that involves in benzo[a]pyrene-induced neurotoxicity. Chemosphere. 2019; 237:124378. doi: 10.1016/j.
- Vallée M, Maccari S, Dellu F, Simon H, Le Moal M, Mayo W. Long-term effects of prenatal stress and postnatal handling on age-related glucocorticoid secretion and cognitive performance: a longitudinal study in the rat. Eur J Neurosci 1999 ; 11: 2906-16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1460-9568.1999.00705.x.</u>
- Wang Y, Ma Y, Hu J, Zhang X, Cheng W, Jiang H, Li M, Ren J, Zhang X, Liu M, Sun A, Wang Q, Li X. Sex-specific effects of prenatal chronic mild stress on adult spatial learning capacity and regional glutamate receptor expression profiles. Exp Neurol 2016; 281:66-80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2016.04.016.

SUPPLEMENTARY DATA



Supplementary Figure 3 (S3) Uncropped immunoblot images of TH, DAT proteins in the striatum of adult PRS (P) and control (C) male rats.



Supplementary Figure 4 (S4) Uncropped immunoblot images of D1, D2, and A_{2A} receptors in the striatum of adult PRS (P) and control (C) male rats.



Supplementary Figure 6a (S6a) Representative images of TH immunostaining in the *substantia nigra* of adult and aged rats



Supplementary Figure 6b (S6b) Uncropped immunoblot images of dopaminergic and synaptic proteins in the striatum of adult and old PRS and control (CONT) male rats.

CHAPTER 2

ROLE OF MGLU2 AND MGLU3 RECEPTORS IN BRAIN DEVELOPMENT

In chapter one, we observed a reduction of mGlu2/3 receptors in ventral hippocampus and prefrontal cortex in aged male and female PRS rats. The decrease of mGlu2/3 receptors induced by PRS is observed from early life (Laloux et al., 2012), to adult (Zuena et al., 2008) until aging (chapter one). Activation of mGlu2/3 receptors with the agonist, LY354740, induces an increased risk-taking behavior in male rats (Schoepp et al., 2003; Linden et al., 2005), and mGlu2/3 receptors are targets for anxiety and stress disorders in humans (Swanson et al., 2005). mGlu receptors are involved and are considered as drug target for neurodevelopmental disorders such as schizophrenia (Bruno et al., 2017; Nicoletti et al., 2019). While mGlu2 receptors have driven considerable interest compare to mGlu3 receptors, several evidences suggest that mGlu3 receptor could play a critical role in cognitive impairments. Indeed, the deletion of mGlu3 receptors in mice lead to behavioral alterations such as hyperactivity in the open field, light/dark transition, and impaired working memory and contextual memory (Lainiola et al., 2014; Fujioka et al., 2014); pharmacological treated patients with schizophrenia show an alteration in post-mortem mGlu3 receptor dimerization (Corti et al., 2007) and importantly, polymorphic variants of the gene encoding for metabotropic glutamate receptor 3 seem linked to schizophrenia (Saini et al., 2017). Furthermore, mGlu3 receptor is highly expressed in prefrontal cortex and other brain regions during the first days of postnatal development instead of mGlu2 receptor (Catania et al., 1994). This time window is important for GABAergic system development, particularly because of the GABA shift from excitatory to inhibitory (Rivera et al., 1999; Ben Ari et al., 2007) and the establishment of network oscillations (Sohal et al., 2009; Gonzales Burgos et al., 2011). Growing body of evidences suggest that abnormalities in GABAergic interneurons such as parvalbumin interneurons, are linked to the pathophysiology of schizophrenia (Lodge et al., 2009; Metzner et al., 2019; Lewis et al., 2011; Chung et al., 2017).

Thus, we further investigated the role of mGlu3 and mGlu2 receptors on the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic transmission in mice.

In this purpose, we analyzed in mGlu2^{-/-} and mGlu3^{-/-} mice several major events occurring early after birth that contribute to shape the developmental trajectory of inhibitory GABAergic transmission in the cerebral cortex. We used a multi-modal approach including genomic, proteomic, imaging and electrophysiological analysis.

Developmental abnormalities in cortical GABAergic system in mice lacking mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors

Tiziana Imbriglio,^{*,1} Remy Verhaeghe,^{*,1} Katiuscia Martinello,[†] Maria Teresa Pascarelli,^{*,††} Giuseppina Chece,^{*} Domenico Bucci,[†] Serena Notartomaso,[†] Miriana Quattromani,[‡] Giada Mascio,[†] Francesco Scalabri,[§] Antonio Simeone,[¶] Stefania Maccari,^{U#} Claudio Del Percio,^{*} Tadeusz Wieloch,[‡] Sergio Fucile,^{*,†} Claudio Babiloni,^{*,**} Giuseppe Battaglia,^{*,†} Cristina Limatola,^{*,†} Ferdinando Nicoletti,^{*,†,2} and Milena Cannella[†]

*Department of Physiology and Pharmacology "V. Erspamer" and "Department of Science and Medical–Surgical Biotechnology, University Sapienza of Rome, Rome, Italy; [†]Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS) Neuromed, Pozzilli, Italy; ⁺⁺Oasi Research Institute – Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS), Troina, Italy; ⁺Laboratory for Experimental Brain Research, Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden; [§]Istituto di Ricerca Biologia Molecolare (IRBM) Science Park S.p.A., Pomezia, Rome, Italy; [¶]Institute of Genetics and Biophysics "Adriano Buzzati-Traverso", Centro Nazionale Ricerche (CNR), Naples, Italy; ^µUniversity of Lille, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), Unité Mixte de Recherche (UMR) 8576, UGSF, Unité de Glycobiologie Structurale et Fonctionnelle, Lille, France; and **Hospital San Raffaele Cassino, Cassino, Italy

ABSTRACT: Polymorphic variants of the gene encoding for metabotropic glutamate receptor 3 (mGlu3) are linked to schizophrenia. Because abnormalities of cortical GABAergic interneurons lie at the core of the pathophysiology of schizophrenia, we examined whether mGlu3 receptors influence the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic transmission in the postnatal life. mGlu3^{-/-} mice showed robust changes in the expression of interneuron-related genes in the prefrontal cortex (PFC), including large reductions in the expression of parvalbumin (PV) and the GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptors. The number of cortical cells enwrapped by perineuronal nets was increased in mGlu3^{-/-} mice, suggesting that mGlu3 receptors shape the temporal window of plasticity of PV⁺ interneurons. Electrophysiological measurements of GABAA receptor-mediated responses revealed a more depolarized reversal potential of GABA currents in the somata of PFC pyramidal neurons in $mGlu3^{-/-}$ mice at postnatal d 9 associated with a reduced expression of the K⁺/Cl⁻ symporter. Finally, adult $mGlu3^{-/-}$ mice showed lower power in electroencephalographic rhythms at 1–45 Hz in quiet wakefulness as compared with their wild-type counterparts. These findings suggest that mGlu3 receptors have a strong impact on the development of cortical GABAergic transmission and cortical neural synchronization mechanisms corroborating the concept that genetic variants of mGlu3 receptors may predispose to psychiatric disorders.-Imbriglio, T., Verhaeghe, R., Martinello, K., Pascarelli, M. T., Chece, G., Bucci, D., Notartomaso, S., Quattromani, M., Mascio, G., Scalabrì, F., Simeone, A., Maccari, S., Del Percio, C., Wieloch, T., Fucile, S., Babiloni, C., Battaglia, G., Limatola, C., Nicoletti, F., Cannella, M. Developmental abnormalities in cortical GABAergic system in mice lacking mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors. FASEB J. 33, 14204-14220 (2019). www.fasebj.org

KEY WORDS: mGlu3 receptors · cortical interneurons · development · oscillations · perineuronal nets

Metabotropic glutamate (mGlu) receptors are linked to the pathophysiology of schizophrenia and are candidate drug targets for therapeutic intervention (1, 2). mGlu receptors

form a family of 8 subtypes, of which mGlu1 and mGlu5 receptors are coupled to $G_{q/11}$, whereas all other subtypes are coupled to $G_{i/o}$ (3). Selective disruption of mGlu5

¹ These authors contributed equally to this work.

² Correspondence: Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS) Neuromed, Pozzilli (IS), Italy. E-mail: ferdinandonicoletti@hotmail.com doi: 10.1096/fj.201901093RRR

This article includes supplemental data. Please visit http://www.fasebj.org to obtain this information.

14204

0892-6638/19/0033-14204 C FASEB

ABBREVIATIONS: ACSF, artificial cerebrospinal fluid; Arx, aristaless; bHLH, basic helix-loop-helix; CB1, cannabinoid receptor type 1; CCK, cholecystokinine; CSPG, chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan; EEG, electroencephalographic; *E*_{GABA}, reversal potential of GABA currents; GAD, glutamate decarboxylase; GRM3, mGlu3 receptor gene; KCC2, K⁺/Cl⁻ symporter; LSD, least significant difference; mGlu, metabotropic glutamate; MP, membrane potential; NPY, neuropeptide Y; PAM, positive allosteric modulator; PFC, prefrontal cortex; PND, postnatal day; PNN, perineuronal net; PV, parvalbumin; RTN, reticular thalamic nucleus; Sst, somatostatin; VIP, vasoactive intestinal peptide; WFA, *Wisteria floribunda* agglutinin

receptors in parvalbumin (PV)⁺ GABAergic interneurons in mice induces neurophysiological and behavioral abnormalities that are reminiscent of those occurring in schizophrenia (4), and positive allosteric modulators (PAMs) of mGlu5 receptors are under development as antipsychotic agents (5).

Drugs that activate both mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors have shown efficacy in behavioral tests that are predictive of antipsychotic activity (6), and pomaglumetad, a prodrug of the mGlu2/3 receptor agonist, LY404039, showed therapeutic efficacy in subgroups of patients affected by schizophrenia (7). The antipsychotic activity of mGlu2/3 receptor agonists appears to be mediated by mGlu2 receptors because it is abolished in mGlu2 receptor knockout mice and is shared by mGlu2 receptor PAMs (8, 9). However, the mGlu2-centric hypothesis of schizophrenia is challenged by the following observations: 1) mGlu3 receptor knockout mice show behavioral and neurochemical abnormalities that are consistent with a psychotic-like phenotype (10, 11); 2) alterations in mGlu3 receptor dimerization have been found in the frontal cortex of patients with schizophrenia (12); and 3) polymorphic variants of the mGlu3 receptor gene (GRM3) are associated with schizophrenia (13, 14). A relation between mGlu3 receptors and schizophrenia is strenghtened by the finding that activation of mGlu3 receptors boosts mGlu5 receptor signaling, and mGlu3 and mGlu5 receptors interact in the induction of long-term depression in the prefrontal cortex (PFC) (15). Expression of mGlu3 receptors is widespread in the CNS. In situ hybridization and immunohistochemical analysis showed high levels of expression in the reticular thalamic nucleus (RTN) and moderate levels of expression in the cerebral cortex, amygdala, and other brain regions (16-18). mGlu3 receptors are present in both neurons and glial cells, and they are expressed in all components of the tripartite synapse (i.e., axon terminals, dendritic spines, and surrounding astrocytes) (18). mGlu3 and mGlu5 receptors share the same developmental pattern of expression. The transcript of both receptor subtypes is highly expressed in the cerebral cortex and other brain regions in the first 7-9 d of postnatal development, and expression declines afterward. This pattern is not shared by other mGlu receptor subtypes (19).

The first 9 d of postnatal life are critical for terminal differentiation and functional specialization of cortical PV⁺ GABAergic interneurons, which innervate axon segment of pyramidal neurons, and play a key role in network oscillations (20). In addition, profound changes in GABAergic transmission occur during early postnatal life, such as the excitatory-to-inhibitory GABA shift because of a sharp reduction in intracellular Cl⁻ concentrations (21).

Starting after the second week of postnatal life, cortical PV⁺ interneurons in mice begin to be enwrapped by highly organized, lattice-like macromolecular structures of the extracellular matrix called perineuronal nets (PNNs), which are formed by a linear nonsulfated hyaluronic acid polymer joined to chondroitin sulfate proteoglycans (CSPGs) through a series of linking proteins (22–25). It has been proposed that PNNs restrain the plasticity of PV⁺ interneurons, and their deposition concides with the closure of critical periods of CNS plasticity (26). In the PFC,

PNNs have been shown to regulate the inhibitory currents onto pyramidal neurons, thereby influencing cortical network activity and mechanisms of neuronal plasticity (27, 28). Thus, an optimal level of PNNs within the appropriate time windows may be essential for the correct balance between excitation and inhibition underlying cognitive function.

Preclinical studies and analysis of human brain tissue suggest that abnormalities in PV⁺ GABAergic interneurons are linked to the pathophysiology of schizophrenia (29). Reduced levels of neurochemical markers of PV⁺ interneurons are found in the PFC of subjects with schizophrenia (30–34). PV⁺ interneurons play a key role in the generation of electroencephalographic (EEG) oscillations at γ -frequency during working memory (35), and this neurophysiological mechanism may be abnormal in schizophrenia (36, 37). Changes in the density of PNNs have also been reported in the PFC and other brain regions of individuals affected by schizophrenia (34, 38–41).

We hypothesized that mGlu3 receptors may affect not only the development and functional specialization of PV⁺ GABAergic interneurons but also large-scale brain neural synchronization and desynchronization mechanisms underling cortical EEG oscillations in quiet wakefulness. This hypothesis was tested by a multidisciplinary approach based on: 1) expression analysis of selected neurochemical markers of PV⁺ and other GABAergic interneurons in the PFC across postnatal development; 2) electrophysiological analysis of GABAergic transmission in the PFC; 3) immunohistochemical analysis of PNNs; and 4) evaluation of cortical EEG oscillations underpinning neural synchronization and desynchronization mechanisms in quiet wakefulness. The whole analysis was performed in wildtype and mGlu3 receptor knockout (mGlu3^{-/-}) mice. When appropriate, mGlu2^{-/-} mice were used for comparative purposes.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

Adult male and female CD1 mice were housed under controlled conditions ($T = 22^{\circ}$ C; humidity = 40%) on a 12-h light/dark cycle with food and water ad libitum. Experiments were performed following the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA) to minimize the number of animals and animal suffering. The experimental protocol was approved by the Ethical Committee of Neuromed Institute (Pozzilli, Italy) and approved as a current research project at 1stituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS) Neuromed by the Italian Ministry of Health. mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptor knockout mice (mGlu2^{-/-} and mGlu3^{-/-} mice) with a CD1 genetic background were kindly provided by Eli Lilly and Co. (Indianapolis, IN, USA). Mouse strains were originally generated by homologous recombination (42). One male and 2 females of mGlu2^{-/-}, mGlu3^{-/-}, and wild-type CD1 mice were housed for homozygous mating. We did not use littermates generated by heterozygous mating to minimize the number of mice (experiments were performed exclusively on homozygous mice). For appropriate embryonic staging, noon of the day of vaginal plug detection was designated as embryonic day (E)0.5. E12.5 embryos were used for immunohistochemical analysis of homobox and basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) genes. Mice at

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

14205

postnatal days (PNDs) 1, 9, 21, 30, and 75 were used for biochemical analysis of interneuron-related genes, for electrophysiological analysis of GABAergic neurotransmission, and for immunohistochemical analysis of PNNs. Wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at 75 PNDs were used for EEG recording.

Immunohistochemical analysis of homeobox and bHLH genes

Embryos were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde and embedded in wax. Adjacent sections were processed for immunohistochemistry. Sections were deparaffinized in Bio-Clear, rehydrated, and incubated overnight at room temperature with primary antibodies (0.5% milk, 10% fetal bovine serum, 1% bovine serum albumin in H₂O + Na-Azide 0.02%). The following antibodies were used: Mash1 (mouse, IgG1, 556604, 1:150; BD Pharmingen, San Jose, CA, USA), Pax6 (rabbit, AB5409; 1:2000; Chemicon, Billerica, MA, USA), Nkx2.1 (rabbit, sc13040, 1:1500; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, TX, USA), and Otx2 (rabbit, ab114138, 1:10,000; Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom). The MACH 4 Universal HRP-Polymer Polymer Detection Kit (M4U534; Biocare Medical, Pacheco, CA, USA) was used for immunohistochemical detection. The specificity of Mash1, Pax6, Nkx2.1, and Otx2 was validated in mouse embryos and is described in detail in the Supplemental Fig. S1B, C.

Measurements of mRNA levels of interneuron-related genes

Mice were euthanized by decapitation at PND1, 9, 30, and 75. The brains were removed and the PFC immediately dissected and frozen on liquid nitrogen. PFC was handly dissected by performing a coronal cut with a razor blade at ~1.5-mm anterior to bregma in PND30 and PND75 mice and 0.5–1-mm anterior to bregma in PND1 and PND9 mice. We have then removed the medial portion of both hemisheres in the section anterior to the coronal cut with tissue forceps with 0.5-mm tips. The dissected tissue includes the cingulate cortex, the prelimbic and infralimbic cortex, the dorsal peduncular cortex, the medial orbital cortex, and the most medial part of the secondary motor cortex. Total RNA was extracted using the Trizol reagent (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The RNA was further treated with DNase (Qiagen, Germantown, MD, USA), and single strand cDNA was synthesized from 1.5 µg of total RNA using Superscript III (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and random hexamers. Real-time PCR was performed on 15 ng of cDNA by using specific primers and Power SYBR Green Master Mix (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA) on an Applied Biosystems Step-One instrument.

Thermal cycler conditions were as follows: 10 min at 95°C, 40 cycles of denaturation (15 s at 95°C), and combined annealingextension (1 min at 58–60°C). Primer sequences of all genes are reported in Supplemental Table S1. mRNA copy number for each gene was calculated from serially diluted standard curves simultaneously amplified with the samples and normalized with respect to the transferrin receptor mRNA copy number. Each sample was analyzed in duplicate together with 2 negative controls.

Western blot analysis of PV, GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptors, and the K⁺/Cl⁻ symporter

PV and GluN1 protein levels were examined in the PFC at PND30 and PND75. The K⁺/Cl⁻ symporter (KCC2) protein levels were examined in the PFC at PND9 and PND30. Tissue was dissected out and homogenized at 4°C in a buffered solution composed of Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 10 mM; NaCl, 150 mM; SDS 10%, EDTA, 5 mM; PMSF, 10 mM; IGEPAL, 1%; leupeptin, 1 µg/ml; and aprotinin, $1 \mu g/ml$. Equal amounts of proteins (20 μg) from supernatants were separated by 12% SDS polyacrylamide for PV protein and 8% for GluN1 and KCC2 proteins. After separation, proteins were transferred on immunoblot PVDF membranes. Membranes were incubated with the primary antibody and then incubated for 1 h with the secondary antibody anti-mouse or anti-rabbit (1:7000, peroxidase-coupled). The following primary antibodies were used: rabbit monoclonal anti-PV (ab11427, 1:2500; Abcam), mouse monoclonal anti-B-tubulin (sc-58886, 1:1000; Santa Cruz Biotechnology); rabbit polyclonal anti-KCC2 (ab49917, 1:2000; Abcam), rabbit polyclonal anti-GluN1 (ab109182, 1:5000; Abcam); and mouse monoclonal anti-β-actin (A5316, 1:50,000; MilliporeSigma, Burlington, MA, USA). Immunostaining was revealed by the enhanced ECL Western blotting analysis system (Hybond ECL; GE Healthcare, Waukesha, WI, USA) or by the Chemidoc computerized densitometer (Bio-Rad), and quantified by ImageLab 3.0 software (Bio-Rad).

Stereological cell counting of PV⁺ neurons in the PFC

Brains from wild-type and $mGlu3^{-/-}$ mice at PND9 and PND30 were dissected out, fixed in Carnoy's solution (ethanol 60%, acetic acid 10%, and chloroform 30%), and included in paraffin. Tissue sections (20 µm) were incubated overnight with rabbit polyclonal anti-PV antibodies (ab11427, 1:100 at PND9; Abcam and PV27, 1:500 for PND30; Swant, Fribourg, Switzerland), and then for 1 h with secondary biotin-coupled anti-rabbit antibodies (1:200; Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA, USA). For de-tection, 3,3-diaminobenzidine tetrachloride (MilliporeSigma) was used. Control staining was performed without the primary antibodies. The number of PV^+ cells in the PFC (from +2.1 to +1.34 from bregma according to the Paxinos (43), for PND30 mice and the corresponding sections for PND9 mice) was assessed by stereological technique and optical fractionator using a Zeiss Axio Imager M1 microscope equipped with a motorized stage, a focus control system (Zeta axis), and a digital video camera (44). The software Image-Pro Plus 6.2 for Windows (Media Cybernetics, Rockville, MD, USA) equipped with a Macro was used for the analysis of digital images. Macro was obtained by Immagine and Computer (Milan, Italy). The characteristics of this Macro have been previously reported in Gundersen and Jensen (45). The analysis was performed on 4 sections of 20 µm, sampled every 220 µm in the rostrocaudal extension of the PFC (medial portion of the sections containing the cingulate cortex, the prelimbic cortex, the infralimbic cortex, and the dorsal peduncular cortex) using a grid of disectors with a counting frame of $40 \times 40 \,\mu$ m, and a grid size (distance between disectors center to center) of $150 \times 150 \mu$ m. The total number of PV⁺ cells was computed according to the formula: $N = \Sigma(n) \times 1/SSF \times 1/ASF \times 1/TSF$, where *n* is the total number of cells counted on each disector; SSF (fraction of sections sampled) is the number of regularly spaced sections used for counts divided by the total number of sections across the areas; ASF (area sampling frequency) is the disector area divided by the area between disectors (disector area × disector number/ region area); and TSF (thickness sampling frequency) is the disector thickness divided by the section thickness. The Cavalieri estimator method was used to evaluate the volume of the PFC (44).

Immunohistochemical analysis of Cat-315⁺ PNNs and *Wisteria floribunda* agglutinin⁺ PNNs

We measured the number of cortical cells enwrapped by PNNs stained by either the anti-CSPG antibody, Cat-315, or the lectin, *Wisteria floribunda* agglutinin (WFA), in the PFC or in 3 portions

14206 Vol. 33 December 2019

The FASEB Journal • www.fasebj.org

IMBRIGLIO ET AL.

of the cerebral cortex (Cat-315 and WFA) of wild-type and mGlu3 mice at PND21 and PND30. Free-floating brain slices were rinsed in PBS, quenched in 3% H2O2 and 10% methanol for 15 min, and blocked in 5% normal donkey serum and 0.25% triton X-100 in PBS for 1 h at room temperature. For Cat-315 staining, sections were incubated overnight at 4°C with monoclonal mouse anti-CSPG antibodies (Cat-315, Mab1581, 1:3000; MilliporeSigma) diluted in blocking solution. Following rinses with 2% normal donkey serum and 0.25% triton X-100 in PBS, sections were incubated with a donkey anti-mouse secondary antibody (1:400) for 90 min at room temperature for 3,3diaminobenzidine tetrachloride staining. Bright-field pictures were acquired using an Olympus BX60 microscope. We also performed double immunofluorescent staining for Cat-315 and PV (with monoclonal rabbit anti-PV antibodies, 1:1000, PV27; Swant) using secondary donkey anti-mouse Alexa Fluor 488 antibody (1:200; Thermo Fisher Scientific) and donkey anti-rabbit Cy3 antibody (1:200; Jackson ImmunoResearch, Cambridge, United Kingdom). WFA fluorescent staining was performed using biotin-conjugate WFA (1:500, L1516; MilliporeSigma) and fluorescent secondary antibody (Streptavidin Alexa Fluor 488, 1:200; Thermo Fisher Scientific). Sections were examined with a Zeiss Carl Axiophot2 microscopy (Carl Zeiss, Oberkochen, Ger-many) and processed with NIS-elements F3.0.

For Cat-315 staining, bright-field cell counting was performed in 3 coronal sections per brain (+0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm relative to bregma) as previously reported in Quattromani *et al.* (46). In brief, composite micrographs of both hemispheres were acquired through a $\times 4$ magnification objective using the CellSens Dimension Software (BX60; Olympus, Tokyo, Japan). An optical grid was used to define distances and draw the boundaries of the cortex in both hemispheres according to the Paxinos atlas (43). Cat-315⁺ cells were counted in the whole cortical mantle and in all cortical layers of the 3 anatomical sections bilaterally at PND21 and unilaterally at PND30.

For WFA staining, cell counting was performed unilaterally in the same 3 coronal sections used for Cat-315 staining (+0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm from bregma), with the difference that cells were counted at ×10 magnification unilaterally only in the rectangular areas highlighted in gray (and not in the whole cortical mantle). WFA⁺ cells were also counted in 3 PFC sections at +1.78, +1.54, and +1.34 from bregma. In the latter sections, cell counting was performed at 10× magnification in the medial portion containing the prelimbic cortex, infralimbic cortex, and dorsal peduncular cortex in all sections, and cingulate cortex 2 in the +1.34 section.

Electrophysiological analysis of GABAergic transmission in the PFC

Cortical slices were prepared from PND9 and PND30 wild-type and mGlu3 mice. Coronal slices (350 µm) were cut in glycerol-based artificial cerebrospinal fluid (ACSF) with a vibratome (Leica VT 1000S; Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany), placed in a slices incubation chamber at room temperature with oxygenated ACSF, and transferred to a recording chamber within 1–6 h after slices preparation. Whole-cell patch-clamp recordings were performed on pyramidal neurons at 24-25°C. Membrane currents were recorded using glass electrodes (8–10 M Ω) filled with the following (in millimolars): 111 K-gluconate, 6 KCl, 0.5 CaCl₂, 10 HEPES, 5 BAPTA, 2 Mg-ATP; pH 7.3, with KOH. The calculated Cl⁻ reversal potential for our solution was -77 mV. Resting membrane potential (MP) was -64 ± -3 mV. GABA was photolyzed from bis(2,2'-bipyridine-N,N')triphenylphosphine)-4-aminobutyric acid ruthenium hexafluorophosphate complex (RuBi GABA, ab120409; Abcam) using local uncaging as previously described in Khirug *et al.* (47). RuBi GABA (2.5 mM) was dissolved in ACSF and delivered to cells by pressure applications (1-5 \u03c6; Picospritzer II, General

Valve) from glass micropipettes positioned above whole-cell voltage-clamped neurons. For local photolysis of caged RuBi GABA, a 476-nm laser flash (LASU System; Scientifica, Uckfield, United Kingdom) was delivered to the slice, through a LUM-PlanFl ×40 water-immersion objective (Olympus). The beam yielded an uncaging spot of ~10 μ m in diameter that was focused either at the soma or at dendrite trees at a distance of 50 μ m from the soma. The laser power (10 mW at the objective output) and flash duration (10 ms) were set at a level that provided a good signal-to-noise ratio for uncaging-evoked currents. The current/voltage (I/V) relationship was determined by varying the holding potential from -80 to -30 mV (10 mV steps, 3 s long). Peak current amplitudes were plotted against the MP to measure the local reversal potential of GABA currents (E_{GABA}). The laser flash evoked no responses in the absence of RuBi GABA. Junction potential calculated for our solution was -14 mV, and MP was corrected accordingly.

Video-EEG data recording and analysis

EEG recording and analysis of data were performed in 9 mGlu3 and 9 wild-type mice. These mice were adapted to the laboratory conditions for 1-2 wk before implantation of EEG epidural electrodes. During this period, they were housed under standard conditions (see above) and received a gentle handling for about 5-10 min per day. Food and water were available ad libitum. Stainless steel insulated electrodes with mounting screw and socket contacts (3.2-mm screw wire length of 10 mm, E363/ 20/SPC; Bilaney, Kent, United Kingdom) were implanted under isoflurane (3%) anesthesia and intraperitoneal injection of rompun (20 mg/ml) at the dose of 75 mg/kg + zoletil (1 mg/ml) at the dose of 20 mg/kg. Mice were placed in a stereotaxic head frame where the exploring EEG electrodes were positioned on the dura mater surface overlying the anterior frontal and posterior parietal cortical regions using the following stereotaxic coordinates: AP +2.8 mm and ML at -0.5 mm from bregma for the frontal electrode; AP -2.0 mm and ML -2.0 mm for the parietal electrode, according to the Paxinos atlas (43). The exploring electrodes were referred to a reference electrode placed into the cerebellum, whereas the ground electrode was located in the nose bone. This electrode montage was successfully used for the investigation of the ongoing EEG oscillatory activities in wild-type and transgenic mice accumulating amyloid in the brain mice in the FP7 Innovative Medicine Initiative (IMI) of the European Project with the short name "PharmaCog" (48, 49). After the surgical procedure, mice were kept at a warm temperature to avoid anesthesia-induced hypothermia. A few hours after surgery, the mice were treated by systemic analgesics and antibiotics. In the week following electrode implantation, all mice experienced a period of full recovery without handling or EEG recordings. Afterward, mice received a gentle handling for about 5–10 min a day. EEG recordings started 10 d after surgery.

In any EEG experimental day, Grass Technologies 2011 (Twin software 4.5.3.23) were used for the simultaneous EEG and video digital recordings in a couple of mice (1 wild-type and 1 mGlu3^{-/-} mouse). These mice were simultaneously connected to a system consisting of an AS40 Amplifier by a flexible cable. EEG data were recorded with a sampling rate of 200 Hz and an antialiasing bandpass filter (0.1–70 Hz). Nine couples of mice were used for a continuous video-EEG recording of 24 h (*i.e.*, 12 h with light on, and 12 h with light off). Any couple was formed by 1 wild-type and 1 mGlu3^{-/-} mouse, each animal being free to move in a separate cage. The simultaneity of the video-EEG recording paired the effects of any environmental source of electric fields on EEG recording in a given couple of mice.

EEG recordings always started after the second hour from the beginning of light and darkness. EEG recordings failed in the wild-type mouse of the first recording day (*i.e.*, wild-type 01) and in the couple of mice of the last day (*i.e.*, wild-type 05 and

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

14207

of the cerebral cortex (Cat-315 and WFA) of wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21 and PND30. Free-floating brain slices were rinsed in PBS, quenched in 3% H2O2 and 10% methanol for 15 min, and blocked in 5% normal donkey serum and 0.25% triton X-100 in PBS for 1 h at room temperature. For Cat-315 staining, sections were incubated overnight at 4°C with monoclonal mouse anti-CSPG antibodies (Cat-315, Mab1581, 1:3000; MilliporeSigma) diluted in blocking solution. Following rinses with 2% normal donkey serum and 0.25% triton X-100 in PBS, sections were incubated with a donkey anti-mouse secondary antibody (1:400) for 90 min at room temperature for 3,3diaminobenzidine tetrachloride staining. Bright-field pictures were acquired using an Olympus BX60 microscope. We also performed double immunofluorescent staining for Cat-315 and PV (with monoclonal rabbit anti-PV antibodies, 1:1000, PV27; Swant) using secondary donkey anti-mouse Alexa Fluor 488 antibody (1:200; Thermo Fisher Scientific) and donkey anti-rabbit Cy3 antibody (1:200; Jackson ImmunoResearch, Cambridge, United Kingdom). WFA fluorescent staining was performed using biotin-conjugate WFA (1:500, L1516; MilliporeSigma) and fluorescent secondary antibody (Streptavidin Alexa Fluor 488, 1:200; Thermo Fisher Scientific). Sections were examined with a Zeiss Carl Axiophot2 microscopy (Carl Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany) and processed with NIS-elements F3.0.

For Cat-315 staining, bright-field cell counting was performed in 3 coronal sections per brain (+0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm relative to bregma) as previously reported in Quattromani *et al.* (46). In brief, composite micrographs of both hemispheres were acquired through a ×4 magnification objective using the CellSens Dimension Software (BX60; Olympus, Tokyo, Japan). An optical grid was used to define distances and draw the boundaries of the cortex in both hemispheres according to the Paxinos atlas (43). Cat-315⁺ cells were counted in the whole cortical mantle and in all cortical layers of the 3 anatomical sections bilaterally at PND21 and unilaterally at PND30.

For WFA staining, cell counting was performed unilaterally in the same 3 coronal sections used for Cat-315 staining (+0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm from bregma), with the difference that cells were counted at ×10 magnification unilaterally only in the rectangular areas highlighted in gray (and not in the whole cortical mantle). WFA⁺ cells were also counted in 3 PFC sections at +1.78, +1.54, and +1.34 from bregma. In the latter sections, cell counting was performed at 10× magnification in the medial portion containing the prelimbic cortex, infralimbic cortex, and dorsal peduncular cortex in all sections, and cingulate cortex 2 in the +1.34 section.

Electrophysiological analysis of GABAergic transmission in the PFC

Cortical slices were prepared from PND9 and PND30 wild-type and mGlu3 mice. Coronal slices (350 µm) were cut in glycerol-based artificial cerebrospinal fluid (ACSF) with a vibratome (Leica VT 1000S; Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany), placed in a slices incubation chamber at room temperature with oxygenated ACSF, and transferred to a recording chamber within 1-6 h after slices preparation. Whole-cell patch-clamp recordings were performed on pyramidal neurons at 24-25°C. Membrane currents were recorded using glass electrodes (8–10 M Ω) filled with the following (in millimolars): 111 K-gluconate, 6 KCl, 0.5 CaCl₂, 10 HEPES, 5 BAPTA, 2 Mg-ATP; pH 7.3, with KOH. The calculated Cl⁻ reversal potential for our solution was -77 mV. Resting membrane potential (MP) was -64 ± -3 mV. GABA was photolyzed from bis(2,2'-bipyridine-N,N')triphenylphosphine)-4-aminobutyric acid ruthenium hexafluorophosphate complex (RuBi GABA, ab120409; Abcam) using local uncaging as previously described in Khirug et al. (47). RuBi GABA (2.5 mM) was dissolved in ACSF and delivered to cells by pressure applications (1-5 4; Picospritzer II, General Valve) from glass micropipettes positioned above whole-cell voltage-clamped neurons. For local photolysis of caged RuBi GABA, a 476-nm laser flash (LASU System; Scientifica, Uckfield, United Kingdom) was delivered to the slice, through a LUM-PlanFl ×40 water-immersion objective (Olympus). The beam yielded an uncaging spot of $-10 \ \mu\text{m}$ in diameter that was focused either at the soma or at dendrite trees at a distance of 50 $\ \mu\text{m}$ from the soma. The laser power (10 mW at the objective output) and flash duration (10 ms) were set at a level that provided a good signal-to-noise ratio for uncaging-evoked currents. The current/voltage (I/V) relationship was determined by varying the holding potential from -80 to -30 mV (10 mV steps, 3 s long). Peak current amplitudes were plotted against the MP to measure the local reversal potential of GABA currents (E_{GABA}). The laser flash evoked no responses in the absence of RuBi GABA. Junction potential calculated for our solution was -14 mV, and MP was corrected accordingly.

Video-EEG data recording and analysis

EEG recording and analysis of data were performed in 9 mGlu3^{-/-} and 9 wild-type mice. These mice were adapted to the laboratory conditions for 1-2 wk before implantation of EEG epidural electrodes. During this period, they were housed under standard conditions (see above) and received a gentle handling for about 5-10 min per day. Food and water were available ad libitum. Stainless steel insulated electrodes with mounting screw and socket contacts (3.2-mm screw wire length of 10 mm, E363/ 20/SPC; Bilaney, Kent, United Kingdom) were implanted under isoflurane (3%) anesthesia and intraperitoneal injection of rompun (20 mg/ml) at the dose of 75 mg/kg + zoletil (1 mg/ml) at the dose of 20 mg/kg. Mice were placed in a stereotaxic head frame where the exploring EEG electrodes were positioned on the dura mater surface overlying the anterior frontal and posterior parietal cortical regions using the following stereotaxic coordinates: AP +2.8 mm and ML at -0.5 mm from bregma for the frontal electrode; AP - 2.0 mm and ML - 2.0 mm for the parietal electrode, according to the Paxinos atlas (43). The exploring electrodes were referred to a reference electrode placed into the cerebellum, whereas the ground electrode was located in the nose bone. This electrode montage was successfully used for the investigation of the ongoing EEG oscillatory activities in wild-type and transgenic mice accumulating amyloid in the brain mice in the FP7 Innovative Medicine Initiative (IMI) of the European Project with the short name "PharmaCog" (48, 49). After the surgical procedure, mice were kept at a warm temperature to avoid anesthesia-induced hypothermia. A few hours after surgery, the mice were treated by systemic analgesics and antibiotics. In the week following electrode implantation, all mice experienced a period of full recovery without handling or EEG recordings. Afterward, mice received a gentle handling for about 5-10 min a day. EEG recordings started 10 d after surgery

In any EEG experimental day, Grass Technologies 2011 (Twin software 4.5.3.23) were used for the simultaneous EEG and video digital recordings in a couple of mice (1 wild-type and 1 mGlu3^{-/-} mouse). These mice were simultaneously connected to a system consisting of an AS40 Amplifier by a flexible cable. EEG data were recorded with a sampling rate of 200 Hz and an antialiasing bandpass filter (0.1–70 Hz). Nine couples of mice were used for a continuous video-EEG recording of 24 h (*i.e.*, 12 h with light on, and 12 h with light off). Any couple was formed by 1 wild-type and 1 mGlu3^{-/-} mouse, each animal being free to move in a separate cage. The simultaneity of the video-EEG recording paired the effects of any environmental source of electric fields on EEG recording in a given couple of mice.

EEG recordings always started after the second hour from the beginning of light and darkness. EEG recordings failed in the wild-type mouse of the first recording day (*i.e.*, wild-type 01) and in the couple of mice of the last day (*i.e.*, wild-type 05 and

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

14207

mGlu3^{-/-} 05) because of technical failures (e.g., bad contacts of the exploring electrodes, unexpected crashes of EEG recording system during long periods of 12 h with light off). The video recordings were used for behavioral analysis according to the procedures developed in the PharmaCog project (43, 44). In the analysis of behavioral data, we classified animal behavior during ongoing EEG recordings. Two trained experimenters (C.D.P. and M.T.P.) classified recording epochs lasting 10 s into the following behavioral classes:

- Active behavior (condition): This kind of epoch showed animals performing overt exploratory movements in the cage for most of the given period of 10 s. The exploratory movements had to be characterized by ample displacements of body parts such as trunk, head, or forelimbs, or any combination thereof. They are not to be confounded with instinctual activities.
- 2. Passive behavior in wakefulness (condition): This kind of epoch showed mice exhibiting passive behavior corresponding to a substantial animal immobility for most of the given period of 10 s. To avoid a misclassification with respect to the sleep, this condition had to be characterized by short immobility or small movements of the trunk, head, or forelimbs, or any combination thereof. For the same reason, the experimenter did not score as passive behavior epochs showing mice staying continuously still for 20 s (or longer).
- 3. Behavioral sleep state: This kind of epoch showed mice exhibiting a sleep state from a behavioral point of view. This state corresponded to an animal immobility for a long observation period lasting several minutes. Another important sign was neck muscle relaxation when detectable in the video recordings. Particular attention was again devoted to minimizing the misinterpretation between sleep state and passive conditions.
- Instinctual behavior: This kind of epoch showed mice exhibiting instinctual activities, such as drinking, cleaning, eating, etc., for most of the given period of 10 s. Special attention was paid not to include these epochs into the class denoting active behavior.
 Undefined: This kind of epoch was characterized by a
- Undefined: This kind of epoch was characterized by a lack of clarity about the behavioral condition of the animal. Such epochs were rejected from the EEG data analysis.

For the analysis of EEG data, an EEG recording interval of 1 h was selected in the light-off condition (from 6:00 PM to 6:00 AM), corresponding to the wakefulness of the mice. The selected period had the schedule of 11:00 to 12:00 PM. Of note, this period was very far the lighting change (transition from light on to light off) to minimize effects of the stress on EEG readouts.

To avoid the confounding effects of major motor activity and sleep (we could not determine sleep stages without electrooculographic and electromyographic recordings), the EEG data analysis was only focused on behavioral epochs (lasting 10 s) related to the passive state in the wakefulness (*i.e.*, 11:00–12:00 PM). Any epoch (lasting 10 s) of the passive state was segmented into 5 consecutive EEG epochs lasting 2 s. In the periods of interest, the EEG signals contaminated by instrumental or biologic artifacts. Afterward, a standard spectral analysis of artifact-free EEG signals was performed by digital fast Fourier transformbased procedures. The analysis was focused on the spectralrange with greatest EEG power density (*i.e.*, 2–45 Hz).

For each mGlu3^{-/-} or wild-type mouse, the 2-s EEG epochs were used as an input to a fast Fourier transform-based spectral analysis using Welch technique, Hanning windowing function, and no phase shift. The EEG power density was computed with 0.5 Hz of frequency resolution (script in MatLab 6.5; MathWorks, Natick, MA, USA). The relative solutions were averaged across the following frequency bands of interest that were selected: 2–7 Hz (δ - θ), 8–13 Hz (α), 14–34 Hz (β), 35–45 Hz (γ). The same procedure was followed for wild-type mice. Logarithmic transformation was applied to reduce intervariability of EEG power density values across mice. At the end of the procedure, enough artifact-free EEG epochs related to passive wake were obtained in 7 wild-type and 8 mGlu3^{-/-} mice. Data analysis of EEG power density values was performed in those mice.

Finally, we performed a control analysis to test the hypothesis that in wild-type mice, the general EEG spectral features in the period of interest (*i.e.*, 11:00–12:00 rM) did not differ from those of other periods of interest in the light off condition (from 6:00 PM to 6:00 AM), which are mainly characterized by wakefulness. To this aim, we considered 2 additional control periods, namely from 8:00 to 9:00 PM (P1) and from 9:00 to 10:00 PM (P2). In this line, we named the period of interest from 10:00 to 11:00 PM as P3. In a first step of the analysis, we selected the wild-type mice having enough artifact-free EEG epochs related to passive wake in the 3 periods of interest (n = 7). In a second step, the EEG power density of the artifact-free 2-s EEG epochs were compared among P1, P2, and P3 in the mentioned frequency bands (*i.e.*, 2–7, 8–13, 14–34, and 35–45 Hz).

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis of biochemical data, immunohistochemical data, and electrophysiological data of GABAergic transmission were carried out by either Student's t test or 1-way ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference (LSD). Statistical analysis of EEG data was performed by Statistica 10.0 packages (StatSoft, Tulsa, OK, USA; www.statsoft.com). An ANOVA (P < 0.05) used EEG power density as a dependent variable. ANOVA factors were the 2 genotypes (wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice) and the frequency bands (2–7, 8–13, 14–34, and 35–45 Hz). The Duncan test was used as post hoc test for planned comparisons. Finally, an ANOVA (P < 0.05) evaluated the control hypothesis that in the wakefulness day period, EEG oscillations did not differ as general spectral features in 3 distinct periods lasting 1 h (i.e., P1, P2, and P3) in the wild-type group. The ANOVA-dependent variable for the analysis was the mean of the EEG power density in the frontal-parietal electrode montage. ANOVA factors were as follows: time (P1, P2, and P3) and frequency bands (2-7, 8-13, 14-34, and 35-45 Hz). The Duncan test was used for post hoc comparisons.

RESULTS

Genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors lowers the expression of biochemical markers of cortical interneurons during postnatal development

We first examined whether the expression of genes that determine the fate of GABAergic interneurons in the embryonic life was influenced by genetic deletion of either mGlu2 or mGlu3 receptors. Mash1 is a bHLH transcription factor that is expressed in proliferative zones of the forebrain and is required for neuronal differentiation (50–52). Otx2 has a key role in the specification of thalamic GABAergic interneurons (53) and in the postnatal maturation of PV⁺ cortical interneurons (54–57). Pax6 is a paired-box transcription factor, which is expressed by progenitor cells in the ventricular zone of the dorsal telencephalon and regulates the number and migration of

14208 Vol. 33 December 2019

The FASEB Journal • www.fasebj.org

IMBRIGLIO ET AL.

GABAergic interneurons in the embryonic life (58, 59). The transcription factor, Nkx2.1, which is expressed in the medial ganglionic eminence of the telencephalon, has a key role in specification of GABAergic interneurons (60–63). Immunostainig performed in embryos at E12.5 did not show apparent changes in the expression pattern of Pax6, Otx2, Mash1, and Nkx2.1 in either mGlu2^{-/-} or mGlu3^{-/-} mice (Supplemental Fig. S1A).

We next examined whether the lack of mGlu2 or mGlu3 receptors could affect the expression of genes encoding for biochemical markers of GABAergic interneurons in the PFC in the first month of postnatal life. At PND1, both $mGlu2^{-/-}$ and $mGlu3^{-/-}$ mice showed a reduction in the transcripts encoding for somatostatin (Sst), vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP), and the α_5 subunit of GABA_A receptors. mGlu3^{-/-} differed from mGlu2^{-/-} mice in the expression of the transcripts encoding for the transcription factor aristaless (Arx), a5 subunit of GABAA receptors, and neuropeptide Y (NPY), and Reelin. Arx and CB1 mRNA levels were selectively reduced in mGlu3 $^{-\prime-}$ mice and NPY mRNA levels were significantly reduced in mGlu2^{-/-} mice and increased in mGlu3^{-/} mice, whereas Reelin mRNA levels were selectively increased in mGlu3^{-/-} mice as compared with wild-type mice (Fig. 1A). PV mRNA levels were undetectable at PND1.

At PND9, PV mRNA levels could be detected in PFC and were differentially regulated by mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors. PV mRNA levels were substantially reduced in mGlu3^{-/-} mice and increased in mGlu2^{-/-} mice (Fig. 1*A*). The transcripts encoding for GluN1 and NPY were reduced in mGlu3^{-/-} mice. CB1 receptor and GABA_A δ subunit mRNA levels were reduced in both mGlu2^{-/-} and mGlu3^{-/-} mice (Fig. 1*A*).

At PND30, only a few transcripts were affected by the lack of mGlu2 or mGlu3 receptors. Interestingly, mGlu3^{-/-} mice showed a robust reduction in PV mRNA levels, a reduction in GluN1 subunit, and an increase in carletinin and Reelin mRNA levels. mGlu2^{-/-} mice only showed a reduction in PV mRNA levels (Fig. 1*A*).

We also measured PV and GluN1 protein levels at PND30 (PV protein levels were undetectable by Western blot analysis at PND9). A significant reduction in PV and GluN1 protein levels was found in mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND30 (Fig. 1*B*).

In a separate set of experiments, we extended the analysis of selected transcripts and PV and GluN1 protein levels to adult mice (PND75). The analysis was exclusively carried out in mGlu3^{-/-} mice and their wild-type counterparts. As observed at PND30, adult mGlu3^{-/-} mice showed a significant reduction in PV and GluN1 protein levels in the PFC. However, mRNA levels of PV, GluN1, Sst, glutamate decarboxylase (Gad)-67 (Gad1), Gad-65 (Gad2), and Reelin did not differ between mGlu3^{-/-} and wild-type mice at PND75 (Fig. 2*A*, *B*).

These findings suggest that the lack of mGlu3 receptors causes an abnormal development of PV⁺ GABAergic interneurons in PFC. To exclude that the observed biochemical changes could reflect alterations in the absolute number of interneurons, we also performed a stereological counting of PV⁺ neurons in the PFC at PND9 and PND30. The absolute number of PV⁺ interneurons did not differ

between mGlu3^{-/-} mice and their wild-type counterparts at both ages (Supplemental Fig. S2*A*–*C*).

Changes in Cat-315⁺ and WFA⁺ PNNs in the cortex of mGlu3^{-/-} mice

We also examined whether the lack of mGlu3 receptors could affect the density of Cat-315+ and WFA+ PNNs at PND21 and PND30. In a first set of experiments, we measured the density of PNNs labeled by the CSPG Cat-315 antibody in mGlu3^{-/-} mice and their wild-type counterparts at PND21 and PND30. Cat-315 immunostaining was faint in the PFC, and, therefore, we carried out the analysis in the cerebral cortex at 3 levels corresponding to +0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm from bregma. These portions of the cortex are posterior to the PFC and contain the primary and secondary motor cortex and different subregions of the somatosensory cortex in addition to area 1 and area 2 of the cingulate cortex (+0.98 and +0.02 mm from bregma) and the retrosplenia cortex (-1.06 mm from)bregma). Double immunofluorescence showed that most of the neurons enwrapped by Cat-315⁺ PNNs at PND21 were PV⁺ (Fig. 3A). An increased density of Cat-315⁺ PNNs was found in the cerebral cortex of mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21, but not at PND30 (Fig. 3A-C). For the evaluation of PNNs in the PFC, we performed staining for the lectin WFA, which labels N-acetylgalactosamines-B1 present in PNNs (64). The density of WFA⁺ PNNs was also significantly increased in the PFC at PND21, but not at PND30 (Fig. 4A-D). We could also confirm the increased density of PNNs in the 3 posterior regions of the cerebral cortex by WFA staining (Fig. 4E–H).

Cortical pyramidal neurons from PND9 mGlu3^{-/-} receptor mice exhibit depolarized E_{GABA}

The shift of GABAA receptor function from excitatory to inhibitory in the early postnatal life represents a key event in the developmental trajectory of the CNS. To examine whether the lack of mGlu3 receptors could affect this process, we evaluated EGABA in L5 pyramidal neurons (exhibiting the usual firing profile; Fig. 5A) of PFC from wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice, in both somata and apical dendrites, by means of uncaging GABA experiments (47, 65). In PND9 wild-type mice, laser flashes applied to the soma (Fig. 5B) evoked GABA currents (IGABA) in whole-cell I_{GABA} with an E_{GABA} of $-78 \pm 1 \text{ mV}$ (Fig. 5C; n = 11; in agreement with the calculated E_{Cl} , -77 mV); in PND9 mGlu3^{-/-} mice the E_{GABA} values were $-74 \pm 1 \text{ mV}$ (Fig. 5D, E; n = 10; P = 0.033), indicating a less efficient Cl⁻ extrusion in mGlu3^{-/-} mice at this age. No difference was found between EGABA values measured in the apical dendrites of the same cells: -74 ± 2 and -75 ± 1 mV for wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice, respectively (Fig. 5E). Because expression of the K⁺-Cl⁻ antiporter, KCC2, drives developmental changes in Cl⁻ homeostasis and EGABA in neurons (66), we also examined KCC2 protein levels by immunoblotting in the PFC of wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice. Interestingly, KCC2

14209

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION



Figure 1. Influence of genetic deletion of mGlu2 or mGlu3 receptors on biochemical markers of GABAergic interneurons in the PFC during postnatal development. A) Changes in the transcript of interneuron-related genes at PND1, -9, and -30. Gene nomenclature is used in the figure. mRNA values, expressed as copy number, were normalized to transferrin receptor (TFRC) (continued on next page)

 14210
 Vol. 33
 December 2019
 The FASEB Journal • www.fasebj.org
 IMBRIGLIO ET AL.

 rom www.fasebj.org by (2a01:cb0c:171:700:5567:3e98:3817:82d7) on June 06, 2020. The FASEB Journal Vol. \${article.issue.getVolume()}, No. \${article.issue.getIssueNumber()}, pp.

Figure 3. Increased density of Cat-315⁺ PNNs in the cerebral cortex of mice lacking mGlu3 receptors at PND21. A) Double fluorescent staining for Cat-315 (green) and PV (red) in the cerebral cortex of wild-type and mGlu3 mice (at +0.02 mm from bregma). Note that the majority of neurons surrounded by Cat-315+ PNNs are PV^+ . B) The number of Cat-315⁺ cells was determined in the cerebral cortex at different distances from bregma (+0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm). Cat-315⁺ cells were counted bilaterally in the whole cortical mantle highlighted in gray and in all cortical layers in the 3 sections. Representative images of Cat-315 immunostaining (B) refer to the 3 portions of the somatosensory cortex included in the dashed rectangles. Cortical layers are indicated (A, B). Counts of Cat-315⁺ cells in each anatomic section and average counts in the 3 sections are also shown (B). Values are means \pm sem of 5 mice/group *Statistically significant (Student's t test) vs. the respective values obtained in wild-type mice. +0.02 mm from bregma: $t_8 = -6.27$; P = 0.00024; -1.06 mm from bregma: $l_8 = -9.7$; P = 0.00001; average number of the 3 anatomic levels: $t_8 = 6.54$; P =0.0002. C) Average number of neurons counted in cerebral cortex at +0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm from bregma in wild-type and ⁻ mice at PND30. Cat-315⁺ cells were mGlu3^{-/} counted only in 1 hemisphere. Values are means \pm sem of 3 mice/group.



PND21

density is shown at the frequency bands of 2-7, 8-13, 14-34, and 35-45 Hz. Interestingly, mGlu3-/- mice showed a substantial reduction in the magnitude of EEG power densities across all frequency bands as compared with wild-type mice (Fig. 6B). ANOVA revealed a 2-way interaction between genotypes and frequency bands (F = 10.6; P < 0.01). The planned Duncan post hoc analysis showed a significant

difference in the magnitude of frontal-parietal EEG power density between mGlu $3^{-/-}$ and wild-type mice.

DISCUSSION

At least 4 major events occurring early after birth contribute to shape the developmental trajectory of inhibitory

14212 Vol. 33 December 2019

The FASEB Journal · www.fasebj.org

IMBRIGLIO ET AL.



Figure 2. Analysis of selected transcripts and protein levels of interneuron-related genes in wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND75. *A*) mRNA levels of PV, GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptors (Grin1), Sst, Gad1, Gad2, and Reelin (Reln) genes (see Fig. 1 for the corresponding proteins); *B*) Immunoblot analysis of PV and GluN1. Values are means \pm sem of 5–6 mice/group. *Statistically significant (Student's *t* test) *vs.* wild-type mice. Parv: $t_9 = 2.69$; P = 0.0248; GluN1: $t_9 = 4.104$; P = 0.00266.

protein levels were significantly reduced in mGlu3^{-/-} mice (Fig. 5*F*), which is in close agreement with the more depolarized E_{GABA} found in these animals.

L5 pyramidal neurons from mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND30 showed less depolarized dendritic *E*_{GABA}

At PND30, somatic E_{GABA} in wild-type mice was similar to that recorded at PND9 ($-76 \pm 1 vs. -78 \pm 1 mV P = 0.374$). This was not unexpected because most of the developmental increase in KCC2 expression in the mouse cerebral cortex occurs in the first 2 wk of postnatal life (67, 68). E_{GABA} values did not differ between wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND30 ($-76 \pm 1 mV$ and $-77 \pm 1 mV$, n = 9 and n = 10, respectively; Fig. 5G; P = 0.365), indicating a recovery of Cl⁻ extrusion in mGlu3^{-/-} mice after weaning. At this age, however, E_{GABA} measured in dendrites was significantly more negative in mGlu3^{-/-} mice than in their wild-type counterparts ($-77 \pm 1 vs. -73 \pm 1 mV$, respectively; Fig. 5*H*, *I*; P = 0.036), suggesting a lower subcellular heterogeneity of Cl⁻ transport in mGlu3^{-/-} a substantial increase in KCC2 protein levels in the PFC (Fig. 5*J*).

Influence of mGlu3 receptors on EEG oscillatory activity in adult mice

Figure 6A shows frontal-parietal EEG power density values in wild-type mice in 3 time intervals lasting 1 h (P1: 8:00-9:00 PM; P2: 9:00-10:00 PM; P3: 11:00-12:00 PM) during the light-off period (from 6:00 PM to 6:00 AM). Mice were mainly awake during these time intervals. All artifact-free 2-s EEG epochs were considered. The frequency bands of interest were 2–7, 8–13, 14–34, and 35–45 Hz. Of note, background levels of frontal-parietal EEG power density across all frequency bands did not differ among P3 (the time interval used for the comparative analysis between wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice), P1, and P2. ANOVA confirmed the lack of difference and the general reliability of the EEG spectral features in our experimental design.

Figure 6*B* shows the EEG power density computed from the bipolar frontal-parietal electrode montage in adult wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice. Input data from the spectral analysis referred to the animal passive behavioral state observed in the quiet wakefulness. The EEG power

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

and are means \pm SEM of 5–9 mice/group. Statistical analysis was performed by 1-way ANOVA + LSD. Statically significant *us.* the corresponding values of wild-type (WT) (*) or mGlu2^{-/-} (#) mice are reported in Supplemental Table S2. *B*) Western blot analysis of PV and the GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptors in the PFC at PND30. Densitometric values are means \pm SEM of 6–10 mice per group. Representative blots are shown. Calb2, carletinin; CB, cerebellum from adult mice, used as positive control for Parv expression; Cnr1, CB1 receptor; Gabra2, Gabra5, and Gabrd, α_2 , α_5 , and δ subunits of GABA_A receptors; Grin1, GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptor; Reln, Reelin; Slc6a1, GAT-1. 1-way ANOVA + Fisher's LSD. *P* < 0.05 *vs.* the corresponding values of wild-type (*) or mGlu2^{-/-} (#) mice. *F* and *P* values are reported in Supplemental Table S2.


Figure 4. Increased density of WFA⁺ PNNs in the cerebral cortex of mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21. A) Fluorescent WFA staining of PNNs was performed in the medial portion of 3 sections containing the PFC (+1.78, +1.54, and +1.34 mm from bregma). Cell counting was performed at original magnification ×10 uniaterally in the portions highlighted in gray. B) Representative images of wild-type and mice at PND21 in the section at +1.54 from mGlu3 bregma, where cortical layers are indicated. C, D) Average density values of WFA+ PNNs in the PFC of the 3 sections at PND21 and PND30, respectively. Values are means ± SEM of 3 mice/group in both graphs. *Statistically significant (Student's t test) vs. the respective wild-type mice; $t_4 =$ -2.87; P = 0.045. E) WFA⁺ cells were also counted unilaterally in the highlighted portions of the cerebral cortex in 3 sections at +0.98, +0.02, and -1.06 mm from bregma. F) Representative images at +0.02 mm from bregma, where cortical layers are also indicated. G, H) Average density values of WFA⁺ PNNs in the cerebral cortex at PND21 and PND30, respectively. Values are means ± sEM of 4 mice/ group at PND21 and 3 mice/group at PND30. *Statistically significant (Student's t test) vs. the respective wild-type mice; $t_6 = -6.514; P < 0.001.$

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

14213



Figure 5. Effect of genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors on GABA_A receptor–mediated responses in pyramidal neurons of the PFC during postnatal development. A) Typical current-clamp recording of action potentials from an L5 pyramidal neuron in a slice obtained from the PFC. B) A microscopic image illustrating a RuBi GABA uncaging experiment, where circles represent the somatic (som) and dendritic (den) areas where laser-induced photostimulation was applied. C, D, G, H) Typical whole-cell I_{GABA} currents elicited by photolysis of RuBi GABA at different holding potentials and normalized *I-V* curves in som and den (about 50 µm from soma) from wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND9 (C, D) and PND30 (G, H). E, I) Som and den E_{GABA} values in (continued on next page)

 14214
 Vol. 33
 December 2019
 The FASEB Journal • www.fasebj.org
 IMBRIGLIO ET AL.

 rom www.fasebj.org by (2a01:cb0c:171:700:5567:3e98:3817:82d7) on June 06, 2020. The FASEB Journal Vol. \${article.issue.getVolume()}, No. \${article.issue.getIssueNumber()}, pp.



Figure 6. Effect of genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors on EEG oscillatory activity in adult mice. A) Frontal-parietal EEG power density values in wild-type CD1 mice recorded in 3 time periods lasting 1 h (P1 = 8:00-9:00 PM; P2 = 9:00-10:00 PM; and P3 = 11:00-12:00 PM) in the light-off condition. All artifact-free 2-s EEG epochs were considered for the computation of those values. The frequency bands of interest were 2–7 Hz (δ - θ), 8–13 Hz (α), 14–34 Hz (β), and 35–45 Hz (γ). Values are means \pm sem of 7 mice. EEG power densities did not differ in the 3 time periods. B) EEG power density recorded in adult wild-type (n = 7) and mGlu3^{-/} (n = 8)mice during the P3 period. The data refer to ongoing EEG oscillations recorded during passive behavioral state in the quiet wakefulness. Values are means ± SEM. *Statistically significant vs. the respective values obtained in wild-type mice (1-way ANOVA + Duncan post hoc test). Genotype \times frequency band interaction: F =10.6; P < 0.01. P values (Duncan test): 2-7 Hz: P= 0.025; 8-13 Hz: P = 0.001; 14-34 Hz: P = 0.004; 35-45 Hz: P = 0.001.

GABAergic transmission in the cerebral cortex: 1) the postnatal maturation of GABAergic interneurons, which acquire specific peptide-protein markers; 2) the correct matching between pyramidal neurons and GABAergic interneurons (69); 3) the GABA shift (*i.e.*, the developmental changes in neuronal chloride homeostasis driven by KCC2) (21); and 4) the formation of PNNs, which restrain the plasticity of PV^+ interneurons and other neuronal types (70). Our data support the involvement of mGlu3 receptors in at least 3 of these mechanisms.

mGlu3^{-/-} mice showed large reductions in the expression of PV and the GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptors, which lasted until the adult life (PND75). PV is a calcium-binding protein expressed by basket and chandelier cells, which innervate the soma and initial axonal segment of pyramidal neurons (71). NMDA receptors are highly expressed and constitutively active in PV⁺ cells and other interneurons because the relatively low MP relieves the Mg²⁺ blockade of the ion channel (72). mGlu3^{-/-} mice also showed a reduction in the transcripts encoding for VIP, Sst, and CB1 receptors at both PND1 and PND9. VIP is a specific marker of a subpopulation of interneurons that exclusively innervate other interneurons (73). Sst is a marker of Martinotti's cells that innervate the apical portion of pyramidal cell dendrites (74, 75). CB1 receptors are found in a subpopulation of PV^- and cholecystokinine (CCK)⁺ basket cells, which exhibit moderate accommodating firing patterns (76). Thus, it appears that the absence of mGlu3 receptors impairs the development of multiple populations of cortical GABAergic neurons. The reduction in Arx mRNA levels found in mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND1 is consistent with this hypothesis because Arx is essential for the development of cortical interneurons (77). We have also found that the transcript encoding for Reelin was up-regulated in the PFC of mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND1 and PND30. Reelin, a glycoprotein secreted from Cajal-Retzius cells in the embryonic life and from a subpopulation of GABAergic interneurons in the postnatal life, regulates neuronal migration in the developing cerebral cortex (78). Abnormalities in Reelin signaling are associated with psychiatry disorders (79), and a reduced expression of Reelin resulting from gene hypermethylation has been found in the brain of individuals affected by schizophrenia (80). Our data suggest that endogenous activation of mGlu3 receptors restrains Reelin expression in specific time windows during postnatal development, raising the attractive possibility that mGlu3 receptors are also involved in the regulation of neuronal migration.

The biochemical scenario of mGlu3^{-/-} mice is similar to that observed in cortical tissue of individuals affected by schizophrenia, in which expression of PV, NMDA receptors, CCK, CB1 receptors, and other markers of GABAergic interneurons is consistently reduced without apparent changes in neuronal number (81–84). A reduced expression of NMDA receptors might be a primary event that drives other changes observed in mGlu3^{-/-} mice.

mClu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

14215

wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND9 (*E*) and PND30 (*I*). Values are means \pm SEM of 6–9 determinations/group (obtained from 3 wild-type and 3 mGlu3^{-/-} mice). Statistical analysis was performed by Student's *t* test by comparing E_{GABA} values recorded in the somata and in the dendrites separately. *Statistically significant *vs.* wild-type mice. PND9: $t_{19} = 2.295$; P = 0.033; PND30: $t_{11} = 2.946$; P = 0.032. *F*, *J*) Western blot analysis of KCC2 protein levels in the PFC of wild-type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND9 (*F*) and PND30 (*J*). Values are means \pm SEM of 4–5 mice/group. Statistically significant *vs.* wild-type mice (Student's *t* test); $t_7 = 2.85$ (*F*); P = 0.0245; $t_6 = -2.569$; P = 0.0424 (*J*).

Accordingly, targeted deletion of the GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptors in cortical interneurons causes a reduced expression of GAD67 and PV, disinhibition of pyramidal neurons, and reduced synchrony in their activity and generation of EEG signals (85).

Another interesting finding was that KCC2 levels were reduced in the PFC of mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND9, and, consequently, the EGABA measured in the soma of pyramidal neurons was more depolarized in these mice. GABA_A receptors form Cl⁻-permeable ion channels that can either drive Cl⁻ influx or efflux depending on intracellular Cl⁻ concentrations. In the prenatal life, activation of GABAA receptors gives raise to excitatory postsynaptic potentials owing to the high intracellular levels of Cl⁻ in neurons. Expression of KCC2 in postnatal neurons lowers intracellular Cl⁻ concentrations, and activation of GABA_A receptors leads to Cl⁻ influx, thereby mediating the inhibitory action of GABA in the mature brain. The more depolarized E_{GABA} found in the soma of pyramidal neurons of mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND9 suggests that, at this age, a dysfunction of PV+ or CKK+ interneurons, or both, may cause a down-regulation of KCC2 in their postsynaptic innervation territory in pyramidal neurons. Interestingly, KCC2 expression is reduced in the dorsolateral PFC of individuals affected by schizophrenia (86), and 1 rare loss-of-function variant of KCC2 (R952H) has been associated with schizophrenia (87). In addition, the developmental switch in GABA_A receptor function is disrupted in 22q11.2 deletion syndrome, which is associated with high incidence of schizophrenia (88).

We were surprised to find that opposite changes (*i.e.*, a less depolarized E_{GABA}) were observed in dendrites of pyramidal neurons of mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND30, when an increase in PFC of KCC2 protein levels was also observed. Dendrites of pyramidal neurons are innervated by slowspiking GABAergic interneurons, including Sst⁺ interneurons. A less depolarized E_{GABA} in pyramidal neurons might further disrupt the balance between excitation and inhibition in the PFC of mGlu3^{-/-} mice.

Postnatal maturation of PV⁺ neurons is associated with the progressive build-up of PNNs, which are formed by a linear nonsulfated hyaluronic acid polymer joined to CSPGs through a series of linking proteins (22). PNNs enwrap about 15% of forebrain neurons, the majority of which are PV^+ (23, 24). In a first set of experiments, we stained PNN with Cat-315 antibodies, which binds to the human natural killer-1 (HNK-1) glycan epitope on aggrecan (23, 89, 90). The number of Cat-315⁺ PNNs was higher in 3 sections of the cerebral cortex of mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21, when PNNs begin to be fully expressed in the mouse cortex (25), but not at PND30. We failed to detect cells stained by Cat-315 antibodies in the PFC. For these reasons, we extended the analysis to PNNs stained with WFA. The lectin, WFA, binds to the chondroitin sulfate chains of aggrecan and is widely used to detect PNNs (91, 92). Cat-315 and WFA label distict subpopulations of PNNs (93). We could detect a small number of WFA⁺ PNNs in the PFC, which was greater in mGlu3⁻ mice at PND21. The density of WFA⁺ PNNs was also greater in the 3 sections of the cerebral cortex used for the detection of Cat-315⁺ PNNs in mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21. Thus, the lack of mGlu3 receptors increased the number of 2 subsets of PNNs respectively labeled by Cat-315 and WFA at PND21, but not at PNF30. PNN deposition ensures structural stability of neuronal circuits encoding for long-term memory (26), and a reduction of PNNs have been found to improve cognitive flexibility (94, 95). Thus, an optimal level of PNNs within the appropriate time windows may be essential for the correct balance between excitation and inhibition underlying cognitive function. Our findings suggest that genetic dysfunction of mGlu3 receptors may enhance PNN formation and restrain the plasticity of PV⁺ interneurons in advance with respect to the appropriate developmental time.

How might mGlu3 receptors affect the postnatal development of cortical GABAergic transmission? Traditionally, the mGlu3 receptors have been considered as presynaptic receptors that negatively modulate neurotransmitter release (3). However, electron microscopy data have shown that mGlu3 receptors are concentrated in postsynaptic elements in the PFC (96) and are involved in mechanisms of activity-dependent synaptic plasticity underlying PFC-dependent cognitive functions (97). Polymorphic variants of GRM3 in humans are associated with low performance in PFC-dependent cognitive tasks (98, 99). mGlu3 receptor activation enhanced mGlu5 receptor-mediated Ca2+ mobilization in PFC pyramidal neurons, and mGlu3 receptor-dependent LTD in the PFC required the endogenous activation of mGlu5 receptors (15). It is possible that the lack of mGlu3 receptors causes a primary dysfunction in pyramidal neurons, which alters the excitatory control of GABAergic interneurons. Alternatively, an interaction between mGlu3 and mGlu5 receptors may also take place in interneurons, regulating mechanisms that are essential for their development. mGlu3 receptors present in glial cells might also contribute to the development of cortical interneurons. In astrocytes, mGlu3 receptor activation stimulates the production of glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (100, 101), which is involved in the early development of GABAergic interneurons (102, 103). Which of the above mechanisms contributes to the regulation of Cat-315⁺ and WFA⁺ PNN formation in the cerebral cortex is unknown. It is possible that endogenous activation of mGlu3 receptors in neurons or astrocytes modulates the expression of enzymes involved in the formation or degradation, or both, of PNNs. This attractive hypothesis warrants further investigation.

We also performed EEG experiments in mGlu3^{-/-} and wild-type mice to examine whether genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors may have a permanent effect on neuronal synchronization and desynchronization mechanisms regulating brain arousal in quiet wakefulness. This behavioral mode is reliably detectable in mice when compared with phases of active exploration of the cage, instinctual movements, or sleep. Results of these experiments showed that the power of frontal-parietal EEG oscillations in a wide frequency range from δ to γ (2–45 Hz) was markedly reduced in mGlu3^{-/-} mice as compared with their wild-type counterparts. Because of the novelty of our EEG data obtained in mGlu3^{-/-} mice, and because of the lack of intracerebral recording of local field potentials from the thalamus and other relevant subcortical

14216 Vol. 33 December 2019

The FASEB Journal • www.fasebj.org

IMBRIGLIO ET AL.

structures of the ascending reticular activating systems, the interpretation of these findings can only be speculative and relies on the following observations reported in previous investigations:. cortical EEG oscillations are sustained by a corticothalamic-cortical loop, in which GABAergic neurons of the RTN regulate the firing rate of thalamocortical neurons by influencing the inactivation kinetics of T-type voltage-sensitive Ca^{2+} channels with effects on cortical EEG rhythms from δ to σ frequencies (<14 Hz) in the sleep-wake cycle (104–107). In this loop, mGlu3 receptors are present in RTN neurons (16), and were found in excitatory and inhibitory presynaptic terminals of ventrobasal thalamic nuclei (17); and network activity in the cerebral cortex is shaped by cortical interneurons and their reciprocal connections with pyramidal neurons. Specifically, pyramidal neurons and PV⁺ interneurons (mainly basket cells) generate γ oscillation through the pyramidal interneuron network y model in which asynchronously firing pyramidal neurons excite PV⁺ interneurons, which, in turn, silence pyramidal neurons. Synchronous decay of inhibition allows the coordinated firing of a large group of pyramidal neurons, which, in turn, excite PV⁺ interneurons giving rise to oscillatory activity in the γ frequency band (82). Because inhibitory postsynaptic currents mediated by GABAA receptors at synapses between CCK-containing basket cells and pyramidal neurons have a slow decay, it is believed that CCK⁺ interneurons are mainly involved in the generation of θ oscillations (108, 109). Thus, the lack of mGlu3 receptors at different synapses at both cortical and thalamic levels may explain the reduced frontal-parietal EEG oscillations found in mGlu3-/- mice. A life-long dysfunction of NMDA receptors (suggested by the reduced expression of the GluN1 subunit at PND75), which mediate synaptic excitation at multiple poopulations of cortical interneurons, might also contribute to EEG changes found in mGlu3^{-/-} mice.

Our findings give impetus to future studies testing the hypothesis that the reported EEG alterations might be related to the psychotic-like phenotype exhibited by mGlu3^{-/-} mice (10, 11, 110). Interestingly, individuals affected by schizophrenia consistently show EEG abnormalities in γ and θ oscillations both under basal conditions and during sensory processing or execution of cognitive tasks (36, 111–114), as a possible result of a dysfunction of cortical GABAergic interneurons.

In summary, the present findings demonstrate that mGlu3 receptors are required for a proper development of GABAergic neurotransmission in the PFC and suggest that a dysfunction of these receptors alters the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic interneurons. They also suggest an association between such a dysfunction and long-lasting changes in thalamic and cortical networks underpinning quiet wakefulness and generation of EEG oscillations. It will be interesting to test the hypothesis that the genetic variants of GRM3 associated with psychiatric disorders alter the developmental trajectory of inhibitory neurotransmission in the PFC by causing changes in the expression or function of mGlu3 receptors. If so, an early treatment with drugs that selectively amplify mGlu3 receptor function in the appropriate

temporal windows may be beneficial in individuals with hypomorphic GRM3 mutations.

This early treatment might represent a new strategy to correct the developmental abnormalities of GABAergic transmission associated with schizophrenia, taking into account that drugs that do not display cellular specificity in enhancing GABAergic transmission (*e.g.*, benzodiazepines or other GABA_A receptor PAMs) are not effective in the treatment of psychotic disorders. A dysfunction of GABAergic interneurons of the PFC has been implicated in the pathophysiology of depression and stress-related disorders (115, 116), and mGlu2/3 receptor antagonists display antidepressant-like activity in animal models and are under clinical development for the treatment of major depression (117, 118). Thus, our findings may encourage the preclinical development of mGlu3 receptor negative allosteric modulators as potential antidepressant agents.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Eli Lilly and Co. (Indianapolis, IN, USA) for kindly providing wild-type, mGlu2^{-/-} and mGlu3^{-/-} mice. This study was supported by funds from the Italian Ministry of Health (Ricerca Corrente 2019), the Alborada Trust (to T.W.), and Swedish Research Council (to T.W.). F.N. and M.C. are colast authors. S.M. and F.N. are coheads of the Associated International Laboratory (LIA): Perinatal Stress and Neurode-generative Diseases, University of Lille, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), Unité Mixte de Recherche (UMR) 8576, and Sapienza University of Rome/Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS) Neuromed, France/Italy. The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

T. Imbriglio, R. Verhaeghe, K. Martinello, M. T. Pascarelli, G. Chece, D. Bucci, S. Notartomaso, M. Quattromani, G. Mascio, and F. Scalabrì performed research; A. Simeone, S. Maccari, and T. Wieloch contributed new reagents or analytic tools; C. Del Percio, S. Fucile, C. Babiloni, G. Battaglia, and C. Limatola analyzed data; C. Babiloni, F. Nicoletti, and M. Cannella wrote the paper; and F. Nicoletti and M. Cannella designed the research.

REFERENCES

- Bruno, V., Caraci, F., Copani, A., Matrisciano, F., Nicoletti, F., and Battaglia, G. (2017) The impact of metabotropic glutamate receptors into active neurodegenerative processes: a "dark side" in the development of new symptomatic treatments for neurologic and psychiatric disorders. *Neuropharmacology* 115, 180–192
- Maksymetz, J., Moran, S. P., and Conn, P. J. (2017) Targeting metabotropic glutamate receptors for novel treatments of schizophrenia. *Mol. Brain* 10, 15
- Nicoletti, F., Bockaert, J., Collingridge, G. L., Conn, P. J., Ferraguti, F., Schoepp, D. D., Wroblewski, J. T., and Pin, J. P. (2011) Metabotropic glutamate receptors: from the workbench to the bedside. *Neuropharmacology* 60, 1017–1041
- Barnes, S. A., Pinto-Duarte, A., Kappe, A., Zembrzycki, A., Metzler, A., Mukamel, E. A., Lucero, J., Wang, X., Sejnowski, T. J., Markou, A., and Behrens, M. M. (2015) Disruption of mGluR5 in parvalbuminpositive interneurons induces core features of neurodevelopmental disorders. *Mol. Psychiatry* 20, 1161–1172

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

14217

- 5. Foster, D.J., and Conn, P.J. (2017) Allosteric modulation of GPCRs: new insights and potential utility for treatment of schizophrenia and other CNS disorders. Neuron 94, 431-446
- Bruno, V., Battaglia, G., Copani, A., D'Onofrio, M., Di Iorio, P., De Blasi, A., Melchiorri, D., Flor, P. J., and Nicoletti, F. (2001) Metabotropic glutamate receptor subtypes as targets for neuroprotective drugs, J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 21, 1013–1033 Kinon, B. J., Millen, B. A., Zhang, L., and McKinzie, D. L. (2015)
- Exploratory analysis for a targeted patient population responsive to the metabotropic glutamate 2/3 receptor agonist pomaglumetad methionil in schizophrenia. Biol. Psychiatry 78, 754-762
- Fell, M. J., Svensson, K. A., Johnson, B. G., and Schoepp, D. D. (2008) Evidence for the role of metabotropic glutamate (mGlu)2 not mGlu3 receptors in the preclinical antipsychotic pharmacology of the mGlu2/ 3 receptor agonist (-)-(1R,4S,5S,6S)-4-amino-2-sulfonylbicyclo[3.1.0] hexane-4,6-dicarboxylic acid (LY404039). J. Phannacol. Exp. Ther. 326, 209-217
- 9. Nikiforuk, A., Popik, P., Drescher, K. U., van Gaalen, M., Relo, A. L., Mezler, M., Marek, G., Schoemaker, H., Gross, G., and Bespalov, A. (2010) Effects of a positive allosteric modulator of group II metabotropic glutamate receptors, LY487379, on cognitive flexibility and impulsive-like responding in rats. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 335, 665-673
- 10. Fujioka, R., Nii, T., Iwaki, A., Shibata, A., Ito, I., Kitaichi, K., Nomura, M., Hattori, S., Takao, K., Miyakawa, T., and Fukumaki, Y. (2014) Comprehensive behavioral study of mGluR3 knockout mice: implication in schizophrenia related endophenotypes. Mol. Brain 7.31
- 11. Lainiola, M., Procaccini, C., and Linden, A. M. (2014) mGluR3 knockout mice show a working memory defect and an enhanced response to MK-801 in the T- and Y-maze cognitive tests. Behav. Brain Res. 266, 94-103
- 12. Corti, C., Crepaldi, L., Mion, S., Roth, A. L., Xuereb, J. H., and Ferraguti, F. (2007) Altered dimerization of metabotropic glutamate receptor 3 in schizophrenia. Biol. Psychiatry 62, 747-755
- 13. Maj, C., Minelli, A., Giacopuzzi, E., Sacchetti, E., and Gennarelli, M. (2016) The role of metabotropic glutamate receptor genes in schizophrenia. Curr. Neuropharmacol. 14, 540-550
- 14. Saini, S. M., Mancuso, S. G., Mostaid, M. S., Liu, C., Pantelis, C., Everall, I. P., and Bousman, C. A. (2017) Meta-analysis supports GWAS-implicated link between GRM3 and schizophrenia risk. Transl. Psychiatry 7, e1196
- 15. Di Menna, L., Joffe, M. E., Iacovelli, L., Orlando, R., Lindsley, C. W., Mairesse, J., Gressèns, P., Cannella, M., Caraci, F., Copani, A., Bruno, V., Battaglia, G., Conn, P. J., and Nicoletti, F. (2018) Functional partnership between mGlu3 and mGlu5 metabotropic glutamate receptors in the central nervous system. Neuropharmacology 128, 301-313
- 16. Ohishi, H., Shigemoto, R., Nakanishi, S., and Mizuno, N. (1993) Distribution of the mRNA for a metabotropic glutamate receptor (mGluR3) in the rat brain: an in situ hybridization study. J. Comp. Neurol. 335, 252-266
- 17. Tanabe, Y., Nomura, A., Masu, M., Shigemoto, R., Mizuno, N., and Nakanishi, S. (1993) Signal transduction, pharmacological properties, and expression patterns of two rat metabotropic glutamate receptors, mGluR3 and mGluR4. J. Neurosci. 13, 1372-1378
- 18. Tamaru, Y., Nomura, S., Mizuno, N., and Shigemoto, R. (2001) Distribution of metabotropic glutamate receptor mGluR3 in the mouse CNS: differential location relative to pre- and postsynaptic sites. Neuroscience 106, 481-503
- 19. Catania, M.V., Landwehrmeyer, G. B., Testa, C. M., Standaert, D. G., Penney, J. B., Jr., and Young, A. B. (1994) Metabotropic glutamate receptors are differentially regulated during development. Neuroscience 61, 481-495
- 20. Sohal, V. S., Zhang, F., Yizhar, O., and Deisseroth, K. (2009) Parvalbumin neurons and gamma rhythms enhance cortical circuit performance. Nature 459, 698-702
- Payne, J. A., Rivera, C., Voipio, J., and Kaila, K. (2003) Cation-21. chloride co-transporters in neuronal communication, development and trauma. Trends Neurosci. 26, 199-206
- 22. Bandtlow, C. E., and Zimmermann, D. R. (2000) Proteoglycans in the developing brain: new conceptual insights for old proteins. Physiol. Rev. 80, 1267-1290
- 23. Matthews, R. T., Kelly, G. M., Zerillo, C. A., Gray, G., Tiemeyer, M., and Hockfield, S. (2002) Aggrecan glycoforms contribute to the

molecular heterogeneity of perineuronal nets. J. Neurosci. 22, 7536-7547

- McRae, P. A., Rocco, M. M., Kelly, G., Brumberg, J. C., and Matthews, 24. R. T. (2007) Sensory deprivation alters aggrecan and perineuronal net expression in the mouse barrel cortex. *J. Neurosci.* 27, 5405–5413
- Brückner, G., Grosche, J., Schmidt, S., Härtig, W., Margolis, R. U., Delpech, B., Seidenbecher, C. I., Czaniera, R., and Schachner, M. (2000) Postnatal development of perineuronal nets in wild-type mice and in a mutant deficient in tenascin-R. J. Comp. Neurol. 428, 616-629
- 26. Pizzorusso, T., Medini, P., Berardi, N., Chierzi, S., Fawcett, J. W., and Maffei, L. (2002) Reactivation of ocular dominance plasticity in the adult visual cortex. Science 298, 1248-1251
- Slaker, M., Churchill, L., Todd, R. P., Blacktop, J. M., Zuloaga, D. G., Raber, J., Darling, R. A., Brown, T. E., and Sorg, B. A. (2015) Removal of perineuronal nets in the medial prefrontal cortex impairs the acquisition and reconsolidation of a cocaine-induced conditioned Parene preference memory. J. Neurosci. 35, 4190–4202 Paylor, J. W., Wendlandt, E., Freeman, T. S., Greba, Q., Marks, W. N.,
- 28 Howland, J. G., and Winship, I. R. (2018) Impaired cognitive function after perineuronal net degradation in the medial prefrontal cortex. eNeuro 5, ENEURO.0253-18.2018
- Jiang, Z., Cowell, R. M., and Nakazawa, K. (2013) Convergence of 29 genetic and environmental factors on parvalbumin-positive inter-
- neurons in schizophrenia. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 7, 116 Hashimoto, T., Volk, D. W., Eggan, S. M., Mirnics, K., Pierri, J. N., Sun, Z., Sampson, A. R., and Lewis, D. A. (2003) Gene expression deficits in a subclass of GABA neurons in the prefrontal cortex of subjects with schizophrenia. J. Neurosci. 23, 6315-6326
- Hashimoto, T., Arion, D., Unger, T., Maldonado-Avilés, J. G., Morris, H. M., Volk, D. W., Mirnics, K., and Lewis, D. A. (2008) Alterations in GABA-related transcriptome in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex of subjects with schizophrenia. Mol. Psychiatry 13, 147-161
- 32 Pérez-Santiago, J., Diez-Alarcia, R., Callado, L. F., Zhang, J. X., Chana, G., White, C. H., Glatt, S. J., Tsuang, M. T., Everall, I. P., Meana, J. J., and Woelk, C. H. (2012) A combined analysis of microarray gene expression studies of the human prefrontal cortex identifies genes implicated in schizophrenia. J. Psychiatr. Res. 46, 1464-1474
- 33. Glausier, J. R., Fish, K. N., and Lewis, D. A. (2014) Altered parvalbumin basket cell inputs in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex of schizophrenia subjects. Mol. Psychiatry 19, 30-36; erratum: 140
- Enwright J. F. III, Sanapala, S., Foglio, A., Berry, R., Fish, K. N., and Lewis, D. A. (2016) Reduced labeling of parvalbumin neurons and perineuronal nets in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex of subjects with schizophrenia. Neuropsychopharmacology 41, 2206-2214
- 35. Arnsten, A. F., and Jin, L. E. (2014) Molecular influences on working memory circuits in dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. Prog. Mol. Biol. Transl. Sci. 122, 211-231
- Uhlhaas, P. J., and Singer, W. (2010) Abnormal neural oscillations 36. and synchrony in schizophrenia. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 11, 100–113 Curley, A. A., and Lewis, D. A. (2012) Cortical basket cell dysfunction
- in schizophrenia. J. Physiol. 590, 715-724
- Pantazopoulos, H., Woo, T. U., Lim, M. P., Lange, N., and Berretta, S. 38. (2010) Extracellular matrix-glial abnormalities in the amygdala and entorhinal cortex of subjects diagnosed with schizophrenia. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 67, 155–166
- Berretta, S. (2012) Extracellular matrix abnormalities in 39.
- schizophrenia. Neuropharmacology 62, 1584–1597 Berretta, S., Pantazopoulos, H., Markota, M., Brown, C., and Batzianouli, E. T. (2015) Losing the sugar coating: potential 40. impact of perineuronal net abnormalities on interneurons in schizophrenia. Schizophr. Res. 167, 18-27
- 41. Mauney, S. A., Athanas, K. M., Pantazopoulos, H., Shaskan, N., Passeri, E., Berretta, S., and Woo, T. U. (2013) Developmental pattern of perineuronal nets in the human prefrontal cortex and their deficit in schizophrenia. Biol. Psychiatry 74, 427-435
- 42. Linden, A. M., Shannon, H., Baez, M., Yu, J. L., Koester, A., and Schoepp, D. D. (2005) Anxiolytic-like activity of the mGLU2/3 receptor agonist LY354740 in the elevated plus maze test is disrupted in metabotropic glutamate receptor 2 and 3 knock-out mice. Psychopharmacology (Berl.) 179, 284–291
- Paxinos, G., and Watson, C. (2007) The Rat Brain in Stereotaxic Coordinates, 6th ed., Academic Press, London 43.
- Bucci, D., Busceti, C. L., Calierno, M. T., Di Pietro, P., Madonna, M., Biagioni, F., Ryskalin, L., Limanaqi, F., Nicoletti, F., and Fornai, F.

14218 Vol. 33 December 2019

The FASEB Journal • www.fasebj.org

IMBRIGHO FT AL.

(2017) Systematic morphometry of catecholamine nuclei in the brainstem. Front. Neuroanat. 11, 98

- Gundersen, H. J., and Jensen, E. B. (1987) The efficiency of systematic sampling in stereology and its prediction. J. Microsc. 147, 229–263
- Quattromani, M. J., Pruvost, M., Guerreiro, C., Backlund, F., Englund, E., Aspberg, A., Jaworski, T., Hakon, J., Ruscher, K., Kaczmarek, L., Vivien, D., and Wieloch, T. (2018) Extracellular matrix modulation is driven by experience-dependent plasticity during stroke recovery. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 55, 2196–2213
 Khirug, S., Yamada, J., Afzalov, R., Voipio, J., Khiroug, L., and Kaila,
- Khirug, S., Yamada, J., Afzalov, R., Voipio, J., Khiroug, L., and Kaila, K. (2008) GABAergic depolarization of the axon initial segment in cortical principal neurons is caused by the Na-K-2Cl cotransporter NKCC1. J. Neurosci. 28, 4635–4639
- Del Percio, C., Drinkenburg, W., Lopez, S., Infarinato, F., Bastlund, J. F., Laursen, B., Pedersen, J. T., Christensen, D. Z., Forloni, G., Frasca, A., Noè, F. M., Bentivoglio, M., Fabene, P. F., Bertini, G., Colavito, V., Kelley, J., Dix, S., Richardson, J. C., and Babiloni, C.; PharmaCog Consortium. (2017) On-going electroencephalographic rhythms related to cortical arousal in wild-type mice: the effect of aging. *Neurobiol. Aging* 49, 20–30
- Del Percio, C., Drinkenburg, W., Lopez, S., Limatola, C., Bastlund, J. F., Christensen, D. Z., Pedersen, J. T., Forloni, G., Frasca, A., Noe, F. M., Bentivoglio, M., Fabene, P. F., Bertini, G., Colavito, V., Dix, S., Ferri, R., Bordet, R., Richardson, J. C., and Babiloni, C. (2018) Ongoing electroencephalographic activity associated with cortical arousal in transgenic PDAPP mice (hAPP V717F). *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* 15, 259–272
- Guillemot, F., and Joyner, A. L. (1993) Dynamic expression of the murine Achaete-Scute homologue Mash-1 in the developing nervous system. *Mech. Dev.* 42, 171–185
- Cau, E., Gradwohl, G., Fode, C., and Guillemot, F. (1997) Mashl activates a cascade of bHLH regulators in olfactory neuron progenitors. *Development* 124, 1611–1621
- Hirsch, M. R., Tiveron, M. C., Guillemot, F., Brunet, J. F., and Goridis, C. (1998) Control of noradrenergic differentiation and Phox2a expression by MASH1 in the central and peripheral nervous system. *Development* 125, 599–608
- Golding, B., Pouchelon, G., Bellone, C., Murthy, S., Di Nardo, A. A., Govindan, S., Ogawa, M., Shimogori, T., Lüscher, C., Dayer, A., and Jabaudon, D. (2014) Retinal input directs the recruitment of inhibitory interneurons into thalamic visual circuits. *Neuron* 81, 1057–1069; erratum: 1443
- Hensch, T. K., Fagiolini, M., Mataga, N., Stryker, M. P., Baekkeskov, S., and Kash, S. F. (1998) Local GABA circuit control of experience-dependent plasticity in developing visual cortex. *Science* 282, 1504–1508
- Bernard, C., and Prochiantz, A. (2016) Otx2-PNN interaction to regulate cortical plasticity. *Neural Plast.* 2016, 7931693
 Bernard, C., Vincent, C., Testa, D., Bertini, E., Ribot, J., Di Nardo,
- 56. Bernard, C., Vincent, C., Testa, D., Bertini, E., Ribot, J., Di Nardo, A. A., Volovitch, M., and Prochiantz, A. (2016a) A mouse model for conditional secretion of specific single-chain antibodies provides genetic evidence for regulation of cortical plasticity by a non-cell autonomous homeoprotein transcription factor. *PLoS Genet.* 12, e1006035
- Sakai, A., Nakato, R., Ling, Y., Hou, X., Hara, N., Iijima, T., Yanagawa, Y., Kuwano, R., Okuda, S., Shirahige, K., and Sugiyama, S. (2017) Genome-wide target analyses of Otx2 homeoprotein in postnatal cortex. *Front. Neurosci.* 11, 307
- Kroll, T. T., and O'Leary, D. D. (2005) Ventralized dorsal telencephalic progenitors in Pax6 mutant mice generate GABA interneurons of a lateral ganglionic eminence fate. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 102, 7374–7379
- Gopal, P. P., and Golden, J. A. (2008) Pax6⁷⁻ mice have a cell nonautonomous defect in nonradial interneuron migration. *Cereb. Cortex* 18, 752–762
- Sussel, L., Marin, O., Kimura, S., and Rubenstein, J. L. (1999) Loss of Nkx2.1 homeobox gene function results in a ventral to dorsal molecular respecification within the basal telencephalon: evidence for a transformation of the pallidum into the striatum. *Development* 126, 3359–3370
- Xu, Q., Cobos, I., De La Cruz, E., Rubenstein, J. L., and Anderson, S. A. (2004) Origins of cortical interneuron subtypes. *J. Neurosci.* 24, 2612–2622
- Butt, S. J., Sousa, V. H., Fuccillo, M. V., Hjerling-Leffler, J., Miyoshi, G., Kimura, S., and Fishell, G. (2008) The requirement of Nkx2-1 in

the temporal specification of cortical interneuron subtypes. *Neuron* 59, 722–732

- Du, T., Xu, Q., Ocbina, P. J., and Anderson, S. A. (2008) NKX2.1 specifies cortical interneuron fate by activating Lhx6. *Development* 135, 1559–1567
- Hilbig, H., Bidmon, H. J., Blohm, U., and Zilles, K. (2001) Wisteria floribunda agglutinin labeling patterns in the human cortex: a tool for revealing areal borders and subdivisions in parallel with immunocytochemistry. *Anat. Embryol. (Berl.)* 203, 45–52
- Khirug, S., Huttu, K., Ludwig, A., Smirnov, S., Voipio, J., Rivera, C., Kaila, K., and Khiroug, L. (2005) Distinct properties of functional KCC2 expression in immature mouse hippocampal neurons in culture and in acute slices. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 21, 899–904
- Rivera, C., Voipio, J., Payne, J. A., Ruusuvuori, E., Lahtinen, H., Lamsa, K., Pirvola, U., Saarma, M., and Kaila, K. (1999) The K⁺/Cl⁻ co-transporter KCC2 renders GABA hyperpolarizing during neuronal maturation. *Nature* 397, 251–255
- Stein, V., Hermans-Borgmeyer, I., Jentsch, T. J., and Hübner, C. A. (2004) Expression of the KCl cotransporter KCC2 parallels neuronal maturation and the emergence of low intracellular chloride. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 468, 57–64
- Uvarov, P., Pruunsild, P., Timmusk, T., and Airaksinen, M. S. (2005) Neuronal K⁺/Cl co-transporter (KCC2) transgenes lacking neurone restrictive silencer element recapitulate CNS neurone-specific expression and developmental up-regulation of endogenous KCC2 gene. *J. Neurochem.* 95, 1144–1155
- Wong, F. K., Bercsenyi, K., Sreenivasan, V., Portalés, A., Fernández-Otero, M., and Marín, O. (2018) Pyramidal cell regulation of interneuron survival sculpts cortical networks. *Nature* 557, 668–673
- Ueno, H., Suemitsu, S., Okamoto, M., Matsumoto, Y., and Ishihara, T. (2017) Parvalbumin neurons and perineuronal nets in the mouse prefrontal cortex. *Neuroscience* 343, 115–127
- Miyamae, T., Chen, K., Lewis, D. A., and Gonzalez-Burgos, G. (2017) Distinct physiological maturation of parvalbumin-positive neuron subtypes in mouse prefrontal cortex. *J. Neurosci.* 37, 4883–4902
- Moghaddam, B., and Javitt, D. (2012) From revolution to evolution: the glutamate hypothesis of schizophrenia and its implication for treatment. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 37, 4–15
- Pi, H. J., Hangya, B., Kvitsiani, D., Sanders, J. I., Huang, Z. J., and Kepecs, A. (2013) Cortical interneurons that specialize in disinhibitory control. *Nature* 503, 521–524
- Wang, Y., Toledo-Rodriguez, M., Gupta, A., Wu, C., Silberberg, G., Luo, J., and Markram, H. (2004) Anatomical, physiological and molecular properties of Martinotti cells in the somatosensory cortex of the juvenile rat. J. Physiol. 561, 65–90
- Chiu, C. Q., Lur, G., Morse, T. M., Carnevale, N. T., Ellis-Davies, G. C., and Higley, M. J. (2013) Compartmentalization of GABAergic inhibition by dendritic spines. *Science* 340, 759–762
- Földy, C., Lee, S. Y., Szabadics, J., Neu, A., and Soltesz, I. (2007) Cell type-specific gating of perisomatic inhibition by cholecystokinin. *Nat. Neurosci.* 10, 1128–1130
- Marsh, E. D., Nasrallah, M. P., Walsh, C., Murray, K. A., Nicole Sunnen, C., McCoy, A., and Golden, J. A. (2016) Developmental interneuron subtype deficits after targeted loss of Arx. *BMC Neurosci.* 17, 35
- Kon, E., Cossard, A., and Jossin, Y. (2017) Neuronal polarity in the embryonic mammalian cerebral cortex. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 11, 163
 Ishii, K., Kubo, K. I., and Nakajima, K. (2016) Reelin and
- Ishii, K., Kubo, K. I., and Nakajima, K. (2016) Reelin and neuropsychiatric disorders. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 10, 229
- Grayson, D. R., Jia, X., Chen, Y., Sharma, R. P., Mitchell, C. P., Guidotti, A., and Costa, E. (2005) Reelin promoter hypermethylation in schizophrenia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 102, 9341–9346
- Woo, T. U., Miller, J. L., and Lewis, D. A. (1997) Schizophrenia and the parvalbumin-containing class of cortical local circuit neurons. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 154, 1013–1015
- Lewis, D. A., Hashimoto, T., and Morris, H. M. (2008) Cell and receptor type-specific alterations in markers of GABA neurotransmission in the prefrontal cortex of subjects with schizophrenia. *Neurotox. Res.* 14, 237–248
- Gonzalez-Burgos, G., Cho, R. Y., and Lewis, D. A. (2015) Alterations in cortical network oscillations and parvalbumin neurons in schizophrenia. *Biol. Psychiatry* 77, 1031–1040
- 84. Volk, D. W., Edelson, J. R., and Lewis, D. A. (2016) Altered expression of developmental regulators of parvalbumin and

mGlu3 RECEPTORS SHAPE THE DEVELOPMENT OF GABAergic TRANSMISSION

14219

somatostatin neurons in the prefrontal cortex in schizophrenia. Schizophr. Res. 177, 3-9

- Belforte, J. E., Zsiros, V., Sklar, E. R., Jiang, Z., Yu, G., Li, Y., Quinlan, E. M., and Nakazawa, K. (2010) Postnatal NMDA receptor ablation in corticolimbic interneurons confers schizophrenia-like phenotypes. *Nat. Neurosci.* 13, 76–83
- Sullivan, C. R., Funk, A. J., Shan, D., Haroutunian, V., and McCullumsmith, R. E. (2015) Decreased chloride channel expression in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in schizophrenia. *PLoS One* 10, e0123158
- Merner, N. D., Chandler, M. R., Bourassa, C., Liang, B., Khanna, A. R., Dion, P., Rouleau, G. A., and Kahle, K. T. (2015) Regulatory domain or CpG site variation in SLC12A5, encoding the chloride transporter KCC2, in human autism and schizophrenia. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 9, 386
- Amin, H., Marinaro, F., De Pietri Tonelli, D., and Berdondini, L. (2017) Developmental excitatory-to-inhibitory GABA-polarity switch is disrupted in 22q11.2 deletion syndrome: a potential target for clinical therapeutics. *Sci. Rep.* 7, 15752
- Yabuno, K., Morise, J., Kizuka, Y., Hashii, N., Kawasaki, N., Takahashi, S., Miyata, S., Izumikawa, T., Kitagawa, H., Takematsu, H., and Oka, S. (2015) A sulfated glycosaminoglycan linkage region is a novel type of human natural killer-1 (HNK-1) epitope expressed on aggrecan in perineuronal nets. *PLoS One* 10, e0144560
- Yamada, J., Ohgomori, T., and Jinno, S. (2017) Alterations in expression of Cat-315 epitope of perineuronal nets during normal ageing, and its modulation by an open-channel NMDA receptor blocker, memantine. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 525, 2035–2049
- Hårtig, W., Brauer, K., and Brückner, G. (1992) Wisteria floribunda agglutinin-labelled nets surround parvalbumin-containing neurons. *Neuropepot* 3, 869–872
- Haji-Ghassemi, O., Gilbert, M., Spence, J., Schur, M. J., Parker, M. J., Jenkins, M. L., Burke, J. E., van Faassen, H., Young, N. M., and Evans, S. V. (2016) Molecular basis for recognition of the cancer glycobiomarker, LacdiNAc (GalNAc[β1→4]GlcNAc), by Wisteria floribunda Agglutinin. *J. Biol. Chem.* 291, 24085–24095
 Miyata, S., Nadanaka, S., Igarashi, M., and Kitagawa, H. (2018)
- Miyata, S., Nadanaka, S., Igarashi, M., and Kitagawa, H. (2018) Structural variation of chondroitin sulfate chains contributes to the molecular heterogeneity of perineuronal nets. *Front. Integr. Nuerosci.* 12, 3
- Happel, M. F., and Frischknecht, R. (2016) Neuronal plasticity in the juvenile and adult brain regulated by the extracellular matrix. In *Composition and Function of the Extracellular Matrix in the Human Body* (Travascio, F., ed.), pp. 143–158, INTECH, Rijeka, Croatia
- Bozzelli, P. L., Alaiyed, S., Kim, E., Villapol, S., and Conant, K. (2018) Proteolytic remodeling of perineuronal nets: effects on synaptic plasticity and neuronal population dynamics. *Neural Plast.* 2018, 5735789
- 96. Jin, L. E., Wang, M., Yang, S. T., Yang, Y., Galvin, V. C., Lightbourne, T. C., Ottenheimer, D., Zhong, Q., Stein, J., Raja, A., Paspalas, C. D., and Arnsten, A. F. T. (2017) mGluR2/3 mechanisms in primate dorsolateral prefrontal cortex: evidence for both presynaptic and postsynaptic actions. *Mol. Psychiatry* 22, 1615–1625
- Walker, A. G., and Conn, P. J. (2015) Group I and group II metabotropic glutamate receptor allosteric modulators as novel potential antipsychotics. *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 20, 40–45
- 98. Egan, M. F., Straub, R. E., Goldberg, T. E., Yakub, I., Callicott, J. H., Hariri, A. R., Mattay, V. S., Bertolino, A., Hyde, T. M., Shannon-Weickert, C., Akil, M., Crook, J., Vakkalanka, R. K., Balkissoon, R., Gibbs, R. A., Kleinman, J. E., and Weinberger, D. R. (2004) Variation in GRM3 affects cognition, prefrontal glutamate, and risk for schizophrenia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 101, 12604–12609
- Harrison, P. J., Lyon, L., Sartorius, L. J., Burnet, P. W., and Lane, T. A. (2008) The group II metabotropic glutamate receptor 3 (mGluR3, mGlu3, GRM3): expression, function and involvement in schizophrenia. *J. Psychopharmacol. (Oxford)* 22, 308–322
- 100. Battaglia, G., Molinaro, G., Riozzi, B., Storto, M., Busceti, C. L., Spinsanti, P., Bucci, D., Di Liberto, V., Mudò, G., Corti, C., Corsi, M., Nicoletti, F., Belluardo, N., and Bruno, V. (2009) Activation of mGlu3 receptors stimulates the production of GDNF in striatal neurons. *PLoS One* 4, e6591

- 101. Battaglia, G., Riozzi, B., Bucci, D., Di Menna, L., Molinaro, G., Pallottino, S., Nicoletti, F., and Bruno, V. (2015) Activation of mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors enhances GDNF and GLT-1 formation in the spinal cord and rescues motor neurons in the SOD-1 mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 74, 126–136
- Canty, A. J., Dietze, J., Harvey, M., Enomoto, H., Milbrandt, J., and Ibáñez, C. F. (2009) Regionalized loss of parvalbumin interneurons in the cerebral cortex of mice with deficits in GFRalpha1 signaling. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 10695–10705
- 103. Perrinjaquet, M., Sjöstrand, D., Moliner, A., Zechel, S., Lamballe, F., Maina, F., and Ibáñez, C. F. (2011) MET signaling in GABAergic neuronal precursors of the medial ganglionic eminence restricts GDNF activity in cells that express GFRα1 and a new transmembrane receptor partner. J. Cell Sci. 124, 2797–2805
- Kandel, Å., and Buzsáki, G. (1997) Cellular-synaptic generation of sleep spindles, spike-and-wave discharges, and evoked thalamocortical responses in the neocortex of the rat. J. Neurosci. 17, 6783–6797
- Hughes, S. W., and Crunelli, V. (2005) Thalamic mechanisms of EEG alpha rhythms and their pathological implications. *Neuroscientist* 11, 357–372
- Lorincz, M. L., Kékesi, K. A., Juhász, G., Crunelli, V., and Hughes, S. W. (2009) Temporal framing of thalamic relay-mode firing by phasic inhibition during the alpha rhythm. *Neuron* 63, 683–696
- Crunelli, V., David, F., Lőrincz, M. L., and Hughes, S. W. (2015) The thalamocortical network as a single slow wave-generating unit. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 31, 72–80
- Nyíri, G., Freund, T. F., and Somogyi, P. (2001) Input-dependent synaptic targeting of alpha(2)-subunit-containing GABA(A) receptors in synapses of hippocampal pyramidal cells of the rat. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 13, 428–442
- Del Pino, I., Brotons-Mas, J. R., Marques-Smith, A., Marighetto, A., Frick, A., Marín, O., and Rico, B. (2017) Abnormal wiring of CCK⁺ basket cells disrupts spatial information coding. *Nat. Neurosci.* 20, 784–792
- 110. Pritchett, D., Jagannath, A., Brown, L. A., Tam, S. K., Hasan, S., Gatti, S., Harrison, P. J., Bannerman, D. M., Foster, R. G., and Peirson, S. N. (2015) Deletion of metabotropic glutamate receptors 2 and 3 (mGlu2& mGlu3) in mice disrupts sleep and wheel-running activity, and increases the sensitivity of the circadian system to light. *PLoS One* 10, e0125523
- Schmiedt, C., Brand, A., Hildebrandt, H., and Basar-Eroglu, C. (2005) Event-related theta oscillations during working memory tasks in patients with schizophrenia and healthy controls. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 25, 936–947
- Cho, R.Y., Konecky, R. O., and Carter, C. S. (2006) Impairments in frontal cortical gamma synchrony and cognitive control in schizophrenia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 103, 19878–19883
- 113. Haenschel, C., Bittner, R. A., Waltz, J., Haertling, F., Wibral, M., Singer, W., Linden, D. E., and Rodriguez, E. (2009) Cortical oscillatory activity is critical for working memory as revealed by deficits in early-onset schizophrenia. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 9481–9489
- Minzenberg, M. J., Firl, A. J., Yoon, J. H., Gomes, G. C., Reinking, C., and Carter, C. S. (2010) Gamma oscillatory power is impaired during cognitive control independent of medication status in first-episode schizophrenia. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 35, 2590–2599
- Duman, R. S., Sanacora, G., and Krystal, J. H. (2019) Altered connectivity in depression: GABA and glutamate neurotransmitter deficits and reversal by novel treatments. *Neuron* 102, 75–90
- Fogaça, M. V., and Duman, R. S. (2019) Cortical GABAergic dysfunction in stress and depression: new insights for therapeutic interventions. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 13, 87
- Chaki, S., and Fukumoto, K. (2018) mGlu receptors as potential targets for novel antidepressants. *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 38, 24–30
 Chaki, S. (2017) mGlu2/3 Receptor antagonists as novel antide-
- Chaki, S. (2017) mGlu2/3 Receptor antagonists as novel antidepressants. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 38, 569–580

Received for publication April 29, 2019. Accepted for publication September 17, 2019.

14220 Vol. 33 December 2019

The FASEB Journal • www.fasebj.org

IMBRIGLIO ET AL.

CHAPTER 3

INTERPLAY BETWEEN MGLU3 RECEPTORS AND MATERNAL RESTRAINT STRESS ON BRAIN DEVELOPMENT

Most diseases are complex and stem from an interaction between genes and environment. Environment and experiences vary from one individual to another. Together with genes, they shape individual behavior. The last part of my thesis was dedicated to study the interplay between genes and environmental factors such as maternal restraint stress (MRS).

Early life stress impairs critically the glutamatergic synapse, but also GABAergic system as shown by growing evidences. Indeed, early life stress decreases GABA receptors expression subunit (*Nejatbakhsh et al., 2019; Laloux et al., 2012*), GABAergic markers such as reelin, GAD67 and GAD65 (*Matrisciano et al., 2012, 2013; Stone et la., 2001*), GAD⁺ neurons (*Grigoryan and Segal, 2013*) and delays GABA cell migration (*Stevens et al., 2013*). Other studies found a reduction of PV⁺ interneurons density in hippocampus in heterozygous GAD67-GFP (Knock-In; GAD67^{+/GFP}) mice subjected to prenatal stress but not in naïve mice and wilt-type mice suggesting that interplay between genes and environment induce this phenotype (*Wang et al., 2018; Uchida et al., 2014*).

Since we previously reported that the deletion of mGlu3 receptor in mice lead to developmental abnormalities in cortical GABAergic system, we wanted to further investigate how the deletion of the mGlu3 receptors coupled with MRS could impact the GABAergic system as well stress related genes and epigenetic markers during development in hippocampus, a central brain region in stress response.

In order to study the interplay between nature and nurture (eg. genes and environment) we submitted mGlu3^{-/-}and wild-type mice to a prenatal restraint stress from embryologic day 15 to embryologic day 17.5. Then, we analyzed several GABAergic interneurons markers, stress markers and epigenetic marks in hippocampus by real-time PCR in early postnatal life.

Interplay between mGlu3 receptors and maternal restraint stress on the development of neuroplasticity genes expression in the hippocampus

Rémy Verhaeghe*¹, Tiziana Imbriglio*², Milena Cannella³, Stefania Maccari^{2,4#}, Ferdinando Nicoletti^{3#}

¹Department of Physiology and Pharmacology "V. Erspamer" and ²Department of Science and Medical–Surgical Biotechnology, University Sapienza of Rome, Rome, Italy

³Istituto di Ricovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IRCCS) Neuromed, Pozzilli, Italy

⁴University of Lille, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), Unite Mixte de Recherche (UMR) 8576, UGSF, Unité de Glycobiologie Structurale et Fonctionnelle, Lille, France

*These authors contributed equally to this work

Co-Head of International Associated Laboratory (LIA) "Perinatal Stress and Neurodegenerative Diseases": University of Lille - CNRS, UMR 8576 - Sapienza University of Rome and IRCCS Neuromed

Corresponding author:

Pr. Stefania Maccari, 2PhDs, <u>stefania.maccari@univ-lille.fr</u> UMR8576 CNRS, UGSF Unit, University of Lille, Rue Mendeleiev, 59655, Villeneuve d'Ascq, France

ABSTRACT

The developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic transmission in postnatal life is influenced by mGlu3 receptors. Because genes and environment shape the brain development, we studied the interplay between these risk factors on the expression of GABAergic interneuron-related genes in the hippocampus, a target region of early life stress. Hence, in the present study, we used mGlu3^{-/-} mice and wild type mice that underwent maternal restraint stress (MRS) from embryonic days 14.5 to 17.5, a critical period for GABAergic interneurons maturation and migration. We showed that genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors decreased the transcripts encoding parvalbumin, calretinin, neuropeptide Y, and GAD67 at PND21. MRS induced large reductions in somatostatin, cholecystokinin, GABA transporter 1 and glutamic acid decarboxylase 67 gene expression at PND30. We also showed that MRS consistently increased transcripts encoding reelin and GluN1 at PND9 and PND21. Moreover, changes of stress markers as well as epigenetic marks in mGlu3^{-/-} mice and MRS mice have been observed, confirming the hippocampus as a main target of maternal stress, which is known to induce epigenetic alterations in the offspring. Interestingly, we showed that MRS in mGlu3^{-/-} mice induced compensatory and protective effects on GABAergic interneurons related genes expression. Together these results strengthen not only the important role of mGlu3 receptors but also the influence of the interplay between mGlu3 receptors and MRS on the development of GABAergic interneurons in the hippocampus.

<u>Keywords</u>: mGlu3 knockout mice, hippocampus, GABAergic interneurons, epigenetic markers, glucocorticoids MR/GR, BDNF

INTRODUCTION

Genes and environment, acting in concert, shape the developmental trajectory of the CNS (Plomin and Daniels, 1987; Stiles, 2011; Weaver 2014), and exposure to adverse environmental conditions during critical developmental time windows may cause long-lasting effects on brain function and behavior (Maccari et al., 2017). A large body of evidence suggests that perinatal stress may have long-term programming effects on the brain, depending on the timing and extent of exposure to stressful conditions (Bock et al., 2015; Maccari et al., 2014; Brunton and Russell, 2008; Matrisciano et al., 2012). In line with this hypothesis, the PRS mouse model has been shown to induce behavioral and molecular neuroepigenetic alterations (Dong et al., 2016), which could be targeted by conventional antipsychotic agents or by drugs that activate type 2/3 metabotropic glutamate (mGlu2/3 receptors (Matrisciano et al., 2012; Matrisciano et al., 2013).

mGlu receptors regulate GABAergic transmission in different brain regions (reviewed by Nicletti et al., 2011), and recent findings suggest that they can also regulate the development of GABAergic interneurons in the CNS. Although GABAergic interneurons represent only 10-15% of hippocampal neurons, they are critically involved in the regulation of network oscillations because they tune the synchronization of pyramidal cells (the principal excitatory neurons) and therefore shape information processing in the hippocampus. Regulation of pyramidal cell synchronization is a key process in the coordinated activity of neuronal networks underlying higher brain function. Specific subpopulations of GABAergic interneurons, such as parvalbumin-positive (PV⁺) interneurons are critical for this function (Uhlhaas et al., 2009; Pelkey et al., 2017). Disruption of mGlu5 receptors from PV⁺ interneurons decreased of the numbers of interneurons and inhibitory currents recorded from pyramidal neurons in the cerebral cortex. These changes were associated with increased compulsive-like behaviors, abnormal sensorimotor gating and altered responsiveness to psychostimulants (Barnes et al., 2015). mGlu3 receptors are functionally linked to mGlu5 receptors, and their activation boost mGlu5 receptor signaling in the cerebral cortex, hippocampus, and other brain regions (Di Menna et al, 2018). Interestingly, genetic deletion of mGlu3 receptors in mice lead to behavioral alterations such as hyperactivity in the open field, light/dark transition, and impaired working memory and contextual memory (Fujioka et al., 2014; Lainiola et al., 2014). We recently found that the deletion of mGlu3 receptors in mice have a strong impact on the development of cortical GABAergic transmission in the prefrontal cortex (Imbriglio, Verhaeghe et al., 2019). mGlu3^{-/-} mice showed robust changes in the expression of interneuron-related genes in the prefrontal cortex, including large reductions in the expression of parvalbumin and the GluN1 subunit of NMDA receptors. The number of cortical cells enwrapped by perineuronal nets was increased in mGlu3^{-/-} mice and adult mGlu3^{-/-} mice showed lower power in electroencephalographic rhythms (Imbriglio, Verhaeghe et al., 2019).

Stress response is mediated by glucocorticoids and glutamate and stress are tightly connected (Popoli et al., 2011). For example, hippocampal mGlu2 receptors regulate resilience to stress through mechanisms that involve the epigenetic regulation of mineralcorticoid receptors (MR) (Nasca et al., 2014; 2017). However, little is known on how genes and environment interact in the development of GABAergic system. This gave us the impetus to investigate how deletion of the mGlu3 receptors combines with MRS in regulating the expression of GABAergic-related neurons in the hippocampus, the key brain region in the response to stress (McEwen, 1999; Maccari et al., 2017). We also analyzed genes transcript encoding for glucocorticoids receptors (Nr3c1), mineralocorticoids receptors (Nr3c2) as well brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) that play a key role in plasticity induced by stress. To this purpose, we submitted mGlu3^{-/-}and wild-type mice to a MRS from embryologic day 14.5 to embryologic day 17.5, a critical time window for formation and migration of GABAergic interneurons in the fetal brain. Then, we analyzed several GABAergic interneurons markers, stress markers and epigenetic marks in hippocampus by real-time PCR across the postnatal development.

MATERIAL AND METHOD

Animals

Adult male and female CD1 mice were housed under controlled conditions (T = 22° C; humidity = 40%) on a 12 h light-dark cycle with food and water *ad libitum*. Experiments were performed following the Guidelines for Animal Care and Use of the National Institutes of Health to minimize the number of animals and animal suffering. The experimental protocol was approved by the Ethical Committee of Neuromed Institute (Pozzilli, Italy) and by the Italian Ministry of Health. mGlu3 receptor knockout mice (mGlu3^{-/-} mice) with a CD1 genetic background were kindly provided by Eli Lilly & Company, Indianapolis, IN. One male and two females of mGlu3^{-/-}, and wild-type CD1 mice were housed for homozygous mating. We did not use littermates generated by heterozygous mating to minimize the number of mice

(experiments were performed exclusively on homozygous mice). Pups at postnatal days (PNDs) 9, 21, and 30 were used for biochemical analysis of selected genes in the hippocampal area.

Maternal restraint stress (MRS)

The stress procedures were used as described (a widely used restraint-and-light stress procedure (Montano et al. 1993; Fujioka et al. 2006; Uchida et al. 2011), on pregnant mice. The stress was performed three times a day for 45 min per session (08:30-09:15, 12:30-13:15, 16:30-17:15) from E14.5 to17.5 with a transparent plastic tube with a diameter of 3 cm. The total number of stresses per a mouse was nine. After the last stress treatment, the pregnant mice were not disturbed until the due date. In the non stressed and stressed groups, progeny from at least three pregnant mice were used for the experiments.

Measurements of mRNA levels of interneuron-related genes

Mice were killed by decapitation at PND 9, 21 or 30. The brains were removed and the hippocampus immediately dissected and frozen on liquid nitrogen. Total RNA was extracted using the trizol reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) according to manufacturer's instructions. The RNA was further treated with DNAse (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), and single strand cDNA was synthesized from 1.5 μ g of total RNA using Superscript III (Invitrogen) and random hexamers. Real-time PCR was performed on 15 ng of cDNA by using specific primers and Power SYBR Green Master Mix (Biorad, Hercules, CA) on an Applied Biosystems Step-One instrument.

Thermal cycler conditions were as follows: 10 min at 95°C, 40 cycles of denaturation (15 sec at 95°C), and combined annealing/extension (1 min at 58-60°C). Primers sequences of all genes are reported in Supplementary Table 1. mRNA copy number for each gene was calculated from serially diluted standard curves simultaneously amplified with the samples and normalized with respect to the transferrin receptor (TFRC) mRNA copy number. Each sample was analyzed in duplicate together with two negative controls.

RESULTS

We examined whether the lack of mGlu3, MRS or the combination of mGlu3 deletion and MRS could affect the expression of genes encoding for 1) biochemical markers of

GABAergic interneurons, 2) stress response-related genes and 3) epigenetic marks in the hippocampus in the first month of postnatal life (at PND9, PND21 and PND30).

At post-natal day 9 (PND9) (**Fig. 1A**), MRS in wild type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice induced an increase in the transcripts of the genes encoding neuropeptide Y (NPY) and cannabinoid receptor type1 (Cnr1). MRS in wild-type mice selectively increased the transcripts of reelin (Reln) and GluN1 (Grin1). Furthermore, Reln mRNA levels were higher in unstressed mGlu3^{-/-} mice in unstressed wild type mice. Interestingly, parvalbumin (Pvalb) transcript levels were selectively increased in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice.

At PND21, we observed substantial changes in the expression of GABAergic neuron-related genes in our experimental groups (**Fig. 1B**). Transcript analysis revealed a down-regulation of Pvalb, calretinin (Calb2), NPY in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice compared to wild type non-MRS mice. In addition, we found an increase in somatostatin (Sst), Reln, cholecystokinin (CCK), GABA transporter 1 (Slc6a1), glutamate decarboxylase 65 (GAD65) mRNA levels in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice with respect to wild type non-MRS mice. Mice carrying both mGlu3 deletion and submitted to MRS displayed an increase in transcripts encoding Pvalb, Calb2, CCK and NPY with respect to mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice. In contrast, transcript levels of Reln, Slc6a1, GAD65, vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) and Sst were lower in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice than in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice. Wild type mice submitted to MRS showed a decrease of Calb2, Slc6c1, VIP mRNA levels compared to wild type non MRS mice. The transcripts encoding Sst, Grin1, Reln, CCK, Slc6a1 were instead higher in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice than in wild type MRS mice.

At PND30, (**Fig. 1C**) Sst, CCK and Slc6a1 transcripts were reduced by MRS in both wild type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice. mGlu3^{-/-}non MRS mice displayed increases in Cnr1 and GAD65 mRNA levels compared to wild type non MRS mice. Moreover, GAD65 mRNA levels were lower in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice than in mGlu3^{-/-} non MRS mice. MRS reduced GAD67 transcripts selectively in wild type mice.

We analyzed genes transcript encoding for glucocorticoids receptors (Nr3c1), mineralocorticoids receptors (Nr3c2) and BDNF, which are involved in mechanisms of neuroadaptation induced by maternal stress. At PND9 (**Fig. 2A**), mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice showed an increase in Nr3c1, Nr3c2, and BDNF with respect to wild-type non-MRS mice. In addition, Nr3c2 mRNA levels were also higher in wild type MRS mice compared to wild type non-MRS mice. The analysis of stress-related genes at PND21 (**Fig. 2B**) revealed lower levels

of Nr3c1 and BDNF in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice compared to wild type non-MRS mice. MRS also reduced BDNF mRNA selectively in wild-type mice. Furthermore, we found an increase in Nr3c2 in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice with respect to wild type MRS mice. Among transcripts encoding stress markers at PND30 (Fig. 2C), Nr3c1 mRNA levels were reduced by maternal stress in both wild type mice and mGlu3^{-/-} mice. Furthermore, mGlu3^{-/-} non MRS mice displayed lower Nr3c1 transcript levels than wild type non MRS mice. BDNF gene expression was also decreased in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice compared to mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice. We further analyzed several epigenetic markers. At PND9, we observed an increase in methyl CpG binding protein 2 (Mecp2), DNA (cytosine-5)-methyltransferase 1 (DNMT1) and histone deacetylase 3 (HDAC3) transcripts in mGlu3^{-/-} non MRS mice and wild type MRS mice compared to wild type non MRS mice (Fig. 2C). At PND21, MRS caused substantial changes in the transcripts of epigenetic markers (Fig. 2D) as demonstrated by the increase of Mecp2 and HDAC3 mRNA levels in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice compared to mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice. Notably, HDAC3 mRNA levels were significantly higher in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice than in wild type MRS mice Moreover, MRS reduced DNMT1 mRNA levels selectively in wild type mice. At PND30, MRS reduced DNMT1 and HDAC3 mRNA levels in both wild type non-MRS mice and mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice (Fig. 2E).



200

150

100

50

0

100

50

 $\mathbf{B}_{_{150}}$ Pvalb

** _§

§

§





PND30

















































Figure 1 - Influence of genetic deletion mGlu3 receptors and maternal restraint stress on biochemical markers of GABAergic interneurons in the hippocampus at PND9 (**A**), PND21 (**B**) and PND30 (**C**). (**A**) Cnr1, MRS $F_{(3;30)} = 11.23$ wild-type p=0.013, mGlu3^{-/-}p=0.047; Npy, $F_{(3;29)} = 15.35$; Nr3c1, $F_{(3;19)} = 9.2$; Nr3c2, $F_{(3;19)} = 5.52$; Pvalb, MRS mGlu3^{-/-} $F_{(3;32)} = 19.03$ p<0.001; genotype x MRS $F_{(3;32)} = 30.90$ p<0.001; Reln, genotype $F_{(3;28)} = 8.94$ p=0.006; MRS wild-type $F_{(3;28)} = 18.6$ p<0.001; Grin1, $F_{(3;31)} = 8.97$; (**B**) Calb2, $F_{(3;23)} = 28.83$; CCK, $F_{(3;21)} = 49.60$; Cnr1, $F_{(3;23)} = 7.72$; Gad₆₇ $F_{(3;23)} = 12.04$; Gad₆₅ $F_{(3;23)} = 12.74$; Grin1, $F_{(3;22)} = 4.6$; ; Npy, $F_{(3;22)} = 50.95$; ; Pvalb, $F_{(3;23)} = 15.05$; Reln, $F_{(3;22)} = 29.04$; Slc6a1, $F_{(3;22)} = 19.14$; Sst, $F_{(3;23)} = 31.15$; Vip, $F_{(3;23)} = 19.97$; (**C**) CCK, $F_{(3;19)} = 19.19$; Cnr1, $F_{(3;15)} = 12.66$; ; Gad₆₇ $F_{(3;18)} = 6.57$; Gad₆₅ $F_{(3;18)} = 6.64$; Pvalb, $F_{(3;19)} = 10.64$; Reln, $F_{(3;18)} = 8.63$; Slc6a1, $F_{(3;18)} = 62.32$; Sst, $F_{(3;18)} = 17.87$.



Figure 2- Influence of genetic deletion mGlu3 receptors and maternal restraint stress on biochemical markers of stress response in the hippocampus at PND9 (**A**), PND21 (**B**) and PND30 (**C**). (**A**) BDNF, $F_{(3; 19)} = 23.97$; (**B**) BDNF, $F_{(3; 23)} = 8.18$; Nr3c1, $F_{(3; 23)} = 21.76$; Nr3c2, $F_{(3; 23)} = 8.54$; (**C**) BDNF, $F_{(3; 18)} = 11.37$; Nr3c1, $F_{(3; 19)} = 55.21$.

Influence of genetic deletion mGlu3 receptors and maternal restraint stress on epigenetic marks in the hippocampus at PND9 (**D**), PND21 (**E**) and PND30 (**F**). (**A**) DNMT1, $F_{(3;19)}=17.4$; HDAC3, genotype $F_{(3;19)}=5.6$ p=0.029; MRS $F_{(3;19)}=9.83$ p=0.005; Mecp2, $F_{(3;19)}=20.62$; (**B**) DNMT1, $F_{(3;22)}=5.64$ HDAC3, $F_{(3;23)}=10.24$; Mecp2, $F_{(3;23)}=9.78$; (**C**) DNMT1, $F_{(3;19)}=12.96$; HDAC3, $F_{(3;19)}=9.05$; Mecp2, $F_{(3;19)}=10.65$.

DISCUSSION

Our results strengthen not only the important role of mGlu3 receptors but also the influence of the interplay between mGlu3 receptors and MRS on the development of GABAergic interneurons in the hippocampus. Indeed, we showed that mGlu3^{-/-} mice showed reduced parvalbumin mRNA levelsat PND21 and a trend to a reduction at PND30. Parvalbumin is a calcium-binding protein expressed by basket and chandelier cells, which innervate the soma and initial axonal segment of pyramidal neurons (Hu et al., 2014). Parvalbumin is believed to be a convergence point of genetic and environmental factors and our data fully support this hypothesis (Jiang et al., 2013). Interestingly, our results showed that cumulative mGlu3^{-/-} deletion and MRS increased parvalbumin transcripts at PND9 and PND21, showing that gene x environment induces different changes on parvalbumin transcripts with respect to MRS or mGlu3 receptor deletion alone. PV⁺ and somatostatin (Sst)⁺ interneurons cover 70% of the total population of GABAergic interneurons (Booker and Vida, 2018). Sst⁺ interneurons innervate the apical portion of pyramidal cell dendrites (Chiu et al., 2013). Although, somatostatin transcripts differ depending on MRS and mGlu3^{-/-} deletion we still found a significant decrease in mGlu3^{-/-} MRS mice at PND21 and at PND30. Interestingly, we also observed a diminution of VIP mRNA induced by MRS at PND21. VIP is a specific marker of a subpopulation of interneurons that exclusively innervate other interneurons (Pi et al., 2013). Transcripts encoding for reelin were consistently increased in wild type MRS mice and mGlu3-/- mice compared to wild type non stressed mice. Reelin regulates processes of neuronal migration and abnormal expression of Reelin can lead to neurodevelopmental disorders (Folsom and Fatemi, 2012). Moreover, MRS induced important reduction of somatostatin, cholecystokinin, GABA transporter 1 and glutamic acid decarboxylase 67 gene expression at PND30.

MRS selectively induced in wild-type mice an increase in the transcript encoding the GluN1, subunit of NMDA receptors (Traynelis et al., 2010; Sengar et al., 2019). As activation of NMDA receptors regulates both glutamatergic (Paoletti et al., 2013) and GABAergic transmission (Xue et al., 2011), these results suggest that MRS could alter the excitatory/inhibitory balance leading potentially to abnormalities in neuronal network.

Interestingly we observed different transcripts profile for GAD65 and GAD67. GAD65 was upregulated in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice compared to wild type non-MRS mice at PND21 and PND30, whereas GAD67 transcripts levels were lower in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice and wild type stressed mice than wild type non-stressed mice at PND21 and PND30, respectively. GAD65 and GAD67 are two isoforms of glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD), an enzyme involved in GABA synthesis. Although both isoforms are present in most GABAergic interneurons in the central nervous system, GAD65 and GAD67 are believed to fulfill distinct role as demonstrated by their different location in the cell and their different expression during brain development. GAD67 predominates early during development whereas GAD65 is expressed later (Pinal and Tobin 1998; Soghomonian and Martin, 1998). Importantly, one of the most consistent findings in postmortem brain studies of schizophrenics is the decreased expression of the 67-kDa isoform of glutamate decarboxylase (GAD67), the primary GABAsynthesizing enzyme, in a subpopulation of GABAergic neurons (Guidotti et al, 2000; Hashimoto et al, 2003; Volk et al, 2000; Heckers and Konradi, 2015). In addition to change in GAD65 and GAD67 gene expression, we showed that the transcript of Slc6a1 encoding the high affinity GABA transporter, GAT1, was decreased by MRS in mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21 and in wild type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND30. Taken together, these data suggest that the combination of mGlu3 receptor deletion and MRS impairs GABA metabolism and synaptic clearance.

Given that the programming effect of MRS is mediated by glucocorticoids (Maccari et al., 1995; Maccari et al., 2014; Maccari et al., 2017), it is not surprising that the glutamatergic system and glucocorticoids are tightly associated (Popoli et al., 2011). Because maternal stress is known to alter the GABAergic system in the adult life (Murthy et al., 2019), we analyzed Nr3c1 and Nr3c2 encoding GRs and MRs, respectively. GRs and MRs in the hippocampus are essential for stress response because they mediate the negative feedback within the HPA axis (Sapolsky and McEwen, 1984; Sapolsky et al., 1984; McEwen, 2001). We found that MR was upregulated in wild type MRS mice and mGlu3^{-/-} non-stressed mice at PND9 whereas MR transcripts levels were higher only in mGlu3^{-/-} stressed mice at PND21.

On the other hand, GR transcripts were up-regulated in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice whereas they were down-regulated in mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice at PND21 and PND30. Of note, MRS decreased GR mRNA at PND30. Reduction of GRs in the hippocampus following perinatal restraint stress has been found in several studies (Maccari et al., 1995; Van Waess et al., 2011) and this suggests that short maternal stress for 3 days is also sufficient to alter the development of glucocorticoid receptors. Furthermore, stress regulates BDNF (Egan et al., 2003; Rasmusson et al., 2002), which interacts with the GABAergic system (Vaz et al., 2011). Here we showed that the deletion of mGlu3 receptors increased BDNF transcripts levels in non-MRS mice at PND9, but decreased BDNF mRNA levels at PND21. Interestingly, MRS reduced BDNF selectively in mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21 and decreased BDNF mRNA in both wild type and mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND30. Reduction of BDNF in response to maternal stress has been reported several times strengthening the validation of our MRS animal model (Boersma et al., 2014; Fatima et al., 2019).

The brain is astonishing plastic during early post-natal development (Kolb and Gibb, 2011). Several key events shape GABAergic system occur during this critical time window. For example, GABA shifts progressively from excitatory to inhibitory (Ben-Ari et al., 1989; Rivera et al., 1999; Ben-Ari et al., 2012), and formation of perineural nets surrounding GABAergic interneurons is associated with the closure of critical windows of cortical plasticity(Bartus et al., 2012). Hence, it is not so surprising to see that transcripts encoding for GABAergic interneuron-related genes vary during different time window of development. Consistently with this idea, we showed that different transcripts of epigenetic markers such as Mecp2, DNMT1 and HDAC3 were differentially expressed depending of the post-natal day. Indeed, DNMT1 mRNA levels were higher in wild type MRS mice and mGlu3^{-/-} non-MRS mice, whereas DNMT1 mRNA levels were decreased by maternal stress at PND21 and PND30.

One of the most striking results observed in this study concerned the interplay between mGlu3 receptors and MRS. MRS in mGlu3^{-/-} mice reversed some alterations in gene expression induced by the deletion of mGlu3 receptors. This was prominent at PND21 when transcript levels of GABAergic interneuron-related proteins as parvalbumin, Sst, reelin, calretinin and GAT1 in MRS in mGlu3^{-/-} mice were similar to wild type non-MRS mice. Interestingly, we observed a similar profile for GAD65 at PND30. Depending of the type of stress and temporal window of exposure, maternal stress can lead to adaptation or maladaptation. This idea is well represented here. Indeed, MRS in mGlu3^{-/-} mice can also lead

to maladaptation as shown by PV transcript levels at PND9, which were overexpressed. Similar profiles were observed also at PND21 for NPY, GAD65. Interestingly, other studies reported that maternal stress, in addition to heterozygous deletion of Gad1, could specifically alter the proliferation of neurons committed to differentiate into PV-positive GABAergic interneurons (Wang et al., 2018; Uchida et al., 2014). This supports the hypothesis that both environmental and genetic factors shape the development of the GABAergic system in the hippocampus.

In summary, our findings demonstrate that the deletion of mGlu3 receptors and MRS alter the expression of genes related to GABAergic interneurons during the first 30 days of post-natal life. In addition, these changes were associated with different gene expression of stress markers and epigenetic marks that are usually observed animal models of early life stress (Matrisciano et al., 2012; Matrisciano et al., 2013). Furthermore, the interaction between the deletion of mGlu3 receptors and MRS seems to have compensatory and protective effects on the expression of several GABAergic interneuron-related genes. The prominent role of mGlu3 receptors on GABAergic neurons is not only observed in the prefrontal cortex but also in the hippocampus, a brain region that represents a key target of early life stress. Finally, some of these changes are relevant for human neuropsychiatric disorders such as schizophrenia. Indeed, a growing body of evidence indicates that the GABAergic system is altered in schizophrenia as demonstrated by post-mortem and neuroimaging studies (Glausier and Lewis 2017; Gonzales-Burgos et al., 2011; Nakazawa et al., 2012). All together these results paw the way for new therapeutic approach involving mGlu3 receptors as a main target.

REFERENCES

- Barnes SA, Pinto-Duarte A, Kappe A, et al. Disruption of mGluR5 in parvalbumin-positive interneurons induces core features of neurodevelopmental disorders. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2015;20(10):1161-1172. doi:10.1038/mp.2015.113
- Bartus K, James ND, Bosch KD, Bradbury EJ. Chondroitin sulphate proteoglycans: key modulators of spinal cord and brain plasticity. *Exp Neurol.* 2012;235(1):5-17. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2011.08.008
- Ben-Ari Y, Cherubini E, Corradetti R, Gaiarsa JL. Giant synaptic potentials in immature rat CA3 hippocampal neurones. *J Physiol*. 1989;416:303-325. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1989.sp017762
- Ben-Ari Y, Khalilov I, Kahle KT, Cherubini E. The GABA excitatory/inhibitory shift in brain maturation and neurological disorders. *Neuroscientist*. 2012;18(5):467-486. doi:10.1177/1073858412438697
- Bock J, Wainstock T, Braun K, Segal M. Stress In Utero: Prenatal Programming of Brain Plasticity and Cognition. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2015;78(5):315-326. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.02.036
- Boersma GJ, Lee RS, Cordner ZA, et al. Prenatal stress decreases Bdnf expression and increases methylation of Bdnf exon IV in rats. *Epigenetics*. 2014;9(3):437-447. doi:10.4161/epi.27558
- Booker SA, Vida I. Morphological diversity and connectivity of hippocampal interneurons [published correction appears in Cell Tissue Res. 2019 Jun;376(3):485-486]. *Cell Tissue Res.* 2018;373(3):619-641. doi:10.1007/s00441-018-2882-2
- Brunton PJ, Russell JA. The expectant brain: adapting for motherhood. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2008;9(1):11-25. doi:10.1038/nrn2280
- Chiu CQ, Lur G, Morse TM, Carnevale NT, Ellis-Davies GC, Higley MJ. Compartmentalization of GABAergic inhibition by dendritic spines. *Science*. 2013;340(6133):759-762. doi:10.1126/science.1234274
- Cunningham MO, Hunt J, Middleton S, et al. Region-specific reduction in entorhinal gamma oscillations and parvalbumin-immunoreactive neurons in animal models of psychiatric illness [published correction appears in J Neurosci. 2006 May 17;26(20):table of contents. Gillies, Martin G [corrected to Gillies, Martin J]]. J Neurosci. 2006;26(10):2767-2776. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5054-05.2006
- Deng PY, Xiao Z, Lei S. Distinct modes of modulation of GABAergic transmission by Group I metabotropic glutamate receptors in rat entorhinal cortex. *Hippocampus*. 2010;20(8):980-993. doi:10.1002/hipo.20697
- Dong E, Tueting P, Matrisciano F, Grayson DR, Guidotti A. Behavioral and molecular neuroepigenetic alterations in prenatally stressed mice: relevance for the study of chromatin remodeling properties of antipsychotic drugs. *Transl Psychiatry*. 2016;6(1):e711. Published 2016 Jan 12. doi:10.1038/tp.2015.191

- Egan MF, Kojima M, Callicott JH, et al. The BDNF val66met polymorphism affects activitydependent secretion of BDNF and human memory and hippocampal function. *Cell*. 2003;112(2):257-269. doi:10.1016/s0092-8674(03)00035-7
- Errington AC, Di Giovanni G, Crunelli V, Cope DW. mGluR control of interneuron output regulates feedforward tonic GABAA inhibition in the visual thalamus. *J Neurosci*. 2011;31(23):8669-8680. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0317-11.2011
- Fatima M, Srivastav S, Ahmad MH, Mondal AC. Effects of chronic unpredictable mild stress induced prenatal stress on neurodevelopment of neonates: Role of GSK-3β. *Sci Rep.* 2019;9(1):1305. Published 2019 Feb 4. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-38085-2
- Folsom TD, Fatemi SH. The involvement of Reelin in neurodevelopmental disorders. *Neuropharmacology*. 2013;68:122-135. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2012.08.015
- François J, Ferrandon A, Koning E, Angst MJ, Sandner G, Nehlig A. Selective reorganization of GABAergic transmission in neonatal ventral hippocampal-lesioned rats. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*. 2009;12(8):1097-1110. doi:10.1017/S1461145709009985
- Fujioka A, Fujioka T, Ishida Y, Maekawa T, Nakamura S. Differential effects of prenatal stress on the morphological maturation of hippocampal neurons. *Neuroscience*. 2006;141(2):907-915. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.04.046
- Fujioka R, Nii T, Iwaki A, et al. Comprehensive behavioral study of mGluR3 knockout mice: implication in schizophrenia related endophenotypes. *Mol Brain*. 2014;7:31. Published 2014 Apr 23. doi:10.1186/1756-6606-7-31
- Glausier JR, Lewis DA. GABA and schizophrenia: Where we stand and where we need to go. *Schizophr Res.* 2017;181:2-3. doi:10.1016/j.schres.2017.01.050
- Gonzalez-Burgos G, Fish KN, Lewis DA. GABA neuron alterations, cortical circuit dysfunction and cognitive deficits in schizophrenia. *Neural Plast.* 2011;2011:723184. doi:10.1155/2011/723184
- Guidotti A, Auta J, Davis JM, et al. Decrease in reelin and glutamic acid decarboxylase67 (GAD67) expression in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder: a postmortem brain study [published correction appears in Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002 Jan;59(1):12. DiGiorgi Gerevini V [corrected to Di-Giorgi-Gerevini V]]. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2000;57(11):1061-1069. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.57.11.1061
- Harte MK, Powell SB, Swerdlow NR, Geyer MA, Reynolds GP. Deficits in parvalbumin and calbindin immunoreactive cells in the hippocampus of isolation reared rats. *J Neural Transm (Vienna)*. 2007;114(7):893-898. doi:10.1007/s00702-007-0627-6
- Hashimoto T, Volk DW, Eggan SM, et al. Gene expression deficits in a subclass of GABA neurons in the prefrontal cortex of subjects with schizophrenia. *J Neurosci*. 2003;23(15):6315-6326. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.23-15-06315.2003
- Heckers S, Konradi C. GABAergic mechanisms of hippocampal hyperactivity in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res.* 2015;167(1-3):4-11. doi:10.1016/j.schres.2014.09.041

- Hu H, Gan J, Jonas P. Interneurons. Fast-spiking, parvalbumin⁺ GABAergic interneurons: from cellular design to microcircuit function. *Science*. 2014;345(6196):1255263. doi:10.1126/science.1255263
- Imbriglio T, Verhaeghe R, Martinello K, et al. Developmental abnormalities in cortical GABAergic system in mice lacking mGlu3 metabotropic glutamate receptors. *FASEB J*. 2019;33(12):14204-14220. doi:10.1096/fj.201901093RRR
- Insel TR. Rethinking schizophrenia. *Nature*. 2010;468(7321):187-193. doi:10.1038/nature09552
- Jiang Z, Cowell RM, Nakazawa K. Convergence of genetic and environmental factors on parvalbumin-positive interneurons in schizophrenia. *Front Behav Neurosci*. 2013;7:116. Published 2013 Sep 3. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2013.00116
- Kolb B, Gibb R. Brain plasticity and behaviour in the developing brain. J Can Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2011;20(4):265-276.
- Konradi C, Yang CK, Zimmerman EI, et al. Hippocampal interneurons are abnormal in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res.* 2011;131(1-3):165-173. doi:10.1016/j.schres.2011.06.007
- Lainiola M, Procaccini C, Linden AM. mGluR3 knockout mice show a working memory defect and an enhanced response to MK-801 in the T- and Y-maze cognitive tests. *Behav Brain Res.* 2014;266:94-103. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2014.03.008
- Lewis DA, Hashimoto T, Volk DW. Cortical inhibitory neurons and schizophrenia. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2005;6(4):312-324. doi:10.1038/nrn1648
- Lieberman JA, Girgis RR, Brucato G, et al. Hippocampal dysfunction in the pathophysiology of schizophrenia: a selective review and hypothesis for early detection and intervention. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2018;23(8):1764-1772. doi:10.1038/mp.2017.249
- Lodge DJ, Behrens MM, Grace AA. A loss of parvalbumin-containing interneurons is associated with diminished oscillatory activity in an animal model of schizophrenia. *J Neurosci*. 2009;29(8):2344-2354. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5419-08.2009
- Maccari S, Krugers HJ, Morley-Fletcher S, Szyf M, Brunton PJ. The consequences of earlylife adversity: neurobiological, behavioural and epigenetic adaptations. *J Neuroendocrinol.* 2014;26(10):707-723. doi:10.1111/jne.12175
- Maccari S, Piazza PV, Kabbaj M, Barbazanges A, Simon H, Le Moal M. Adoption reverses the long-term impairment in glucocorticoid feedback induced by prenatal stress. *J Neurosci.* 1995;15(1 Pt 1):110-116. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-01-00110.1995
- Maccari S, Polese D, Reynaert ML, Amici T, Morley-Fletcher S, Fagioli F. Early-life experiences and the development of adult diseases with a focus on mental illness: The Human Birth Theory. *Neuroscience*. 2017;342:232-251. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.05.042
- Matrisciano F, Tueting P, Dalal I, et al. Epigenetic modifications of GABAergic interneurons are associated with the schizophrenia-like phenotype induced by prenatal stress in mice. *Neuropharmacology*. 2013;68:184-194. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2012.04.013

- Matrisciano F, Tueting P, Dalal I, et al. Epigenetic modifications of GABAergic interneurons are associated with the schizophrenia-like phenotype induced by prenatal stress in mice. *Neuropharmacology*. 2013;68:184-194. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2012.04.013
- McCutcheon RA, Abi-Dargham A, Howes OD. Schizophrenia, Dopamine and the Striatum: From Biology to Symptoms. *Trends Neurosci.* 2019;42(3):205-220. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2018.12.004
- McEwen BS. Plasticity of the hippocampus: adaptation to chronic stress and allostatic load. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*. 2001;933:265-277. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2001.tb05830.x
- McEwen BS. Stress and hippocampal plasticity. *Annu Rev Neurosci*. 1999;22:105-122. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.22.1.105
- Montano MM, Wang MH, vom Saal FS. Sex differences in plasma corticosterone in mouse fetuses are mediated by differential placental transport from the mother and eliminated by maternal adrenalectomy or stress. *J Reprod Fertil*. 1993;99(2):283-290. doi:10.1530/jrf.0.0990283
- Murthy S, Kane GA, Katchur NJ, et al. Perineuronal Nets, Inhibitory Interneurons, and Anxiety-Related Ventral Hippocampal Neuronal Oscillations Are Altered by Early Life Adversity. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2019;85(12):1011-1020. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2019.02.021
- Nakazawa K, Zsiros V, Jiang Z, et al. GABAergic interneuron origin of schizophrenia pathophysiology. *Neuropharmacology*.2012;62(3):1574-1583. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.01.022
- Nasca C, Bigio B, Zelli D, Nicoletti F, McEwen BS. Mind the gap: glucocorticoids modulate hippocampal glutamate tone underlying individual differences in stress susceptibility. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2015;20(6):755-763. doi:10.1038/mp.2014.96
- Paoletti P, Bellone C, Zhou Q. NMDA receptor subunit diversity: impact on receptor properties, synaptic plasticity and disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2013;14(6):383-400. doi:10.1038/nrn3504
- Pelkey KA, Chittajallu R, Craig MT, Tricoire L, Wester JC, McBain CJ. Hippocampal GABAergic Inhibitory Interneurons. *Physiol Rev.* 2017;97(4):1619-1747. doi:10.1152/physrev.00007.2017
- Pi HJ, Hangya B, Kvitsiani D, Sanders JI, Huang ZJ, Kepecs A. Cortical interneurons that specialize in disinhibitory control. *Nature*. 2013;503(7477):521-524. doi:10.1038/nature12676
- Pinal CS, Tobin AJ. Uniqueness and redundancy in GABA production. *Perspect Dev Neurobiol*. 1998;5(2-3):109-118.
- Plomin, R., & Daniels, D. (1987). Why are children in the same family so different from one another? *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *10*(1), 1-16. doi:10.1017/S0140525X00055941
- Popoli M, Yan Z, McEwen BS, Sanacora G. The stressed synapse: the impact of stress and glucocorticoids on glutamate transmission. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* 2011;13(1):22-37. Published 2011 Nov 30. doi:10.1038/nrn3138

- Rasmusson AM, Shi L, Duman R. Downregulation of BDNF mRNA in the hippocampal dentate gyrus after re-exposure to cues previously associated with footshock. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2002;27(2):133-142. doi:10.1016/S0893-133X(02)00286-5
- Rivera C, Voipio J, Payne JA, et al. The K+/Cl- co-transporter KCC2 renders GABA hyperpolarizing during neuronal maturation. *Nature*. 1999;397(6716):251-255. doi:10.1038/16697
- Saini SM, Mancuso SG, Mostaid MS, et al. Meta-analysis supports GWAS-implicated link between GRM3 and schizophrenia risk. *Transl Psychiatry*. 2017;7(8):e1196. Published 2017 Aug 8. doi:10.1038/tp.2017.172
- Sapolsky RM, Krey LC, McEwen BS. Glucocorticoid-sensitive hippocampal neurons are involved in terminating the adrenocortical stress response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1984;81(19):6174-6177. doi:10.1073/pnas.81.19.6174
- Sapolsky RM, Krey LC, McEwen BS. Stress down-regulates corticosterone receptors in a site-specific manner in the brain. *Endocrinology*. 1984;114(1):287-292. doi:10.1210/endo-114-1-287
- Sengar AS, Li H, Zhang W, et al. Control of Long-Term Synaptic Potentiation and Learning by Alternative Splicing of the NMDA Receptor Subunit GluN1. *Cell Rep.* 2019;29(13):4285-4294.e5. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2019.11.087
- Soghomonian JJ, Martin DL. Two isoforms of glutamate decarboxylase: why?. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* 1998;19(12):500-505. doi:10.1016/s0165-6147(98)01270-x
- Stiles J. Brain development and the nature versus nurture debate. *Prog Brain Res.* 2011;189:3-22. doi:10.1016/B978-0-444-53884-0.00015-4
- Traynelis SF, Wollmuth LP, McBain CJ, et al. Glutamate receptor ion channels: structure, regulation, and function [published correction appears in Pharmacol Rev. 2014 Oct;66(4):1141]. *Pharmacol Rev.* 2010;62(3):405-496. doi:10.1124/pr.109.002451
- Uchida T, Furukawa T, Iwata S, Yanagawa Y, Fukuda A. Selective loss of parvalbuminpositive GABAergic interneurons in the cerebral cortex of maternally stressed Gad1heterozygous mouse offspring. *Transl Psychiatry*. 2014;4(3):e371. Published 2014 Mar 11. doi:10.1038/tp.2014.13
- Uchida T, Oki Y, Yanagawa Y, Fukuda A. A heterozygous deletion in the glutamate decarboxylase 67 gene enhances maternal and fetal stress vulnerability. *Neurosci Res.* 2011;69(4):276-282. doi:10.1016/j.neures.2010.12.010
- Uhlhaas PJ, Pipa G, Lima B, et al. Neural synchrony in cortical networks: history, concept and current status. *Front Integr Neurosci*. 2009;3:17. Published 2009 Jul 30. doi:10.3389/neuro.07.017.2009
- Van Waes V, Enache M, Berton O, et al. Effect of prenatal stress on alcohol preference and sensitivity to chronic alcohol exposure in male rats. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*. 2011;214(1):197-208. doi:10.1007/s00213-009-1765-3

- Vaz SH, Jørgensen TN, Cristóvão-Ferreira S, et al. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) enhances GABA transport by modulating the trafficking of GABA transporter-1 (GAT-1) from the plasma membrane of rat cortical astrocytes. *J Biol Chem.* 2011;286(47):40464-40476. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.232009
- Wang T, Sinha AS, Akita T, Yanagawa Y, Fukuda A. Alterations of GABAergic Neuron-Associated Extracellular Matrix and Synaptic Responses in *Gad1*-Heterozygous Mice Subjected to Prenatal Stress. *Front Cell Neurosci.* 2018;12:284. Published 2018 Sep 5. doi:10.3389/fncel.2018.00284
- Weaver IC. Integrating early life experience, gene expression, brain development, and emergent phenotypes: unraveling the thread of nature via nurture. *Adv Genet*. 2014;86:277-307. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-800222-3.00011-5
- Xue JG, Masuoka T, Gong XD, et al. NMDA receptor activation enhances inhibitory GABAergic transmission onto hippocampal pyramidal neurons via presynaptic and postsynaptic mechanisms. J Neurophysiol. 2011;105(6):2897-2906. doi:10.1152/jn.00287.2010

GENERAL DISCUSSION

Genes and environmental factors shape brain development and behavior. Stressful events occurring during perinatal life (e.g. prenatal and early post-natal life) contribute to program the developmental trajectory of the offspring. Using the perinatal stress (PRS) model in rats (*Maccari et al., 1995*) we have shown that PRS triggers long-lasting effects on the glutamatergic synapse across several brain regions and on the dopaminergic nigro-striatal system. Glutamatergic system impairment lies at the core of the PRS phenotype. Because mGlu2/3 receptors were constantly decreased by PRS across lifespan we further investigated the role of mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors on brain development. We could demonstrate a central role of mGlu3 receptors in the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic system. By submitting mGlu3^{-/-} to a maternal restraint stress (MRS), we showed the important role of the interplay between mGlu3 receptors and MRS on GABAergic system development in the hippocampus.

1) Alteration of the glutamatergic synapse lies at the core of PRS phenotype across the lifespan

Hypofunction of the glutamatergic synapse in the ventral hippocampus lies at the core of the phenotype triggered by PRS (*Marrocco et al., 2012*; *Marrocco et al., 2014*). Our results strengthen this idea since we observed also a hypofunction of the glutamatergic synapse in the ventral hippocampus but also in the dorsal hippocampus and prefrontal cortex in aged male PRS rats. This hypofunction was notably characterized by a global decrease of metabotropic and ionotropic glutamate receptors. The most striking results observed were the decrease of mGlu5 receptors in males across several brain regions (e.g. ventral hippocampus, dorsal hippocampus and prefrontal cortex) and the reduction of mGlu2/3 receptors by PRS in both sexes in ventral hippocampus and prefrontal cortex. Same results have been described previously in pups (*Laloux et al., 2012*) and adult rats (*Zuena et al., 2008*). Long-lasting effects of PRS were not only found on glutamate related proteins but also at a behavioral level. Indeed, we observed the same sex-dimorphic effect induced by PRS on the risk-taking behavior in the elevated plus maze in aged animals and in adult animals (*Zuena et al., 2008*). Furthermore, it is important to note that a causal relationship between risk-taking behavior and reduction in glutamate release has been demonstrated (*Marrocco et al., 2012*).

Interestingly, activation of the mGlu2/3 receptors with the agonist, LY354740, induces an increased risk-taking behavior in male rats (*Schoepp et al., 2003*; *Linden et al., 2005*), and mGlu2/3 receptors are targets for anxiety and stress disorders in humans (*Swanson et al., 2005; Tornese et al., 2019; Duman et al., 2019*). Although our founding highlights the important role of glutamate in early life stress, they also raise questions, in particular about sex-dimorphic effects induced by PRS.

2) Perinatal stress induces sex-dimorphic effects during aging

In our study, we have shown that PRS differentially impacts males and females during aging, in particular by inducing a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse in ventral and dorsal hippocampus as well as prefrontal cortex, that are known to be brain regions sensitive to stress (McEwen et al., 2016). These results were reinforced with the observation that PRS decreases testosterone levels in plasma and induced sex-dimorphic effects on estradiol levels and aromatase protein levels. Similar pattern of dysmasculinization have been reported concerning measures of stress responsivity (Mueller and Bale, 2007, 2008) as well as at a physiological, and behavioral level (Ward, 1972, 1984; Becker and Kowall, 1977; Dahlöf et al., 1977; Biala et al., 2010). Since brain organizes in a sexually dimorphic manner after a surge of gonadal hormone during the perinatal sensitive period (McCarthy, 1994; McCarthy, 2016), we can hypothetize that PRS alters the developmental trajectory of the sex-dimorphic brain. This is supported by previously study showing that PRS decrease plasma testosterone levels during the fetal life (Ward et al., 1972). Moreover, a reduction of aromatase activity (the enzyme converting testosterone into estradiol) in hypothalamic and amygdaloid homogenates of male and female rat fetuses has been reported (Weisz et al., 1982). Furthermore, aromatase inhibition in neonatal brain, dramatically dysmasculinizes the neonatal brain miRNA environment during the perinatal sensitive period (Morgan and Bale, 2011). Because aromatase seems to play a central role in the dysmasculinization effects triggers by early life stress, we can think that the enzyme could be involved in the dysmasculinization profile of the glutamatergic synapse that was observed in aged males PRS. Since glucocorticoids mediate the prenatal programming of the HPA axis (Barbazanges et al., 1996), it is reasonable to suppose that elevation of glucocorticoids following perinatal stress (Maccari et al., 1995) alter aromatase activity during perinatal period resulting in changes in gonadal hormones during puberty. Several evidences suggest that developmental programming of adult hippocampal function relies on the central role of androgens as well as their aromatized by product, estrogens (Kight and McCarthy, 2020). Furthermore, estrogens and androgens as well as glucocorticoids influence the glutamatergic transmission (*Foradori et al., 2007; Farkas et al., 2018; Popoli et, al., 2011*). Because, glutamatergic hypofunction in the ventral hippocampus lies at the core of the PRS phenotype, we can hypothesize that elevation of glucocorticoids levels and changes in hormonal levels during critical period act together to program the dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse that we observed during adulthood until aging.

While PRS led to a hypofunction of the glutamatergic synapse in males, PRS had just few effects on females and even had positive effects on other neurobiological parameters. PRS, in females, increased the risk-taking behavior, BDNF protein levels, oxytocin receptors and reduced interleukin-6 levels, a cytokine pro-inflammatory suggesting that females are protected against PRS. Although these results prompt for taking account both sexes in early life stress studies, they also question about the programming effect of PRS. Different hypothesis has been formulated concerning the (mal)adaptation following early life stress.

The "cumulative stress hypothesis" states that repeated exposure to stressful events is the main environmental factor for pathological onset (*McEwen BS, 2000; McEwen 2008*). Hence, recurrent adverse events, especially when added to perinatal stress, exacerbate psychopathological conditions. On the other side, according to the "match/mismatch hypothesis," early-life stress could also be somehow protective against stressors in late life, leading to better achievement of adaptation and survival (*Daskalakis et al., 2013; Schmidt, 2011; Belsky and Pluess, 2009*). Consistently with the mismatch hypothesis, females PRS submitted to intense stress in middle age show a more dynamic phenotype than non-stressed individuals (*Van-Camp et al., 2018*). Hence, it raises the attractive hypothesis that females PRS answer to the match/mismatch hypothesis whereas male, that are more sensitive to PRS, respond to the "cumulative stress hypothesis".

We demonstrated that males during aging are more sensitive than females to PRS; hence we continued our project focusing on long-term effects of PRS in males.

3) Perinatal stress programs an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system

Motor performance declines during aging including increased variability of movement (*Contreras-Vidal et al., 1998; Darling et al., 1989*), slowing of movement (*Diggles-Buckles, 1993*), coordination difficulty (*Seidler et al., 2002*) and difficulties with balance and gait (*Tang & Woollacott, 1997*). Age-correlated changes in neurotransmitter systems of the basal ganglia have been postulated to contribute to the disruption of motor function and balance

associated with aging (McNeill et al., 1984). In our study, we could demonstrate that perinatal stress programs an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system and related motor behavior. In this regard, we showed that adult PRS rats displayed poor performance in a battery of behavioral tests that require a correct functioning of the striatal motor programming. Motor impairments were associated with neurochemical changes found in the striatum of adult PRS rats are suggestive of an impaired nigrostriatal dopaminergic transmission. We showed that PRS in adult rats increased activity of the indirect pathway as showed by increased A_{2A} receptor signaling and deceased D₂ receptors signaling and a reduction of dopaminergic release in striatum. Furthermore, by studying behavior and nigrostriatal system in both adult and aged rats we could observe that PRS decreased dopaminergic release in striatum and reduced motor behaviors. Hence, these results highlight the long-lasting effects of PRS programming effects concordantly with the work presented previously. Another very interesting point from this work was that PRS adult rats displayed similar neurochemical and behavioral pattern compared to unstressed old rats. Thus, it suggests that PRS programs, in adult rats, an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system by lowering the age-dependent threshold for motor dysfunction.

The hypothesis that PRS programs an accelerating aging comes into resonance with our previous results showing a hypofunction of the glutamatergic synapse in aged male PRS. Whether or not glutamate release decrease with aging is not so clear. Studies aiming to answer to this question reported a decrease of glutamate release (Zhang et al., 1991; Minkeviciene et al., 2008) with aging, no change (Dawson et al., 1989; Meldrum et al., 1992) or an increase (Massieu and Tapia, 1997; Saransaari and Oja, 1995) in cerebral cortex and hippocampus. The most consistent findings in relation to glutamate and aging of the brain are the reduction of NMDA receptors density in most cortical area, hippocampus and striatum has been described consistently (Nicolle et al., 1996; Magnusson et al., 2012). The decrease of NMDA receptors has notably been observed in aged PRS animals in ventral hippocampus and prefrontal cortex. In the chapter I, we also showed that PRS reduces synaptic vesicleassociated proteins that are involved in neurotransmitters release (Sudholf, 2012). Interestingly, reduction in expression of neurotransmission-regulating proteins with aging has been reported (Vanguilder et al., 2011). As for glutamatergic neurotransmission, healthy aging is associated with prominent declines in multiple components of the brain's dopamine system (Wang et al., 1998; Bäckman et al., 2000; Mozley et al., 2001; Erixon-Lindroth et al., 2005). Among the dopaminergic markers changed by PRS, the decrease of D_1 receptors with aging has been also reported in human (Wang et al., 1998). Additionally to the impairment of glutamatergic and dopaminergic neurotransmission, PRS impairs aging-related process such as the inhibition of neurogenesis in the hippocampus (*Lemaire et al., 2000*), a proinflammatory profile (*Vanbesien-Mailliot et al., 2007*); a disruption of estrous cycle in adult (*Reynaert et al., 2016*) and middle aged females (*Van-Camp et al., 2018*) and a prolongation of stress-induced corticosterone secretion (*Maccari et al., 1995*). Taken together, these data suggest that PRS lead to a global aging acceleration process.

4) mGlu3 receptors is important for cortical GABAergic system development

Glutamatergic system plays a central role in the PRS phenotype. Because mGlu2/3 receptors were constantly decreased by PRS across lifespan (Laloux et al., 2012; Zuena et al., 2008) until aging (chapter one), we further investigated the role of mGlu2 and mGlu3 receptors on brain development. We could demonstrate a central role of mGlu3 receptors in the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic system. The deletion of mGlu3 receptors impairs the following key events that shape, the developmental trajectory of inhibitory GABAergic transmission in the cerebral cortex: 1) postnatal maturation of GABAergic interneurons, which acquire specific peptide-protein markers; 2) the GABA shift (i.e., the developmental changes in neuronal chloride homeostasis driven by KCC2 (Rivera et al., 1999; Ben Ari 2012); 3) the formation of PNNs, which restrain the plasticity of PV⁺ interneurons and other neuronal types (Uena et al., 2017) and 4) potentially the correct matching between pyramidal neurons and GABAergic interneurons (Wong et al., 2018). We showed a constant decrease of parvalbumin proteins levels and NMDA receptors during development and in adult. NMDA receptors are highly expressed and constitutively active in PV⁺ cells and other interneurons (Moghaddam et al., 2012). In this regard, NMDA receptors in parvalbumin interneurons are critical for normal gamma rhythms and specific cognitive behavior (Carlen et al., 2012). The role of NMDA receptors expressed on PV⁺ interneurons in gamma rhythms is beginning to be unraveled. Recent study suggests that NMDA receptors activation enhances PV⁺ interneurons to pyramidal neurons inhibition in a manner consistent with presynaptic mechanisms in prefrontal cortex (Pafundo et al., 2018). Parvalbumin interneurons are enwrapped by perineural nets (PNN), extracellular matrix structures involved in synaptic plasticity (Favuzzi et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2012). We demonstrated that PNN enwrapping PV⁺ neurons are increased during development. Because condensed PNN is thought to act as a molecular brake on synaptic plasticity as critical periods close (Hockfield et al., 1990), it is possible that the deletion of mGlu3 receptors restrain the plasticity of PV^+

neurons by closing the critical period sooner. Hence, these data suggest a central role for mGlu3 receptors in parvalbumin interneurons development.

Additionally, the deletion of mGlu3 receptors decreased KCC2 expression, a chloride potassium symporter and depolarized the reversal potential of GABA at PND9. Since the GABA shift from excitatory to inhibitory depends of KCC2 expression during early development (*Rivera et al., 1999*), these data suggest that mGlu3 receptor is involved in the GABA shift, maybe by acting on KCC2 expression by a mechanism that remains to be determined. Furthermore, we demonstrated that the deletion of mGlu3 receptor reduces global oscillatory activity in all frequencies. Distinct subtypes of inhibitory interneuron are known to shape diverse rhythmic activities in the cortex. For exemple, PV⁺ neurons are involved in generating gamma (γ) oscillations (from 35 to 45 Hz) in local field potentials (*Feuchs et al., 2007; Sohal et al., 2011*) although they interact together to orchestrate specific band activity (*Chen et al., 2017*). Thus, the present findings demonstrate that mGlu3 receptors are required for a proper development of GABAergic neurotransmission in the PFC and suggest that a dysfunction of these receptors alters the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic interneurons.

Most of the changes induced by the deletion of mGlu3 receptors on the cortical GABAergic system development could be reminiscent of those found in schizophrenic patients. Indeed, growing body of evidence indicates that the GABAergic system is altered in schizophrenic treated patients as demonstrated by post-mortem and neuroimaging studies (*Glausier and Lewis 2017*; *Gonzales-Burgos et al., 2011*; *Nakazawa et al., 2012*). In particular, parvalbumin interneurons may play a central role in GABAergic system alteration in schizophrenia (*Enwright et al., 2018; Hashimoto et al., 2003*) because they are involved in the alteration of cortical network oscillations found in schizophrenia (*Gonzales-Burgos et al., 2015*). In addition, GABAergic system impairment in prefrontal cortex may cause cognitive alteration observed in schizophrenic treated patients (*Xu and Wong, 2018*). All together these results paw the way for new therapeutic approach involving mGlu3 receptors as a potential target for cognitive symptoms in schizophrenia.

5) <u>mGlu3</u> receptors and maternal restraint stress influence together neuroplasticity genes expression in hippocampus during development

By submitting wild-type mice and mGlu3^{-/-} mice to a maternal restraint stress (MRS) during a critical period for GABAergic progenitors migration and maturation, we strengthened the

important role of mGlu3 receptors and the influence of the interplay between mGlu3 receptors and MRS on GABAergic system development in the hippocampus. Indeed, we still observed a significant reduction of parvalbumin transcripts in mGlu3^{-/-} mice at PND21 and a large trend to a decrease at PND30. Furthermore, the deletion of mGlu3 receptors massively decreased other transcripts encoding for GABAergic related genes such as calretinin, neuropeptide Y, and GAD67 at PND21 in the hippocampus. Hence, it suggests that the important role of mGlu3 receptors on GABAergic system development is not limited to the neocortex. MRS strongly reduced GABAergic markers in the hippocampus at PND30 consistently with previous studies suggesting that prenatal stress alters GABAergic interneurons development (Lussier and Stevens, 2016; Stevens et al., 2013). Very interestingly, we could observe a decrease of glucocorticoids receptors (GRs) transcripts in MRS rats. Since a reduction of GR has been found in PRS rats and is one of the reason of the elevation of glucocorticoids (Maccari et al., 1995), it is reasonable to think that a short period of intense stress during prenatal life is sufficient to program stress response maladaptation. Consistently with this idea, we observed several changes of epigenetic markers that are known to lie at the core of the programming effects triggers by PRS (Vaiserman, 2015; Maccari et al., 2014). This study revealed also that interplay between mGlu3 receptors and MRS lead to adaptation or maladaptation. The adaptation induced by the interplay is particularly noticeable at PND21 where, mGlu3^{-/-} mice submitted to MRS showed similar transcript levels of parvalbumin, somatostatin, calretinin, GAT1 and reelin were similar to unstressed wild type mice. At the opposite, MRS in mGlu3^{-/-} mice induced an overexpression of parvalbumin transcripts at PND9. These results highlight the influence of the interaction between genes and environment in brain development.

Conclusions

In summary, we could demonstrate that 1) long-term programming triggers by PRS is strictly sex-dependent; 2) PRS induces a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse in ventral hippocampus, dorsal hippocampus and prefrontal cortex; 3) females, during aging, are protected against PRS; 4) PRS programs an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system; 5) mGlu3 receptors shape the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic system and 6) mGlu3 receptors and MRS influence together neuroplasticity genes expression in hippocampus during development.

Perspectives

Although these studies shed new lights on the role of perinatal stress and metabotropic glutamatergic in the developmental trajectory of the central nervous system, they raise also new questions. Women and men are different but in the same time equals because they belong to the same species. In biology, all cells have a sex, designated by the presence of X or Y chromosomes, which in most cases will be XX (female) or XY (male), however, this alone cannot explain the multiple differences between women and men. Understanding how sex-differences shape the balance between vulnerability and resilience to stress is becoming critical.

The work of my double PhD thesis has permitted to show that long-term programming triggers by PRS is strictly sex-dependent. Consequently, it is necessary to investigate in depth the potential mechanisms leading to distinct profile between male and females PRS. Since we observed a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse in PRS males it is reasonable to suppose that alteration of the aromatase by PRS during critical period could be one of the reasons. We also need to understand why females are less vulnerable to PRS than males during aging. Males and females differ by gonadal hormones. In the light of the protective effects of estrogens reported (*McEwen and Milner, 2017*; *Zárate et al., 2017*) it should be interesting to investigate whether or not estrogens are responsible of the protective effects display by females.

Because PRS programs an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system it is possible that stressful events occurring during early life increase the risk to develop aging related neurological disorders. Stress related disorders such as depression are found in comorbidity with Parkinson's disease and furthermore, depression is a common non-motor symptom preceding motor symptom in PD (*Dallé and Mabandla, 2018*). Hence, investigating a potential role of early life stress on Parkinson's disease is crucial. To this purpose, it could be proposed two research approaches: 1) in clinic, retrospective studies under the supervision of expert neuropharmacologists in Parkinson's disease and 2) in preclinic researches. Concerning preclinic research, a starting point could be to induce 6-OHDA lesions in PRS rats, both females and males, in order to see rather or not PRS worsen the neurobiological and behavioral changes induced by 6-OHDA lesions. Considering that our results suggest that, in male, PRS lead to a global accelerating aging of the organism it could be very interesting to test this hypothesis by analyzing hallmarks of aging. These hallmarks include genomic instability, telomere attrition, epigenetic alterations, loss of proteostasis, deregulated nutrient-
sensing, mitochondrial dysfunction, cellular senescence, stem cell exhaustion, and altered intercellular communication (*López-Otín et al., 2013*).

Although we demonstrated that mGlu3 is involved in the cortical GABAergic system development it remains to be determined by which mechanism these changes occur. mGlu3 is expressed in all tripartite synapse compartment, hence several mechanisms could be proposed. Alterations in glutamatergic transmission onto developing GABAergic systems, in particular onto parvalbumin-positive PV⁺ fast-spiking interneurons, have been proposed as underlying causes of several neurodevelopmental disorders, including schizophrenia and autism. In this regard, it would essential to test whether mGlu3 receptors expressed in parvalbumin interneurons are involved in the GABAergic developmental abnormalities described previously. Genetic strategies deleting mGlu3 receptors specifically in parvalbumin interneurons could be used.

Interplay between mGlu3 receptors and MRS influence the development of neuroplasticity gene expressions in hippocampus. Further studies are needed to investigate the impact of this interplay on other brain regions and on the functionality of the GABAergic system and related behavior such as working memory.

- Aisen PS, Davis KL, Berg JD, et al. A randomized controlled trial of prednisone in Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study. *Neurology*. 2000;54(3):588-593. doi:10.1212/wnl.54.3.588
- Aloisi AM, Ceccarelli I, Lupo C. Behavioural and hormonal effects of restraint stress and formalin test in male and female rats. *Brain Res Bull*. 1998;47(1):57-62. doi:10.1016/s0361-9230(98)00063-x
- Altemus M, Sarvaiya N, Neill Epperson C. Sex differences in anxiety and depression clinical perspectives. *Front Neuroendocrinol*. 2014;35(3):320-330. doi:10.1016/j.yfrne.2014.05.004
- Anwyl R. Metabotropic glutamate receptors: electrophysiological properties and role in plasticity. Brain Res Brain Res Rev. 1999;29(1):83-120. doi:10.1016/s0165-0173(98)00050-2
- Austad SN, Fischer KE. Sex Differences in Lifespan. Cell Metab. 2016;23(6):1022-1033. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2016.05.019
- Austad SN. Comparative aging and life histories in mammals. *Exp Gerontol*. 1997;32(1-2):23-38. doi:10.1016/s0531-5565(96)00059-9
- Austad SN. Sex differences in health and aging: a dialog between the brain and gonad?. *Geroscience*. 2019;41(3):267-273. doi:10.1007/s11357-019-00081-3
- Azevedo FA, Carvalho LR, Grinberg LT, et al. Equal numbers of neuronal and nonneuronal cells make the human brain an isometrically scaled-up primate brain. *J Comp Neurol*. 2009;513(5):532-541. doi:10.1002/cne.21974
- Bäckman L, Ginovart N, Dixon RA, et al. Age-related cognitive deficits mediated by changes in the striatal dopamine system. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;157(4):635-637. doi:10.1176/ajp.157.4.635
- Bale TL, Epperson CN. Sex as a Biological Variable: Who, What, When, Why, and How. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2017;42(2):386-396. doi:10.1038/npp.2016.215
- Bale TL, Epperson CN. Sex differences and stress across the lifespan. *Nat Neurosci.* 2015;18(10):1413-1420. doi:10.1038/nn.4112
- Bale TL. Sex matters. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2019;44(1):1-3. doi:10.1038/s41386-018-0239-x
- Banks SJ, Eddy KT, Angstadt M, Nathan PJ, Phan KL. Amygdala-frontal connectivity during emotion regulation. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci*. 2007;2(4):303-312. doi:10.1093/scan/nsm029
- Bañuelos C, Wołoszynowska-Fraser MU. GABAergic Networks in the Prefrontal Cortex and Working Memory. J Neurosci. 2017;37(15):3989-3991. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0135-17.2017
- Barbazanges A, Vallée M, Mayo W, et al. Early and later adoptions have different long-term effects on male rat offspring. *J Neurosci*. 1996;16(23):7783-7790. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.16-23-07783.1996

- Barker DJ, Bull AR, Osmond C, Simmonds SJ. Fetal and placental size and risk of hypertension in adult life. *BMJ*. 1990;301(6746):259-262. doi:10.1136/bmj.301.6746.259
- Barker DJ, Clark PM. Fetal undernutrition and disease in later life. *Rev Reprod.* 1997;2(2):105-112. doi:10.1530/ror.0.0020105
- Barker DJ, Gluckman PD, Godfrey KM, Harding JE, Owens JA, Robinson JS. Fetal nutrition and cardiovascular disease in adult life. *Lancet*. 1993;341(8850):938-941. doi:10.1016/0140-6736(93)91224-a
- Barker DJ, Osmond C, Simmonds SJ, Wield GA. The relation of small head circumference and thinness at birth to death from cardiovascular disease in adult life. *BMJ*. 1993;306(6875):422-426. doi:10.1136/bmj.306.6875.422
- Barker DJ, Osmond C. Infant mortality, childhood nutrition, and ischaemic heart disease in England and Wales. *Lancet*. 1986;1(8489):1077-1081. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(86)91340-1
- Barker DJ. Fetal origins of coronary heart disease. *BMJ*. 1995;311(6998):171-174. doi:10.1136/bmj.311.6998.171
- Beaulieu JM, Gainetdinov RR. The physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of dopamine receptors. *Pharmacol Rev.* 2011;63(1):182-217. doi:10.1124/pr.110.002642
- Becker G, Kowall M. Crucial role of the postnatal maternal environment in the expression of prenatal stress effects in the male rats. *J Comp Physiol Psychol*. 1977;91(6):1432-1446. doi:10.1037/h0077401
- Belsky J, Pluess M. Beyond diathesis stress: differential susceptibility to environmental influences. *Psychol Bull*. 2009;135(6):885-908. doi:10.1037/a0017376
- Belujon P, Grace AA. Regulation of dopamine system responsivity and its adaptive and pathological response to stress. *Proc Biol Sci.* 2015;282(1805):20142516. doi:10.1098/rspb.2014.2516
- Ben-Ari Y, Cherubini E, Corradetti R, Gaiarsa JL. Giant synaptic potentials in immature rat CA3 hippocampal neurones. J Physiol. 1989;416:303-325. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1989.sp017762
- Ben-Ari Y, Gaiarsa JL, Tyzio R, Khazipov R. GABA: a pioneer transmitter that excites immature neurons and generates primitive oscillations. *Physiol Rev.* 2007;87(4):1215-1284. doi:10.1152/physrev.00017.2006
- Ben-Ari Y, Khalilov I, Kahle KT, Cherubini E. The GABA excitatory/inhibitory shift in brain maturation and neurological disorders. *Neuroscientist*. 2012;18(5):467-486. doi:10.1177/1073858412438697
- Benediktsson R, Lindsay RS, Noble J, Seckl JR, Edwards CR. Glucocorticoid exposure in utero: new model for adult hypertension [published correction appears in Lancet 1993 Feb 27;341(8844):572]. Lancet. 1993;341(8841):339-341. doi:10.1016/0140-6736(93)90138-7
- Benjamin AM, Quastel JH. Locations of amino acids in brain slices from the rat. Tetrodotoxin-sensitive release of amino acids. *Biochem J*. 1972;128(3):631-646. doi:10.1042/bj1280631

- Berton O, Hahn CG, Thase ME. Are we getting closer to valid translational models for major depression?. *Science*. 2012;338(6103):75-79. doi:10.1126/science.1222940
- Beversdorf DQ, Manning SE, Hillier A, et al. Timing of prenatal stressors and autism. *J Autism Dev Disord*. 2005;35(4):471-478. doi:10.1007/s10803-005-5037-8
- Biala YN, Bogoch Y, Bejar C, Linial M, Weinstock M. Prenatal stress diminishes gender differences in behavior and in expression of hippocampal synaptic genes and proteins in rats. *Hippocampus*. 2011;21(10):1114-1125. doi:10.1002/hipo.20825
- Blasco MA. The epigenetic regulation of mammalian telomeres. *Nat Rev Genet*. 2007;8(4):299-309. doi:10.1038/nrg2047
- Blednov YA, Benavidez JM, Black M, et al. GABAA receptors containing p1 subunits contribute to in vivo effects of ethanol in mice. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(1):e85525. Published 2014 Jan 16. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0085525
- Bortone DS, Olsen SR, Scanziani M. Translaminar inhibitory cells recruited by layer 6 corticothalamic neurons suppress visual cortex. *Neuron*. 2014;82(2):474-485. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2014.02.021
- Bouthenet ML, Souil E, Martres MP, Sokoloff P, Giros B, Schwartz JC. Localization of dopamine D3 receptor mRNA in the rat brain using in situ hybridization histochemistry: comparison with dopamine D2 receptor mRNA. *Brain Res.* 1991;564(2):203-219. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(91)91456-b
- Bowery NG, Smart TG. GABA and glycine as neurotransmitters: a brief history. *Br J Pharmacol*. 2006;147 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):S109-S119. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0706443
- Bowman RE, Maclusky NJ, Diaz SE, Zrull MC, Luine VN. Aged rats: sex differences and responses to chronic stress. *Brain Res.* 2006;1126(1):156-166. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2006.07.047
- Braun K, Bock J. The experience-dependent maturation of prefronto-limbic circuits and the origin of developmental psychopathology: implications for the pathogenesis and therapy of behavioural disorders. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. 2011;53 Suppl 4:14-18. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8749.2011.04056.x
- Breslau N. The epidemiology of trauma, PTSD, and other posttrauma disorders. *Trauma Violence Abuse*. 2009;10(3):198-210. doi:10.1177/1524838009334448
- Brose N, Petrenko AG, Südhof TC, Jahn R. Synaptotagmin: a calcium sensor on the synaptic vesicle surface. *Science*. 1992;256(5059):1021-1025. doi:10.1126/science.1589771
- Brown SM, Henning S, Wellman CL. Mild, short-term stress alters dendritic morphology in rat medial prefrontal cortex. *Cereb Cortex*. 2005;15(11):1714-1722. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhi048
- Brunger AT, Choi UB, Lai Y, Leitz J, Zhou Q. Molecular Mechanisms of Fast Neurotransmitter Release. *Annu Rev Biophys.* 2018;47:469-497. doi:10.1146/annurev-biophys-070816-034117
- Brunson KL, Kramár E, Lin B, et al. Mechanisms of late-onset cognitive decline after early-life stress. J Neurosci. 2005;25(41):9328-9338. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2281-05.2005

- Brunton PJ, Russell JA. Prenatal social stress in the rat programmes neuroendocrine and behavioural responses to stress in the adult offspring: sex-specific effects. *J Neuroendocrinol*. 2010;22(4):258-271. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2010.01969.x
- Brunton PJ, Sullivan KM, Kerrigan D, Russell JA, Seckl JR, Drake AJ. Sex-specific effects of prenatal stress on glucose homoeostasis and peripheral metabolism in rats. *J Endocrinol.* 2013;217(2):161-173. Published 2013 Apr 15. doi:10.1530/JOE-12-0540
- Buckles V.D. (1993) Age-Related Slowing. In: Stelmach G.E., Hömberg V. (eds) Sensorimotor Impairment in the Elderly. NATO ASI Series (Series D: Behavioural and Social Sciences), vol 75. Springer, Dordrech
- Burdge GC, Hanson MA, Slater-Jefferies JL, Lillycrop KA. Epigenetic regulation of transcription: a mechanism for inducing variations in phenotype (fetal programming) by differences in nutrition during early life?. *Br J Nutr.* 2007;97(6):1036-1046. doi:10.1017/S0007114507682920
- Butt SJ, Fuccillo M, Nery S, et al. The temporal and spatial origins of cortical interneurons predict their physiological subtype. *Neuron*. 2005;48(4):591-604. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2005.09.034
- Cabib S, Puglisi-Allegra S. The mesoaccumbens dopamine in coping with stress. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2012;36(1):79-89. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011.04.012
- Caldji C, Tannenbaum B, Sharma S, Francis D, Plotsky PM, Meaney MJ. Maternal care during infancy regulates the development of neural systems mediating the expression of fearfulness in the rat. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1998;95(9):5335-5340. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.9.5335
- Campus P, Canterini S, Orsini C, Fiorenza MT, Puglisi-Allegra S, Cabib S. Stress-Induced Reduction of Dorsal Striatal D2 Dopamine Receptors Prevents Retention of a Newly Acquired Adaptive Coping Strategy. *Front Pharmacol.* 2017;8:621. Published 2017 Sep 12. doi:10.3389/fphar.2017.00621
- Cao P, Yang X, Südhof TC. Complexin activates exocytosis of distinct secretory vesicles controlled by different synaptotagmins. *J Neurosci*. 2013;33(4):1714-1727. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4087-12.2013
- Carlén M, Meletis K, Siegle JH, et al. A critical role for NMDA receptors in parvalbumin interneurons for gamma rhythm induction and behavior. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2012;17(5):537-548. doi:10.1038/mp.2011.31
- Carta M, Fièvre S, Gorlewicz A, Mulle C. Kainate receptors in the hippocampus. *Eur J Neurosci*. 2014;39(11):1835-1844. doi:10.1111/ejn.12590
- Chaki S. mGlu2/3 Receptor Antagonists as Novel Antidepressants. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* 2017;38(6):569-580. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2017.03.008
- Champagne FA, Francis DD, Mar A, Meaney MJ. Variations in maternal care in the rat as a mediating influence for the effects of environment on development. *Physiol Behav.* 2003;79(3):359-371. doi:10.1016/s0031-9384(03)00149-5

- Champagne FA. Epigenetics and developmental plasticity across species. *Dev Psychobiol*. 2013;55(1):33-41. doi:10.1002/dev.21036
- Champagne FA. Interplay between social experiences and the genome: epigenetic consequences for behavior. *Adv Genet*. 2012;77:33-57. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-387687-4.00002-7
- Chen G, Zhang Y, Li X, et al. Distinct Inhibitory Circuits Orchestrate Cortical beta and gamma Band Oscillations. *Neuron*. 2017;96(6):1403-1418.e6. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2017.11.033
- Cherubini E, Gaiarsa JL, Ben-Ari Y. GABA: an excitatory transmitter in early postnatal life. *Trends Neurosci*. 1991;14(12):515-519. doi:10.1016/0166-2236(91)90003-d
- Chittajallu R, Vignes M, Dev KK, Barnes JM, Collingridge GL, Henley JM. Regulation of glutamate release by presynaptic kainate receptors in the hippocampus. *Nature*. 1996;379(6560):78-81. doi:10.1038/379078a0
- Clark PJ, Amat J, McConnell SO, et al. Running Reduces Uncontrollable Stress-Evoked Serotonin and Potentiates Stress-Evoked Dopamine Concentrations in the Rat Dorsal Striatum. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(11):e0141898. Published 2015 Nov 10. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0141898
- Cobos I, Borello U, Rubenstein JL. Dlx transcription factors promote migration through repression of axon and dendrite growth. *Neuron*. 2007;54(6):873-888. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2007.05.024
- Cobos I, Calcagnotto ME, Vilaythong AJ, et al. Mice lacking Dlx1 show subtype-specific loss of interneurons, reduced inhibition and epilepsy. *Nat Neurosci*. 2005;8(8):1059-1068. doi:10.1038/nn1499
- Conn PJ, Pin JP. Pharmacology and functions of metabotropic glutamate receptors. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol*. 1997;37:205-237. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.37.1.205
- Conrad CD, Galea LA, Kuroda Y, McEwen BS. Chronic stress impairs rat spatial memory on the Y maze, and this effect is blocked by tianeptine pretreatment. *Behav Neurosci*. 1996;110(6):1321-1334. doi:10.1037//0735-7044.110.6.1321
- Contreras-Vidal JL, Teulings HL, Stelmach GE. Elderly subjects are impaired in spatial coordination in fine motor control. *Acta Psychol (Amst)*. 1998;100(1-2):25-35. doi:10.1016/s0001-6918(98)00023-7
- Cottrell EC, Seckl JR. Prenatal stress, glucocorticoids and the programming of adult disease. *Front Behav Neurosci*. 2009;3:19. Published 2009 Sep 7. doi:10.3389/neuro.08.019.2009
- Couve A, Moss SJ, Pangalos MN. GABAB receptors: a new paradigm in G protein signaling. *Mol Cell Neurosci*. 2000;16(4):296-312. doi:10.1006/mcne.2000.0908
- Cull-Candy SG, Leszkiewicz DN. Role of distinct NMDA receptor subtypes at central synapses. *Sci STKE*. 2004;2004(255):re16. Published 2004 Oct 19. doi:10.1126/stke.2552004re16
- Dahlöf LG, Hård E, Larsson K. Influence of maternal stress on offspring sexual behaviour. *Anim Behav*. 1977;25(4):958-968. doi:10.1016/0003-3472(77)90047-1

- Dallé E, Mabandla MV. Early Life Stress, Depression And Parkinson's Disease: A New Approach. *Mol Brain*. 2018;11(1):18. Published 2018 Mar 19. doi:10.1186/s13041-018-0356-9
- Darling WG, Cooke JD, Brown SH. Control of simple arm movements in elderly humans. *Neurobiol Aging*. 1989;10(2):149-157. doi:10.1016/0197-4580(89)90024-9
- Darnaudéry M, Maccari S. Epigenetic programming of the stress response in male and female rats by prenatal restraint stress. *Brain Res Rev.* 2008;57(2):571-585. doi:10.1016/j.brainresrev.2007.11.004
- Daskalakis NP, Bagot RC, Parker KJ, Vinkers CH, de Kloet ER. The three-hit concept of vulnerability and resilience: toward understanding adaptation to early-life adversity outcome. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2013;38(9):1858-1873. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.06.008
- Dave-Sharma S, Wilson RC, Harbison MD, et al. Examination of genotype and phenotype relationships in 14 patients with apparent mineralocorticoid excess. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 1998;83(7):2244-2254. doi:10.1210/jcem.83.7.4986
- Davis EJ, Lobach I, Dubal DB. Female XX sex chromosomes increase survival and extend lifespan in aging mice. Aging Cell. 2019;18(1):e12871. doi:10.1111/acel.12871
- Dawson R Jr, Wallace DR, Meldrum MJ. Endogenous glutamate release from frontal cortex of adult and aged rats. *Neurobiol Aging*. 1989;10(6):665-668. doi:10.1016/0197-4580(89)90002-x
- de Kloet ER, Joëls M, Holsboer F. Stress and the brain: from adaptation to disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2005;6(6):463-475. doi:10.1038/nrn1683
- Dechat T, Pfleghaar K, Sengupta K, et al. Nuclear lamins: major factors in the structural organization and function of the nucleus and chromatin. *Genes Dev.* 2008;22(7):832-853. doi:10.1101/gad.1652708
- Deminière JM, Piazza PV, Guegan G, et al. Increased locomotor response to novelty and propensity to intravenous amphetamine self-administration in adult offspring of stressed mothers. *Brain Res.* 1992;586(1):135-139. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(92)91383-p
- Dias BG, Ressler KJ. Parental olfactory experience influences behavior and neural structure in subsequent generations. *Nat Neurosci.* 2014;17(1):89-96. doi:10.1038/nn.3594
- Diering GH, Huganir RL. The AMPA Receptor Code of Synaptic Plasticity. *Neuron*. 2018;100(2):314-329. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2018.10.018
- Dong E, Dzitoyeva SG, Matrisciano F, Tueting P, Grayson DR, Guidotti A. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor epigenetic modifications associated with schizophrenia-like phenotype induced by prenatal stress in mice. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2015;77(6):589-596. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.08.012
- Dörner G, Schenk B, Schmiedel B, Ahrens L. Stressful events in prenatal life of bi- and homosexual men. *Exp Clin Endocrinol.* 1983;81(1):83-87. doi:10.1055/s-0029-1210210
- Douma EH, de Kloet ER. Stress-induced plasticity and functioning of ventral tegmental dopamine neurons. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2020;108:48-77. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2019.10.015

- Doumazane E, Scholler P, Zwier JM, Trinquet E, Rondard P, Pin JP. A new approach to analyze cell surface protein complexes reveals specific heterodimeric metabotropic glutamate receptors. *FASEB J*. 2011;25(1):66-77. doi:10.1096/fj.10-163147
- Duman RS, Aghajanian GK, Sanacora G, Krystal JH. Synaptic plasticity and depression: new insights from stress and rapid-acting antidepressants. *Nat Med*. 2016;22(3):238-249. doi:10.1038/nm.4050
- Duman RS, Sanacora G, Krystal JH. Altered Connectivity in Depression: GABA and Glutamate Neurotransmitter Deficits and Reversal by Novel Treatments. *Neuron*. 2019;102(1):75-90. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2019.03.013
- Dunn GA, Bale TL. Maternal high-fat diet effects on third-generation female body size via the paternal lineage. *Endocrinology*. 2011;152(6):2228-2236. doi:10.1210/en.2010-1461
- Dunn JD, Orr SE. Differential plasma corticosterone responses to hippocampal stimulation. *Exp Brain Res.* 1984;54(1):1-6. doi:10.1007/BF00235813
- Dzhala VI, Talos DM, Sdrulla DA, et al. NKCC1 transporter facilitates seizures in the developing brain. *Nat Med.* 2005;11(11):1205-1213. doi:10.1038/nm1301
- El-Hassar L, Hagenston AM, D'Angelo LB, Yeckel MF. Metabotropic glutamate receptors regulate hippocampal CA1 pyramidal neuron excitability via Ca²⁺ wave-dependent activation of SK and TRPC channels. *J Physiol.* 2011;589(Pt 13):3211-3229. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2011.209783
- Enomoto T, Tse MT, Floresco SB. Reducing prefrontal gamma-aminobutyric acid activity induces cognitive, behavioral, and dopaminergic abnormalities that resemble schizophrenia. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2011;69(5):432-441. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.09.038
- Enwright Iii JF, Huo Z, Arion D, Corradi JP, Tseng G, Lewis DA. Transcriptome alterations of prefrontal cortical parvalbumin neurons in schizophrenia. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2018;23(7):1606-1613. doi:10.1038/mp.2017.216
- Erixon-Lindroth N, Farde L, Wahlin TB, Sovago J, Halldin C, Bäckman L. The role of the striatal dopamine transporter in cognitive aging. *Psychiatry Res.* 2005;138(1):1-12. doi:10.1016/j.pscychresns.2004.09.005
- Evans AJ, Gurung S, Henley JM, Nakamura Y, Wilkinson KA. Exciting Times: New Advances Towards Understanding the Regulation and Roles of Kainate Receptors. *Neurochem Res.* 2019;44(3):572-584. doi:10.1007/s11064-017-2450-2
- Fanselow MS, Dong HW. Are the dorsal and ventral hippocampus functionally distinct structures?. *Neuron*. 2010;65(1):7-19. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2009.11.031
- Farkas I, Bálint F, Farkas E, Vastagh C, Fekete C, Liposits Z. Estradiol Increases Glutamate and GABA Neurotransmission into GnRH Neurons via Retrograde NO-Signaling in Proestrous Mice during the Positive Estradiol Feedback Period. *eNeuro*. 2018;5(4):ENEURO.0057-18.2018. Published 2018 Aug 3. doi:10.1523/ENEURO.0057-18.2018

- Farrant M, Nusser Z. Variations on an inhibitory theme: phasic and tonic activation of GABA(A) receptors. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* 2005;6(3):215-229. doi:10.1038/nrn1625
- Favuzzi E, Marques-Smith A, Deogracias R, et al. Activity-Dependent Gating of Parvalbumin Interneuron
 Function by the Perineuronal Net Protein Brevican. *Neuron*. 2017;95(3):639-655.e10.
 doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2017.06.028
- Fernández-Chacón R, Königstorfer A, Gerber SH, et al. Synaptotagmin I functions as a calcium regulator of release probability. *Nature*. 2001;410(6824):41-49. doi:10.1038/35065004
- Filippov AK, Couve A, Pangalos MN, Walsh FS, Brown DA, Moss SJ. Heteromeric assembly of GABA(B)R1 and GABA(B)R2 receptor subunits inhibits Ca(2+) current in sympathetic neurons. J Neurosci. 2000;20(8):2867-2874. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.20-08-02867.2000
- Fine R, Zhang J, Stevens HE. Prenatal stress and inhibitory neuron systems: implications for neuropsychiatric disorders. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2014;19(6):641-651. doi:10.1038/mp.2014.35
- Fogarty M, Grist M, Gelman D, Marín O, Pachnis V, Kessaris N. Spatial genetic patterning of the embryonic neuroepithelium generates GABAergic interneuron diversity in the adult cortex. J Neurosci. 2007;27(41):10935-10946. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1629-07.2007
- Folkow B, Rubinstein EH. The functional role of some autonomic and behavioral patterns evoked from the lateral hypothalamus of the cat. *Acta Physiol Scand*. 1966;66(1):182-188. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.1966.tb03183.x
- Fontana L, Partridge L, Longo VD. Extending healthy life span--from yeast to humans. *Science*. 2010;328(5976):321-326. doi:10.1126/science.1172539
- Foradori CD, Werner SB, Sandau US, Clapp TR, Handa RJ. Activation of the androgen receptor alters the intracellular calcium response to glutamate in primary hippocampal neurons and modulates sarco/endoplasmic reticulum calcium ATPase 2 transcription. *Neuroscience*. 2007;149(1):155-164. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2007.06.054
- Fraga MF, Esteller M. Epigenetics and aging: the targets and the marks. *Trends Genet*. 2007;23(8):413-418. doi:10.1016/j.tig.2007.05.008
- Franklin TB, Russig H, Weiss IC, et al. Epigenetic transmission of the impact of early stress across generations. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2010;68(5):408-415. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.05.036
- Freeman EW, Sammel MD, Boorman DW, Zhang R. Longitudinal pattern of depressive symptoms around natural menopause. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2014;71(1):36-43. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.2819
- Frerking M, Schmitz D, Zhou Q, Johansen J, Nicoll RA. Kainate receptors depress excitatory synaptic transmission at CA3-->CA1 synapses in the hippocampus via a direct presynaptic action. J Neurosci. 2001;21(9):2958-2966. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.21-09-02958.2001

- Friedman JE, Lemon PW. Effect of chronic endurance exercise on retention of dietary protein. *Int J Sports Med*. 1989;10(2):118-123. doi:10.1055/s-2007-1024886
- Fuchs EC, Zivkovic AR, Cunningham MO, et al. Recruitment of parvalbumin-positive interneurons determines hippocampal function and associated behavior. *Neuron*. 2007;53(4):591-604. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2007.01.031
- Furukawa M, Tsukahara T, Tomita K, et al. Neonatal maternal separation delays the GABA excitatory-toinhibitory functional switch by inhibiting KCC2 expression. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 2017;493(3):1243-1249. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2017.09.143
- Galler J, Rabinowitz DG. The intergenerational effects of early adversity. *Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci.* 2014;128:177-198. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-800977-2.00007-3
- Gallop JL, Jao CC, Kent HM, et al. Mechanism of endophilin N-BAR domain-mediated membrane curvature. *EMBO J.* 2006;25(12):2898-2910. doi:10.1038/sj.emboj.7601174
- Gassmann M, Bettler B. Regulation of neuronal GABA(B) receptor functions by subunit composition. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* 2012;13(6):380-394. Published 2012 May 18. doi:10.1038/nrn3249
- Gatta E, Mairesse J, Deruyter L, et al. Reduced maternal behavior caused by gestational stress is predictive of life span changes in risk-taking behavior and gene expression due to altering of the stress/anti-stress balance. *Neurotoxicology*. 2018;66:138-149. doi:10.1016/j.neuro.2018.04.005
- George ED, Bordner KA, Elwafi HM, Simen AA. Maternal separation with early weaning: a novel mouse model of early life neglect. *BMC Neurosci*. 2010;11:123. Published 2010 Sep 29. doi:10.1186/1471-2202-11-123
- Geppert M, Goda Y, Hammer RE, et al. Synaptotagmin I: a major Ca2+ sensor for transmitter release at a central synapse. *Cell*. 1994;79(4):717-727. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(94)90556-8
- Gérardin P, Fianu A, Malvy D, et al. Perceived morbidity and community burden after a Chikungunya outbreak: the TELECHIK survey, a population-based cohort study. *BMC Med.* 2011;9:5. Published 2011 Jan 14. doi:10.1186/1741-7015-9-5
- Gerra G, Volpi R, Delsignore R, et al. Sex-related responses of beta-endorphin, ACTH, GH and PRL to cold exposure in humans. *Acta Endocrinol (Copenh)*. 1992;126(1):24-28. doi:10.1530/acta.0.1260024
- Giubilei F, Patacchioli FR, Antonini G, et al. Altered circadian cortisol secretion in Alzheimer's disease: clinical and neuroradiological aspects. *J Neurosci Res.* 2001;66(2):262-265. doi:10.1002/jnr.1219
- Glausier JR, Lewis DA. GABA and schizophrenia: Where we stand and where we need to go. *Schizophr Res*. 2017;181:2-3. doi:10.1016/j.schres.2017.01.050
- Gonzalez-Burgos G, Cho RY, Lewis DA. Alterations in cortical network oscillations and parvalbumin neurons in schizophrenia. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2015;77(12):1031-1040. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.03.010

- Gonzalez-Burgos G, Fish KN, Lewis DA. GABA neuron alterations, cortical circuit dysfunction and cognitive deficits in schizophrenia. *Neural Plast*. 2011;2011:723184. doi:10.1155/2011/723184
- Gonzalez-Burgos G, Lewis DA. NMDA receptor hypofunction, parvalbumin-positive neurons, and cortical gamma oscillations in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull*. 2012;38(5):950-957. doi:10.1093/schbul/sbs010
- Green DR, Galluzzi L, Kroemer G. Mitochondria and the autophagy-inflammation-cell death axis in organismal aging. *Science*. 2011;333(6046):1109-1112. doi:10.1126/science.1201940
- Han S, Brunet A. Histone methylation makes its mark on longevity. *Trends Cell Biol.* 2012;22(1):42-49. doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2011.11.001
- Hanson PI, Roth R, Morisaki H, Jahn R, Heuser JE. Structure and conformational changes in NSF and its membrane receptor complexes visualized by quick-freeze/deep-etch electron microscopy. *Cell*. 1997;90(3):523-535. doi:10.1016/s0092-8674(00)80512-7
- Hariri AR, Mattay VS, Tessitore A, Fera F, Weinberger DR. Neocortical modulation of the amygdala response to fearful stimuli. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2003;53(6):494-501. doi:10.1016/s0006-3223(02)01786-9
- Hashimoto T, Volk DW, Eggan SM, et al. Gene expression deficits in a subclass of GABA neurons in the prefrontal cortex of subjects with schizophrenia. J Neurosci. 2003;23(15):6315-6326. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.23-15-06315.2003
- Heinsbroek RP, Van Haaren F, Feenstra MG, Endert E, Van de Poll NE. Sex- and time-dependent changes in neurochemical and hormonal variables induced by predictable and unpredictable footshock. *Physiol Behav.* 1991;49(6):1251-1256. doi:10.1016/0031-9384(91)90359-v
- Henry C, Kabbaj M, Simon H, Le Moal M, Maccari S. Prenatal stress increases the hypothalamo-pituitaryadrenal axis response in young and adult rats. *J Neuroendocrinol*. 1994;6(3):341-345. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.1994.tb00591.x
- Herculano-Houzel S. The remarkable, yet not extraordinary, human brain as a scaled-up primate brain and its associated cost. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2012;109 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):10661-10668. doi:10.1073/pnas.1201895109
- Herman JP, McKlveen JM, Ghosal S, et al. Regulation of the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenocortical Stress Response. *Compr Physiol*. 2016;6(2):603-621. Published 2016 Mar 15. doi:10.1002/cphy.c150015
- Herman JP, Ostrander MM, Mueller NK, Figueiredo H. Limbic system mechanisms of stress regulation: hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenocortical axis. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 2005;29(8):1201-1213. doi:10.1016/j.pnpbp.2005.08.006
- Herman JP, Patel PD, Akil H, Watson SJ. Localization and regulation of glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid receptor messenger RNAs in the hippocampal formation of the rat. *Mol Endocrinol*. 1989;3(11):1886-1894. doi:10.1210/mend-3-11-1886

- Hilscher MM, Leão RN, Edwards SJ, Leão KE, Kullander K. Chrna2-Martinotti Cells Synchronize Layer 5 Type A Pyramidal Cells via Rebound Excitation. *PLoS Biol.* 2017;15(2):e2001392. Published 2017 Feb 9. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.2001392
- Hirbec H, Perestenko O, Nishimune A, et al. The PDZ proteins PICK1, GRIP, and syntenin bind multiple glutamate receptor subtypes. Analysis of PDZ binding motifs. *J Biol Chem*. 2002;277(18):15221-15224. doi:10.1074/jbc.C200112200
- Hockfield S, Kalb RG, Zaremba S, Fryer H. Expression of neural proteoglycans correlates with the acquisition of mature neuronal properties in the mammalian brain. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol*. 1990;55:505-514. doi:10.1101/sqb.1990.055.01.049
- Hoffbrand BI, Forsyth RP. Validity studies of the radioactive microsphere method for the study of the distribution of cardiac output, orn blood flow, and resistance in the conscious rhesus monkey. *Cardiovasc Res.* 1969;3(4):426-432. doi:10.1093/cvr/3.4.426
- Holmes MC, Abrahamsen CT, French KL, Paterson JM, Mullins JJ, Seckl JR. The mother or the fetus? 11betahydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 null mice provide evidence for direct fetal programming of behavior by endogenous glucocorticoids. *J Neurosci.* 2006;26(14):3840-3844. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4464-05.2006
- Horder J, Andersson M, Mendez MA, et al. GABA_A receptor availability is not altered in adults with autism spectrum disorder or in mouse models. *Sci Transl Med.* 2018;10(461):eaam8434. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aam8434
- HOTCHKISS RD. The quantitative separation of purines, pyrimidines, and nucleosides by paper chromatography. *J Biol Chem.* 1948;175(1):315-332.
- Hu D, Yu ZL, Zhang Y, et al. Bumetanide treatment during early development rescues maternal separationinduced susceptibility to stress. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):11878. Published 2017 Sep 19. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-12183-z
- Hu H, Gan J, Jonas P. Interneurons. Fast-spiking, parvalbumin⁺ GABAergic interneurons: from cellular design to microcircuit function. *Science*. 2014;345(6196):1255263. doi:10.1126/science.1255263
- Hu H, Ma Y, Agmon A. Submillisecond firing synchrony between different subtypes of cortical interneurons connected chemically but not electrically. *J Neurosci.* 2011;31(9):3351-3361. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4881-10.2011
- Ida Y, Tanaka M, Kohno Y, et al. Effects of age and stress on dopamine levels in basal ganglia of rats. *Kurume Med J.* 1982;29(2):97-99. doi:10.2739/kurumemedj.29.97
- Izquierdo A, Wellman CL, Holmes A. Brief uncontrollable stress causes dendritic retraction in infralimbic cortex and resistance to fear extinction in mice. *J Neurosci.* 2006;26(21):5733-5738. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0474-06.2006

- Jadavji NM, Supina RD, Metz GA. Blockade of mineralocorticoid and glucocorticoid receptors reverses stressinduced motor impairments. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2011;94(4):278-290. doi:10.1159/000329988
- Jenuwein T, Allis CD. Translating the histone code. *Science*. 2001;293(5532):1074-1080. doi:10.1126/science.1063127
- Jiang X, Shen S, Cadwell CR, et al. Principles of connectivity among morphologically defined cell types in adult neocortex. *Science*. 2015;350(6264):aac9462. doi:10.1126/science.aac9462
- Jorquera RA, Huntwork-Rodriguez S, Akbergenova Y, Cho RW, Littleton JT. Complexin controls spontaneous and evoked neurotransmitter release by regulating the timing and properties of synaptotagmin activity. *J Neurosci.* 2012;32(50):18234-18245. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3212-12.2012
- Joshi A, Page CE, Damante M, et al. Sex differences in the effects of early life stress exposure on mast cells in the developing rat brain. *Horm Behav*. 2019;113:76-84. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2019.04.012
- Jouvenceau A, Dutar P, Billard JM. Presynaptic depression of inhibitory postsynaptic potentials by metabotropic glutamate receptors in rat hippocampal CA1 pyramidal cells. *Eur J Pharmacol*. 1995;281(2):131-139. doi:10.1016/0014-2999(95)00223-8
- Kakazu Y, Akaike N, Komiyama S, Nabekura J. Regulation of intracellular chloride by cotransporters in developing lateral superior olive neurons. J Neurosci. 1999;19(8):2843-2851. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.19-08-02843.1999
- Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's disease. Lancet. 2015;386(9996):896-912. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61393-3
- Kammermeier PJ. Functional and pharmacological characteristics of metabotropic glutamate receptors 2/4 heterodimers. *Mol Pharmacol*. 2012;82(3):438-447. doi:10.1124/mol.112.078501
- Katz B, Miledi R. Spontaneous and evoked activity of motor nerve endings in calcium Ringer. *J Physiol*. 1969;203(3):689-706. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1969.sp008887
- Kawaguchi Y, Kubota Y. GABAergic cell subtypes and their synaptic connections in rat frontal cortex. *Cereb Cortex*. 1997;7(6):476-486. doi:10.1093/cercor/7.6.476
- Kepecs A, Fishell G. Interneuron cell types are fit to function. *Nature*. 2014;505(7483):318-326. doi:10.1038/nature12983
- Kessler RC, Berglund P, Demler O, Jin R, Merikangas KR, Walters EE. Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication [published correction appears in Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2005 Jul;62(7):768. Merikangas, Kathleen R [added]]. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2005;62(6):593-602. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.593
- Khashan AS, Abel KM, McNamee R, et al. Higher risk of offspring schizophrenia following antenatal maternal exposure to severe adverse life events. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. 2008;65(2):146-152. doi:10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2007.20

- Kight KE, McCarthy MM. Androgens and the developing hippocampus. *Biol Sex Differ*. 2020;11(1):30. Published 2020 Jun 1. doi:10.1186/s13293-020-00307-6
- Kippin TE, Szumlinski KK, Kapasova Z, Rezner B, See RE. Prenatal stress enhances responsiveness to cocaine. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2008;33(4):769-782. doi:10.1038/sj.npp.1301447
- Klengel T, Mehta D, Anacker C, et al. Allele-specific FKBP5 DNA demethylation mediates gene-childhood trauma interactions. *Nat Neurosci*. 2013;16(1):33-41. doi:10.1038/nn.3275
- Kriaucionis S, Heintz N. The nuclear DNA base 5-hydroxymethylcytosine is present in Purkinje neurons and the brain. *Science*. 2009;324(5929):929-930. doi:10.1126/science.1169786
- Kubota Y. Untangling GABAergic wiring in the cortical microcircuit. *Curr Opin Neurobiol*. 2014;26:7-14. doi:10.1016/j.conb.2013.10.003
- Kunishima N, Shimada Y, Tsuji Y, et al. Structural basis of glutamate recognition by a dimeric metabotropic glutamate receptor. *Nature*. 2000;407(6807):971-977. doi:10.1038/35039564
- Landfield PW, Waymire JC, Lynch G. Hippocampal aging and adrenocorticoids: quantitative correlations. *Science*. 1978;202(4372):1098-1102. doi:10.1126/science.715460
- Landfield PW. An endocrine hypothesis of brain aging and studies on brain-endocrine correlations and monosynaptic neurophysiology during aging. *Adv Exp Med Biol.* 1978;113:179-199. doi:10.1007/978-1-4684-8893-7_11
- Laplante M, Sabatini DM. mTOR signaling in growth control and disease. *Cell*. 2012;149(2):274-293. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012.03.017
- Lee V, Maguire J. The impact of tonic GABAA receptor-mediated inhibition on neuronal excitability varies across brain region and cell type. *Front Neural Circuits*. 2014;8:3. Published 2014 Feb 3. doi:10.3389/fncir.2014.00003
- Lemaire V, Koehl M, Le Moal M, Abrous DN. Prenatal stress produces learning deficits associated with an inhibition of neurogenesis in the hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2000;97(20):11032-11037. doi:10.1073/pnas.97.20.11032
- Lemaire V, Koehl M, Le Moal M, Abrous DN. Prenatal stress produces learning deficits associated with an inhibition of neurogenesis in the hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2000;97(20):11032-11037. doi:10.1073/pnas.97.20.11032
- Levey AI, Hersch SM, Rye DB, et al. Localization of D1 and D2 dopamine receptors in brain with subtypespecific antibodies. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1993;90(19):8861-8865. doi:10.1073/pnas.90.19.8861
- LEVINE S. Infantile experience and resistance to physiological stress. *Science*. 1957;126(3270):405. doi:10.1126/science.126.3270.405

- Li J, Zhu M, Manning-Bog AB, Di Monte DA, Fink AL. Dopamine and L-dopa disaggregate amyloid fibrils: implications for Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease. *FASEB J*. 2004;18(9):962-964. doi:10.1096/fj.03-0770fje
- Lim L, Mi D, Llorca A, Marín O. Development and Functional Diversification of Cortical Interneurons. *Neuron*. 2018;100(2):294-313. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2018.10.009
- Linden AM, Shannon H, Baez M, Yu JL, Koester A, Schoepp DD. Anxiolytic-like activity of the mGlu2/3 receptor agonist LY354740 in the elevated plus maze test is disrupted in metabotropic glutamate receptor 2 and 3 knock-out mice. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*. 2005;179(1):284-291. doi:10.1007/s00213-004-2098
- Lindsay RS, Lindsay RM, Edwards CR, Seckl JR. Inhibition of 11-beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase in pregnant rats and the programming of blood pressure in the offspring. *Hypertension*. 1996;27(6):1200-1204. doi:10.1161/01.hyp.27.6.1200
- Lipska BK, Swerdlow NR, Geyer MA, Jaskiw GE, Braff DL, Weinberger DR. Neonatal excitotoxic hippocampal damage in rats causes post-pubertal changes in prepulse inhibition of startle and its disruption by apomorphine. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*. 1995;122(1):35-43. doi:10.1007/BF02246439
- Lisman J, Yasuda R, Raghavachari S. Mechanisms of CaMKII action in long-term potentiation. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* 2012;13(3):169-182. Published 2012 Feb 15. doi:10.1038/nrn3192
- Liu D, Diorio J, Tannenbaum B, et al. Maternal care, hippocampal glucocorticoid receptors, and hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal responses to stress. *Science*. 1997;277(5332):1659-1662. doi:10.1126/science.277.5332.1659
- Liu YB, Disterhoft JF, Slater NT. Activation of metabotropic glutamate receptors induces long-term depression of GABAergic inhibition in hippocampus. *J Neurophysiol*. 1993;69(3):1000-1004. doi:10.1152/jn.1993.69.3.1000
- Ljungberg T, Apicella P, Schultz W. Responses of monkey dopamine neurons during learning of behavioral reactions. *J Neurophysiol*. 1992;67(1):145-163. doi:10.1152/jn.1992.67.1.145
- López-Otín C, Blasco MA, Partridge L, Serrano M, Kroemer G. The hallmarks of aging. *Cell*. 2013;153(6):1194-1217. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.039
- Lucas A. Programming by early nutrition in man. Ciba Found Symp. 1991;156:38-55.
- Luján R, Shigemoto R, López-Bendito G. Glutamate and GABA receptor signalling in the developing brain. *Neuroscience*. 2005;130(3):567-580. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2004.09.042
- Lupien SJ, de Leon M, de Santi S, et al. Cortisol levels during human aging predict hippocampal atrophy and memory deficits [published correction appears in Nat Neurosci 1998 Aug;1(4):329]. *Nat Neurosci*. 1998;1(1):69-73. doi:10.1038/271

- Lupien SJ, McEwen BS, Gunnar MR, Heim C. Effects of stress throughout the lifespan on the brain, behaviour and cognition. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2009;10(6):434-445. doi:10.1038/nrn2639
- Lussier SJ, Stevens HE. Delays in GABAergic interneuron development and behavioral inhibition after prenatal stress. *Dev Neurobiol*. 2016;76(10):1078-1091. doi:10.1002/dneu.22376
- Ma Y, Hu H, Berrebi AS, Mathers PH, Agmon A. Distinct subtypes of somatostatin-containing neocortical interneurons revealed in transgenic mice. J Neurosci. 2006;26(19):5069-5082. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0661-06.2006
- Maccari S, Krugers HJ, Morley-Fletcher S, Szyf M, Brunton PJ. The consequences of early-life adversity: neurobiological, behavioural and epigenetic adaptations. *J Neuroendocrinol*. 2014;26(10):707-723. doi:10.1111/jne.12175
- Maccari S, Krugers HJ, Morley-Fletcher S, Szyf M, Brunton PJ. The consequences of early-life adversity: neurobiological, behavioural and epigenetic adaptations. *J Neuroendocrinol*. 2014;26(10):707-723. doi:10.1111/jne.12175
- Maccari S, Piazza PV, Kabbaj M, Barbazanges A, Simon H, Le Moal M. Adoption reverses the long-term impairment in glucocorticoid feedback induced by prenatal stress. *J Neurosci*. 1995;15(1 Pt 1):110-116. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.15-01-00110.1995
- Macdonald RL, Olsen RW. GABAA receptor channels. *Annu Rev Neurosci*. 1994;17:569-602. doi:10.1146/annurev.ne.17.030194.003033
- Magariños AM, McEwen BS, Flügge G, Fuchs E. Chronic psychosocial stress causes apical dendritic atrophy of hippocampal CA3 pyramidal neurons in subordinate tree shrews. *J Neurosci.* 1996;16(10):3534-3540. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.16-10-03534.1996
- Magnusson KR. Aging of the NMDA receptor: from a mouse's point of view. *Future Neurol*. 2012;7(5):627-637. doi:10.2217/fnl.12.54
- Mairesse J, Gatta E, Reynaert ML, et al. Activation of presynaptic oxytocin receptors enhances glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus of prenatally restraint stressed rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2015;62:36-46. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2015.07.005
- Maki BE, McIlroy WE. Postural control in the older adult. Clin Geriatr Med. 1996;12(4):635-658.
- Maksymetz J, Moran SP, Conn PJ. Targeting metabotropic glutamate receptors for novel treatments of schizophrenia. *Mol Brain*. 2017;10(1):15. Published 2017 Apr 26. doi:10.1186/s13041-017-0293-z
- Mancini VO, Rigoli D, Cairney J, Roberts LD, Piek JP. The Elaborated Environmental Stress Hypothesis as a Framework for Understanding the Association Between Motor Skills and Internalizing Problems: A Mini-Review. *Front Psychol.* 2016;7:239. Published 2016 Feb 23. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00239
- Markram H, Toledo-Rodriguez M, Wang Y, Gupta A, Silberberg G, Wu C. Interneurons of the neocortical inhibitory system. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2004;5(10):793-807. doi:10.1038/nrn1519

- Marrocco J, Mairesse J, Ngomba RT, et al. Anxiety-like behavior of prenatally stressed rats is associated with a selective reduction of glutamate release in the ventral hippocampus. *J Neurosci*. 2012;32(48):17143-17154. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1040-12.2012
- Marrocco J, Reynaert ML, Gatta E, et al. The effects of antidepressant treatment in prenatally stressed rats support the glutamatergic hypothesis of stress-related disorders. *J Neurosci*. 2014;34(6):2015-2024. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4131-13.2014
- Martin EI, Ressler KJ, Binder E, Nemeroff CB. The neurobiology of anxiety disorders: brain imaging, genetics, and psychoneuroendocrinology. *Psychiatr Clin North Am.* 2009;32(3):549-575. doi:10.1016/j.psc.2009.05.004
- Martisova E, Solas M, Horrillo I, et al. Long lasting effects of early-life stress on glutamatergic/GABAergic circuitry in the rat hippocampus. *Neuropharmacology*. 2012;62(5-6):1944-1953. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.12.019
- Massieu L, Tapia R. Glutamate uptake impairment and neuronal damage in young and aged rats in vivo. J Neurochem. 1997;69(3):1151-1160. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.1997.69031151.x
- Matrisciano F, Dong E, Nicoletti F, Guidotti A. Epigenetic Alterations in Prenatal Stress Mice as an Endophenotype Model for Schizophrenia: Role of Metabotropic Glutamate 2/3 Receptors. Front Mol Neurosci. 2018;11:423. Published 2018 Nov 30. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2018.00423
- Matrisciano F, Tueting P, Dalal I, et al. Epigenetic modifications of GABAergic interneurons are associated with the schizophrenia-like phenotype induced by prenatal stress in mice. *Neuropharmacology*. 2013;68:184-194. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2012.04.013
- Matrisciano F, Tueting P, Maccari S, Nicoletti F, Guidotti A. Pharmacological activation of group-II metabotropic glutamate receptors corrects a schizophrenia-like phenotype induced by prenatal stress in mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2012;37(4):929-938. doi:10.1038/npp.2011.274
- McCarthy MM. Molecular aspects of sexual differentiation of the rodent brain. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 1994;19(5-7):415-427. doi:10.1016/0306-4530(94)90029-9
- McCarthy MM. Multifaceted origins of sex differences in the brain. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.* 2016;371(1688):20150106. doi:10.1098/rstb.2015.0106
- McEwen BS, Akil H. Revisiting the Stress Concept: Implications for Affective Disorders. *J Neurosci*. 2020;40(1):12-21. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0733-19.2019
- McEwen BS, Biegon A, Davis PG, et al. Steroid hormones: humoral signals which alter brain cell properties and functions. *Recent Prog Horm Res.* 1982;38:41-92. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-571138-8.50007-x
- McEwen BS, Milner TA. Understanding the broad influence of sex hormones and sex differences in the brain. J Neurosci Res. 2017;95(1-2):24-39. doi:10.1002/jnr.23809

- McEwen BS, Nasca C, Gray JD. Stress Effects on Neuronal Structure: Hippocampus, Amygdala, and Prefrontal Cortex. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2016;41(1):3-23. doi:10.1038/npp.2015.171
- McEwen BS, Weiss JM, Schwartz LS. Selective retention of corticosterone by limbic structures in rat brain. *Nature*. 1968;220(5170):911-912. doi:10.1038/220911a0
- McEwen BS. Allostasis and allostatic load: implications for neuropsychopharmacology. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2000;22(2):108-124. doi:10.1016/S0893-133X(99)00129-3
- McEwen BS. Brain on stress: how the social environment gets under the skin [published correction appears in Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013 Jan 22;110(4):1561]. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2012;109 Suppl 2(Suppl 2):17180-17185. doi:10.1073/pnas.1121254109
- McEwen BS. Central effects of stress hormones in health and disease: Understanding the protective and damaging effects of stress and stress mediators. *Eur J Pharmacol*. 2008;583(2-3):174-185. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2007.11.071
- McEwen BS. Protection and damage from acute and chronic stress: allostasis and allostatic overload and relevance to the pathophysiology of psychiatric disorders. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2004;1032:1-7. doi:10.1196/annals.1314.001
- McEwen BS. Stress and hippocampal plasticity. *Annu Rev Neurosci*. 1999;22:105-122. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.22.1.105
- McEwen BS. The neurobiology of stress: from serendipity to clinical relevance. *Brain Res.* 2000;886(1-2):172-189. doi:10.1016/s0006-8993(00)02950-4
- McGowan PO, Matthews SG. Prenatal Stress, Glucocorticoids, and Developmental Programming of the Stress Response. *Endocrinology*. 2018;159(1):69-82. doi:10.1210/en.2017-00896
- McGowan PO, Sasaki A, D'Alessio AC, et al. Epigenetic regulation of the glucocorticoid receptor in human brain associates with childhood abuse. *Nat Neurosci*. 2009;12(3):342-348. doi:10.1038/nn.2270
- McNeill TH, Koek LL, Haycock JW. Age-correlated changes in dopaminergic nigrostriatal perikarya of the C57BL/6NNia mouse. *Mech Ageing Dev.* 1984;24(3):293-307. doi:10.1016/0047-6374(84)90115-5
- Meaney, M. J. The nature of nurture: Maternal effects and chromatin remodeling. In J. T. Cacioppo & G. G. Berntson (Eds.), *Essays in social neuroscience* (p. 1–14). MIT Press (2004).
- Meldrum MJ, Glenton P, Dawson R Jr. [3H]D-aspartic acid release in brain slices of adult and aged Fischer 344 rates. *Neurochem Res.* 1992;17(2):151-156. doi:10.1007/BF00966793
- Meldrum MJ, Glenton P, Dawson R Jr. [3H]D-aspartic acid release in brain slices of adult and aged Fischer 344 rates. *Neurochem Res.* 1992;17(2):151-156. doi:10.1007/BF00966793

- Metz GA, Jadavji NM, Smith LK. Modulation of motor function by stress: a novel concept of the effects of stress and corticosterone on behavior. *Eur J Neurosci*. 2005;22(5):1190-1200. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2005.04285.x
- Metz GA, Schwab ME, Welzl H. The effects of acute and chronic stress on motor and sensory performance in male Lewis rats. *Physiol Behav*. 2001;72(1-2):29-35. doi:10.1016/s0031-9384(00)00371-1
- Minkeviciene R, Ihalainen J, Malm T, et al. Age-related decrease in stimulated glutamate release and vesicular glutamate transporters in APP/PS1 transgenic and wild-type mice. *J Neurochem.* 2008;105(3):584-594. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.05147.x
- Misgeld U, Bijak M, Jarolimek W. A physiological role for GABAB receptors and the effects of baclofen in the mammalian central nervous system. *Prog Neurobiol*. 1995;46(4):423-462. doi:10.1016/0301-0082(95)00012-k
- Mitsushima D, Masuda J, Kimura F. Sex differences in the stress-induced release of acetylcholine in the hippocampus and corticosterone from the adrenal cortex in rats. *Neuroendocrinology*. 2003;78(4):234-240. doi:10.1159/000073707
- Moghaddam B, Javitt D. From revolution to evolution: the glutamate hypothesis of schizophrenia and its implication for treatment. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2012;37(1):4-15. doi:10.1038/npp.2011.181
- Mohn AR, Gainetdinov RR, Caron MG, Koller BH. Mice with reduced NMDA receptor expression display behaviors related to schizophrenia. *Cell*. 1999;98(4):427-436. doi:10.1016/s0092-8674(00)81972-8
- Molofsky AV, Slutsky SG, Joseph NM, et al. Increasing p16INK4a expression decreases forebrain progenitors and neurogenesis during ageing. *Nature*. 2006;443(7110):448-452. doi:10.1038/nature05091
- Morgan CP, Bale TL. Early prenatal stress epigenetically programs dysmasculinization in second-generation offspring via the paternal lineage. *J Neurosci*. 2011;31(33):11748-11755. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1887-11.2011
- Morgan CP, Bale TL. Early prenatal stress epigenetically programs dysmasculinization in second-generation offspring via the paternal lineage. *J Neurosci*. 2011;31(33):11748-11755. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1887-11.2011
- Morley-Fletcher S, Mairesse J, Van Camp G, et al. Perinatal Stress Programs Sex Differences in the Behavioral and Molecular Chronobiological Profile of Rats Maintained Under a 12-h Light-Dark Cycle. *Front Mol Neurosci.* 2019;12:89. Published 2019 May 1. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2019.00089
- Morley-Fletcher S, Puopolo M, Gentili S, Gerra G, Macchia T, Laviola G. Prenatal stress affects 3,4methylenedioxymethamphetamine pharmacokinetics and drug-induced motor alterations in adolescent female rats. *Eur J Pharmacol*. 2004;489(1-2):89-92. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2004.02.028
- Morley-Fletcher S, Rea M, Maccari S, Laviola G. Environmental enrichment during adolescence reverses the effects of prenatal stress on play behaviour and HPA axis reactivity in rats. *Eur J Neurosci*. 2003;18(12):3367-3374. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2003.03070.x

- Morley-Fletcher S, Zuena AR, Mairesse J, et al. The reduction in glutamate release is predictive of cognitive and emotional alterations that are corrected by the positive modulator of AMPA receptors S 47445 in perinatal stressed rats. *Neuropharmacology*. 2018;135:284-296. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2018.03.018
- Moskalev AA, Shaposhnikov MV, Plyusnina EN, et al. The role of DNA damage and repair in aging through the prism of Koch-like criteria. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2013;12(2):661-684. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2012.02.001
- Moutin E, Raynaud F, Roger J, et al. Dynamic remodeling of scaffold interactions in dendritic spines controls synaptic excitability. *J Cell Biol*. 2012;198(2):251-263. doi:10.1083/jcb.201110101
- Mozley LH, Gur RC, Mozley PD, Gur RE. Striatal dopamine transporters and cognitive functioning in healthy men and women. *Am J Psychiatry*. 2001;158(9):1492-1499. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.158.9.1492
- Mueller BR, Bale TL. Early prenatal stress impact on coping strategies and learning performance is sex dependent. *Physiol Behav*. 2007;91(1):55-65. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.01.017
- Muhammad A, Kolb B. Maternal separation altered behavior and neuronal spine density without influencing amphetamine sensitization. *Behav Brain Res.* 2011;223(1):7-16. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2011.04.015
- Murgatroyd C, Patchev AV, Wu Y, et al. Dynamic DNA methylation programs persistent adverse effects of early-life stress [published correction appears in Nat Neurosci. 2010 May;13(5):649]. *Nat Neurosci*. 2009;12(12):1559-1566. doi:10.1038/nn.2436
- Murphy BL, Arnsten AF, Jentsch JD, Roth RH. Dopamine and spatial working memory in rats and monkeys: pharmacological reversal of stress-induced impairment. *J Neurosci*. 1996;16(23):7768-7775. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.16-23-07768.1996
- Murphy VE, Zakar T, Smith R, Giles WB, Gibson PG, Clifton VL. Reduced 11beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 activity is associated with decreased birth weight centile in pregnancies complicated by asthma. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2002;87(4):1660-1668. doi:10.1210/jcem.87.4.8377
- Murthy S, Kane GA, Katchur NJ, et al. Perineuronal Nets, Inhibitory Interneurons, and Anxiety-Related Ventral Hippocampal Neuronal Oscillations Are Altered by Early Life Adversity. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2019;85(12):1011-1020. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2019.02.021
- Muto T, Tsuchiya D, Morikawa K, Jingami H. Structures of the extracellular regions of the group II/III metabotropic glutamate receptors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2007;104(10):3759-3764. doi:10.1073/pnas.0611577104
- Mychasiuk R, Ilnytskyy S, Kovalchuk O, Kolb B, Gibb R. Intensity matters: brain, behaviour and the epigenome of prenatally stressed rats. *Neuroscience*. 2011;180:105-110. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.02.026
- Nakazawa K, Zsiros V, Jiang Z, et al. GABAergic interneuron origin of schizophrenia pathophysiology. *Neuropharmacology*. 2012;62(3):1574-1583. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.01.022
- Nemeroff CB. Prevalence and management of treatment-resistant depression. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2007;68 Suppl 8:17-25.

- Nestler EJ, Peña CJ, Kundakovic M, Mitchell A, Akbarian S. Epigenetic Basis of Mental Illness. *Neuroscientist*. 2016;22(5):447-463. doi:10.1177/1073858415608147
- Neves VC, Babb R, Chandrasekaran D, Sharpe PT. Promotion of natural tooth repair by small molecule GSK3 antagonists. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7:39654. Published 2017 Jan 9. doi:10.1038/srep39654
- Nicoletti F, Bockaert J, Collingridge GL, et al. Metabotropic glutamate receptors: from the workbench to the bedside. *Neuropharmacology*. 2011;60(7-8):1017-1041. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2010.10.022
- Nicoletti F, Meek JL, Iadarola MJ, Chuang DM, Roth BL, Costa E. Coupling of inositol phospholipid metabolism with excitatory amino acid recognition sites in rat hippocampus. *J Neurochem*. 1986;46(1):40-46. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.1986.tb12922.x
- Nicoletti F, Orlando R, Di Menna L, et al. Targeting mGlu Receptors for Optimization of Antipsychotic Activity and Disease-Modifying Effect in Schizophrenia. *Front Psychiatry*. 2019;10:49. Published 2019 Feb 14. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00049
- Nicoletti F, Wroblewski JT, Novelli A, Alho H, Guidotti A, Costa E. The activation of inositol phospholipid metabolism as a signal-transducing system for excitatory amino acids in primary cultures of cerebellar granule cells. *J Neurosci.* 1986;6(7):1905-1911. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.06-07-01905.1986
- Nicolle MM, Bizon JL, Gallagher M. In vitro autoradiography of ionotropic glutamate receptors in hippocampus and striatum of aged Long-Evans rats: relationship to spatial learning. *Neuroscience*. 1996;74(3):741-756. doi:10.1016/0306-4522(96)00147-9
- Nigro MJ, Hashikawa-Yamasaki Y, Rudy B. Diversity and Connectivity of Layer 5 Somatostatin-Expressing Interneurons in the Mouse Barrel Cortex. J Neurosci. 2018;38(7):1622-1633. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2415-17.2017
- Niswender CM, Conn PJ. Metabotropic glutamate receptors: physiology, pharmacology, and disease. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol.* 2010;50:295-322. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.011008.145533
- Niswender CM, Jones CK, Lin X, et al. Development and Antiparkinsonian Activity of VU0418506, a Selective Positive Allosteric Modulator of Metabotropic Glutamate Receptor 4 Homomers without Activity at mGlu2/4 Heteromers. ACS Chem Neurosci. 2016;7(9):1201-1211. doi:10.1021/acschemneuro.6b00036
- Nobili A, Latagliata EC, Viscomi MT, et al. Dopamine neuronal loss contributes to memory and reward dysfunction in a model of Alzheimer's disease. *Nat Commun.* 2017;8:14727. Published 2017 Apr 3. doi:10.1038/ncomms14727
- O'Hara PJ, Sheppard PO, Thøgersen H, et al. The ligand-binding domain in metabotropic glutamate receptors is related to bacterial periplasmic binding proteins. *Neuron*. 1993;11(1):41-52. doi:10.1016/0896-6273(93)90269-w
- Olff M. Sex and gender differences in post-traumatic stress disorder: an update. *Eur J Psychotraumatol*. 2017;8(sup4):1351204. Published 2017 Sep 29. doi:10.1080/20008198.2017.1351204

- Pafundo DE, Miyamae T, Lewis DA, Gonzalez-Burgos G. Presynaptic Effects of N-Methyl-D-Aspartate Receptors Enhance Parvalbumin Cell-Mediated Inhibition of Pyramidal Cells in Mouse Prefrontal Cortex. *Biol Psychiatry*. 2018;84(6):460-470. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2018.01.018
- Pani L, Porcella A, Gessa GL. The role of stress in the pathophysiology of the dopaminergic system. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2000;5(1):14-21. doi:10.1038/sj.mp.4000589
- Paoletti P, Bellone C, Zhou Q. NMDA receptor subunit diversity: impact on receptor properties, synaptic plasticity and disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2013;14(6):383-400. doi:10.1038/nrn3504
- Paoletti P. Molecular basis of NMDA receptor functional diversity. *Eur J Neurosci*. 2011;33(8):1351-1365. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2011.07628.x
- Park CB, Larsson NG. Mitochondrial DNA mutations in disease and aging. J Cell Biol. 2011;193(5):809-818. doi:10.1083/jcb.201010024
- Perez MF, Lehner B. Intergenerational and transgenerational epigenetic inheritance in animals. *Nat Cell Biol*. 2019;21(2):143-151. doi:10.1038/s41556-018-0242-9
- Perin MS, Fried VA, Mignery GA, Jahn R, Südhof TC. Phospholipid binding by a synaptic vesicle protein homologous to the regulatory region of protein kinase C. *Nature*. 1990;345(6272):260-263. doi:10.1038/345260a0
- Perroy J, Raynaud F, Homburger V, et al. Direct interaction enables cross-talk between ionotropic and group I metabotropic glutamate receptors. *J Biol Chem.* 2008;283(11):6799-6805. doi:10.1074/jbc.M705661200
- Petilla Interneuron Nomenclature Group, Ascoli GA, Alonso-Nanclares L, et al. Petilla terminology: nomenclature of features of GABAergic interneurons of the cerebral cortex. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2008;9(7):557-568. doi:10.1038/nrn2402
- Petrovic MM, Viana da Silva S, Clement JP, et al. Metabotropic action of postsynaptic kainate receptors triggers hippocampal long-term potentiation. *Nat Neurosci*. 2017;20(4):529-539. doi:10.1038/nn.4505
- Plotsky PM, Meaney MJ. Early, postnatal experience alters hypothalamic corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) mRNA, median eminence CRF content and stress-induced release in adult rats. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res*. 1993;18(3):195-200. doi:10.1016/0169-328x(93)90189-v
- Popoli M, Yan Z, McEwen BS, Sanacora G. The stressed synapse: the impact of stress and glucocorticoids on glutamate transmission. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* 2011;13(1):22-37. Published 2011 Nov 30. doi:10.1038/nrn3138
- Prönneke A, Scheuer B, Wagener RJ, Möck M, Witte M, Staiger JF. Characterizing VIP Neurons in the Barrel Cortex of VIPcre/tdTomato Mice Reveals Layer-Specific Differences. *Cereb Cortex*. 2015;25(12):4854-4868. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhv202

- Rando TA, Chang HY. Aging, rejuvenation, and epigenetic reprogramming: resetting the aging clock. *Cell*. 2012;148(1-2):46-57. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012.01.003
- Rankin ML, Sibley DR. Constitutive phosphorylation by protein kinase C regulates D1 dopamine receptor signaling. *J Neurochem*. 2010;115(6):1655-1667. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.07074.x
- Rantanen T, Masaki K, Foley D, Izmirlian G, White L, Guralnik JM. Grip strength changes over 27 yr in Japanese-American men. J Appl Physiol (1985). 1998;85(6):2047-2053. doi:10.1152/jappl.1998.85.6.2047
- Reeves S, Bench C, Howard R. Ageing and the nigrostriatal dopaminergic system. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*. 2002;17(4):359-370. doi:10.1002/gps.606
- Reim K, Mansour M, Varoqueaux F, et al. Complexins regulate a late step in Ca2+-dependent neurotransmitter release. *Cell*. 2001;104(1):71-81. doi:10.1016/s0092-8674(01)00192-1
- Reiner A, Levitz J. Glutamatergic Signaling in the Central Nervous System: Ionotropic and Metabotropic Receptors in Concert. *Neuron*. 2018;98(6):1080-1098. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2018.05.018
- Reul JM, de Kloet ER. Two receptor systems for corticosterone in rat brain: microdistribution and differential occupation. *Endocrinology*. 1985;117(6):2505-2511. doi:10.1210/endo-117-6-2505
- Reynaert ML, Marrocco J, Mairesse J, et al. Hedonic sensitivity to natural rewards is affected by prenatal stress in a sex-dependent manner. *Addict Biol.* 2016;21(6):1072-1085. doi:10.1111/adb.12270
- Rice ME, Patel JC, Cragg SJ. Dopamine release in the basal ganglia. *Neuroscience*. 2011;198:112-137. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.08.066
- Rivera C, Voipio J, Payne JA, et al. The K+/Cl- co-transporter KCC2 renders GABA hyperpolarizing during neuronal maturation. *Nature*. 1999;397(6716):251-255. doi:10.1038/16697
- ROBERTS E, FRANKEL S. gamma-Aminobutyric acid in brain: its formation from glutamic acid. *J Biol Chem*. 1950;187(1):55-63.
- Roceri M, Hendriks W, Racagni G, Ellenbroek BA, Riva MA. Early maternal deprivation reduces the expression of BDNF and NMDA receptor subunits in rat hippocampus. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2002;7(6):609-616. doi:10.1038/sj.mp.4001036
- Rodgers AB, Morgan CP, Bronson SL, Revello S, Bale TL. Paternal stress exposure alters sperm microRNA content and reprograms offspring HPA stress axis regulation. J Neurosci. 2013;33(21):9003-9012. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0914-13.2013
- Rodríguez-Moreno A, Lerma J. Kainate receptor modulation of GABA release involves a metabotropic function. *Neuron*. 1998;20(6):1211-1218. doi:10.1016/s0896-6273(00)80501-2
- Rodríguez-Moreno A, Sihra TS. Presynaptic kainate receptor-mediated facilitation of glutamate release involves Ca2+-calmodulin and PKA in cerebrocortical synaptosomes. *FEBS Lett.* 2013;587(6):788-792. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2013.01.071

- Romano C, Yang WL, O'Malley KL. Metabotropic glutamate receptor 5 is a disulfide-linked dimer. J Biol Chem. 1996;271(45):28612-28616. doi:10.1074/jbc.271.45.28612
- Rondou P, Haegeman G, Van Craenenbroeck K. The dopamine D4 receptor: biochemical and signalling properties. *Cell Mol Life Sci.* 2010;67(12):1971-1986. doi:10.1007/s00018-010-0293-y
- Roth TL, Lubin FD, Sodhi M, Kleinman JE. Epigenetic mechanisms in schizophrenia. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 2009;1790(9):869-877. doi:10.1016/j.bbagen.2009.06.009
- Rubinow DR, Schmidt PJ. Sex differences and the neurobiology of affective disorders. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2019;44(1):111-128. doi:10.1038/s41386-018-0148-z
- Sánchez-Hidalgo AC, Muñoz MF, Herrera AJ, et al. Chronic stress alters the expression levels of longevityrelated genes in the rat hippocampus. *Neurochem Int.* 2016;97:181-192. doi:10.1016/j.neuint.2016.04.009
- Sapolsky RM, Krey LC, McEwen BS. The neuroendocrinology of stress and aging: the glucocorticoid cascade hypothesis. *Endocr Rev.* 1986;7(3):284-301. doi:10.1210/edrv-7-3-284
- Sapolsky RM, Packan DR, Vale WW. Glucocorticoid toxicity in the hippocampus: in vitro demonstration. *Brain Res.* 1988;453(1-2):367-371. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(88)90180-1
- Saransaari P, Oja SS. Age-related changes in the uptake and release of glutamate and aspartate in the mouse brain. *Mech Ageing Dev.* 1995;81(2-3):61-71. doi:10.1016/0047-6374(95)01583-1
- Schmauss C, Lee-McDermott Z, Medina LR. Trans-generational effects of early life stress: the role of maternal behavior. *Sci Rep.* 2014;4:4873. Published 2014 May 2. doi:10.1038/srep04873
- Schmidt MV. Animal models for depression and the mismatch hypothesis of disease. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2011;36(3):330-338. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2010.07.001
- Schmitz D, Mellor J, Nicoll RA. Presynaptic kainate receptor mediation of frequency facilitation at hippocampal mossy fiber synapses [published correction appears in Science 2001 Jun 1;292(5522):1656]. Science. 2001;291(5510):1972-1976. doi:10.1126/science.1057105
 - Schoepp DD, Wright RA, Levine LR, Gaydos B, Potter WZ. LY354740, an mGlu2/3 receptor agonist as a novel approach to treat anxiety/stress. *Stress*. 2003;6(3):189-197. doi:10.1080/1025389031000146773
- Schwenk J, Harmel N, Brechet A, et al. High-resolution proteomics unravel architecture and molecular diversity of native AMPA receptor complexes. *Neuron*. 2012;74(4):621-633. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.03.034
- Seckl JR, Holmes MC. Mechanisms of disease: glucocorticoids, their placental metabolism and fetal 'programming' of adult pathophysiology. *Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab.* 2007;3(6):479-488. doi:10.1038/ncpendmet0515
- Seckl JR. Prenatal glucocorticoids and long-term programming. *Eur J Endocrinol*. 2004;151 Suppl 3:U49-U62. doi:10.1530/eje.0.151u049

- Seidler RD, Alberts JL, Stelmach GE. Changes in multi-joint performance with age. *Motor Control*. 2002;6(1):19-31. doi:10.1123/mcj.6.1.19
- Selye H. A syndrome produced by diverse nocuous agents. 1936. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci. 1998;10(2):230-231. doi:10.1176/jnp.10.2.230a
- Selye H. Stress and the general adaptation syndrome. *Br Med J.* 1950;1(4667):1383-1392. doi:10.1136/bmj.1.4667.1383
 - Shanmugan S, Epperson CN. Estrogen and the prefrontal cortex: towards a new understanding of estrogen's effects on executive functions in the menopause transition. *Hum Brain Mapp.* 2014;35(3):847-865. doi:10.1002/hbm.22218
 - Shansky RM, Rubinow K, Brennan A, Arnsten AF. The effects of sex and hormonal status on restraint-stressinduced working memory impairment. *Behav Brain Funct*. 2006;2:8. Published 2006 Mar 7. doi:10.1186/1744-9081-2-8
 - Shaw JE, Sicree RA, Zimmet PZ. Global estimates of the prevalence of diabetes for 2010 and 2030. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract*. 2010;87(1):4-14. doi:10.1016/j.diabres.2009.10.007
 - Shepherd JD, Huganir RL. The cell biology of synaptic plasticity: AMPA receptor trafficking. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol*. 2007;23:613-643. doi:10.1146/annurev.cellbio.23.090506.123516
- Shiio Y, Eisenman RN. Histone sumoylation is associated with transcriptional repression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U* S A. 2003;100(23):13225-13230. doi:10.1073/pnas.1735528100
- Shilatifard A. Chromatin modifications by methylation and ubiquitination: implications in the regulation of gene expression. *Annu Rev Biochem*. 2006;75:243-269. doi:10.1146/annurev.biochem.75.103004.142422
- Sihra TS, Flores G, Rodríguez-Moreno A. Kainate receptors: multiple roles in neuronal plasticity. *Neuroscientist*. 2014;20(1):29-43. doi:10.1177/1073858413478196
- Silberberg G, Markram H. Disynaptic inhibition between neocortical pyramidal cells mediated by Martinotti cells. *Neuron*. 2007;53(5):735-746. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2007.02.012
- Sladeczek F, Pin JP, Récasens M, Bockaert J, Weiss S. Glutamate stimulates inositol phosphate formation in striatal neurones. *Nature*. 1985;317(6039):717-719. doi:10.1038/317717a0
- Smith LK, Jadavji NM, Colwell KL, Katrina Perehudoff S, Metz GA. Stress accelerates neural degeneration and exaggerates motor symptoms in a rat model of Parkinson's disease. *Eur J Neurosci*. 2008;27(8):2133-2146. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06177.x
- Sohal VS, Zhang F, Yizhar O, Deisseroth K. Parvalbumin neurons and gamma rhythms enhance cortical circuit performance. *Nature*. 2009;459(7247):698-702. doi:10.1038/nature07991
- Sokoloff P, Diaz J, Le Foll B, et al. The dopamine D3 receptor: a therapeutic target for the treatment of neuropsychiatric disorders. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets. 2006;5(1):25-43. doi:10.2174/187152706784111551

- Söllner T, Whiteheart SW, Brunner M, et al. SNAP receptors implicated in vesicle targeting and fusion. *Nature*. 1993;362(6418):318-324. doi:10.1038/362318a0
- Somogyi P, Freund TF, Cowey A. The axo-axonic interneuron in the cerebral cortex of the rat, cat and monkey. *Neuroscience*. 1982;7(11):2577-2607. doi:10.1016/0306-4522(82)90086-0
- Sonnewald U, Schousboe A. Introduction to the Glutamate-Glutamine Cycle. *Adv Neurobiol*. 2016;13:1-7. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-45096-4_1
- Sousa N, Lukoyanov NV, Madeira MD, Almeida OF, Paula-Barbosa MM. Reorganization of the morphology of hippocampal neurites and synapses after stress-induced damage correlates with behavioral improvement. *Neuroscience*. 2000;97(2):253-266. doi:10.1016/s0306-4522(00)00050-6
- Stevens HE, Su T, Yanagawa Y, Vaccarino FM. Prenatal stress delays inhibitory neuron progenitor migration in the developing neocortex. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2013;38(4):509-521. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012.07.011
- Stühmer T, Anderson SA, Ekker M, Rubenstein JL. Ectopic expression of the Dlx genes induces glutamic acid decarboxylase and Dlx expression. *Development*. 2002;129(1):245-252.
- Südhof TC. Neurotransmitter release: the last millisecond in the life of a synaptic vesicle. *Neuron*. 2013;80(3):675-690. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2013.10.022
- Südhof TC. The presynaptic active zone. Neuron. 2012;75(1):11-25. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.06.012
- Suenaga T, Yukie M, Gao S, Nakahara D. Sex-specific effects of prenatal stress on neuronal development in the medial prefrontal cortex and the hippocampus. *Neuroreport*. 2012;23(7):430-435. doi:10.1097/WNR.0b013e3283529805
- Sugama S, Kakinuma Y. Loss of dopaminergic neurons occurs in the ventral tegmental area and hypothalamus of rats following chronic stress: Possible pathogenetic loci for depression involved in Parkinson's disease. *Neurosci Res.* 2016;111:48-55. doi:10.1016/j.neures.2016.04.008
- Sugiyama H, Ito I, Hirono C. A new type of glutamate receptor linked to inositol phospholipid metabolism. *Nature*. 1987;325(6104):531-533. doi:10.1038/325531a0
- Sullivan CS, Gotthard I, Wyatt EV, et al. Perineuronal Net Protein Neurocan Inhibits NCAM/EphA3 Repellent Signaling in GABAergic Interneurons. Sci Rep. 2018;8(1):6143. Published 2018 Apr 18. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-24272-8
- Sussel L, Marin O, Kimura S, Rubenstein JL. Loss of Nkx2.1 homeobox gene function results in a ventral to dorsal molecular respecification within the basal telencephalon: evidence for a transformation of the pallidum into the striatum. *Development*. 1999;126(15):3359-3370.
- Sutton RB, Fasshauer D, Jahn R, Brunger AT. Crystal structure of a SNARE complex involved in synaptic exocytosis at 2.4 A resolution. *Nature*. 1998;395(6700):347-353. doi:10.1038/26412

- Swanson CJ, Bures M, Johnson MP, Linden AM, Monn JA, Schoepp DD. Metabotropic glutamate receptors as novel targets for anxiety and stress disorders. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*. 2005;4(2):131-144. doi:10.1038/nrd1630
- Swindell WR. Dietary restriction in rats and mice: a meta-analysis and review of the evidence for genotypedependent effects on lifespan. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2012;11(2):254-270. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2011.12.006
- Tang S, Terzic B, Wang IJ, et al. Altered NMDAR signaling underlies autistic-like features in mouse models of CDKL5 deficiency disorder. *Nat Commun.* 2019;10(1):2655. Published 2019 Jun 14. doi:10.1038/s41467-019-10689-w
- Taniguchi H, Lu J, Huang ZJ. The spatial and temporal origin of chandelier cells in mouse neocortex. *Science*. 2013;339(6115):70-74. doi:10.1126/science.1227622
- Tarabeux J, Kebir O, Gauthier J, et al. Rare mutations in N-methyl-D-aspartate glutamate receptors in autism spectrum disorders and schizophrenia. *Transl Psychiatry*. 2011;1(11):e55. Published 2011 Nov 15. doi:10.1038/tp.2011.52
- Tasic B, Menon V, Nguyen TN, et al. Adult mouse cortical cell taxonomy revealed by single cell transcriptomics. *Nat Neurosci.* 2016;19(2):335-346. doi:10.1038/nn.4216
- Tornese P, Sala N, Bonini D, et al. Chronic mild stress induces anhedonic behavior and changes in glutamate release, BDNF trafficking and dendrite morphology only in stress vulnerable rats. The rapid restorative action of ketamine. *Neurobiol Stress*. 2019;10:100160. Published 2019 Apr 2. doi:10.1016/j.ynstr.2019.100160
- Traynelis SF, Wollmuth LP, McBain CJ, et al. Glutamate receptor ion channels: structure, regulation, and function [published correction appears in Pharmacol Rev. 2014 Oct;66(4):1141]. *Pharmacol Rev.* 2010;62(3):405-496. doi:10.1124/pr.109.002451
- Tremblay R, Lee S, Rudy B. GABAergic Interneurons in the Neocortex: From Cellular Properties to Circuits. *Neuron*. 2016;91(2):260-292. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2016.06.033
- Tricoire L, Pelkey KA, Daw MI, et al. Common origins of hippocampal Ivy and nitric oxide synthase expressing neurogliaform cells. *J Neurosci*. 2010;30(6):2165-2176. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5123-09.2010
- Turturro A, Witt WW, Lewis S, Hass BS, Lipman RD, Hart RW. Growth curves and survival characteristics of the animals used in the Biomarkers of Aging Program. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 1999;54(11):B492-B501. doi:10.1093/gerona/54.11.b492
- Tyzio R, Cossart R, Khalilov I, et al. Maternal oxytocin triggers a transient inhibitory switch in GABA signaling in the fetal brain during delivery. *Science*. 2006;314(5806):1788-1792. doi:10.1126/science.1133212
- Uchida T, Furukawa T, Iwata S, Yanagawa Y, Fukuda A. Selective loss of parvalbumin-positive GABAergic interneurons in the cerebral cortex of maternally stressed Gad1-heterozygous mouse offspring. *Transl Psychiatry*. 2014;4(3):e371. Published 2014 Mar 11. doi:10.1038/tp.2014.13

- Ueno H, Suemitsu S, Okamoto M, Matsumoto Y, Ishihara T. Parvalbumin neurons and perineuronal nets in the mouse prefrontal cortex. *Neuroscience*. 2017;343:115-127. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.11.035
- Vaiserman AM. Epigenetic programming by early-life stress: Evidence from human populations. *Dev Dyn*. 2015;244(3):254-265. doi:10.1002/dvdy.24211
- Valeeva G, Valiullina F, Khazipov R. Excitatory actions of GABA in the intact neonatal rodent hippocampus in vitro. *Front Cell Neurosci.* 2013;7:20. Published 2013 Mar 5. doi:10.3389/fncel.2013.00020
- Vallée M, MacCari S, Dellu F, Simon H, Le Moal M, Mayo W. Long-term effects of prenatal stress and postnatal handling on age-related glucocorticoid secretion and cognitive performance: a longitudinal study in the rat. *Eur J Neurosci*. 1999;11(8):2906-2916. doi:10.1046/j.1460-9568.1999.00705.x
- Vallée M, Mayo W, Dellu F, Le Moal M, Simon H, Maccari S. Prenatal stress induces high anxiety and postnatal handling induces low anxiety in adult offspring: correlation with stress-induced corticosterone secretion. J Neurosci. 1997;17(7):2626-2636. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.17-07-02626.1997
- Van Camp G, Cigalotti J, Bouwalerh H, et al. Consequences of a double hit of stress during the perinatal period and midlife in female rats: Mismatch or cumulative effect?. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2018;93:45-55. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2018.04.004
- van den Berg CJ, Garfinkel D. A simulation study of brain compartments. Metabolism of glutamate and related substances in mouse brain. *Biochem J*. 1971;123(2):211-218. doi:10.1042/bj1230211
- van Os J, Selten JP. Prenatal exposure to maternal stress and subsequent schizophrenia. The May 1940 invasion of The Netherlands. *Br J Psychiatry*. 1998;172:324-326. doi:10.1192/bjp.172.4.324
- van Steenwyk G, Roszkowski M, Manuella F, Franklin TB, Mansuy IM. Transgenerational inheritance of behavioral and metabolic effects of paternal exposure to traumatic stress in early postnatal life: evidence in the 4th generation. *Environ Epigenet*. 2018;4(2):dvy023. Published 2018 Oct 16. doi:10.1093/eep/dvy023
- Van Waes V, Enache M, Zuena A, et al. Ethanol attenuates spatial memory deficits and increases mGlu1a receptor expression in the hippocampus of rats exposed to prenatal stress. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* 2009;33(8):1346-1354. doi:10.1111/j.1530-0277.2009.00964.x
- Vanbesien-Mailliot CC, Wolowczuk I, Mairesse J, et al. Prenatal stress has pro-inflammatory consequences on the immune system in adult rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2007;32(2):114-124. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2006.11.005
- Vanbesien-Mailliot CC, Wolowczuk I, Mairesse J, et al. Prenatal stress has pro-inflammatory consequences on the immune system in adult rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2007;32(2):114-124. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2006.11.005
- Vanden Noven ML, Pereira HM, Yoon T, Stevens AA, Nielson KA, Hunter SK. Motor Variability during Sustained Contractions Increases with Cognitive Demand in Older Adults. *Front Aging Neurosci*. 2014;6:97. Published 2014 May 22. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2014.00097

- Vanguilder HD, Freeman WM. The hippocampal neuroproteome with aging and cognitive decline: past progress and future directions. *Front Aging Neurosci.* 2011;3:8. Published 2011 May 23. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2011.00008
- Viau V. Functional cross-talk between the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal and -adrenal axes. *J Neuroendocrinol*. 2002;14(6):506-513. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2826.2002.00798.x
- Wade PA, Pruss D, Wolffe AP. Histone acetylation: chromatin in action. *Trends Biochem Sci.* 1997;22(4):128-132. doi:10.1016/s0968-0004(97)01016-5
- Wadhwa PD, Buss C, Entringer S, Swanson JM. Developmental origins of health and disease: brief history of the approach and current focus on epigenetic mechanisms. *Semin Reprod Med.* 2009;27(5):358-368. doi:10.1055/s-0029-1237424
- Walls AB, Nilsen LH, Eyjolfsson EM, et al. GAD65 is essential for synthesis of GABA destined for tonic inhibition regulating epileptiform activity. J Neurochem. 2010;115(6):1398-1408. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.07043.x
- Wamsley B, Fishell G. Genetic and activity-dependent mechanisms underlying interneuron diversity. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2017;18(5):299-309. doi:10.1038/nrn.2017.30
- Wang D, Fawcett J. The perineuronal net and the control of CNS plasticity. *Cell Tissue Res.* 2012;349(1):147-160. doi:10.1007/s00441-012-1375-y
- Wang T, Sinha AS, Akita T, Yanagawa Y, Fukuda A. Alterations of GABAergic Neuron-Associated Extracellular Matrix and Synaptic Responses in *Gad1*-Heterozygous Mice Subjected to Prenatal Stress. *Front Cell Neurosci.* 2018;12:284. Published 2018 Sep 5. doi:10.3389/fncel.2018.00284
- Wang Y, Chan GL, Holden JE, et al. Age-dependent decline of dopamine D1 receptors in human brain: a PET study. *Synapse*. 1998;30(1):56-61. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-2396(199809)30:1<56::AID-SYN7>3.0.CO;2-J
- Ward IL. Prenatal stress feminizes and demasculinizes the behavior of males. *Science*. 1972;175(4017):82-84. doi:10.1126/science.175.4017.82
- Ward IL. The prenatal stress syndrome: current status. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 1984;9(1):3-11. doi:10.1016/0306-4530(84)90016-7
- Weaver IC, Cervoni N, Champagne FA, et al. Epigenetic programming by maternal behavior. *Nat Neurosci*. 2004;7(8):847-854. doi:10.1038/nn1276
- Weber-Stadlbauer U, Richetto J, Labouesse MA, Bohacek J, Mansuy IM, Meyer U. Transgenerational transmission and modification of pathological traits induced by prenatal immune activation. *Mol Psychiatry*. 2017;22(1):102-112. doi:10.1038/mp.2016.41
- Weich S, Lewis G, Jenkins SP. Income inequality and the prevalence of common mental disorders in Britain. *Br J Psychiatry*. 2001;178:222-227. doi:10.1192/bjp.178.3.222

- Weinstock M. The long-term behavioural consequences of prenatal stress. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2008;32(6):1073-1086. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2008.03.002
- Weisz J, Brown BL, Ward IL. Maternal stress decreases steroid aromatase activity in brains of male and female rat fetuses. *Neuroendocrinology*. 1982;35(5):374-379. doi:10.1159/000123410
- Willner P. The validity of animal models of depression. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*. 1984;83(1):1-16. doi:10.1007/BF00427414
- Woollacott MH, Tang PF. Balance control during walking in the older adult: research and its implications. *Phys Ther.* 1997;77(6):646-660. doi:10.1093/ptj/77.6.646
- Woolley CS. Acute effects of estrogen on neuronal physiology. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol. 2007;47:657-680. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.47.120505.105219
- Xu H, Jeong HY, Tremblay R, Rudy B. Neocortical somatostatin-expressing GABAergic interneurons disinhibit the thalamorecipient layer 4. *Neuron*. 2013;77(1):155-167. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.11.004
- Xu J, Yang B, Yan C, et al. Effects of duration and timing of prenatal stress on hippocampal myelination and synaptophysin expression. *Brain Res.* 2013;1527:57-66. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2013.06.025
- Xu MY, Wong AHC. GABAergic inhibitory neurons as therapeutic targets for cognitive impairment in schizophrenia. *Acta Pharmacol Sin*. 2018;39(5):733-753. doi:10.1038/aps.2017.172
- Xu X, Roby KD, Callaway EM. Mouse cortical inhibitory neuron type that coexpresses somatostatin and calretinin. *J Comp Neurol*. 2006;499(1):144-160. doi:10.1002/cne.21101
- Yoon JH, Maddock RJ, Rokem A, et al. GABA concentration is reduced in visual cortex in schizophrenia and correlates with orientation-specific surround suppression. J Neurosci. 2010;30(10):3777-3781. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6158-09.2010
- Yu W, Sohn JW, Kwon J, Lee SH, Kim S, Ho WK. Enhancement of dendritic persistent Na⁺ currents by mGluR5 leads to an advancement of spike timing with an increase in temporal precision. *Mol Brain*. 2018;11(1):67. Published 2018 Nov 9. doi:10.1186/s13041-018-0410-7
- Zárate S, Stevnsner T, Gredilla R. Role of Estrogen and Other Sex Hormones in Brain Aging. Neuroprotection and DNA Repair. Front Aging Neurosci. 2017;9:430. Published 2017 Dec 22. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2017.00430
- Zarulli V, Barthold Jones JA, Oksuzyan A, Lindahl-Jacobsen R, Christensen K, Vaupel JW. Women live longer than men even during severe famines and epidemics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2018;115(4):E832-E840. doi:10.1073/pnas.1701535115
- Zeisel A, Muñoz-Manchado AB, Codeluppi S, et al. Brain structure. Cell types in the mouse cortex and hippocampus revealed by single-cell RNA-seq. Science. 2015;347(6226):1138-1142. doi:10.1126/science.aaa1934

- Zhang C, Cuervo AM. Restoration of chaperone-mediated autophagy in aging liver improves cellular maintenance and hepatic function. *Nat Med.* 2008;14(9):959-965. doi:10.1038/nm.1851
- Zhang L, Hu XZ, Li X, et al. Telomere length a cellular aging marker for depression and Post-traumatic Stress Disorder. *Med Hypotheses*. 2014;83(2):182-185. doi:10.1016/j.mehy.2014.04.033
- Zhang WQ, Mundy WR, Thai L, et al. Decreased glutamate release correlates with elevated dynorphin content in the hippocampus of aged rats with spatial learning deficits. *Hippocampus*. 1991;1(4):391-397. doi:10.1002/hipo.450010407
- Zhu JJ, Esteban JA, Hayashi Y, Malinow R. Postnatal synaptic potentiation: delivery of GluR4-containing AMPA receptors by spontaneous activity. *Nat Neurosci*. 2000;3(11):1098-1106. doi:10.1038/80614
- Zuena AR, Mairesse J, Casolini P, et al. Prenatal restraint stress generates two distinct behavioral and neurochemical profiles in male and female rats. *PLoS One*. 2008;3(5):e2170. Published 2008 May 14. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002170

Abstract

Stressful events occurring during perinatal life programs the emergence of pathological phenotypes later in life. By using the perinatal stress rat model, we investigated the long-lasting effects of perinatal stress (PRS) on the glutamatergic synapse in males and females. Remarkably, we demonstrated that long-term programming of PRS is strictly sex-dependent and induces a dysmasculinization of the glutamatergic synapse whereas old females PRS rats were protected. Because motor functions decrease during aging, we further investigated the long-term effects of PRS on the basal ganglia, a group of subcortical nuclei involved in motor functions. We could demonstrate that perinatal stress programs an accelerated aging of the basal ganglia motor system. Since metabotropic glutamate receptors 2/3 (mGlu2/3) are constantly decreased by PRS across lifespan in both sexes, we studied the role of mGlu2 and mGlu3 in brain development. We showed that mGlu3 receptors shape the developmental trajectory of cortical GABAergic system. Considering our findings showing that mGlu3 receptors and early life stress influence the brain development, we investigated how the interplay between these environmental and genetic factors impact neuroplasticity markers during development in hippocampus, a central region in stress response. We observed that mGlu3 and maternal restraint stress (MRS) alter GABAergic interneurons related genes expression, stress and epigenetic markers. Surprisingly, mice lacking mGlu3 receptors submitted to MRS showed compensatory mechanisms during specific time window during development. Taken together our results strengthen the idea that nature and nurture shape brain development.

Résumé

Les événements stressants survenant au cours de la vie périnatale programment l'émergence de maladies au cours de la vie. En utilisant le modèle de stress périnatal chez le rat, nous avons étudié les effets à long terme du stress périnatal (PRS) sur la synapse glutamatergique chez les mâles et les femelles. Remarquablement, nous avons démontré que la programmation à long terme du PRS est strictement dépendante du sexe et induit une démasculinisation de la synapse glutamatergique alors que les femelles PRS âgés étaient protégées. Parce que les fonctions motrices diminuent au cours du vieillissement, nous avons approfondi les effets à long terme du PRS sur les ganglions de la base, un groupe de noyaux sous-corticaux impliqués dans les fonctions motrices. Ainsi, nous avons pu démontrer qu'un stress périnatal induit un vieillissement accéléré du système moteur des ganglions de la base. Étant donné que les récepteurs métabotropiques au glutamate 2/3 (mGlu2/3) sont constamment diminués par le PRS chez les mâles et femelles au cours de la vie, nous avons étudié le rôle des récepteurs mGlu2 et mGlu3 dans le développement du cerveau. Nous avons montré que les récepteurs mGlu3 façonnent la trajectoire développementale du système GABAergique cortical. Compte tenu de nos résultats montrant que les récepteurs mGlu3 et le stress précoce influencent le développement du cerveau, nous avons étudié l'influence de l'interaction entre ces facteurs environnementaux et génétiques sur les marqueurs de la neuroplasticité lors du développement de l'hippocampe, une région centrale de la réponse au stress. Nous avons observé que les récepteurs mGlu3 et le stress précoce (MRS) altèrent l'expression des gènes liés aux interneurones GABAergiques ainsi que les marqueurs du stress et les marqueurs épigénétiques. Étonnamment, les souris dépourvues de récepteurs mGlu3 soumis au MRS ont montré des mécanismes compensatoires pendant une fenêtre de temps spécifique au cours du développement. Ensemble, nos résultats renforcent l'idée que les gènes et l'environnement façonnent le développement du cerveau.